

Lexis Affinity Library

Version 3.5

Essentials Workbook

Prepared for Release Documentation

March 2012

Copyright Statement

© 2012 Reed International Books Australia Pty Ltd trading as LexisNexis. LexisNexis and the Knowledge Burst logo are registered trademarks of Reed Elsevier Properties Inc. and used under license ABN 70 001 002 357. All rights reserved.

This document is commercial in confidence. It is provided for use within the law firm named in this document or the LexisNexis order form. This document and the information in it is not to be copied or given to any person that is not a permanent employee of the firm without LexisNexis' written permission.

The title and copyright in LexisNexis software, documentation, manuals and methods vests in LexisNexis. Reproduction in any form or by any means is not permitted (except as may be agreed in a System Specification signed by LexisNexis and the client) nor shall it be sold, lent, hired out or made available in any way to other persons. The user undertakes to prevent copying or use by third parties and the observance of the above.

All LexisNexis systems, software and services are supplied only under licence in accordance with the terms and conditions set out in published LexisCare Service Arrangements. Copies are available on request.

LexisNexis Helpline

 Tel:
 1800 999 906

 Int Tel:
 +61 2 9422 8755

 Fax:
 02 9422 2405

 Email:
 LNHelpline@lexisnexis.com.au

SYDNEY

Tower 2, 475-495 Victoria Avenue Chatswood NSW 2067 Locked Bag 2222 Chatswood Delivery Centre Chatswood NSW 2067 DX 29590 Chatswood NSW Tel: 02 9422 2222 Fax: 02 9422 2444

MELBOURNE

Level 10, 461 Bourke Street Melbourne VIC 3000 GPO Box 4503 Melbourne VIC 3001 Tel: 03 9602 6300 Fax: 03 9600 2125

BRISBANE

South Tower Level 3 527 Gregory Terrace Fortitude Valley QLD 4006 Tel: 1800 772 772 Fax: 07 3335 0001

ADELAIDE

Suites 22 & 23 Level 30, Westpac House 91 King William Street Adelaide SA 5000 Tel: 1800 772 772

PERTH

Suite 25, Level 5, Ashton Chambers 189 St George's Terrace Perth WA 6000 Tel: 08 6213 2100 Fax: 08 6213 2130

LexisNexis InfoLine

 Tel:
 1800 772 772

 Fax:
 02 9422 2405

 Email:
 customerrelations@lexisnexis.com.au

LexisNexis Helpline New Zealand

Tel: 0800 222 338 Email: affinity@lexisnexis.co.nz

AUCKLAND

Level 7, 57-59 Fort Street Auckland 1140 New Zealand PO Box 2399 Auckland 1140 New Zealand Tel: +64 9 368 1700 Fax: +64 9 368 9500

WELLINGTON

181 Wakefield Street Wellington 6140 New Zealand PO Box 472 Wellington 6140 New Zealand Tel: +64 4 385 1479 Fax: +64 4 385 1598

MALAYSIA

LexisNexis Malaysia Sdn Bhd T1-6, Jaya 33 3 Jalan Semangat, Seksyen 13 46100 Petaling Jaya Selangor Darul Ehsan Malaysia Tel: +603 7882 3500 Fax: +603 7882 3501

SINGAPORE

LexisNexis Asia 3 Killiney Rd #08-08 Winsland House 1 Singapore 239519 Tel: +65 6733 1380 Fax: +65 6733 1719



Table of Contents

1.	Lexis	Affinity	Library Essentials	11			
2.	The S	Structure	e of Lexis Affinity Library	13			
3.	Lexis	Lexis Affinity Library Desktop17					
	3.1	Sign into	> Lexis Affinity Library	17			
	3.2	My Favo	purites	19			
	3.3	Create S	napshots	20			
	3.4	Deleting	Shortcuts from My Favourites	21			
	3.5	Automat	tically run Functions after Sign-In	21			
	3.6	Lock and	d Unlock Lexis Affinity Library	22			
	3.7	Lexis Aff	inity Library Help	23			
	3.8	Using Le	xis Affinity Help Functions	24			
		3.8.1	Full Text Searching within Lexis Affinity Help	26			
		3.8.2	Search Options	26			
	3.9	Accessin	g Recently Used Records	27			
	3.10	Switchin	g between programs	27			
		3.10.1	Order of icon	27			
		3.10.2	View Affinity desktop	27			
4.	Tool	bars		29			
5.	Quic	kCodes		31			
	5.1						
	5.2	Print Qu	ickCodes	32			
		5.2.1	Using QuickCodes	32			
6.	Phor	eBook		33			
	6.1	Searchin	ng for PhoneBook entries	33			
		6.1.1	PhoneBook ID	35			
	6.2	PhoneBo	ook Tabs	36			
		6.2.1	"Addresses" tab	36			
		6.2.2	"Personal" / "Document Details" tab	37			
		6.2.3	"Data" tab	37			
		6.2.4	"Notes" tab	37			
		6.2.5	"Precedents" tab	38			

🔴 LexisNexis _____

	6.2.6	"Documents" tab	. 38
	6.2.7	"Diary" tab	. 38
	6.2.8	"Relationships" tab	. 38
	6.2.9	"Groups" tab	. 39
	6.2.10	"Associated Staff" tab	. 39
	6.2.11	"Miscellaneous" tab	. 39
	6.2.12	"Debt Control" tab	. 40
	6.2.13	"Bank" tab	. 41
	6.2.14	"Linked Records" tab	. 41
	6.2.15	"ID / Reg'n #'s" tab	. 41
	6.2.16	"Safe Custody" tab	. 41
6.3	PhoneBo	ook Menu & Toolbar	. 41
	6.3.1	Functions on Menu Toolbar	. 41
	6.3.2	PhoneBook Editing Toolbar	. 43
6.4	Printing		. 44
	6.4.1	Printing one PhoneBook Entry	. 44
	6.4.2	Printing all PhoneBook entries	. 44
	6.4.3	Print Toolbar	. 45
	6.4.4	PhoneBook Selection Screen Toolbar	. 46
6.5	PhoneBo	ook Filter	. 47
6.6	Sorting F	PhoneBook Entries	. 52
6.7	Merging	to a Word Document in Precedents	. 53
6.8	PhoneBo	ook Filter	. 55
6.9	Create a	Business PhoneBook entry	. 57
	6.9.1	Attaching PhoneBook entries to Groups	. 62
6.10	Registeri	ing a Business Contact for a Client	. 63
	6.10.1	Creating Diary entry within PhoneBook	. 69
6.11	Individua	al PhoneBook entries	. 71
6.12	PhoneBo	ook Creation Fields	. 72
Clien	its		. 77
7.1	Display (Client	. 77
7.2	Client Ta	ıbs	. 78
	7.2.1	"Balances" tab	. 78
	7.2.2	"Matters" tab	. 79

7.



		7.2.3	"Archived" tab	79
		7.2.4	"Address" tab	79
		7.2.5	"Precedents" tab	79
		7.2.6	"Documents" tab	79
		7.2.7	"Notes" tab	80
		7.2.8	"Safe Custody" tab	80
		7.2.9	"Debt Control" tab	80
		7.2.10	ID/Reg'n #s tab	81
		7.2.11	"Trust Loans" tab	81
	7.3	Client M	1enu & Toolbar	82
		7.3.1	Functions on Menu Toolbar	82
		7.3.2	Client Toolbar	84
	7.4	Printing		85
		7.4.1	Printing details of one client	85
		7.4.2	Printing all Client records	85
	7.5	Client Fi	ilter	86
	7.6	Create N	New Client	88
		7.6.1	PhoneBook Groups	91
	7.7	Client C	reation Fields	92
		7.7.1	Client Groups / Master Client Groups	94
	7.8	Alternat	e Method of creating Clients	95
8.	Mat	ters		
	8.1	Create N	New Matter	97
	8.2	Diary En	ntry for a Matter	
	8.3	Adding (Contacts	
	8.4	Сору Ма	atter	
	8.5	Associat	ting Matters	112
	8.6	Altering	the Debtor Contact	114
	8.7	Display	Matter	119
	8.8	Matter I	Fields	
	8.9	Matter	Tabs	122
		8.9.1	"Balances" tab	122
		8.9.2	"Contacts" tab	128
		8.9.3	"Data" tab	

🜔 LexisNexis[,] _____

	8.9.4	"emPower" tab (optional)
	8.9.5	"Bills" tab 128
	8.9.6	"Receipts" tab 128
	8.9.7	"Write Offs and Transfers" tab 128
	8.9.8	"Graphs" tab 129
	8.9.9	"Diary" tab 129
	8.9.10	"Precedents" tab 129
	8.9.11	"Documents" tab 129
	8.9.12	"Team" tab 129
	8.9.13	"Tasks" tab 129
	8.9.14	"History" tab 130
	8.9.15	"Investments" tab 130
	8.9.16	"Debt Control" tab 130
	8.9.17	"Debtors Letters" tab
	8.9.18	"Trust Letters" tab 130
	8.9.19	"Safe Custody" tab 130
	8.9.20	"Unpresented Cheques" tab 131
	8.9.21	"Research" tab 131
8.10	Matter N	132 1enu & Toolbar
	8.10.1	Functions on Edit / Display Menu Toolbar132
8.11	Printing .	
	8.11.1	Printing a Matter label 135
	8.11.2	Printing Details of one Matter135
	8.11.3	Printing all Matters 136
	8.11.4	Functions on Matter Selection Screen Menu 137
	8.11.5	Matter Selection Screen Toolbar
8.12	Matter Fi	lter
8.13	Lexis Affi	nity Explorer
8.14	Complete	e a Matter
8.15	Re open a	a Completed Matter 150
8.16	Archive N	Natter/s
	8.16.1	Archive a Single Matter 151
	8.16.2	Unarchive a Single Matter
	8.16.3	Archive Batch 155
	8.16.4	Display Archived Matter



		8.16.5	Attaching Box Numbers	157
		8.16.6	Mailouts for Archived Matters	158
	8.17	Archived	Matters Menu and Toolbar	158
		8.17.1	Functions on Archived Matters Menu	158
		8.17.2	Archived Matters Toolbar	159
		8.17.3	Archived Matter Filter	160
9.	Diary	/		165
	9.1	Diary Eve	ents	165
	9.2	Diary Jur	isdictions	166
	9.3	Diary Loo	cations	166
	9.4	Diary		167
		9.4.1	"Daily" tab	167
		9.4.2	Altering the Display of the Daily Diary	168
		9.4.3	Clash Warnings	171
		9.4.4	Create a Diary Entry	172
	9.5	Converti	ng a Diary Entry to a Fee Entry	175
	9.6	Meeting	S	176
		9.6.1	Recurring Diary Entries	178
	9.7	Phone M	lessages	
	9.8	Tasks		
	9.9	Diary Vie	ws	184
		9.9.1	Work Week	
		9.9.2	Weekly	185
		9.9.3	Monthly	185
		9.9.4	Custom View	186
		9.9.5	Time Line View	187
		9.9.6	List	
	9.10	Options.		
		9.10.1	"Diary Filter" tab	
		9.10.2	"Diary Group" tab	192
		9.10.3	"Diary Columns" tab	192
		9.10.4	"Calendar" tab	193
		9.10.5	"Task Filter" tab	194
		9.10.6	"Task Columns" tab	195

🔴 LexisNexis _____

		9.10.7	"Reports" tab	196
	9.11	Diary Gro	oups and Filters	196
		9.11.1	Diary Groups	197
		9.11.2	View Diary Entries for a Diary Group	200
		9.11.3	Diary Filters	201
	9.12	Diary Re	ports	203
		9.12.1	Combined Diary & Task Report	203
		9.12.2	Combined Diary & task (based on current filter settings)	206
		9.12.3	List View	206
		9.12.4	Event Report	206
	9.13	Diary Too	olbar	207
	9.14	Resource	2S	208
10.	<i>em</i> Pc	wer Pre	cedents	209
	10.1	Attachin	g a Precedent Module to a Matter	209
	10.2	Changing	g the Precedent Module attached to a Matter	210
	10.3	Entering	Data	212
	10.4	View Pre	ecedents and Generate Documents	217
		10.4.1	View a Precedent	217
	10.5	Generati	ing Documents	217
	10.6	Merging	a Power Pack	219
	10.7	Merging	Several Documents	221
	10.8	Multi em	ንPower Documents	222
	10.9	Merging	a Security Document	223
	10.10	Merge O	ptions	225
	10.11	Filter		227
11.	Datal	Forms		228
	11.1	Matter D	DataForms	228
	11.2	Entering	Details into a DataForm	230
	11.3	Multi-Ins	stance DataForms	234
		11.3.1	Remove a DataForm Instance	238
	11.4	Addition	al Information	239
12.	Lexis	Affinity	Precedents	240
	12.1	Displayin	ng Precedents on a Matter	240
	12.2	Generati	ing a Document for a Matter	241



	12.3	Generati	ing Documents for Multiple Records	242	
		12.3.1	PhoneBook Mail Merge	242	
13.	Softd	locs Prec	edents	248	
	13.1	Matter C	Creation and Data Entry	248	
	13.2	Generati	ing Documents from Softdocs Precedents	251	
	13.3	Including	g HotDocs Data in Conflict Checking	259	
14.	Docu	ment M	anagement		
	14.1	Lexis Do	cument Toolbar in Word	264	
	14.2	Saving D	ocuments	265	
	14.3	Save As	PDF	268	
	14.4	Display /	Open Documents	268	
	14.5	The Doc	ument Management Window	270	
	14.6	Tabs and	Toolbar	271	
	14.7	Column	Layout	272	
		14.7.1	Column Headings	272	
		14.7.2	Modifying the Column Layout	273	
	14.8	Add, Mo	dify and Delete Entries	277	
	14.9	Filters		283	
	14.10	Full Text	Searching	286	
14.11 Print Documents in Microsoft Word					
	289				
14.13 Saving Emails and Attachments					
	14.14	Saving E	mails Received	296	
		14.14.1	Saving Multiple Messages	297	
		14.14.2	Working Offline in Outlook	297	
		14.14.3	Saved Email Files	298	
		14.14.4	Deleting Emails in Outlook	298	
		14.14.5	Duplicate Emails	299	
	14.15	Displayir	ng the "Saved" Column in Outlook	299	
	14.16	Displayir	ng Emails in Lexis Affinity Library		
	14.17	Displayir	ng Messages using Filters		
	14.18	Auto-Pro	ofiling of Emails		
		14.18.1	The Lexis Email Toolbar – New Messages		
		14.18.2	Associating a New Email Message with a Matter		

🔴 LexisNexis _____

		14.18.3	Associating a New Message with a Phonebook Record	305
		14.18.4	Automatically Saving Received Emails	306
	14.19	Attachin	g Documents to Emails	307
	14.20	Scanning	g your Inbox	307
15.	Tasks	5		310
	15.1	Task List	in the Matter Window	311
		15.1.1	Task Actions	312
	15.2	Attachin	g a Workflow or Procedure	326
		15.2.1	Displaying Tasks by Workflow Group	328
	15.3	Customis	sing Column Display	329
		15.3.1	Column Headings	330
		15.3.2	Sorting Columns	331
	15.4	Filter		332
		15.4.1	Filter Equal To	333
		15.4.2	Filter by Date	333
		15.4.3	Clearing and Restoring the Filter Settings	334
		15.4.4	Saved Filter Settings	334
		15.4.5	Changing a Saved Filter	336
		15.4.6	Deleting a Saved Filter	336
		15.4.7	"Options" Tab	337
	15.5	Viewing	Tasks from Diary	339
		15.5.1	Column Layout	340
		15.5.2	Filtering Tasks in the Daily View	341
	15.6	Task List	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	343
		15.6.1	Filter on Task List	344
	15.7	Custom ⁻	Tasks	345
		15.7.1	From Diary	345
	15.8	Task Ren	ninders	346
		15.8.1	Checking for Task Reminders Manually	347
		15.8.2	Options for Task Reminders	347
16.	Lexis	Nexis Re	esearch Services	349
	16.1	Launch F	Research from Matters	349
	16.2	Fee Shee	et Entries	352
		16.2.1	Setting up Options for Fee Sheet	352



	16.3	Save Research Links	355
	16.4	Launching Research from a Workflow Task	357
	16.5	Display all Research Links	357
17.	On-li	ne Searches via Espreon	359
	17.1	Searches via the B2B Gateway	359
	17.2	Search Order Toolbar	366
	17.3	Search Status	367
	17.4	Disbursement Recovery Status	368
	17.5	Other Functions	369
	17.6	Espreon Web Site	370
		17.6.1 Saving Search Results from the Espreon Web Site	372



Notes



1. Lexis Affinity Library Essentials

This course is designed for system administrators, WP supervisors, accounts supervisors and Lexis Affinity operators who need to understand the day-to-day functions of the Lexis Affinity Library database.

The Essentials course introduces the attendee to Lexis Affinity Library, and its daily administration procedures.

The course is designed as an introductory level course for staff who are new to the use of the Lexis Affinity Library software in a law office.

Topics covered in this course include:

- Customising the Lexis Affinity desktop
- PhoneBook entries
- Clients and matters
- Creating WP export files of PhoneBook entries and clients.
- Using filters



Notes



2. The Structure of Lexis Affinity Library

Lexis Affinity Library offers a complete and integrated approach to Law Office Management.

The Lexis Affinity Library system uses a set of related tables to maintain a complete picture of your practice. These tables are just like a set of card files in which information is recorded in an orderly fashion. Understanding the tables behind Lexis Affinity Library will help you use the system in a more powerful way to accomplish your goals.

PhoneBook

This is the core of Lexis Affinity Library. The PhoneBook should contain the names and addresses of all the people or companies with whom your firm deals. This includes Clients, Employees, Prospects, Debtors and other parties such as; Other Solicitors, Real Estate agents, Barristers, Doctors, and Creditors. The integrity of the data in the PhoneBook is vital to your practice. The PhoneBook also allows you to record relationships between people or companies in the PhoneBook, such as associated companies, employee relationships and Directorships.

The PhoneBook is also your marketing database and therefore can include potential clients or anyone who you want included in your marketing mail outs. The PhoneBook includes the ability to create mail merge documents for all or selected contacts in the PhoneBook.

Clients

Clients are a sub-set of the PhoneBook. Client information is stored in two places (referred to as Tables) in Lexis Affinity Library. Client names and addresses are stored in the PhoneBook and client account balances are stored in the Client record. Although all of the client information can actually be entered in the Client record (so that it is easy to create a new client entry in one place), the name and address details are stored in, and can be accessed through, the central PhoneBook.

This makes it easy for staff to look up any name and address in the PhoneBook, regardless of whether they are looking for a client's telephone number or that of another party.

Matters

Once a client has been created in the system, you are able to create matters for the client. Attributes of the matter, such as the Partner, the Controller and the Author and the matter type are all defined in separate files (or tables).

The matter file records information such as matter number, description of the matter and links to other parties. Other party details are kept in the PhoneBook with all other names and addresses. In addition, the matter file records the various ledger balances such as Fees, Debtors, Billed Fees and Trust.

Other associated variables can be recorded for matters of a particular type. For example - the exchange date for a conveyancing matter or the date of marriage for a family law matter.



SafeCustody

Details of Packets held and the contents of those packets (Packet Items) are recorded and can be accessed by Client or Matter. Lexis Affinity Library also records details of the Date Lodged, Location, Borrower, Date Borrowed and date due for Return, Returned Date, Review Date, and Release to details.

Transactions

Transactions include fee entries, cheques, receipts, bills and journals. They are posted to matters and General Ledger Accounts immediately. Matter, Client and GL Account balances are automatically updated and are therefore always up to date.

Diary

Diary includes the details of appointments, reminders and telephone messages..

Documents

Details of documents recorded against this matter.

Reporting

Lexis Affinity Library comes with an extensive range of reports. Prior to Version 3, reports were available in QuickReport format. From Version 3 onwards, some Lexis Affinity reports are available in DevExpress format, which allows users to copy and modify Lexis Affinity reports and to create their own reports (subject to a licence agreement). You can also create your own reports by using third party products such as Excel, Access and Crystal Reports.

The general structure of Lexis Affinity Library is shown in the following diagram.

LexisNexis[®]





Notes



3. Lexis Affinity Library Desktop

Access to Lexis Affinity Library is by double-clicking on the Lexis Affinity Library icon on your Windows Desktop and signing in as a User.

The Lexis Affinity Library Desktop will display and you can select individual applications by double clicking on the relevant icon.

The icons that appear on the Desktop will vary from User to User. This reduces the number of icons that appear on most Desktops and makes Lexis Affinity Library easy to navigate.

The applications available to a User are determined by the Lexis Affinity Library Administrator.

3.1 Sign into Lexis Affinity Library



Hands on

In this exercise you will sign into Lexis Affinity Library as YSR (Password is YSR). YSR has the highest level of Security and access to all applications, to ensure all relevant aspects of Lexis Affinity Library can be used during the training.

In your office, there is usually only one person (the Lexis Affinity Library Administrator) who has access to every application.

1. Double Click the Lexis Affinity Library icon

The Lexis Affinity Library Sign-In screen will display:

Lexis Affinity Library Sign-In								
LexisNexis®								
User ID Database	ysr Password							
Version 3.0.0 Build 4								

- 2. User ID YSR
- 3. Password YSR

(The password is not case sensitive.)

- 4. Database Select the appropriate Database
- 5. Click on **[OK]** OR Press <ENTER>

The Lexis Affinity Library Desktop appears.



😻 Lexis Affinity Library					_ 2 🛛
File Utilities Help		_	-	Menu Toolbar	
My Favourites PhoneBook	👬 📮 并 Clients Matters	Safe Custody	() Research	Application Toolbar	LexisNexis [®]
Image: Second	& Financial Database	s System Settings		Global Navigation Toolbar	
My Favourites	Cheques Creditors	Matter Receipts	Sundry List F	Web Off Urbland Write Offs es; Distursements & Sundries	oline 1800 999 906 (Aus) am-8pm AEST +61 2 9422 8755 (Int) existencia:
Aged Balances Trust Trial Balance di 400705 Black Day Publications Eliadswell Scientific Publications	Ltd General advi	Snap	shots p		wisham Reid Training Files
/vette S Rogers Lewisham Reid	Lexis Affinity L	brary 2.4.0 licensed to	o Lewisham Rei		

Menu Toolbar

This group of functions is common to all Lexis Affinity Library users.

File

Select Exit, Lock, Set Date, or Check for Task Reminders.

Utilities

Select User Options, Password Change, Postcode Search or QuickCodes. **Help**

Select Help to go to Lexis Affinity Help, the LexisCare Home Page, emPower Precedent Update Site, run a System Check (if enabled), log a Helpline Call, display the Version & Build number, the number of licensed users and the number of used licences and the oracle version details.

Application Toolbar

This gives access to PhoneBook, Clients & Matters and Safe Custody and Research (if licensed).

Global Navigation Toolbar

These are the main headings of the various groups of functions of Lexis Affinity Library. Each functional group opens to display further sub groups. Individual functions can be accessed by a double click.

My Favourites

This is user definable to allow quick access to the most often used functions.

Help Details The details displayed here are either the standard LexisNexis Helpline details or can be customised for your individual firm. (Select System | General.)

Snapshots pane

This is a user definable area. Users can "snapshot" a particular PhoneBook entry, Client, Matter or Report. They are accessed by a double click.



3.2 My Favourites

It is possible to place short cuts to frequently used functions in 'My favourites'.

Hands on

In this exercise you will add three functions to My Favourites.

- 1. Open Transactions | Cheques | Cheque Requisitions
- 2. Right click on the Cheque Requisitions icon and select Add to My Favourites
- 3. Repeat this for Fees & Billing | Fees | Fee Sheet and Fee List
- 4. Open My Favourites to display the icons

Open applications from My Favourites

' Hands on

In this exercise you will open each application. You can have more than one application open and minimised at the same time.

1. Open each application and minimize each one

The application names will display on the Taskbar at the bottom of the screen.

2. Click on the application button in the Taskbar to maximise each application

Close Applications



Hands on

In this exercise you will close each application.

3. When each application is maximized, close each one

There are several ways to close a screen:

- Click on the X in the top right hand corner
- ➤ <ALT + F4>
- Click on the icon in the top left hand corner and click on Close

Some screens may have "File" as an option on the Menu Bar. In this case, you can:

- ≻ File | Exit
- ➤ <ALT +F> X

3.3 Create Snapshots

Direct links to PhoneBook entries, particular clients and matters, and reports, can be placed on the Snapshots pane.



Hands on

In this exercise you will create a snapshot for a matter, a client and a PhoneBook entry.

- 1. Select *Matters* from the Applications Toolbar to display the Matter Selection screen.
- 2. Double-click on the first matter to display the details for that matter.
- 3. Click on the Snapshot button. 🔯

OR

Select File | Snapshot

The selected matter will now be in the Snapshots pane.

4. Close the Matter screen

In this case you can use File | Exit or <ALT + F> X

- 5. Select *Clients* from the Application toolbar
- 6. Open the first Client
- 7. Snapshot this Client
- 8. Close the Client screen
- 9. Select PhoneBook from the Application toolbar
- 10. Locate and open Antwell Building Company
- 11. Snapshot this PhoneBook entry
- 12. Close the PhoneBook screen

You will see three icons in the shortcut pane. Notice that each icon is different. These icons are the same as the icons on the Application toolbar.

- 13. Open the Matter from the Snapshot
- 14. Open the Client from the Snapshot
- 15. Open the PhoneBook entry from the Snapshot
- 16. Close each window

3.4 Deleting Shortcuts from My Favourites

Hands on

- 1. Open My Favourites
- 2. Right click on the Cheque Requisitions icon and select Delete

The icon will then be removed from My Favourites.

NOTE: You can use the same procedure to delete Snapshots.

3.5 Automatically run Functions after Sign-In

It is possible to have certain functions automatically open when you sign into Lexis Affinity Library.



Hands on

In this exercise you will flag the Fee Sheet to be opened after signing in.

- 1. Right click Fee Sheet in My Favourites
- 2. Select Run after Sign-In
- 3. Sign out of Lexis Affinity Library
- 4. Sign into Lexis Affinity Library using the same User and Password as before

You will see the Fee Sheet opened and both windows are available for access.

5. Close the Fee Sheet

To remove functions from "Run after Sign-In"

6. Right click the Fee Sheet icon and remove the tick

3.6 Lock and Unlock Lexis Affinity Library

You can lock Lexis Affinity Library if you need to leave your desk when you are part way through a function.

Lock Lexis Affinity Library



Hands on

1. Open Matter 012402

If the Matter screen is maximised, you will need to click on the "Minimise" button on the Toolbar so that you can see the Application Toolbar.

2. On the Menu Toolbar, select File | Lock

This will lock the Lexis Affinity Library application and display a dialog box as shown below:

Unlock Lexis Affinity Library							
Affinity has been locked.							
Enter your Password to unlock.							
Unlock							
User Name YSR							
Password							
Exit 🔒 Unlock							

- 3. Unlock Lexis Affinity Library by entering the Password. (The same as when you signed in)
- 4. Maximise the Matter screen by clicking on the matter icon on the Taskbar (at the bottom of the screen)
- 5. Close the Matter screen



3.7 Lexis Affinity Library Help

The Help button on the Menu Toolbar gives you access to the following:

Lexis Affinity Help

Launches the Help functions for Lexis Affinity. This provides access to a summary page of "What's New", the Enhancement Notice for the current version of Lexis Affinity and access to the Essentials, Operations and Administrator Workbooks. The "User Reference" selection provides access to DataForms and Precedents, Workflow, Scripting,, Investments and Safe Custody Reference material and End of Financial Year Instructions.

LexisCare Home Page

Launches the LexisCare home page

emPower Precedent Update Site

System Check Launches the System Check program.

Log a Helpline call

Launches the LexisCare Service Centre web site.

About

Displays information about: The Version and Build number of the software. The Current users - ie the number of users in the system. Concurrent user licences – ie the maximum number of users allowed in the system at any one time. The Oracle versions.





3.8 Using Lexis Affinity Help Functions

You can access Lexis Affinity Help via Help | Lexis Affinity Help on the Affinity main menu, or by pressing **[F1]** from most functions within Lexis Affinity.

The Summary page "What's New" will be opened.



Hands on

In this exercise you will access the Help function and explore some of the information contained within.

1. On the Affinity Desktop select Help and select Lexis Affinity Help

OR Press [F1]

The Summary page of "What's New" will be displayed.

In Version 3.0 the screen will look similar to:



This screen will list the major features of the Version and will provide hyperlinks to the information about those features.



For example:

What's New in Version 3.0?
Reporting
Lexis Affinity Library has always provided a comprehensive set of management and financial reports, to support the operation of a modern law practice. The new Reporting Framework delivered in Affinity 3.0 gives us an opportunity to re-design and improve on the look-and-feel of Affinity's standard reports, as well as simplifying the process of developing further reports in future. The new reporting framework also provides firms with the option of developing their own custom reports, based on a new data abstraction layer which provides a translation of the underlying Affinity database into a set of concepts which the Report Designer can turn into rich, graphical or text-based reports.
For more information on Affinity Reporting click here.

2. Click on here

Another menu displays providing access to information on the new reporting features.

3. Click on [Back] at the top left of the screen

"Contents" tab

"Index" tab

This will display all the "headings" from the source documents.

"Search" tab

This tab provides access to the search capabilities in Lexis Affinity help.

3.8.1 Full Text Searching within Lexis Affinity Help

Hands on

In this exercise you will use the Search functions to locate various pieces of information.

- 1. Select the "Search" tab
- 2. In the "Search" field type 'Fee' and click on [List Topics] or press [Enter]

The left hand side of the screen will now contain a list of the topic titles where the word "Fee" is used.

3. Click on [Display]

The right hand side of the screen now displays the selected page of information and the word 'Fee' will be highlighted.

The following table shows you how to refine the search options to reduce the list of results.

Example	Result
fee	Will return all topics containing the word "fee".
fee sheet	Will return all topics containing either of the words "fee" and "sheet".
"fee sheet"	Will return topics containing the phrase "fee sheet".
	ie Use quotes around the search text to search for phrases.
fee*	Will return all topics containing the word "fee" and words that
	start with "fee" (for example: feeling, feeble etc).
	You can also use wildcards at the beginning of the search text.
fee OR sheet	Will return all topics containing the words "fee" or "sheet".
fee NOT list	Will return topics which contain the word "fee" but not the word "list".
foo NEAD shoot	
fee NEAR sheet	"NEAR" is used to find words which aren't necessarily together but are near each other.

NOTE: searching Help files is not case sensitive. (you do not need to type 'or', 'not' or 'near' in upper case.

3.8.2 Search Options

The Search options appear at the bottom of the "Search" tab.

- Search previous results: Allows you to refine your search even further by only searching the topics returned by your previous search.
- Match similar words: This finds all occurrences of the given word with common suffixes. For example, "run" will return "running" and "runner" but not "runtime".
- Search titles only: This searches only the topic titles and not the text within each topic.



3.9 Accessing Recently Used Records

The down arrows beside *PhoneBook, Clients, Matters and Safe Custody* on the Application Toolbar gives you a quick way to access the last PhoneBook, Client, Matter or Safe Custody Packet opened. The number of entries that appear in this list is set in the Employee record.



Hands on

- 1. Click on the PhoneBook down arrow to see the latest PhoneBook entries accessed.
- 2. Click on one of the PhoneBook entries in the drop-down list to open the PhoneBook with that record displayed
- 3. Close the PhoneBook screen

3.10 Switching between programs

You can switch between programs on the Affinity desktop. Use CTRL+TAB to move through the list of open programs in Affinity. Use CTRL+SHIFT+TAB to move backwards in the open list of programs.

When you press CTRL+TAB, the Affinity desktop dialog box appears with the caption of the selected icon. The icons represent the relevant program opened on the Affinity desktop.



3.10.1 Order of icon

The icons within the dialog box are in the order of the last active program, where the current window appears first, followed by the next most recent window. For example, if Receipts Cashbook is the last active program you accessed, then the dialog will display Receipts Cashbook first in the open list of programs. Once you select a program from the dialog box, the selected program will be the first to appear in the list next time you press CTRL+TAB.

3.10.2 View Affinity desktop

One of the icons is the Affinity desktop, identified by the blue butterfly. If you select this icon, then all the currently opened programs within Affinity are minimised and the Affinity desktop is displayed.



Notes



4. Toolbars

A number of Toolbar options are standard across the system. Some of these are shown below and are referred to throughout this workbook.

The icon or picture appears on the Toolbar. When you rest the cursor on the icon an explanation or description of that icon will display.

If an icon is not required or relevant for the function currently being performed, it will be greyed out.

Ľ	New	Creates a new entry, such as a new PhoneBook Group. This icon changes from Application to Application.
Ŋ	Reverse	Allows you to reverse the selected entry.
\times	Delete	Deletes the entry currently displayed.
	Create a	Merge File for Word Processing Links to Microsoft Word to create or edit a document based on a selected document or precedent. If WordPerfect is used then the WordPerfect icon appears where the links to word processing is enabled.
#	Find	Displays a list of names from which a particular record can be selected
¢	Snapsho	t Creates a Snapshot for a particular Client, Matter Report etc on the Desktop.
Ţ	Help	Displays the On Line Help.
	Next	Go to the next record in the current sequence.
•	Previous	Go to the previous record in the current sequence.
M	First	Go to the first record in the current sequence.
\blacktriangleright	Last	Go to the last record in the current sequence.
9	Print	Print a report, the current record or a list. Most reports will be displayed on the screen first and can then be printed or saved to a file.
ÛĴ	Refresh	Immediately refreshes the data on the screen.
\oslash	Clear	Clears the filter and refreshes the screen.



Notes

5. QuickCodes

QuickCodes enable the user to enter text in to Lexis Affinity Library with minimal effort. For example, one of the most common reasons for issuing a Trust Receipt is "On account of costs & disbursements". Rather than type this description every time, Lexis Affinity Library QuickCodes allows the text to be entered once and used many times over. This not only saves typing but also standardises the way text is typed.

Once a QuickCode has been created it can be used in most Lexis Affinity Library applications – for example when creating cheques, receipts, fees, journals etc. More than one QuickCode can be used to insert the detailed description for an entry if multiple lines are required.

5.1 Create a QuickCode



HANDS ON

In this exercise you will create a new QuickCode. The example given is that of SM (Settlement Money), however you may choose to create your name using your initials as the Code.

1. Open QuickCodes

(Utilities | QuickCodes)

2. Click on 🗋 to create a new code. The screen is displayed below:

😻 QuickCodes 📃 🗖 🔀		
<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp		
🗸 🗙 K 🔺 🕨 M 🚭 🦻		
Code 🍂		
Expands To		
Remember: \? to list all QuickCodes		

3. Code SM

A QuickCode can have a maximum of 5 characters.

- 4. Expands To Settlement Money
- 5. Click on \checkmark to update.

QuickCode Field Descriptions

- **Code** the code that is typed to insert the text. This is a maximum of five characters.
- Expands ToThis is the description that Lexis Affinity Library will insert when the code is
entered into a field.240 characters

5.2 Print QuickCodes

It is suggested that each User has a printed copy of the QuickCodes for ease of reference.



Hands on

In this exercise you will print the QuickCodes.

1. Click on 🔿 to see the list of QuickCodes.

A sample list of QuickCodes is shown below:

Code	QuickCodes Description
A	Attendance on telephone regarding
AOD	Affidavit of Debt
BC	Briefing Counsel
CA	Court appearance
CD	On account of costs & disbursements
FF	Filing fee
IF	Interpreters fee
LM	lunch meeting
LTO	Land Titles Office
MR	Medical report
OSR	Office of State Revenue
PA	personal attendance
POA	Payment of account
SF	search fee
SM	Settlement Money
TA	Telephone attendance re Matter
П	Telephone call - incoming
то	Telephone call - outgoing
WRT	with respect to
YPF	your purchase from

- 2. Close the Print Preview
- 3. Close QuickCodes

5.2.1 Using QuickCodes

To use QuickCodes throughout Lexis Affinity Library type the Code, preceded by a backward slash and followed by a space, for example, $\dnr\Delta$ to insert "Department of Natural Resources".

Look Up List for QuickCodes

QuickCodes can be displayed on the screen (where QuickCodes are available) by typing **\?**.



6. PhoneBook

The PhoneBook is the central repository for the names and addresses of all the people and organisations with which your Firm does business or comes into contact. This includes clients, prospective clients, barristers, solicitors, agents, suppliers and Employees. The integrity of the data in the PhoneBook is vital to your practice.

Once entered, names and addresses can be accessed by any application within Lexis Affinity, and can be used to merge with Word Processing documents or link to emPower DataForms.

It is important to remember not to use characters such as inverted commas (") in fields that are likely to be included in an export as these are regarded as field delimiters.

You can access the PhoneBook Selection screen from;

- the Application Toolbar
- The PhoneBook icon
- Clicking on the Find icon Monthe PhoneBook toolbar
- > Database on the Global Navigation toolbar (if enabled)

6.1 Searching for PhoneBook entries

It is recommended that you search the database before creating a new PhoneBook record, to ensure that the PhoneBook entry does not already exist.



Hands On

In this exercise you will search for a PhoneBook entry (Blackwell Scientific Publications).

1. Open PhoneBook from the Application Toolbar

You can search for PhoneBook entries in a number of ways

- Click on the Scrollbar on the right of the window to scroll up and down until you see the PhoneBook entry you want displayed.
- Type the first few characters of the name of the person or organisation. When you open the PhoneBook list, the cursor will normally be in the "Search starting with" or "Search contains" field in the bottom left corner of the window. (The prompt you see depends on the setting on the "Filter" tab.) As each letter is typed any matching entries are displayed.

- Use the filters to limit the number of PhoneBook entries displayed and select the required entry from there.
 Using Filters will be covered in more detail later.
- 2. Select the "Filters" tab

The Filter screen displays as shown below:

📽 PhoneBook Selection 📃 🗆 💽		
PhoneBooks Filters		
Standard Extra		
Seed:		

- 3. Select where criteria Select Contains
- 4. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab
- 5. Search containing Blackw

If *"Search where criteria"* is set to *Starts with*, the PhoneBook selection screen will show *"Search starting with"*.

Several entries will display – including Blackwell Scientific Publications.

6. Select Blackwell Scientific Publications

When the entry you require is highlighted, you can

• Press <ENTER>


- Double click it
- Click once on the entry and then click <OK>
- <ALT + O>

The screen displays details of the selected entry. The information displayed includes Name details, Code, Company Registration Numbers, Internal ID number, Telephone & Facsimile Numbers.

📽 PhoneBook: Blackwell Scientific Publications								
Eile Search Help								
📖 X K 🔺 🕨) 🕽 🏘 🕸 🖨 🖻 🖉	🛷 🗇 🛛 💡						
Search Name	Blackwell Scientific Publications	Code	BSP001	ID	16	Main/Work Phone	07 3590 9876	
Correspondence Name	Blackwell Scientific Publications	A.C.N.	132 345 212			Facsimile	07 3590 9767	
			56 132 345 212			Mobile		
		Matter Entity	~	All E	ntities	Home Phone		
Full Trading Name	Blackwell Scientific Publications					Direct/Other		

NOTE: The prompts displayed on the top part of the screen and on the second tab – usually the "Document Details" tab are those that have been recorded in Name Labels for the PhoneBook Type being displayed.

The prompts for the Name fields (in this example Correspondence Name & Full Trading Name) vary from one type of PhoneBook record to another.

The prompts for the different Registration Numbers (in this example A.C.N/ and A.B.N.) vary between Countries.

6.1.1 PhoneBook ID

The Phonebook ID is an internal number and is read only. This ID can be used when emails are sent from within the Lexis Affinity product.

Other information is stored on the various tabs.

Your instructor will now go through each tab.

A full explanation of each of the tabs is included in the following section – PhoneBook Tabs.

6.2 PhoneBook Tabs

6.2.1 "Addresses" tab

The "Addresses" tab shows the Street, Postal, Registered and DX address. One of these must be flagged as the Mailing Address.

Master Address: Link

Allows you to link one PhoneBook entry with another. For example, if you deal with several people within a single company, you could link each record. Linking will draw the uncompleted details (such as address, phone numbers, email) through to the linked record. Details that are linked will display with a background of a different colour.

Changing the address on the primary entry will change the details on all of the linked entries.

Jump



This allows you to move to the PhoneBook entry that is linked to this entry. **Unlink**

To unlink two addresses, select File | Unlink

Address Layout

The "Countries" option allows you to set different Address formats, to cater for local requirements.

Address You can record multiple addresses; - Street, Postal, Registered and DX. Note that you can flag the "Registered Address" to be the same as either the Street or Postal Address.

You must also nominate one type of address to be the Mailing Address.

150 characters

Suburb / State / Postcode

The prompts for these fields vary depending on the settings made for each Address layout.

For example if the Address layout is New Zealand, the State field will be named City.

If a Postcode database is incorporated into the database, selecting a Suburb will then complete the State & Postcode fields.

- **Country** The country of the PhoneBook record. This is an optional field.
- **Email** The Email address is recorded here and also if an Email Remittance is required. (This applies to Creditor PhoneBook entries.)



6.2.2 "Personal" / "Document Details" tab

The name of this tab varies depending on the "type" of PhoneBook entry. The details here can be used to record a name to be used specifically in documents. For an Individual type of entry there are usually multiple fields which are used for names in separate fields and the Date of Birth. **50 characters**

6.2.3 "Data" tab

The Data tab shows the individual DataForm fields that exist in the selected DataForm. The DataForm fields allow you to record extra information. Typically, a Marketing DataForm may be attached to a PhoneBook entry that allows you to record details about marketing activities that should be directed towards this PhoneBook entry.



Hands On

To illustrate this feature, it is best to locate the record for Adams_Blackwell, who is the Managing Director of Blackwell Scientific Publications. (Marketing activities are usually directed to people or contacts at clients or prospects, not to the company generally)

- 1. Select the "Relationships" tab
- 2. Use the left video button to locate the record for Adams_Blackwell
- 3. Select the "Data" tab
- 4. On the left hand side under DataForms select General Marketing
- 5. Select the "Interests" tab
- 6. Note that teams are recorded for AFL, NRL and NBL

In particular note that John Adams supports the Essendon Bombers.

7. Use the right video button to return to Blackwell Scientific Publications

6.2.4 "Notes" tab

This tab will display any notes that have already been recorded for this PhoneBook entry. You can also add additional notes by keying text directly in the notes field.

The "Notes" field is also an option in PhoneBook Filter, allowing you to search for records containing (or starting with) a string of text. 2000 characters



6.2.5 "Precedents" tab

This will display the list of Precedents available and allows generation of those precedents.

You can use the "Filter" tab to quickly locate a precedent, and the "Columns" tab to include or exclude columns from the display.



Hands On

- 1. Select the "Precedents" tab
- 2. Highlight the Cocktail Party Invitation and click on [Merge]

The Invitation should display on the screen.

3. Close the document – there is no need to save it

6.2.6 "Documents" tab

This shows a list of documents that have been saved to this PhoneBook entry. (The documents may include emails, scanned documents etc.).

You can double-click on a document or highlight it and click on Edit to open the document.

You can also use this tab to attach a new document for this PhoneBook entry.

"Filter" tab

You can use the "Filter" tab to search for a specific document. On the "Filter" tab, you can also select to exclude documents saved to matters belonging to this PhoneBook entry. "Columns" tab

You can select to include or exclude columns from the display.

6.2.7 "Diary" tab

This tab contains a list of all the Diary entries that have been recorded for this PhoneBook entry, whether they are matter related or not.

From this tab you can create a new Diary entry. You cannot edit Diary entries from this tab. To edit a Diary entry, select Diary from Case Management.

6.2.8 "Relationships" tab

Forward and backward relationships between PhoneBook entries can be set up in Lexis Affinity. Examples include "is a director of… / has as a director…", "uses this firm of solicitors / acts for".

The wording of the Relationships available has been recorded by the Lexis Affinity Library Administrator.





1. Select the "Relationships" tab

You will see that Marianne K Thompson is a Director of Blackwell Scientific Publications and that Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd is a subsidiary of Blackwell Scientific Publications.

- 2. Double click on Thompson_Blackwell
- 3. Select the "Relationships" tab

You will see that she is a relation of Mark Connor Thompson and was formerly employed by Walter Turnbull Advertising.

4. Close the screen for Maryanne Thompson to return to Blackwell Scientific Publications

6.2.9 "Groups" tab

This tab allows you to designate groups to which this PhoneBook record belongs. The Groups available have been recorded by your Lexis Affinity Administrator. A PhoneBook record can be in more than one group. You can extract the PhoneBook records by Group to be merged with Word Processing documents or use a Group to identify particular types of records to be used as contacts on matters like courts, other parties, bill to parties or key contacts.

6.2.10 "Associated Staff" tab

This tab displays staff members or Employees that have been flagged as being associated with this PhoneBook entry. (This would be the staff members who have the most contact with the individual or organisation.) You can select additional staff members or unflag staff members. This is also a filter option.

6.2.11 "Miscellaneous" tab

There are three vertical tabs;

Internet & Labels

This tab shows the information previously recorded including; Web site Address, Type of PhoneBook entry, Salutation and Default Reference.

Inactive Record

Tick this to indicate if the PhoneBook record should be retained in the database but is inactive. An example is where a PhoneBook entry is a client, but has no active matters. Inactive PhoneBook entries are, by default, excluded from the PhoneBook listing, but can be included by checking the flag "Inactive PhoneBook" in the PhoneBook filter. When a PhoneBook record has been flagged as Inactive, the system will display which operator made the record inactive and the date and time when this happened.



The "Maintenance" section of the screen also displays who created the record and the date of creation, as well as the person who most recently altered the record.

Debtors & Collection

This tab shows the Collection Plan that is attached to this PhoneBook entry, the criteria for sending Accounts Rendered Statements and the Collection Notes recorded on all outstanding bills that are owing by the PhoneBook record. The Debtors balances are also displayed and the last date that the aging process was run. (To update the aging, it is necessary to run the Aged Matter Balances Report and select to update the aging.) You can also add a new note or print the existing notes from this tab.

CliNet

This tab indicates whether or not this PhoneBook entry is visible in CliNet. You can also generate a Password for CliNet access.

6.2.12 "Debt Control" tab

This tab contains a list of Bills that are outstanding where the PhoneBook party is the Debtor. The lower section of the screen has vertical tabs - "Allocations", "Notes" and "Payment Plans" if there is a Payment Plan attached to any matter.

Highlight a bill and select the following: (In the Lewisham Reid training files, look for a bill on Matter 012339.)

Allocations

Shows any credit allocations to outstanding bills – such as partial Receipts, Write Offs and Credit Notes.

Notes

Shows any Debtor Comments that have been recorded in relation to the Debt Collection activities. You can add additional notes, edit existing notes or print the notes.

Add Note

Allows you to add a Debtor Comment Note to the selected bill.

Open

Allows you to open the selected bill. You can then re print the bill or check the details.

Trust to Office

Allows you to transfer funds from trust in payment of the account. (If Combined Ledger System is enabled, this field is not visible.)

Print

Opens the Itemised Debtors report with the selected PhoneBook entry entered as the Debtor. This report will include all outstanding Bills where the PhoneBook record is the Debtor. The information includes the total of each bill, amounts received in payment thereof and a break-up between Fees, Disbursements (including Sundries) and Tax.

Print Notes

Allows you to prints the Debtor Notes.



6.2.13 "Bank" tab

This tab shows the bank account details for this PhoneBook entry. Select the correct format for the Bank Account.

These details are used when transferring funds by EFT Payment.

6.2.14 "Linked Records" tab

Linked Records are used when registering contacts at an organisation where the communication details are the same or similar. For example, the contacts in an organisation could include the person responsible for paying the accounts or the person with whom the firm deals on a day to day basis.

This tab will display the PhoneBook records that have been linked to this PhoneBook entry.

You can open the linked party from this tab, by either double clicking on it, or by highlighting the line and clicking on **[Open]**.

Click on [Create] to create a new linked record.

6.2.15 "ID / Reg'n #'s" tab

This tab displays the registration numbers that have been recorded for this PhoneBook entry.

The prompts displayed on this tab will vary depending on the Type of PhoneBook record.

6.2.16 "Safe Custody" tab

This tab displays the Safe Custody Packets and Items that have been attached to this PhoneBook record.

6.3 PhoneBook Menu & Toolbar

Performing different functions in the PhoneBook Entry area can be achieved by either selecting the icon on the Toolbar or by selecting the relevant function from the Menu.

6.3.1 Functions on Menu Toolbar

There are three options on the Menu Toolbar: - File, Search and Help. Functions that are not available are "greyed out" or "disabled".

File

New	Create a new PhoneBook entry.
Reopen	Lists the last accessed PhoneBook entries.
Delete	Delete the PhoneBook entry.
Link	Allows you to link a PhoneBook entry with one other PhoneBook entry.



Jump to Master

Moves to the PhoneBook entry that is linked to this PhoneBook entry.

- **Copy Master** Copies the details from the Master PhoneBook entry to this entry if the fields are blank.
- **UnLink** Stops the link between the two PhoneBook entries.
- **Snapshot** Create a Snapshot of this PhoneBook entry.
- **Print Details** Prints the details of this PhoneBook entry, including Name, Address, communication details, the matters they are the contact on, the relationships and a listing of the linked records.

Print Report

Prints a list of all the PhoneBook entries that are currently included in the PhoneBook list – (ie according to the Filter selections in place).

Print Collection Notes

Prints all Debtor Comments that have been recorded for this PhoneBook entry.

Exit Closes the PhoneBook entry.

Search

Find Displays the PhoneBook list.

First / Previous / Next / Last

Moves to the First record, Previous record, Next record or Last record currently included in the PhoneBook list (ie according to the Filter selections in place).

Help

Index / Contents

Not yet implemented



6.3.2 PhoneBook Editing Toolbar

۹	New	This icon allows you to create a new PhoneBook entry.
√	Apply	This icon only displays when a PhoneBook entry has been altered and saves the changes you have made. It replaces the New icon.
×	Delete	Deletes a PhoneBook entry. Lexis Affinity will not allow you to delete the PhoneBook entry for a current client or creditor, or if it is attached as a contact on a matter, a current client or a creditor.
4 4	cu	First, Previous, Next, Last: oves to the First record, Previous record, Next record or Last record irrently included in the PhoneBook list (ie according to the Filter elections in place).
\$	Refresh	Refreshes the data immediately.
# \$	Find	Search for an entry in the PhoneBook. This will show the PhoneBook list based on the filters used to select this entry.
¢	Snapsho	t Place a copy of this PhoneBook entry on your desktop for easy access.
9	Print	Allows you to print all the details of the selected PhoneBook entry.
-	Email	This icon will only be enabled if an Email address has been recorded on the PhoneBook entry. Click on this icon to open your Email system. The Email address will be automatically inserted into the message.
Ð	Web	This icon will only be enabled if a web address has been recorded on the PhoneBook entry. Click on this icon to go directly to this Web Address.
?	Client	This icon will only be enabled if this PhoneBook entry is also a client. Click on this icon to go directly to the client.
	Create c	lient This icon will only be enabled if this PhoneBook entry is not a client. Click on this icon to open the Client Creation screen with most details of this PhoneBook entry completed.



6

P



Click this icon to open your Document Management System, such as Lexis IM, iManage, Worksite, Redmap, WORLDOX, Radix (if installed).

Help Not yet implemented.

6.4 Printing

You can print the details of an individual PhoneBook entry, or a list of all the PhoneBook entries that are displayed in the PhoneBook Selection screen. The report printed also includes any matters where the PhoneBook entry selected is included as a Contact link.

Printing the selected PhoneBook entry or a list of all PhoneBook entries is controlled by a setting in Employees.

6.4.1 Printing one PhoneBook Entry

Hands On

In this exercise you will print the details for Blackwell Scientific Publications.

- 1. Open Blackwell Scientific Publications (If not already open)
- 2. Select 🎒

Details of this PhoneBook entry will be displayed.

3. Close the Print Display

6.4.2 Printing all PhoneBook entries



Hands On

In this exercise you will print a list of all the PhoneBook entries.

1. Select

The PhoneBook Selection Screen will display.

- 2. Click on 🥝 to clear the filters
- 3. Select 🖨

LexisNexis

You can use the icons on the Print Toolbar to change the display of the report, to move forwards or backwards through the individual pages or to print the report.

- 4. Click on to activate the tabs on the left hand side of the screen
- 5. Click on
- 6. Search Text Blackwell Click on [Search]

The pages where the text can be found will be indicated on the "Search Results" tab.

7. Close the Print Display

6.4.3 Print Toolbar

 \square

Zoom to Fit

This will display one page at a time.

Zoom to Width

This will widen the display to fill the screen horizontally.

100% size

This will adjust the display to 100%.

(+ + → →

Use these icons to move forwards and backwards through the pages.

≣∙

Select a page

Use this to move directly to a specified page.

¥

Search for Text

Use this to select specified text.

The text and location of found entries will be displayed on the "Search Results" tab on the left hand side of the screen.

Toggle Tabs

Use this to toggle between displaying and not displaying the "Thumbnails" and "Search Results" tabs on the left hand side.

ŋ

Copy to Clipboard

Use this to copy the page displayed to the clipboard. The image can then be pasted into another application. Note this is an image only – not editable text.



5	Printer	Setup Use this to select a printer, alter the properties of the printing, (for example to select duplex printing) or to select a page range.
4	Print	Use this to print to the printer.
H	Save	Use this to save the report to a file.
2	Open	Use this to open an existing saved report.

6.4.4 PhoneBook Selection Screen Toolbar

	New	Creates a new PhoneBook entry.
	Edit.	Allows editing of the PhoneBook details for the entry highlighted. This entry will also have a black triangle symbol in the first column.
\$	Refresh	Will refresh the data on the screen.
0	Clear	Clears the filters. All PhoneBook entries will then display. Filters will be discussed in detail later in this Workbook.
V	Merge	Create a WP merge file for the PhoneBook entries selected, or merge to a Precedent document.
	Email (Bl	lind Copy) Enables users to automatically insert the Email Addresses of PhoneBook entries into the Bcc field of the Email system.
8	Print	Allows you to print a list of all the entries in the PhoneBook based on the filter selection.



6.5 PhoneBook Filter

Filters are used throughout Lexis Affinity to enable users to sort information by different criteria. The filtered information can then be displayed on the screen or used to generate reports and word processing merge files.

The filters vary according to the particular application you are in. However, the basic principle is the same for all filters and once you have mastered one filter you will find you are comfortable using the other filters in the system.

Filters are applied to PhoneBook, Client, Matter, Safe Custody, Creditors and General Ledger functions.



Hands On

1. In the PhoneBook Selection screen, click on the "Filters" tab.

The following screen will display:

🤎 PhoneBook Selection PhoneBooks Filters Standard Extra Select Include Groups Exclude Groups Associated With where criteria Contains O Starts with elect entries which appear in 🛱 Refresh List Search Key All Categories
Any Category Full Name Tax Seminar
Valuer
Water Authority Accountant Contact Agent Associated Party Association Member Address 156 Auctioneer Suburb/Locality Bank Barrister Body Corporate Building & Construction Christmas Card Client Council Council Count Creditor Delegate Do Not Mail Doctor Bank State Country DX Location Note Address Type to display Do Not Mail Doctor Finance Company Government Department Insurance Agency International Investigator Media Mortgagee National Newelather O Street O Postal Registered O Mailing ODX Relationship ~ Select Equal To Code Туре ~ State Postcode Newsletter Other Party Our Staff Partner acting Pharmaceutical Coll. Plan Y Include Active PhoneBook Seminar Small Business Active or Permanent Client Solicitor Solicitor Firm Non-Active Client (no matters) Solicitor acting Non-Permanent Client Suppliers 🖉 Clear <u>A</u>ll Inactive PhoneBook 1 Record Filter = Address containing 156. Act Pbks. Act&Perm&Inact&Non-Perm Clts. Displaying Registered Address

NOTE: The last Filter that you have used will stay in force until you clear it.



In this exercise you will use the Filter to select PhoneBook entries where the Search Key contains the text "black".

You can also use this part of the filter to display entries where the Search key or Full name start with specified text.

- 1. Select where criteria Select "Contains"
- 2. Search Key black

The "Contains" test will include the name of Black and Blackwell and also any names where black is part of the name.

3. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab

(You can use <CTRL + TAB> to move between the tabs.)

Now only entries that contain the text "black" are displayed.

4. Click ^O on the PhoneBook Toolbar

This clears the filter and displays all entries in the PhoneBook.

⁷ Hands On

You now need to locate a PhoneBook entry that is a publishing company. You cannot remember if the name includes the word "Publications" or "Publishing".

- 1. Select "Filters" tab
- 2. Select where criteria Select "Contains"
- 3. Search Key publi

You do not need to type the full word.

This will find all names that contain the text "publi" (such as Publications and Publishing).

4. Select the Refresh icon

The PhoneBook Selection screen displays.

The list now only displays entries that contain the text "publi".





In this exercise you will use the Filter to locate PhoneBook entries that are subsidiary companies of another PhoneBook entry.

- 1. Select the "Filters" tab
- 2. Click on [Clear All]
- 3. Relationship Select "is a subsidiary company of" from the drop down list
- 4. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab

All PhoneBook entries that are subsidiaries are displayed.



Hands On

In this exercise you will refine the search of subsidiary companies to the NAB subsidiaries.

- 1. Select the "Filters" tab
- 2. Relationship Click on the down arrow in the second field

Only those PhoneBook entries which have subsidiary companies are displayed.

- 3. Select NAB
- 4. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab

Now only the entries that are subsidiaries of NAB are displayed.



Hands On

In this exercise you will use the Filter to locate PhoneBook entries that are in NSW.

- 1. Select the "Filters" tab
- 2. Click on [Clear All]
- 3. Select equal to State NSW
- 4. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab

Now only the entries that are in NSW are displayed.



In this exercise you will use the Filter to select PhoneBook entries that have indicated they support the Essendon Bombers.

- 1. Select the "Filters" tab
- 2. Click on [Clear All]
- 3. Select Entries which appear in Select All Categories
- 4. Select the "Extra" tab

🕷 PhoneBook Selection 📃 🗆 🔀					
🗒 🖏 🚅 🕗 🚽 - 🕞 🚑 💡					
PhoneBooks Filters					
Standard Extra					
DataForm: Text	Created and Modified by				
DataForm: All text and check box fields 💉 Select containing 🗸	Created by				
DataForm: All text and check box fie 🗸	Created				
DataForm: All text and check box fie 🔽	Since 🔲 9/02/2012 💌				
DataForm: All text and check box fie 🗸	Before 🔲 9/02/2012 💌				
DataForm: All text and check box fie 💌					
DataForm: Number	Modified by				
	Modified				
DataForm: All currency, integer and numt 💟 Balances greater than	Since 🔲 9/02/2012 💌				
DataForm: All currency, integer and	Before 9/02/2012 V				
DataForm: All currency, integer and 💌					
DataForm: All currency, integer and 💌					
DataForm: All currency, integer and 🔛	CliNet				
	Show on CliNet				
DataForm: Date	Password				
DataForm: All date fields					
DataForm: All date fields 🛛 🔽 Since 🔲 9/02/2012	Include records where				
Before 9/02/2012	[Name]				
	• exists				
	🔿 does not exist				
246 Records Filter = Act Pbks. Act&Perm&Inact&Non-Perm Clts. Displaying Postal Addr	ess.				

- 5. DataForm Select Containing (Text)
- 6. In the top field, click on the drop down arrow and select 'Interests'

Standard	Extra			
DataFor	m: Text-			
DataF	orm: All te	ext and check box fields	~	
	General Appointments			
	Matter Manager Child Details			
1	Survey			
	Private Finance Details			
	Interests			
	r Details			
Private	e Details		\mathbf{M}	



7. In the second field select 'AFL Football Team' as the field



8. On the right of that field select 'Essendon Bombers' from the possible field look-up table responses

Standard	Extra	\			
DataFo	rm: Text-		\setminus		
Intere	ests		Y	Select containing	~
F	AFL Footba	all Team	~		~
	DataForm:	All text and check box fie	~	Adelaide Crows Brisbane Lions	^
	DataForm:	All text and check box fie	•	Carlton Blues	≡
	DataForm:	All text and check box fie	•	Essendon Bombers Fremantle Dockers	
DataFo	rm: Numb	er		Geelong Cats Hawthorn Hawks	~

9. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab

All PhoneBook entries that are marked as interested in the Essendon Bombers will be listed.



Hands On

In this exercise you will use the Filter to select PhoneBook entries that are to receive Christmas Cards.

- 1. Select the "Filters" tab
- 2. Click on [Clear All]
- 3. Select the "Standard" tab
- 4. Select the "Include Groups" tab
- 5. Select Entries which appear in Select All Categories
- 6. Tick Christmas card



7. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab

All PhoneBook entries that are marked to receive Christmas Cards are displayed.

8. Note the number of records

(Displayed on the Status line at the bottom of the list.)

M.

Hands On

In this exercise you will modify the Filter to select PhoneBook entries that are to receive Christmas Cards, but excluding those that are marked "Do Not Mail".

- 1. Select the "Filter" tab
- 2. Select the "Exclude Groups" tab
- 3. Tick Do Not Mail
- 4. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab

All PhoneBook entries that are marked to receive Christmas Cards but that are not marked as "Do Not Mail" are displayed.

5. Note the number

6.6 Sorting PhoneBook Entries

The entries displayed in the PhoneBook can be sorted by any of the headings that appear in the PhoneBook list. By default, the PhoneBook entries are sorted by Search Key.



Hands On

In this exercise you have been asked to produce a list of all PhoneBook entries that are to receive Newsletters and to sort this list by Suburb.

- 1. Select the "Filters" tab
- 2. Click on [Clear All]
- 3. Select the "Include Groups" tab
- 4. Select Entries which appear in Select All Categories
- 5. Tick Newsletter
- 6. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab
- 7. Note "Blackwell" is the first entry



8. Click on the heading "Suburb" and drag the mouse to the left.

The entries are now sorted into Suburb order.

The list is sorted in sequence from the leftmost column header to the rightmost column header.

- 9. Click on the Print Icon to print the list.
- 10. Close the print display

6.7 Merging to a Word Document in Precedents

Hands On

In this exercise you will process a merge to a precedent document.

- 1. On the PhoneBook listing screen click on the down arrow
- 2. Select Precedent Merge

A screen similar to the one below will display:



- 3. Click on + next to Marketing to expand the folder
- 4. Highlight Newsletter and click on [OK]

A screen similar to the one below displays:



🨻 PhoneB	look Preceder	nt	_ 🗆 🗙
Precedent	Document Recor	d	
Precedent:	NewsLetter		M
	File Path:	%PRECEDENT%\Marketing\NewsLetter.dot	
	DataForm:		
	Execute Script	\checkmark	
	Print		
	Close		
	Collate		
		_ ∠ <u>o</u> k [X Cancel

"Document Record" tab

5. Select the "Document Record" tab

If you want a record on each PhoneBook entry who was sent a newsletter, tick *Update* these entries with a document reference for this merge.

W PhoneBook Pr	recedent 📃 🗆 🗙
Precisent Docume	ant Record
	tries with a document reference for this merge
Document Update	e Details
Save File Path:	🛤 🗸 Update
Description:	NewsLetter
Created:	9/11/2009 Mailed: 9/11/2009
Author:	Yvette 5 Rogers
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers Show on CliNet
Precedent:	%PRECEDENT%\Marketing\NewsLetter.dot
Category:	Marketing
Department:	Dust Disease
Branch:	Sydney - Lewisham Reid
Type(s):	Agreement Online Search Artwork PDF Brochure Research Conflict Check Spreadsheet Debt Collection Statement Email Survey Facsimile Template Financial A/cs Word Document Forms Invoice LSA Statement Letter Medical Reports Survey

6. Complete the information on this screen



Save File Path is a mandatory field.

For this exercise click on [Binoculars] and save to a file on C:.

7. Click [OK]

The documents will be produced.

- 8. On the PhoneBook Selection screen, open the first record
- 9. Select the "Documents" tab
- 10. Note the document details
- 11. Click on [Binoculars] to return to the PhoneBook selection screen
- 12. Drag "Suburb" to the right to be before "State"

6.8 PhoneBook Filter

The PhoneBook Filter can be used to selectively list PhoneBook entries according to varying criteria.

PhoneBook Filter Options

Select where criteria - Contains

Use this option to locate entries that contain the text you enter in the nominated field.

Select where Criteria - Starts with

Use this option to locate entries that start with the text you enter in the nominated field.

Address Type to Display

Select the Address Type to be displayed on the PhoneBook Selection screen.

When DX is selected, the DX field (ie the DX Number) will be displayed in the Address column, the DX Location will be displayed in the Suburb column and the DX State will be in the State column.

Relationship

Use this option to locate all PhoneBook entries that are related to other entry/ies.

Use the field to the right to specify another PhoneBook entry.

Select Equal to

Code This allows you to locate entries using the Code field. **Type**



This allows you to locate entries of a particular type – eg Business. **State**

This allows you to locate entries in one particular state.

Postcode

This allows you to locate entries for a particular Postcode.

Collection Plan

This allows you to locate entries belonging to one Collection Plan.

Include – Active PhoneBook

This will include all PhoneBook records that are not flagged as Inactive.

Include – Active or Permanent Client

This will include only those PhoneBook entries that are also Clients and are Active (ie have current matters) or are marked as Permanent.

Include – Non-Active Client (no matters)

This will include only Clients with no matters.

Include – Non-Permanent Client

This will include only Clients that have not been flagged as "Permanent".

Include – Inactive PhoneBook

This will include only PhoneBook records that have been flagged as "Inactive".

Include Groups

Select entries which appear in - All Categories

This is an "and" filter. For example, if Advertising Agency and Christmas Card are checked, only PhoneBook entries where both these groups are selected will be included in the list.

Select entries which appear in - Any Category

This is an "or" filter. For example, if both Advertising Agency and Christmas Card are checked, any PhoneBook entry that is either Advertising Agency or Christmas Card will be included in list.

Exclude Groups

You can use this in conjunction with the "include" selection to refine your selection.

Associated with

You can use this to locate PhoneBook entries where selected Staff Members are flagged as being associated.

"Extra" tab

The "Extra" tab allows for additional filtering.

DataForm allows you to search for PhoneBook entries that contain specific text or balances in DataForms.



Select Containing

You can use this option to locate PhoneBook that match text in any of the DataForm fields. The Select Containing drop-down list enables you to select a search criterion from Select containing, Start with, Equal to and Not equal to.

Created and Modified by

allows you to search for PhoneBook records that have been created or modified by a certain user, or between two dates.

Modified by allows you to search for PhoneBook records that have been modified by a certain user, or between two dates.

CliNet / Show on CliNet

Tick this to locate all PhoneBook records that are available for viewing in CliNet.

CliNet / Password

Enter a known password to locate a PhoneBook record.

Include records where - Email Address

Exists – includes PhoneBook records that do have text in the Email Address field.

Does not exist - includes PhoneBook records that do not have text in the Email Address field.

6.9 Create a Business PhoneBook entry



Hands On

In this exercise you will create a new PhoneBook entry for "Construction Company".

You will need to enter details that are relevant to that Company. It is suggested that you prefix the name of the Construction Company with your initials or surname. This will make your entry more easily identifiable and different to any other PhoneBook entries.

- 1. Select PhoneBook from the Applications Toolbar if not already open
- 2. Note the icons available on the toolbar at the top of the screen.

These icons allow you perform various functions including:

- Create a new PhoneBook entry
- Edit an existing entry
- Refresh the data
- Clear the filter
- Create a merge file for use in Word
- Send BCC Emails
- > Print



Conflict Checking

Before registering a new PhoneBook entry, you should check the existing entries to make sure that the new entry does not already exist.

You can check all PhoneBook records by typing the first few characters of the name in the "Search starting with" field on the PhoneBook Selection screen.

However, to fully check that there is no conflict you should use the Conflict of Interest Checker. This enables you to search various parts of the database.

3. Open Conflict of Interest Checker

Database | Conflict Checker | Conflict of Interest Checker

- 4. Template click on [Binoculars]
- 5. Locate **FULL DETAILS** and double click

The screen will display with default values completed.

😻 Conflict of Inte	erest Checker - New			X
<u>File H</u> elp				
Conflict Checker				
Template	FULL SEARCH	Search all records		
Description	Search all records			
Entity		\sim \times		
Branch		V X		
Include in Search:				
PhoneBook records		No of Months Audit Trail Reporting	2 🗹 9/09/2009 💌	
Client records		Context of Search	MX	
Matter records		Override Matter Team Security		
DataForms		Do Case Sensitive Search		
Archive records				
Audit Trail				
HotDocs				
Search Criteria:				
Search Words /	Phrase		Whole Word?	
💿 And 🛛 🔾	Dr		Whole Word?	
💽 And 🔘 🤇	Dr		Whole Word?	
🕑 Keep Open?			OK Cance	el

6. Search Criteria / Select Words / Phrases Enter the name of the record you are searching for

In this case – Construction Company

7. Click on [OK]



The results of the Conflict Checking search will be displayed similar to the one shown below:

Printed: 9/11/2009 1:10:02 PM	Page 1
User: YSR Yvette S Rogers	
Override Team Security: Y	
Conflict Checker	
All Entities	
All Branches	
Search Word / Phrase: Construction Company	
Search Selection Criteria: Archive, Audit Trail, Client, Matter, PhoneBook, Include DataForm,	
Client (0 client found)	
Client Note (0 client note found)	
Matter (0 matter found)	
Matter Contact (0 matter contact found)	
Matter DataForm (0 matter dataform found)	
Matter Debtor (0 matter debtor found)	
Matter HotDocs (0 matter HotDocs field found)	
PhoneBook (0 phonebook found)	
PhoneBook DataForm (0 phonebook dataform found)	
PhoneBook HotDocs (0 phonebook HotDocs field found)	

From this report, you can see that there are no other records with the name or text of Construction Company already recorded.

It is now OK to proceed with registering the new PhoneBook entry.

- 8. Close the print display
- 9. Close Conflict Checker
- 10. Locate or open the PhoneBook Selection screen
- 11. Click on 🔍 to create a new PhoneBook entry
- 12. Type Select Business from the Drop Down List

The Type of entry that you select determines the prompts that are displayed on the screen – these are called the Name Labels. The Name Labels you see in the training files (Lewisham Reid) may be different to the Name Labels for your data files.

13. Code Leave blank

This field is left blank and will be automatically populated by Lexis Affinity if this entry becomes a Client or a Creditor. It is a search option in PhoneBook.

14. Search Name

35 characters

For this exercise, use your initials or your surname.



For a company, you would normally use the Company Name or a short form of the Company Name.

This is the main way Lexis Affinity searches and sorts PhoneBook entries.

15. Correspondence Name

Lexis Affinity will insert the text from the "Search Name" field. Alter it to the name of the construction company. This field is used in Bills, Debtors Letters, Safe Custody Receipts etc.

16. Full Trading Name

Lexis Affinity will insert the text from the "Correspondence Name" field. Alter it if necessary.

17. Salutation

Type the name that should appear after the word "Dear" on letters addressed to this PhoneBook entry. This can be their Given Name, Mr/Mrs/Ms Surname, Sir, Madam, Doctor etc. Generally, correspondence will be sent via the contacts attached to this entry, so it this could be a generic term – such as Sir/Madam.

18. *Default Ref* Leave blank

You can use this if there is a common reference for this PhoneBook entry. For example, for a Creditor, you could enter the Account Number.

19. Complete the Registration Numbers with your own information

20 characters each

The fields displayed here will vary depending on the settings in name labels for Business type entries.

20. Complete the relevant telephone numbers

20 characters each

Generally you would not record mobile, home and direct phone numbers for the business record, only for the contacts.

"Addresses" tab

- 21. Select the "Addresses" tab
- 22. *Address Layout* Select the appropriate layout

The prompts that display will vary depending on the Address layout selected.

23. Complete the Street / Postal / Registered and DX Address details

Note you can select the "Registered Address" to be the same as either the Street or Postal Address.

80 characters

150 characters

35 characters



24. Select one of them to be the default mailing address

This is the Mailing Address that will be used in Bills, Debtors Letters etc.

- 25. *Email* Complete this field with general Email details info@construction_company.com.au
- 26. Email Remittance ? Leave unticked

If this PhoneBook entry is likely to become a Creditor, you can tick this to indicate that the Remittance Advice will be sent by Email.

"Document Details" tab (if visible)

- 27. Select the "Document Details" tab
- 28. Complete the Name on Documents

60 characters

"Miscellaneous" tab

- 29. Select the "Miscellaneous" tab
- 30. Web Site Complete the Web Site address

For example: www.Constructioncompany.com.au.

31. Collection Plan Select "Standard Collection Plan (combined matter)

Collection Plans define the parameters of the Collection cycle, and are recorded by the Lexis Affinity Administrator.

32. Accounts Rendered Statement Select "Conditional if a balance is due"

"Notes" tab

33. Notes Building & Construction Award 2006

This is used for recording any special comments in relation to this PhoneBook entry.

"Bank" tab

34. Select the "Bank" tab

This is used to record details of the Bank Account. If payments are to be made directly to this PhoneBook entry via an export file generated from Lexis Affinity, these details MUST be completed.

35.	Account Name	Enter the name of the Bank Account	100 characters
36.	Bank Name Er	nter the name of the Bank	100 characters



37. Bank Account Format

Select the appropriate format from the drop down list.

38. Complete the details as prompted

(Refer to the section titled "PhoneBook Creation Fields" for more information on this.)

39. Open PhoneBook screen for editing on exit Tick this

There is more information that can be recorded for this PhoneBook entry. Often this information is entered by different staff members

40. Click on **[OK]** to save this entry

6.9.1 Attaching PhoneBook entries to Groups

PhoneBook Groups are used to categorise the PhoneBook database into groups. Groups are determined by the Firm and may include groups such as doctors, barristers, real estate agents.

Groups can also be used for marketing purposes – for example you can create groups for sending a newsletter or Christmas Card and another group for seminar invitations.

These groups are used when filtering the PhoneBook database and using that information to merge with Word.

A PhoneBook entry can belong to more than one group.



Hands On

In this exercise you will add the Construction Company you have just created to the Building & Construction, Christmas Card and Newsletter groups.

- 1. Select the "Groups" tab
- 2. Tick Building & Construction, Christmas Card and Newsletter

This indicates that this organisation will receive Christmas Cards and Newsletters.

You can use these Groups as Filters when selecting entries to merge with a Word Document.

3. Close this Phone Book entry

You can do this by

Selecting the cross in the top right hand corner



- File | Exit
- <ALT + F> X
- ALT + F4>

This will save the entry.

- 4. Re-open the PhoneBook listing
- 5. Click on Refresh ቐ to see the new entry

You may not need to do this, but if the Refresh time is quite lengthy (for example 60 seconds), it may be some moments until you see this entry on the PhoneBook list.

6.10 Registering a Business Contact for a Client

As mentioned previously, the PhoneBook should be the central database for your firm and contain details of all the individuals, companies etc with whom you deal. For this reason it is recommended that the contacts with whom you deal at each Client should be registered in your database.



Hands On

In this exercise you will register yourself as an employee of the Construction Company. (In these steps the name of the employee is Mr R Bannister who is the General Manager of the Construction Company.)

- 1. Open the PhoneBook record for the Construction Company
- 1. Select the "Linked Records" tab
- 2. Click on [Create] (on the "Linked records" tab)

The PhoneBook Entry screen displays

3. Type Select Business Contact if not already selected

The default type for new Linked Business Contacts is stored in System | General.

4. Code Leave blank

This field will be automatically populated by Lexis Affinity if this entry becomes a Client or a Creditor. It is a search option in PhoneBook.

5. Surname_Bus. Name

In this example, you would type Bannister_Construction Company.



If there could be more than one Contact at a particular organisation with the same Surname (as in a Family Company), you may choose to identify each Contact with their initial as well – eg RBannister_Construction Company.

6. Company Name

This field has been automatically completed.

7. Full Company Name

This field has been automatically completed.

8. Dept/Division

Enter the Department or Division for the contact if relevant.

9. Correspondence Name

Alter the text to read your name – for example Mr R Bannister.



10. Position

Enter the position held by the contact. In this example General Manager.

11. Salutation

Enter the wording required. For example; Mrs Smith, Sir, Doctor Jones. In this example - Richard

12. Default Ref Leave blank for this exercise

The Main/Work and Facsimile numbers are completed.

13. Complete the Mobile, Home and Direct/Other numbers as required

"Addresses" tab

14. Select the "Addresses" tab

The Address details are completed.

15. *Email* Amend the details to be the correct Email address – eg R.Bannister@Construction_Company.com.au

"Additional Details" tab

16. Select the "Additional Details" tab

The "Additional Details" tab is used to record details of names in separate fields. (This information may be required in certain documents) as well as the date this contact became a Contact.

17. Complete the Appel, Name & Gender fields

Altering Dates in Lexis Affinity

You can click on the down arrow to open a calendar. Use the left and right arrows to go back a month or forward a month at a time. Click on the year, and either click on the up or down arrow to change the date, or use the up and down arrows on the keyboard.

OR

Alternately;

- 18. Became contact on Tick the check box
- 19. Press the *right arrow* to the Day Alter the day
- 20. Press the right arrow to the Month Alter the month
- 21. Press the *right arrow* to the Year Alter the year (enter 4 digits)



"Miscellaneous" tab

- 22. Select the "Miscellaneous" tab
- 23. Collection Plan / Accounts Rendered Statement

Accept the defaults, as they are not relevant to a contact.

"Notes" tab

You can add notes about this PhoneBook record on this tab.

"Relationships" tab

Relationships define the type of connection between two records. For example you can relate two records if they are husband and wife, or a person and a company if the person is an employee of the company.

24. Select the "Relationships" tab

The "Relationships" tab is displayed below:

Addresses Additional	Details Miscellaneous Notes Relationships Bank
PhoneBook entry	Bannister_Construction Company
Relationship	•
System Role	N/A
Relate to	Construction Company
System Role	N/A
🖉 <u>C</u> lear	

- 25. *Relationship* Click on the down arrow and select "is an employee of"
- 26. *System Role* Leave blank for this exercise.

This does not apply to "is an employee of" relationships

27. *Relate to* This has been completed

"Bank" tab

The "Bank" details do not require modification.

28. Click on **[OK]** to update this relationship (and the PhoneBook record)



Debtor Contact Relationships

If an employee is also the person to whom Bills will be sent it is also necessary to relate the Business Contact and the Business with a "is/has a Debtor Contact" relationship.

- 29. Select the "Relationships" tab
- 30. Click on [New]
- 31. Relationship Click on the down arrow and select "is a Debtor Contact for"
- 32. *System Role* Lexis Affinity will automatically populate this field with "Debtor Contact"
- 33. Relate to Select the Construction Company
- 34. Click on **[OK]** to update this relationship

Check the Relationship between the two records

- 35. Ensure the "Relationships" tab is selected
- 36. Double click on the name of the Construction Company in the Contact Record column

The Construction Company PhoneBook record displays.

37. Open the "Relationships" tab for the Construction Company

You will see that the Construction Company "has an employee of" <Your Name>

38. Double click on <Your Name> to re open the PhoneBook entry screen for your record.



"Associated Staff" tab

This tab allows you to indicate which employees have an association or contact with the PhoneBook entry.

1. Select the "Associated Staff" tab

Any staff already associated with this PhoneBook record will be flagged.

<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp				
	N I A @ @	2 # 🔗 🥊		
Search Name * 🛛	Construction Company	Code	Main/Work Ph	
Correspondence Name*	Construction Company	ation No	Facsimile	
			Mobile	
			Home Ph	
	Construction Company		 Direct/Other	
Andrea B Clarke Anthony Donnelly Carl Lau Damien Montague Darren James Arnold Dianna Ferreri Edwina S Martin		Lorraine James Melissa Ryan Michael Cavanagh Michelle Downs Paul P Phillips Penry Leonard Richard Desmond Rivan Cole		
Georgina Gray Jacqueline Easton James Anderson Jan O'Neill John Woodward		Sandy Browne Sasha Waters Steve Wang Thomas Peterson Timothy Ng		

- 2. Active Staff Only Tick this to exclude Inactive Employees
- 3. Tick Adrian Veitch and Yvette Rogers
- 4. Click on [Tick] to update the PhoneBook record

Review the PhoneBook entry

- 5. Open the PhoneBook record for the Business Contact
- 6. Note the fields displayed in yellow.

These are the linked fields. If information in one of these fields is altered on the master record (ie Construction Company), the changes will flow through to the linked record (ie R Bannister).

6.10.1 Creating Diary entry within PhoneBook

1. Select the "Diary" tab

If there are any existing Diary Events for this PhoneBook entry they will be listed here.

You can record new Diary Events for PhoneBook entries, or for a Matter.

2. Click on [New]

The following screen will display:

😻 Diary Entr	у _ 🗆 🔀
This appointment	occurs in the past.
Appointment	Meeting Resources
Date Date	9/11/2009
Start Start	03:02 PM 🐑 End 04:32 PM 📚
	C Recurrence
Matter	M
Reminder For	YSR Yvette S Rogers
Event	
Location	~
Jurisdiction	×
With	Bannister_Construction Company
Description	
	Print description on Event report?
Notify	
	🔽 🖉 🖉 🖌 Cancel

3. *Date* Accept the prompted date

This is the date that the diary event is to take place.

4. Start / End

For this exercise, enter a Start time approximately half an hour ahead of the computer time.

- 5. *Matter* Leave blank
- 6. Reminder for Accept Default user
 - **NOTE:** You can make new Diary Events for other Users in PhoneBook, however to edit Diary Events, select Diary from Case Management..
- 7. Event Select "Meeting" from the Drop Down list



- 8. Location Select "Our Office" from the Drop Down List
- 9. Jurisdiction Leave blank
- 10. With Accept <Your Name>

Lexis Affinity automatically inserts the Name of the PhoneBook entry that you are editing.

If the Diary Event is for another PhoneBook entry, use to locate the required entry.

11. Description to discuss progress

This can be used for more information about the Diary Event.

As only Date / For / Description appear on the Diary tab, you may prefer to enter extra details about the appointment in the Description field.

12. Print Description on Event Report

Tick this if you want the Diary Description to be printed on an Event Report.

(Event Report is a list of Diary Events, which can be printed from Diary).

13. Notify Tick this 15 minutes before appointment

Adding a Resource

- 14. Select the "Resources" tab
- 15. Click on [Add]
- 16. Type Select Meeting Rooms
- 17. Select Small Meeting Room
- 18. Click [OK]

This has reserved the Small Meeting Room for that date and time.

- 19. Click [OK] to save
- 20. Close the screen


6.11 Individual PhoneBook entries

In this exercise you will register an Individual in the PhoneBook.

For this exercise you could chose your partner, friend or family member.

- 1. Click on 🛄 to open a new PhoneBook entry
- 2. Type Select Individual
- 3. Search Name

For an individual, you would normally use the Surname followed by a comma and then the First name. For example if you are registering Susan Bannister, the Search Name would be Bannister, Susan.

4. Correspondence Name

Alter the text if necessary to comply with your Firm's standard. This is the name that will be used on documents that are produced in Lexis Affinity.

5. Detailed Name

Alter the text to read your Full Name - ie include any extra Given Names. Some documents require this name format.

6. Occupation

Enter the occupation of the individual.

7. Salutation

Enter the wording required. For example; Mrs Bannister, Susan, Sir/Madam, Doctor Bannister etc.

8. Code Leave blank

Lexis Affinity will automatically populate this field if this entry becomes a Client or a Creditor. It is a search option in PhoneBook.

- 9. *Default Ref* Leave blank
- 10. Complete the Registration Numbers with your own information

The fields displayed here will vary depending on the settings in Name Labels for Individual type entries.

11. Complete the relevant telephone numbers

"Addresses" tab

- 12. Address Layout Select the appropriate format
- 13. Complete the Street Address and flag it as the Mailing Address

"Personal Details" tab

The "Personal Details" tab will be displayed and is used to record details of names in separate fields as well as a Date of Birth. This information is also required in certain documents.

14. Complete the details in each field.

"Miscellaneous" tab

There is no need to make any changes here.

"Notes" tab

There is no need to enter a note for this exercise.

"Bank Details" tab

There is no need to enter details for this exercise.

- 15. Open PhoneBook screen for editing on exit untick this
- 16. Click on [OK] to save

6.12 PhoneBook Creation Fields

TypeThe Types are registered in Name Labels. Additional Labels can be created
if required.

NOTE re Joint Parties.

When registering a Joint Party, you should register the Joint Party as a PhoneBook record and then use the "Linked Records" tab to create the separate Individual records. (Remember to change the PhoneBook Type to the correct type if the default is Business Contact.)

Search Name

This field must be unique for every entry. This is the primary search and sort field.



It is recommended that you adopt the following as guidelines to the structure of Search Names.

	Barrister	Surname, Given Name
	Business	Full Business Name
	Business Contact	Surname_Business Name
	Court	Court Name, Location
	Individual	Surname, Given Name
	Joint Party	First Party Surname, Given Name & Second Party Surname, Given Name
	Staff	Initials (same as Employee record)
Code	This field will be updated automatica Creditor.	lly if this entry becomes a Client or a
	This field is a search option in the Phe	oneBook filter.
Salutation	This field is used in any word process Lexis Affinity and should conform to requirements.	
Default Ref	Firm (for example, the accounts paya	code your client or creditor gives your able code allocated to your Firm by a ord processing documents for general



PhoneBook fields

This table shows the field names and the maximum number of characters. The Affinity Field Names are 'customised' to suit various types of PhoneBook entries. For example LongName is Full Trading Name for a Business PhoneBook entry.

Affinity Field Name	Barrister	Business	Court	Business Contact	Our Firm	Individual	Joint Party	Staff	Length
Code	А	В	С	E	F	I	J	S	
Search Name	Search Name	Search Name	Search Name	Surname_ Bus.Name	Search Name	Search Name	Search Name	Initials	35
Name	Chamber Name	Corres- pondence Name	Court Name	Company Name	Corres- pondence Name	Corres- pondence Name	Corres- pondence Name	Name	100
Title	Corres- pondence Name		Registry	Corres- pondence Name	Main Contact				100
Occu- pation	Barrister's Clerk		Division	Position	Not Used	Occu- pation		Position	100
Long Name	Name for Cheques	Full Trading Name	Name for Cheques	Full Company Name	Full trading name	Detailed Name	Names in Full	Full Name	150
Short Name			State in Full	Dept/ Division	Not Used				40

Field Name	Length	Field Name	Length
Address	150	Phone Fields (each)	20
Suburb	35	Email	60
State	20	Web address	60
Postcode	20	Notes	200
Country	30	Default Reference	20
Postal Address	150	Personal tab	
Postal Suburb	35	Appel	32
Postal State	20	Given Name	50
Postal Postcode	20	Middle Name	50
Postal Country	30	Family Name	50
DX (number)	6	Bank Details	
DX Location	50	Account Name	100
DX State	3	Bank Name	100



Australian		New Zealand		International	
BSB Number	6	Account Number	2-4-7-3	Branch Code	10
Account Name	30			SWIFT Code	20
Account Number	10			Long Account Number	20



Notes



7. Clients

It is recommended that all Clients are created as PhoneBook entries in the first instance. The PhoneBook record can then be converted to a Client record. Remember to check all the information already recorded, in particular Groups and Relationships, as this may be different once a prospect becomes a Client.

7.1 Display Client

Lexis Affinity stores information about the number of matters (both Active, Completed) and the number of archived matters, the total balances of those matters, and information about Safe Custody documents that are being held for that client.

You can open Clients from:

- the Application Toolbar
- > The Client icon on the PhoneBook record for that Client
- > Database on the Global Navigation toolbar



Hands On

In this exercise you will display Blackwell Scientific Publishing.

- 1. Click on Clients on the Application Toolbar
- 2. Locate and open Blackwell Scientific Publications

Your instructor will go through each tab.

A full explanation of each of the tabs is included in the following section – Client Tabs.



7.2 Client Tabs

The top section of the screen displays some of the general information about the Client.

Matter Entity

Select an Entity to display information on each tab that relates to matters in the selected Entity. Alternately leave this blank to display all information.

Check Client Notes

If displayed on a Client screen, (or Matter) this indicates that a 'Note' recorded for the client has been flagged as an "Alert". You can click on the icon to view the "Alert" note/s.

7.2.1 "Balances" tab

There are three vertical tabs – "Financial", "Billing/Analysis" and "Collection".

"Financial"

- The consolidated account balances for all of the current and archived matters belonging to this client for the entity selected above (ie "Matter Entity").
- Aged Debtors balances noting the date the ageing was last re-calculated. (You can update the ageing by printing an Aged Debtors Report and ticking "Update Client/Debtor ageing").
- Exposure Limits Limits displaying in red indicate that the limit has been exceeded.
- General Control Information including;
 Fee Rate Code if applicable
 If this Client is to receive regular Trust Statements
 Last Audit Number and the User who modified the record
 Non-Resident Withholding Tax Status
 Default Commission Plan
 Fee Sheet Options

If Foreign Currency is enabled:

Note that the balances shown are converted to the home currency at the current Exchange Rate.

"Billing/Analysis"

Billing

Displays information about the Tax Status, Billing Template, Default Scale Costed Fees, if a default Sundry is to be added to a Bill, or if a default Discount rate is to be applied to Bills. **Analysis**

Displays information about Referred by, Business Source and Industry Classification.

"Collection"

Displays information about:



- Collection Plan selected
- Accounts Rendered Statements
- Collection Notes. If they are Matter related notes, the Matter Number will be displayed. Notes may also be printed. New notes may be added, however these are not attached to a specific matter.

7.2.2 "Matters" tab

Displays a list of current matters for this client. Additional information is available for each matter.

Select the "Columns" tab on the right hand side to include or exclude columns. These settings stay in force until changed.

Matters display in different colours.

Black	Matters with no Hold status – ie Normal Processing.
Grey	Matters with Registration Hold.
Blue	Matters with a Final Bill Warning.
Red	Matters with a Hold New Time / Disbursement Warning or where the Client is on Credit Hold.
Green	Completed Matters (This colour can be set by your Lexis Affinity Administrator).

Double click on a matter to open it. If you select to edit or open a Matter, the client screen will remain open on the Desktop but may be covered by the matter screen.

7.2.3 "Archived" tab

Displays a list of matters for this client that have been archived. You can double click an archived matter to open it.

7.2.4 "Address" tab

Displays the Address, Telephone and Internet, Personal/Document Details, Notes and Bank details for the Client.

7.2.5 "Precedents" tab

This will display the list of Precedents available and allows generation of documents based on those precedents.

7.2.6 "Documents" tab

This shows a list of documents that have been saved to this Client entry. (The documents may include emails, scanned documents etc.).

You can use the "Filter" tab to search for a specific document. On the "Filter" tab, you can also select to exclude documents saved to matters belonging to this Client entry. You can



double-click on a document or highlight it and click on Edit to open the document. You can also use this tab to attach a new document for this Client entry.

7.2.7 "Notes" tab

Displays other "Notes" previously recorded about this Client. These are not matter related notes.

New Notes can be added here or existing Notes deleted or edited. Notes can be flagged as "Alert". In this case a prompt "Check Client Notes" will be displayed in red on the Client screen and on the Client's Matter screens. Additionally, a pop up dialog will display when posting most transactions to a matter, where the transaction is actioned from the desktop (not from within the matter)

7.2.8 "Safe Custody" tab

Displays details of Safe Custody items stored or held by your Firm on behalf of this client.

Safe Custody Items appear in different colours:

Blue	Items held in Safe Custody
Red	Borrowed items
Black	Released items

New Safe Custody Packets and Items can be added here, or existing details altered, including borrowing or returning items.

7.2.9 "Debt Control" tab

This tab contains a list of Bills that are outstanding on the Client's matters and the Bill to party. The lower section of the screen has vertical tabs - "Allocations" and "Notes" and "Payment Plans" if there is a Payment Plan attached to any matter. Highlight a bill to display information on these tabs, or to add a note, open the bill, process a Trust to Office transfer or print as list of outstanding accounts or print the notes..

"Allocations" tab

Shows any credit allocations to outstanding bills – such as Receipts, Write Offs and Credit Notes.

"Notes" tab

Shows any notes that have been recorded in relation to the Debt Collection activities. You can add additional notes, edit existing notes or print the notes.

"Payment Plan"

Where an outstanding Bill has a Payment Plan attached, details of the Payment Plan and instalments received will be displayed.

Add Notes

Allows you to add Debt Collection Notes to the selected bill.



Open Allows you to open the selected bill. You can then re print the bill or check the details.

Trust to Office

Allows you to transfer trust funds in payment of the account (if this feature is enabled).

If Combined Ledger System is enabled – this option is not available.

- **Print** Allows you to print an itemised list of outstanding accounts.
- **Print Notes** Allows you to print all the Debt Collection Notes on all outstanding accounts.

7.2.10 ID/Reg'n #s tab

This tab displays the Registration Numbers. The prompts displayed here vary depending on the Type of Client..

If Combined Ledger System is enabled

This tab also shows the Withholding Tax Rate that has been set on the matter. (This rate is required if the client will be investing funds in an external financial institution.

7.2.11 "Trust Loans" tab

If Combined Ledger System is enabled

This tab is only visible in datasets with Combined Ledger enabled.

This tab will display an audit trail of advances from and repayments to the Firm Float, for any Matter for the Client. (The advances cover the situation where there are no trust Funds for the Matter.)

7.3 Client Menu & Toolbar

Performing different functions in the Client area can be achieved by either selecting the icon or by selecting the relevant function from the Menu.

7.3.1 Functions on Menu Toolbar

There are three options on the Menu Toolbar: - File, Matter, Search and Help. (Search and Help are standard).

File

New	Record a new Client
Edit	Edit or alter an existing Client
Reopen	Lists the last accessed Clients
Hold	Allows you to hold all transactions except receipts, for all matters for that client. These matters will be displayed in red.
Delete	Deletes the Client
Snapshot	Places this Client on the Snapshot Pane
Print	Client Report This report provides a summary of the financial status of the client and the communication details recorded
	Collection Notes This option allows you to print the Collection Notes for the Client
	List of Current Matters This option allows you to print a list of the current and completed matters for this Client.
	List of Archived Matters This option allows you to print a list of the archived matters for this Client.
	List of All Matters This option allows you to print a list of every matter opened for this Client.
	Matter Balance Summary This option allows you to print a list of every matter for this client and the Unbilled Fees, Unbilled Disbursements, Unbilled Anticipated Disbursements, Unbilled Sundries, Debtors, Trust and Investment balances.
Ledgers – Cor	nbo by Date This option allows you to print a Combo Ledger for a Client. This will include all transactions in date order for all current matters belonging to this client.



Matter

New	Create a new matter.

- **Edit** Edit the selected matter.
- **Open** Open the selected matter.



7.3.2 Client Toolbar

\Diamond	New Clie	e nt Create a new client.
>	Edit	Edit this client.
\$	Hold	Places the Client on Hold for all work
	Perpetu	al Payment Plan Opens the Perpetual Payment Plan screen.
×	Delete	Delete this client. Lexis Affinity will not allow you delete a client that has matters, archived matters or safe custody packets attached.
	PhoneBo	o ok Open Client's PhoneBook entry.
ß	New Ma	tter Create a new matter for this client.
B	Edit Mat	t ter Edit this matter – this icon only becomes active when the Matter tab is selected.
4 4		First, Previous, Next, Last The VCR buttons are a standard method of moving through screens of clients.
t	Refresh.	Refresh the data on the screen.
鐏	Find:	Opens the Client Selection screen.
¢	Snapsho	t Puts a Snapshot of this client on the Desktop.
e	Print:	Prints the Client summary details.
Search 🛛		

When viewing the "Matter" or "Archived" tab, this field allows you to enter in the matter number that you are looking for, belonging to this client.



C

Display Related Documents

Click this icon to open your Document Management System, such as Lexis IM, iManage, Worksite, Redmap, WORLDOX, Radix (if installed).

7.4 Printing

You can print the details of an individual Client or a list of all the Clients displayed in the Client Selection screen. (This is determined by the Filters that are in use at the time).

7.4.1 Printing details of one client



Hands On

In this exercise you will print the details for Blackwell Scientific Publications.

- 1. Open Blackwell Scientific Publications if it not already opened
- 2. Select 🖨

Details of the Client will be displayed.

You can use the icons on the Print Toolbar to change the display of the report, to move forwards or backwards through the individual pages or to print the report.

3. Close the Print Display

7.4.2 Printing all Client records



Hands On

In this exercise you will print a list of all the Clients.

- 1. Click on to display the Client List
- 2. Click on 🖉 to clear the filters
- 3. Select 🖨

The list of Clients will display on the screen, in the same order as the Client Selection screen.

You can use the icons on the Print Toolbar to change the display of the report, to move forwards or backwards through the individual pages or to print the report.

- 4. Use the various icons to become familiar with their operation
- 5. Close the Print Display



7.5 Client Filter

The Client Filter can be used to selectively list Clients according to varying criteria.

The Filter screen is shown below:

🖉 Client Selection		
t 🖉 🖓 🖓 🖓 🕻	?	
Ilients Filters		
Search Key Client Name Contact Referred By Code Select Equal to Partner Client Type Business Source Industry Classification Collection Plan Entity Default Source Country Withholding Tax Rate Payment Plan	Contains Starts with	Only include active or permanent clients Include Client Groups Exclude Client Groups [All] ANZ Banking Black Publishing Group Commonwealth Bank National Australia Bank Westpac Banking
Introduced Since 9/11/20 Before 9/11/20	Clients on Hold o	in the second
34 Clients Not Filt	ered	

Client Filter options

Select where criteria contains / starts with

You can use these options where you may only know part of a name or are unsure exactly how a client may have been recorded in Lexis Affinity.

Select Equal to - Partner

You can use this option to print a list of all the Clients that a Partner manages.

Select Equal to – Introducer

You can use this option to print a list of all the Clients that have been introduced by a nominated Employee.

Select Equal to – Client Type / Business Source / Industry Classification / Collection Plan / Entity / Default Source Country / Withholding Tax Rate

You can use this option to print a list of all the clients that match the selections you enter.



Payment Plan – None / Perpetual

You can use this option to list all Clients with no Payment Plan attached, or with a Perpetual Payment Plan.

Introduced – Since / Before

Select a date range to include those clients introduced since a certain date or before a certain date.

Include Clients – All

Tick this to include all the Clients regardless of their Hold Status.

Include Clients – On Hold only

Tick this to include all the Clients who have been put on Hold. You can also complete the date range to locate Clients who have been put on Hold within a specified period.

Include Clients – not on Hold only

Tick this to exclude Clients who are on Hold.

Only include active or permanent Clients

Tick this to include Active Clients (ie those who have current matters) and Permanent Clients (ie those who were flagged as permanent).

Include Client Groups

The Client Groups will be listed with check boxes beside each. Tick the ones required.

The drop down list contains the Master Client Groups.



ticks all Groups

뫼

unticks all Groups

Refresh List

Displays any new Groups or Master Groups that have just been created.

Exclude Client Groups

You can use this option to include all but one group.

The Client Groups will be listed with check boxes beside each. Tick the ones to be excluded.

The drop down list contains the Master Client Groups.

땅

ticks all Groups



unticks all Groups

Refresh List

Displays any new Groups or Master Groups that have just been created.

7.6 Create New Client

Hands On

In this exercise you will create a Client from the PhoneBook entry for the Construction Company you registered earlier.

- 1. Open PhoneBook from the Application Toolbar
- 2. Locate and open the Construction Company you created earlier
- 3. Click on 🔗 on the Toolbar

The Client Creation screen will display.

Any information already recorded in the PhoneBook record will be displayed.

The prompts below detail what extra information can/should be recorded for a client

- 4. Client Type Select Business from the drop down list
- 5. Business Name Accept the prompted name

The Company registration numbers display – accept these.

- 6. *Permanent* Tick this
- 7. *Withholding Tax Rate* Select a rate if applicable

If Combined Ledger System is enabled:

This rate is required in a Combined Ledger System, if the client will be investing funds in an external financial institution.

8. Client Code Lexis Affinity Library will automatically populate this field

If you do not click in this field or press <TAB> through the field, at this stage, the code will be allocated when you save the Client.

9. Master Group Leave blank for this exercise

A Master Client Group is used for reporting and filtering and is comprised of more than one Client Group.

10. Client Group Leave blank for this exercise

A Client Group is used for reporting and filtering and is comprised of Clients (separate Entities, Individuals etc) who share something in common.

11. Introduced Accept today's date



12. Introducer Leave blank for this exercise

This field is used if an employee introduces this client to the Firm. In a later step you will flag this client as being referred by Alexander & Associates (a firm of accountants).

- 13. Service Partner MMC
- 14. *Initiated By* This displays the name of the logged in User and cannot be changed.
- 15. Review each tab except the "Financial" and "Billing / Analysis" tabs

The details entered in the PhoneBook entry have been brought into the Client record.

"Financial" tab

- 16. Select the "Financial" tab
- 17. Fee Rate Code Leave blank for this exercise

A Fee Rate Code allows you to set rates for each Employee or Employee Type for this particular Client.

If this client can have matters in other entities then you can enter the Unbilled Fees, Disbursement and Total Exposure Limits for each entity.

In this exercise you will only enter values for the entity LR.

- 18. Entity Select LR
- 19. Unbilled Fees 5000
- 20. Disbursements 1000
- 21. Total Exposure Limit 6000
- 22. Press <ENTER> to complete the table
- 23. Allow Entity for New Matters and Packets to be Overwritten Leave unticked
- 24. Entity for New Matters and Packets Select Lewisham Reid
- 25. Branch for New Matters & Packets Leave blank

The branch will be selected at the time of creating the matter.

26. Default Trust Statement for New Matters Tick this

If Combined Ledger System is enabled:

27. Is Client a Non-Resident for the purposes of Withholding Tax? Leave unticked



28. Default Commission Plan for New Investments Select 5%

"Billing / Analysis" tab

29. Select the "Billing / Analysis" tab

Billing

30. Default Tax Status on Bills for New Matters Select Taxable Bill

Select from: Taxable Bill, Export and Other Tax-Free.

- 31. *Bill Template* Click on to locate the available Bill templates
- 32. Select DETAILED
- 33. Default Scale Costed Fees on Bills for New Matters Leave unticked
- 34. Apply Sundry at Time of Billing Leave blank for this exercise

This will allow you to add an additional amount to Fees when generating a draft bill.

35. Apply Discount Rate to WIP Leave blank for this exercise

This will allow you to reduce the WIP by a percentage rate.

Analysis

This information will help identify who referred this client and /or how this client came to the firm (Business Source) the Industry in which the Client works and the country the client operates from.

Note that Business Source and Industry Classification fields cannot be blank.

- 36. *Referred By* Click on
- to open the PhoneBook list
- 37. Select Alexander & Associates

This is the company or the person who referred this client to your Firm.

38. Business Source select Accountant

This is the business source of the new client. In this case Alexander & Associates are Accountants.

39. Industry Classification select Building & Construction

This is the industry that the client works in.



40. Default Source Country Accept Australia

This field is not relevant for this exercise.

Unit / Minute Options When Submitting Fee Sheet

"Use Employee / System Default" is displayed as this option has been set in System Defaults (as stored on System | Fee Sheet) so that Employees cannot override the setting.

"Collection" tab

- 41. Collection Plan Accept the prompted plan
- 42. Accounts Rendered Statement Accept 'Conditional if a balance due'

"Bank" tab

43. Review the Bank Account details

The details are the same as those on the PhoneBook record.

44. Click on [OK] to save the Client information

A screen displaying details of the Client, the number of matters, number of archived matters and number of Safe Custody packets displays.

7.6.1 PhoneBook Groups

When you create a Client, Lexis Affinity will automatically update the PhoneBook record to include that Client in the Group named "Client".



Hands On

- 1. Click on 📕 to open the PhoneBook entry for this client
- 2. Select the "Groups" tab

The Client Group should be ticked.

3. Close the PhoneBook screen



7.7 Client Creation Fields

Permanent	This is a flag you can set to indicate that the client is on going. The Client Filter allows you to select "active & permanent" clients.
Client Code	This field is completed automatically by Lexis Affinity when you tab to this field after entering the client name.
Master Client	Group Master Client Groups, group together Client Groups. This is an optional field.
Client Group	Client Groups are used to collate the individual entities or individuals that are part of the same organisation.
Introduced	Lexis Affinity prompts with the system date. You may change this if necessary.
Introducer	The Employee in your Firm that introduced this client.
Initiated By	This indicates the logged in user and cannot be changed.
Service Partn	er

The Partner responsible for the overall management of this client.

Withholding Tax Rate

If Combined Ledger System is enabled:

This rate is required in a Combined Ledger System, if the client will be investing funds in an external financial institution.

"Financial" tab

Fee Rate Code

Fee Rate Codes allow you to attach different time rates to a client.

Limits by Entity –

If matters are to be opened in multiple entities then these details will need to be completed for each entity if they vary from each other. **If Foreign Currency is enabled**, these details should also be completed for in the currency of that Entity.

Unbilled Fees Limit

If the setting in System | Posting (*Alert User when Client Balance exceeds* – *Unbilled Fees Limit*) is ticked, a warning will be displayed when the Total Unbilled Fees (excluding Tax) on the Client's matters exceeds the Unbilled Fees Limit.

Unbilled Disbursements Limit

If the setting in System | Posting (*Alert User when Matter Balance exceeds* – *Unbilled Disbursement Limit*) is ticked, a warning will be displayed when the Total Unbilled Disbursements on the Client's matters exceeds the



Unbilled Disbursement Limit.

Total Exposure Limit

If the setting in System | Posting (*Alert User when Client Balance exceeds* – *Total Exposure Limit*) is ticked, a warning will be displayed when the total of WIP, Unbilled Disbursements, Debtors less Trust exceeds 100% of the Total Exposure Limit.

If these amounts have been exceeded, they are displayed in red. You can print a Client Exposure Limit Report for details on clients that have exceeded the limits.

Allow Entity for New Matters and Packets to be Overridden

If ticked, the default Entity can be altered when creating new Matters or Packets.

Entity for New Matters and Packets Select the default Entity.

Branch for New Matters and Packets

This can be left blank, or a default Branch can be selected. When creating new matters, the default Branch can be altered.

Default Trust Statement for New Matters

If ticked, new matters will have "Send Trust Statement" ticked. This can be altered for each matter if required.

If Combined Ledger System is enabled:

Is Client a Non-Resident for the purposes of Withholding Tax?

This is for the system to identify which RWT Certificate should be printed.

Default Commission Plan for New Investments

If the Commission Plan is the Firm Default, there is no need to complete this.

"Billing / Analysis" tab

Billing

Default Tax Status on Bill for New Matters - Select the default from the drop down list.

Bill Template - The Bill Template determines the format of the bill that will be produced for matters registered to this client.

Default Scale Costed Fees on Bill for New Matters - If ticked, bills on new matters will default to using the total of the Scale Costs as the Total to be billed. If not ticked, the value of the time will be used.

If Foreign Currency is enabled:

Default Currency for New Matters - The default currency would be used as the normal currency for billing this client and also the currency to be used when requesting funds up front.

Apply Sundry at Time of Billing



Select a default Sundry to be added to the value of the bill. **Apply Discount Rate to WIP** Select a default Discourt Date to be applied to WIP when billing

Select a default Discount Rate to be applied to WIP when billing.

Analysis

Referred By - Select the referee from the drop down list. **Business Source** - Select the source of the new client from the drop down list.

Industry Classification - Select the industry to which this client belongs from the drop down list.

Default Source Country - Select the country where this client operates out of. Some reports can be filtered by Default Source Country.

Unit / Minute Options When Submitting Fee Sheet

Select the option to be applied to Fee Entries for this Client.

"Collection" tab

Collection Plan - a collection plan is a set of account follow up letters. Select the plan for this client from the drop down list.

Accounts Rendered Statement - Select the preferred option for issuing statements.

"Bank" tab

Record details of the Client's Bank Account. These details will automatically populate fields when processing a Direct Debit type of entry in Cheques and in an aba file if payments are made electronically.

NOTE: A Client Number is automatically allocated by Lexis Affinity and is shown in the Edit/Display Client screens.

7.7.1 Client Groups / Master Client Groups

Client Groups are used to collate the individual entities or individuals that are part of the same organisation. For example Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd and Blackwell Scientific Publications are subsidiaries of the Black Publishing Group and both companies are flagged as belonging to the Black Publishing Group.

Similarly, you may have separate client records for Peter Binet, Heather Binet and Binet Homes Pty Ltd. Peter and Helen are married and are the directors of the 2 companies, so it is useful to attach all these clients into a group which could be called "Binet".

Master Client Groups are used to collate Client Groups into a higher level of grouping – for reporting and filtering.

LexisNexis

7.8 Alternate Method of creating Clients

Procedure

You can also create Clients by clicking on the New Client icon on the Client Toolbar.

The following screen displays:

🤎 Client Creation									_ 🗆 🔀
Client Type Company/Surname Contact/First Names Contact				M	lient Code laster Group lient Group				×
A.C.N. A.B.N. T.F.N.			Permar	Ir nent S	ntroduced ntroducer ervice Partner	9/11/2009	Yvette S F	Roders	×
Name Personal Address	Telephone	Internet	Notes		Billing/Analysis		Bank		
Search Name				1.5	neBook Code				
									Cancel

- 1. Select the "Name" tab
- 2. Click on the binoculars
- 3. Locate the PhoneBook entry for the client
- 4. Review the details brought over from the PhoneBook record and add in the additional details where required
- 5. Click on [OK] to save the client



Notes



8. Matters

Matters are the individual files that are handled by your Firm. A Client may have any number of files or matters and these can be active, completed, or archived.

8.1 Create New Matter

Matters are created from the Client screen.



Hands on

In this exercise you will register a matter for the Construction Company you created earlier.

- 1. Open Clients from the Application Toolbar
- 2. Select the Construction Company you registered previously
- 3. Click on rightarrow to open the Matter Creation screen:

The Matter Creation Screen similar to the one shown below is displayed:

W Matter Creation							
Client	Construction Co	mpany	Partner	MMC	~	M	Michael Cavanagh
Instructed	10/03/2010	~	Controlle	r MMC	¥ (4	Michael Cavanagh
Matter	[AUTOMATIC]		Author	MMC	~	M	Michael Cavanagh
Alpha ID			Туре	ADV	× (M	Advice
Short Description							
Long Description							
Your Reference							
Analysis Finan	cial Rates C	ontacts	Miscellaneous Team	Billing	Collectio	n	
Branch Brisbane - Lewisham Reid							
Department	Department Dust Disease						
Entity	Lewisham Reid						
Source Count	australia						
							Print label?
							√ <u>o</u> k

NOTE: The screen colour will indicate which Entity is currently selected on the "Analysis" tab.



4. Instructed Accept the prompted date

You can alter this if required by re typing the date or using the Calendar.

5. *Matter* Accept the prompt

Lexis Affinity will automatically allocate a matter number when the matter is updated.

6. Alpha ID LEASE / LANES MOTORS

This is an optional field. It can be used to identify individual matters for a client.

7. Short Description Lease of 808 George Street

This is the description that will appear on reports.

8. Long Description add the text "to Lanes Motors"

You may enter a longer description that can be used for correspondence and bills.

- 9. Your Reference LEASE/CONSTRUCTION COMPANY
- 10. *Partner* Click on to open a list of Partners
- 11. Select ESM

Lexis Affinity assumes that the partner responsible for this matter is the partner who has overall responsibility for the client. To change this you can retype the Employee ID or select it from the Drop Down List, or click on and select from the list.

12. Controller Select RKD

Lexis Affinity assumes the client partner is the Controller for this matter.

13. Author Select MD

The Author is the person handling the matter.

14. *Type* Select LEASE

This is the type of work that you are doing for this Matter. Matter Types have been created by the Lexis Affinity Administrator

Matter Types have defaults for certain pieces of information including DataForms, Workflow area, and Fee and Billing information. If these defaults are registered, they will be inserted in the relevant fields.

- 15. Print Label Leave unticked
- 16. Select the "Analysis" Tab



17. Branch Accept the prompted Branch

Lexis Affinity automatically defaults to the Branch of the Author.

18. Department Accept Commercial

Lexis Affinity automatically defaults to the Department of the Author.

19. *Entity* Accept the prompted Entity

Always check the Entity is correct, to ensure the matter is attached to the correct entity.

Note that at this stage the matter will be registered for the Lewisham Reid Entity. If you select another Entity, the screen colour will change. Once a matter is opened it is not possible to move a matter from one entity to another.

20. Source Country Accept the default

The Country is the home country of the client.

"Financial" tab

- 21. Select the "Financial" Tab
- 22. Expected Value 2500

If an Expected value has been recorded for this Matter Type, Lexis Affinity will prompt with this value. You can alter this if required. This is the estimated fees expected to be billed on this matter.

23. Fee Rate Code Leave blank

A Fee Rate Code can be set for specific clients and/or matters. If a Fee Rate Code has been recorded for this Matter Type, Lexis Affinity will prompt with this Fee Rate Code. You can select another Fee Rate Code if required.

24. Fee Template Group Leave blank

A Fee Template Group is made up of two or more Fee templates which are used to charge a specific amount for a particular type of work.

- 25. Matter Budget Fees 2000
- 26. Matter Budget Disbursements 500
- 27. Matter Budget Overall Limit 2500

These are the limits that you expect this matter to reach. The Overall Limit is the maximum that the firm is prepared to carry for a matter for the total of WIP + Debtors less money in trust.



28. Trust Bank Select TA or click on the binoculars

If your Firm or Branch has more than one Trust Bank Account, select the bank account to be used for this matter.

29. Authority Tick this

This indicates that you have a Trust Authority from the client for this matter. if a Trust Account Authority is received after the matter is created, you can edit the matter and tick this field.

30. Internal Trust Accept the prompted "Not Internal Trust Matter"

This is used for creating Matters for Trust to Office Transfer, Statutory Deposit and Bank Account Adjustment accounts.

31. Send Trust Statement Tick this

This indicates this matter will be included when printing Trust Statements from Reports.

32. Unit / Minute Options when submitting Fee Sheet Accept the default

Note that this option is only accessible if the Employee has been granted access.

"Rates" tab

A rate entered here overrides the hourly rates for individual fee earners.

If the Hourly rate is \$150.00, then all work done on this file is charged at \$150.00 per hour, regardless of the Employee who did the work. If the Hourly rate is left blank or is \$0.00, the standard fee earner rates will apply. If the Hourly rate is set between \$0.01 and \$4.99, Lexis Affinity will assume this is a percentage and apply it to the Hourly rate of the Employee.

- 33. Select the "Add Rate" tab
- 34. Rate 150
- 35. Commence Enter today's date
- 36. Expires Tick this and enter the last day of the current financial year
- 37. Click on [Add]
- 38. Select the "Rates" tab

The rate displays.



"Contacts" tab

- 39. Select the "Contacts" Tab
- 40. Bill To Click on Click on and select Lanes Motors

This is the primary Billing party. Multiple Billing Parties are handled at the Billing stage.

- 41. Contact Click on and select the Business Contact you registered earlier (in this example Bannister_Construction Co)
- 42. Referred By Leave blank

You can use this field to record a party who referred this matter to you. This is an optional field.

43. Bill To Contact Select HField_Lanes Motors

When selecting the Bill To Contact, Lexis Affinity will display a list of PhoneBook records that have been flagged on the "Relationships" tab as being a "Debtor Contact for" (or where System Role = Debtor Contact).

"Miscellaneous" tab

- 44. Select the "Miscellaneous" tab
- 45. Workflow Select COMMERCIAL

A Workflow procedure is a set of predefined steps that must be performed to complete this matter.

46. emPower Leave blank

If your firm uses emPower, this is used to select a set of precedents.

47. Client Role Select Lessor

This may be an optional field in your dataset.

48. Expected Completion 22/12/YYYY

Enter this date with a relevant year or make your own date. This is an optional field.



49. Final Bill / Hold Processing Check Normal Processing

You can check other options as appropriate.

Normal Processing	no restrictions are applied.
Final Bill Warning	a warning is displayed when processing fee, sundry or cheque entries.
Hold New Time / Dishursements Registration Hold	stops processing of Fee entries, Sundry Expenses, Cheque Requests and Cheques the matter is created, but processing is prohibited until the matter has been cleared. (It is possible to have the Security Setting so that this happens by default for certain users.)

50. Tick any of the following if they apply to this matter.

Agency	For matters where your Firm acts as agent.
Speculation	For "No Win – No Pay" matters.
Litigation	For grouping all litigious matters.
Gratis	For matters where there will be no fees billed.
Event	For marketing matters.
Suppress Detail in Conflict Search	To omit the Matter Description detail from the Conflict Check Report.

"Team" tab

Adding a Team to a Matter

Teams are created in Team Registration by your Lexis Affinity System Administrator. A Team can be attached to a matter and then additional employees can be added to the team for that matter only.

- 51. Select the "Team" Tab
- 52. Team Tick Admin Team

The names of the members display.

To add another member to the Matter Team

- 53. Click on [Add]
- 54. Click in the Employee Name field
- 55. Click on the down arrow in the field and select DD David Drew
- 56. Click in the Role field
- 57. Click on the down arrow and select Junior Solicitor



"Billing" tab

- 58. Select the "Billing" Tab
- 59. Billing Plan Accept NPL (No Plan)

A Billing Plan can be used when processing Bills using Auto Billing.

60. Billing Trigger Leave blank for this exercise

Billing Trigger applies to Billing Plans that are based on a value.

61. *Billing Template* Accept the prompted template

The Bill Template determines the format of the Bill produced for this matter.

- 62. Tax Status for New Bills Accept "Taxable Bill"
- 63. Default Scale Costed Fees on Bill for New Bills Leave unticked for this exercise
- 64. Non-Billable WIP Leave unticked for this exercise
- 65. Apply Sundry at Time of Billing Leave blank for this exercise
- 66. Apply Discount Rate at Time of Billing Leave blank for this exercise
- 67. Matter has Multi Party Bills? Leave unticked for this exercise

"Collection" tab

- 68. Select the "Collection" Tab
- 69. Collection Plan Accept the default
- 70. Exclude new Bills from Debtors Letters? Leave unticked
- 71. Exclude New Bills from Account Rendered Statements Leave unticked
- 72. Trust Funds upfront 500.00

If an amount is inserted, a letter to the client can then be produced, confirming acceptance of the instructions and asking for money before work commences.

73. Send Follow up letters for Instructing Letter Leave unticked for this exercise

If you have requested Trust Funds Upfront, you can also select to produce follow-up letters if the amount is not receipted.



74. Attach Pre-Agreed Payment Plan Leave unticked

A Payment Plan is a method of allowing and following up instalment payments of bills.

If you tick this option, another vertical tab displays allowing you to select the payment plan you want to attach to this matter. You can also alter the structure of the payment plan.

- 75. *Print Label* leave unticked for this exercise
- 76. Click on [OK]

A message will display, advising the Matter Number that has been allocated.

77. Click on [OK]

The Workflow procedure will run.

A prompt will display asking if you wish to print the Instructing Letter.

78. Click on [No]

If you have selected to print a label, the Print Label dialog box will display.

Complete this and the label/s will print to the screen.

Click on **[Close]** to close the print display



8.2 Diary Entry for a Matter

Hands on

In this exercise you will record a Diary Entry for the matter you have just created and book a Meeting Room.

- 1. Select the "Matters" tab on the Client screen
- 2. Locate and open the matter you have just created
- 3. Select the "Diary" tab
- 4. Click on **[New]** to add a new Diary Entry.
- 5. Date accept the date
- 6. Start Add 20 minutes to the prompted Start Time
- 7. End Accept the promoted End Time
- 8. Matter Accept the prompted Matter
- 9. Reminder For YSR
- 10. Event Meeting
- 11. Location Our Office
- 12. Jurisdiction Leave Blank
- 13. With Click on ind your name (ie the Business Contact you registered)
- 14. Description "To discuss lease arrangements for Lanes Motors"
- 15. Print Description on Event Report? Tick this
- 16. Notify minutes before appointment? Tick this and accept 15 minutes

Attaching a Resource

- 17. Select the "Resources" tab
- 18. Click on [Add]
- 19. Type Select Meeting Rooms and select Meeting Room 1
- 20. Click on [OK] to attach the resource
- 21. Click on **[OK]** to update the diary entry

8.3 Adding Contacts

Hands on

In this exercise you will add Lanes Motors as a contact and H Field as an 'Other Party' contact for this matter.

1. Select the "Contacts" tab

Lexis Affinity has automatically linked the Matter Bill To, Matter Bill to Contact, Matter Client and Matter Contact. You can add any number of "Other" Contacts.

- 2. Click on [New] to open the Matter / Other Party dialog box
- 3. Type (PhoneBook Group) Select Other Party from the drop down list
- 4. Role Select Lessee

Roles are created to classify the additional contacts that you add to a matter.

- 5. PhoneBook Search Click on [Binoculars] to open the PhoneBook list
- 6. Clear the filter
- 7. Select Lanes Motors
- 8. *Reference* Leave blank for this exercise

This field is used to further define the contact.

9. Batch Mode Leave unticked for this exercise

When adding Contacts, you can tick *"Batch Mode"* and select multiple entries from the PhoneBook listing using <CTRL + click>.

10. Click [Add]

Repeat these steps to add HField_Lanes as the Other Party Contact.

- 11. Type (PhoneBook Group) Select Other Party from the drop down list
- 12. Role Select Other Party Contact
- 13. PhoneBook Search Select HField_Lanes Motors


- 14. *Reference* Leave blank for this exercise
- 15. Click on [Add] to update this record
- 16. Close the Matter Screen



TIP: You can send an email to the contacts on a matter by selecting the contact/s and right clicking on the selection. Select "Email" from the menu.



8.4 Copy Matter

If there is a new matter to register for a Client and that matter is similar in many ways to an existing matter, the Matter Copy function can be used.



Hands on

In this exercise you will register another matter for the Construction Company – a lease of 810 George Street to Axia Insurance Pty Ltd, based on the matter just registered.

- 1. Open the Construction Company client
- 2. Click on [New Matter]
- 3. Click on Scopy [Matter Copy]

The following screen displays:

😻 Matter Copy Wi	izard		_ 🗆 🗙
Matter Source			
Matter File ID:	A		
Matter Description:			
	Remember Settings		
Load Settings	Save Settings	revious <u>N</u> ext	⊆lose

4. *Matter File ID* Enter the matter number of the matter you have just created or click on [Binoculars] to select another matter

The Client Name, Matter Description and Long Description will display.

5. Click on [Next]

The Matter Options | Copy Options screen will display:



😻 Matter Copy Wizard	
Matter Options	
Copy Options:	
Header Information	
Analysis	
Rates	
Static Contacts	
Miscellaneous	
🗹 Team	
🗹 Billing	
Collection	
Select All Unselect All Pre	vious <u>N</u> ext <u>C</u> lose

6. Untick Analysis and Static Contacts

Ticking an option here does not force you to retain that information on the new matter. It simply means that the information will be automatically populated and can then be modified.

7. Click on [Next]

The Extra Options | Copy Options screen will display:

😻 Matter Copy Wizard 📃 🗆 🔀
Extra Options
Copy Options:
Associate Matter
Matter DataForms (with all data)
 Select by DataForm
◯ Select by DataForm Field
Matter Tasks
Adhoc/Custom Tasks
Collection/Debtor Letter Tasks
Workflow Procedure Tasks
Matter Contacts / Parties
✓ All DataForms (with all data)
✓ Workflow Procedure Tasks
✓ HotDocs Search Data
Select All Previous Next Close

- 8. Untick Associate Matter and HotDocs Search Data
- 9. Click on [Next]



Select DataForm Caption Description Image: Convey_DETAIL Conveyancing Details Conveyancing Details Image: DEBT_RECOVERY Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Data Image: DEBT_RECOVERY Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Data Image: DEBT_RECOVERY Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Data Image: DEBT_RECOVERY Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Data Image: DEBT_RECOVERY Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Data Image: DEBT_RECOVERY Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Data Image: DEBT_RECOVER_INTERNAL Employee Internal Asse Employee Internal Asse Image: DEBT_RECOVER_INTERNAL Employee Development Employee Development Image: DEBT_RECOVER_PERSONAL Employee Personal Cha Employee Personal Cha Image: DEBT_RECOVER_PERSONAL Employee Client Service Employee Client Service Image: DEMPLOYEE_SERVICE Employee Client Service Employee Client Service Image: DEMPLOYEE_SERVICE Employee Client Service Employee Client Service Image: DEMPLOYEE_SERVICE Employee Client Service Employee Client Service Image: PEMPLOYEE_SERVICE Employee Client Service	
Image: Conveyancing Details Conveyancing Details Conveyancing Details Image: Conveyancing Details DEBT_RECOVERY Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Debt Recovery Data Image: Conveyancing Details EMPLOYEE_INTERNAL Employee Internal Asse Employee Internal Asse Image: Conveyancing Details EMPLOYEE_INTERNAL Employee Internal Asse Employee Internal Asse Image: Conveyancing Details EMPLOYEE_IEARN Employee Development Employee Development Image: Conveyancing Details Employee Personal Cha Employee Personal Cha Employee Personal Cha Image: Conveyancing Details Employee Service Employee Client Service Employee Client Service Image: Conveyancing Details FAMILY PROCEEDINGS Family Proceedings Family Proceedings Image: Conveyancing Details FAMILY_CHILDREN Details of Children Details of Children Image: Conveyancing Details Image: Conveyancing Details Image: Conveyancing Details Image: Conveyancing Details Image: Conveyance Development FAMILY_RELATIONSHI Details of Relationship Details of Relationship Image: Conveyance Development Fields Land Office Fields Land Office Fields	_
Image: Section of the section of th	
Image: Semiconder Semico	ils
Image: Service	Form
Image: Service of the service of th	ssess
Image: Service of the service of th	ent A:
Image: Second state FAMILY PROCEEDINGS Family Proceedings Family Proceedings Image: FAMILY_CHILDREN Details of Children Details of Children Image: FAMILY_GEN_DETAIL General Detail General Detail Image: FAMILY_RELATIONSHI Details of Relationship Details of Relationship Image: FCLO_LAND Land Office Fields Land Office Fields	Thara
Image: Second system FAMILY_CHILDREN Details of Children Details of Children Image: Second system FAMILY_GEN_DETAIL General Detail General Detail Image: Second system FAMILY_RELATIONSHI Details of Relationship Details of Relationship Image: Second system FCLO_LAND Land Office Fields Land Office Fields	vice A
Image: FAMILY_GEN_DETAIL General Detail General Detail Image: FAMILY_RELATIONSH1 Details of Relationship Details of Relationship Image: FCLO_LAND Land Office Fields Land Office Fields	
FAMILY_RELATIONSHI Details of Relationship Details of Relationship FCLO_LAND Land Office Fields Land Office Fields	
FCLO_LAND Land Office Fields Land Office Fields	
	nip
CENED AL MATTER Concerned Matthew Debails Concerned Matthew Data	
🛛 🗹 🛛 GENERAL MATTER 🔹 General Matter Details 🛛 General Matter Deta	ails
GEN_APPOINTMENT General Appointments General Appointment	ts
GEN_BARRISTERS Barrister Details for Mat Barrister Details for 1	Matte 🖡

If DataForms have been included the following screen will display:

10. Select the DataForms to be included

Use [Select All] to include all DataForms.

Use [Unselect All] to untick all DataForms.

11. Click on [Next]

A list of Contacts displays, similar to the following.

	🕽 Coni	tacts List 🛛 💭 Contacts L	ist Filter) 📖 Selected	Contact PhoneBook 🛛 🛐	Columns	
Τ	Select	Туре	Seq	Role	Name	Title	^
	~	Matter BillTo	1		Construction Company		
	-	Matter BillTo Contact	1		Construction Company		
	•	Matter Client	1		Construction Company		
ĩ		Other Party	1	Lessee	Lanes Motors		

12. Click on [Unselect All]

In this case no contacts will be attached to the new matter



13. Click on [Next]

The new matter will be displayed on the screen.

- 14. Amend the Short and Long Description fields to include that the lease is for Axia Insurance
- 15. Select the "Contacts" tab
- 16. Bill To Click on [Binoculars] and select Axia Insurance
- 17. Bill To Contact Click on [Binoculars] and select Bailey_Axia

NOTE: Alpha ID is not copied.

18. Click on [OK] to create the matter

Matter Copy – Contacts option

Contacts List

This list displays all PhoneBook records that are recorded on the master matter.

Contacts List Filter

Use the Filter to refine the "Contacts List".

Selected Contact PhoneBook

This screen will display the details of the PhoneBook that is selected on the "Contacts List" tab.

Columns Select this tab to select which columns display on the "Contacts List" screen.

8.5 Associating Matters

You can use Associate Matters to link two or more matters.



Optional Exercise

In this exercise you will associate the 2 matters for Walter Turnbull Advertising.

- 1. Open the Client list
- 2. Open the Client Walter Turnbull Advertising
- 3. Select the "Matters" tab
- 4. Open Matter 990058
- 5. Click on 🙆 to open the Matter Associations Dialog Box

The Screen is displayed below:

🦋 Matter Associations	
Associated Matters	
	🛃 🛃
	Remove
	Master
Master Matter	

6. Click on [Add]

The Matter Selection list displays.

- 7. Locate Matter 990080
- 8. Double click

This will add matter 990080 to the list of Associated Matters.

You can continue to add to the list of Associated Matters.

- 9. Close the Matter Associations dialog box
- 10. Close the Matter



11. Open Matter 990080 and note the link icon next to the Matter Number



12. Click on the link icon

The Matter Associations list will display:

-	🛚 Matter Associa	tions 🛛	R
	Associated Matters	Description	
▶	990080	Debt Recovery from John Browne Pty Ltd	
R]	1111	>
		OK Cancel	

You can double click on the matter to open the matter.

13. Close the Matter

8.6 Altering the Debtor Contact

A PhoneBook record can be attached to a Bill as the Bill To Contact. If the person who has been selected as the Bill to Contact is no longer the contact (for example leaves the employ of the Client) and a new person takes over that role, this change needs to be reflected in the database and the Bill to Contact needs to be reassigned.

The "Transfer Debtor Contact" procedure is an easy way to change all or multiple instances of this situation.

Hands on

In this exercise you will remove John W Carey as the Debtor Contact for Blackwell Scientific Publications. The new Debtor Contact is Helen Sinclair.

To check the existing Debtor Contact

1. Open Matter 990155, select the "Bills" tab, Open B 467

Note the Contact is Carey_Blackwell Scientific.

2. Close the Bill screen

To Transfer the Debtor Contact

- 3. Click on the Client icon
- 4. Click on the PhoneBook icon
- 5. Select the "Relationships" tab
- 6. Locate and double click Sinclair_Blackwell Scientific

The PhoneBook screen for Helen Sinclair displays.

7. Select the "Relationships" tab

Note that Helen Sinclair is an employee of Blackwell Scientific Publications.

8. Click on [New]

The following screen displays:



😻 Relationship d	lefinition	_ 🗆 🗙
PhoneBook entry	Sinclair_Blackwell Scientific	
Relationship		~
System Role	N/A	
Relate to		
System Role	N/A	
<mark>⊘</mark> <u>⊂</u> lear		X Cancel

- 9. Relationship Select 'is a debtor contact for'
- 10. Relate to Click on [Binoculars] and locate Blackwell Scientific Publications
- 11. Click on **[OK]**

The "Relationships" tab indicates that this PhoneBook record is now also a Debtor Contact for Blackwell Scientific Publications

ile <u>S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp													
3X K 4 🕨	N 😂 M	۵ 🚍 🎒	I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	/									
Surname_Bus. Name	Sinclair_Blackwel	Scientific	Cod	e	ID	326 M	ain/Work Phi	one 07 (3590 98	76			
Company Name	Blackwell Scientif	ic Publications					Facsir	mile 07 (3590 97	67			
Correspondence Name	Mrs Helen M Sinc	lair 🗸	/				Мо	bile					
Position	National Sales M	anager					Home Ph	one					
Full Company Name	Blackwell Scienti	fic Publications	_				Direct/Ot	her			ī		
	Linked Records	/	1	T)/Reg'n #s					Safe Cu	istod	v	
Addresses Addit	ional Details	ata Notes	Precedents	Documents		Relatio	nships	Groups	Ass	ociated Staff		iscellaneous	Bank
Relationship	×	Contact Record		Na	me	Title		Occupa	ion	System Role		Role of Conta	t (
is a debtor contact f	or	Blackwell Scientific Pu	ublications	Bla	ackwell Scientific I	Pul				Debtor Conta	ct	Debtor	
is an employee of		Blackwell Scientific Pu	ublications	Bla	ackwell Scientific I	Pul							
is the same person a	IS	Sinclair, Helen Marga	aret	Mr	s H M Sinclair								L

- 12. Double click the Blackwell Scientific Publications line to open the PhoneBook record
- 13. Select the "Relationships" tab
- 14. Highlight Carey_Blackwell Scientific



	Bank			Linked Records			ID/Reg'n #	s			Safe	Custody		
Addresses	Document Details	Data	Notes	Precedents	Documents	Diary	Relationships	Group	s Associat	ed Staff	Miscella	neous	Debt Cor	ntrol
Relationship		Conta	ct Record		P	lame	Title	0	occupation	System R	ole	Role of C	Iontact	
has as a Dir	ector	Thomp	oson_Blackw	ell Scientific	E	lackwell Scient	tific Pul Ms Marianne	Thom D	lirector					
has as a Dir	ector	Adam:	s_Blackwell S	cientific	E	lackwell Scient	tific Pul Mr John Ada	ams M	lanaging Direct					
has as a det	otor contact	Carey	_Blackwell Se	tientific	E	lackwell Scient	tific Pul <mark>Mr John W C</mark>	larey Fi	inance Manage	Debtor		Debtor C	Iontact	
has as a sub	osidiary company	Black I	Day Publishin	g Pty Ltd	E	lack Day Publi	shing F							
has as an er	mployee	Sinclai	r_Blackwell S	cientific	E	lackwell Scient	tific Pul Mrs Helen M	Sincla N	lational Sales M					
														~
New	Edit Role	<u>I</u> ransfer D	ebtor Conta	ct 🛛 💭 Oper	1									ete
ent BSP	2001													

15. Click on [Transfer Debtor Contact]

The following screen displays:

😻 Transfer De	ebtor C	ontact			(- 🗆 🛛
Debtor Debtor Contact Transfer To			icientific Publicatior ckwell Scientific	15		
Archive Matters	Matters	Bills	Debtor/Collection	Letters	Multi Bill Party	
Transfer Criter	ia ——	🔘 None	÷ () Only se	elected]
						Cancel

- 16. Transfer To Click on [Binoculars]
- 17. Highlight Sinclair_ Blackwell Scientific Publications

	🖉 Select	Debtor Contact for Blackwel	l Scientific Publications 📃 🛙	
C) 🛱 🛛	?		
	Code	Search Key	Full Name	^
	BSP001	Blackwell Scientific Publications	Blackwell Scientific Publications	
		Carey_Blackwell Scientific	Blackwell Scientific Publications	
⊧		Sinclair_Blackwell Scientific	Blackwell Scientific Publications	
<	:)	Ш		>
				ancel

18. Click on **[OK]**



You are able to transfer the Debtor Contact on:

- Archived Matters
- > Matters
- Bills
- Debtor/Collection Letters
- Multi Party Bills

You can select from All, None or Only Selected

If you choose "Only Selected", Lexis Affinity Library will display a list of records, from which you can choose.

The default setting for each type is "All"

On the "Archive Matters" tab

19. Transfer Criteria Select None

On the "Matters" tab

20. Transfer Criteria Select All

On the "Bills" tab

21. Transfer Criteria Select Only Selected

A grid displays similar to the one below:

rct	ransfer 1 :hive Mal		Bills	lackwell Sc Debtor/	Collection Letters	Multi Bill Party						
	Fransfer All	Criteria	◯ Non	e	⊙Only s	elected						
Т	fransferi	? Client			Matter	Dispatched	Bill Number	Total	Owing	Entity	Branch	1
		Black Day Pub	lishing P	ty Ltd	012339	11/04/2008	B449	\$1,837.62	\$1,837.62	LR	SYD	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	lications	990044	20/09/2006	B315	\$7.50	\$7.50	LR	BRI	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	lications	990044	20/09/2006	B316	\$478.50	\$478.50	LR	BRI	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	lications	990044	16/02/2008	B1475	\$55,014.14	\$0.00	LR	BRI	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	lications	990044	16/02/2008	B1433	,100,000.00	\$0.00	LR	BRI	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	lications	990044	30/04/2008	B2166	\$791.70	\$691.70	LR	BRI	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	lications	990044	3/06/2008	W026	\$0.00	\$0.00	LR	BRI	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	lications	990151	27/09/2005 12:46:14	B237CN	\$1,914.37	\$0.00	LR	SYD	
		Blackwell Scier	ntific Pub	dications	990151	27/09/2005 12:47:21	B238CN	\$423.50	\$0.00	LR	SYD	



22. Click on [Bills Outstanding]

The grid changes to select only those bills that are still outstanding.

	'ransfer '		ir_Blackwell Sc								
Ar	chive Mal	tters Matters Bill	s Debtor/	Collection Letters	Multi Bill Party						
	Transfer		None	• Only s	elected						
		a lation a			Test and test	last a state	le i i			in the second se	
-	Transfer	Plack Day Publishi	- Discillad	Matter 012339	Dispatched 11/04/2008	Bill Number B449	Total \$1,837.62	Owing \$1,837.62	Entity	Branch SYD	-
	 Image: A state Image: A state<td>Blackwell Scientific</td><td></td><td>990044</td><td>20/09/2006</td><td>B315</td><td>\$1,037.62</td><td>\$1,037.62</td><td></td><td>BRI</td><td></td>	Blackwell Scientific		990044	20/09/2006	B315	\$1,037.62	\$1,037.62		BRI	
		Blackwell Scientific		990044	20/09/2006	B316	\$478.50	\$478.50		BRI	
		Blackwell Scientific		990044	16/02/2008	B1475	\$55,014.14	\$0.00		BRI	
		Blackwell Scientific		990044	16/02/2008	B1433	.100.000.00	\$0.00		BRI	
		Blackwell Scientific	Publications	990044	30/04/2008	B2166	\$791.70	\$691.70		BRI	
		Blackwell Scientific	Publications	990044	3/06/2008	W026	\$0.00	\$0.00	LR	BRI	
		Blackwell Scientific	Publications	990151	27/09/2005 12:46:14	B237CN	\$1,914.37	\$0.00	LR	SYD	
		Blackwell Scientific	Publications	990151	27/09/2005 12:47:21	B23BCN	\$423.50	\$0.00	LR	SYD	
1									-		

On the "Debtor / Collection Letters" tab

23. Transfer Criteria Select All

On the "Multi Bill Party" tab

24. Transfer Criteria Select Only selected

A grid will display showing any multi bill party records. There are none for this Debtor Contact

25. Click on **[OK]** to process the transfer.

The PhoneBook record for Blackwell Scientific Publications will display.

- 26. Click on the Client icon
- 27. Select the "Matters" tab and open matter 990155
- 28. Select the "Bills" tab
- 29. Open B 467

Note the Contact is now Sinclair_Blackwell Scientific.

- 30. Close the Bill screen
- 31. Select the "Contacts" tab

Note Sinclair_Blackwell Scientific is now listed as a Matter Bill To Contact and has a Seq (Sequence) number 2. If a new bill is created Sinclair_Blackwell Scientific will be the default Contact. The record for Carey_Blackwell Scientific is displayed as there are records attached to Carey_Blackwell Scientific that were not transferred.



8.7 Display Matter

There are two ways to access an existing matter:

• Click on the Matter icon on the Applications Toolbar and then double-click the matter from the list

OR

 Click on the Client icon on the Applications Toolbar and select the client.
 Click on the "Matters" tab if the matters are not already displayed, and then doubleclick on the matter.



Hands on

In this exercise you will display an existing matter and examine the information available for that matter.

- 1. Select Matters from the Application toolbar
- 2. Search for File 990155 <ENTER>
- 3. Select the "Balances" tab

The Matter screen similar to the one below is displayed.



4. Select each tab as instructed

The information contained in each of the tabs is described in the following section.



8.8 Matter Fields

MatterThe Matter ID is generated in accordance with the Matter Code Rules.The Lewisham Reid training dataset uses a 6 digit Matter Number.If you enter Matter IDs manually, you should avoid using symbols such as:\/:*?"<>|

Refer to the Administrator Workbook | Code Rules for more information.

Work Telephone Number

This is displayed to the right of the Matter Number.

Client The Client Code & Name.

Short Description

The Short Description of the matter appears on Lexis Affinity Reports.

Long Description

The Long Description can be used in correspondence and Bills.

- Your Reference (30 characters) The Reference the client has advised when instructing the firm. This would usually be included in all the documentation to the client.
- PartnerThis is the Partner in charge of the matter (ie the highest level of
responsibility). When creating a new matter, Lexis Affinity defaults to the
Partner who manages that Client.
- **Controller** This is the Controller in charge of the Matter (ie the second highest level of responsibility). When creating a new matter, Lexis Affinity defaults to the Partner who manages that Client.
- AuthorThis is the Author who is handling this matter.
When creating a new matter, Lexis Affinity defaults to the Partner who
manages that Client.NOTE:Employees must be flagged as Partners/Controllers/Authors when
registered and only those flagged will be listed in the drop down lists.
- **Type** This is the field of law or type of work for this matter.

Date Instructed

This is the date the matter was first initiated.

Date Completed

If this matter is closed, this is the date the matter was completed. You can edit this matter and complete this field to close a Matter. This field is not available when creating matters.



- Archive Store number if this matter has been previously archived.
- **Entity** Indicates the Entity to which this matter belongs.
- **Branch** Indicates the Branch to which this matter belongs.
- **Department** Indicates the Department to which this matter belongs.

Source Country

The home country of the client.



8.9 Matter Tabs

The tabs that are displayed may vary from one Employee type to another. Permissions to display the tabs is set in Security Options for each Employee Type.

8.9.1 "Balances" tab

There are five vertical tabs on the right hand side of the Window – Financial, Rates, Miscellaneous, Billing and Collection.

"Financial" tab

Displays all balances for this matter. You can display the transactions that make up each balance by clicking on the buttons beside each balance – for example to view the disbursement transactions, click on **[Disburse]** Even though the balance may be zero, there may still be transactions

Even though the balance may be zero, there may still be transactions.

Work in Progress

This balance and ledger will display the unbilled Fee entries that have been recorded on the matter. Details displayed include; the date, the author, a Fee Summary and a Fee Types Summary.

Work in Progress – Scale Cost

This is the value of the unbilled Scale Costs recorded on the matter.

Work in Progress – Non-Billable WIP

This is the value WIP that has been recorded as Non-Billable.

Unbilled Disbursements

The balance is the unbilled paid disbursements – ie Cheques drawn and Invoices recorded against a Creditor and Petty Cash Journals. The ledger can be printed for only unbilled disbursements, and for set or specified date ranges.

Anticipated Disbursements – Unbilled

The balance is the total of unbilled Cheque Requisitions, where the "Anticipated Disbursement" field is ticked.

The ledger includes both billed an unbilled Anticipated Disbursements, can be printed for one or all Authors ("Requested by") and can be printed for set or specified date ranges.

Anticipated Disbursements – Debtors

The balance is the total of billed Cheque Requisitions, where the "Anticipated Disbursement" field is ticked.

Sundries The balance is the total of unbilled Sundry Expenses recorded against this matter.

The ledger can be printed for only unbilled sundries, and for set or specified date ranges.



Available to Bill incl Tax This is the total that would appear on a bill, if prepared now. Debtors The balance is the billed amounts owing on this matter. The ledger can be printed for a set or specified Date Range and will include bills, payments received and write off entries. **Debtors – Interest Owing** This is the amount of interest that is due on this matter. **Debtors – Total + Interest** This is the total of the amounts billed + the interest accumulated. **Fees – Billed** The balance is the total of the Fees that have been billed for this matter. The ledger can be printed for: set or specified date ranges all Fee entries (billed and unbilled [WIP]), WIP, generated and billings (billed) Entries which are positive only, negative only or zero value by Partner, Author or Fee Type. You can print the fees in the order of the billing date and you can File Notes. Fees – Received The balance is the total value of the Fees that have been received. Trust The ledger can be printed: for set or specified date ranges

- by Created date or System Date
- in ascending or descending order
- ➢ for one or all Trust Bank accounts
- including or not including Reserved Trust entries
- with or without Transit Register entries

If you are operating more than a single trust bank account, each bank will be listed separately.

You can also print an individual Trust Statement.

Total Trust Monies

The balance is the total of the Trust Funds for this matter.

Total Trust Monies – Protected

The balance is the total of the Trust Funds that are flagged as "Protected" – ie banked for a specific reason – such as Barristers Fees.



Total Trust Monies – Cleared

The balance is the total of the Trust Funds that are flagged as "Clear" – ie they have been banked and the required number of days for the funds to be cleared by the bank.

Total Trust Monies - Reserved

The balance is the amount of the Trust Funds that have been assigned as a notional transfer as part of a bill or Cheque Request but have not yet been transferred to office.

Total Trust Monies – Unprotected

The balance is the total of the Trust Funds that are available – ie not Protected or Reserved.

Combo The combined ledger can be printed for set or specified date ranges. In "Expanded" format prints Disbursements, Tax on Disbursements, Billed amounts, Trust Debits, Credits and running balance; a Trust Summary by Bank Account, a Fee Summary by Author; a Sundry Summary and Investment Summary.

Not Expanded format: - options include to "Print Fees", to "Wrap the descriptions" (this will print the full details of fee entries) and to exclude tax from fees, sundries anticipated disbursements and disbursements.

With either format you can select to print only unbilled items and to exclude reversals.

Investments – Balance

The balance is the total of the Invested funds.

The Investment Ledger allows you to select the following options:

the selected matter or an Investment set or specified date ranges by Created date or System Date in ascending or descending order including or not including Reversal entries including some optional details.

- Tax This is the GST that will be added when the matter is billed.
- Written Off This shows the amounts that have already been written off.



Matter Budget / Fees / Disbursement / Overall Budget

These are the estimates that are entered when the matter is created. **Fees**

If the setting in System | Posting (*Alert User when Matter Balance exceeds* – *Fees Budget*) is ticked, a warning will be displayed when the Total Fees (excluding Tax) exceeds 80% of the Fee Budget.

Disbursements

If the setting in System | Posting (Alert User when Matter Balance exceeds – Disbursement Budget) is ticked, a warning will be displayed when the Total Disbursements (billed and unbilled including anticipated disbursements & sundries – excluding tax) exceed 100% of the Disbursement Budget.

Overall Budget

If the setting in System | Posting (*Alert User when Matter Balance exceeds* – *Total Budget*) is ticked, a warning will be displayed when the total of Fees and Disbursements exceed 100% of the Overall Budget.

If these amounts have been exceeded, they are displayed in red. You can print a Matter Credit Limit Report for details on matters that are close to the limits.

Expected Value

This is the Estimated Fees quoted to the client. The value is reported in the Matters Opened Report.

Send Trust Statement

Y displays if this was ticked when the matter was created and indicates that this matter will be included when printing Trust Statements from Reports.

- **Trust Bank** If the matter is restricted to a Trust Bank Account, it will be indicated here.
- Authority This indicates if a Trust Authority has been received from the client.

Fee Rate Code

This indicates the Fee Rate Code attached to this matter, if applicable.

Fee Template Group

This indicates the Fee Template Group that is attached to this matter, if applicable.

Fee Sheet Options

This indicates the method of rounding units on submitted fee sheet entries.

Last Audit Number / Mod By

This is an internal record, identifying who last edited this matter.

Last Trust Transaction

The Date and Time of the last Trust Transaction.

Trust Cheque Clearance

The clearance date of the last trust cheque receipt.



Last Office Transaction

This is the date and time of the last office transaction recorded on the matter.

Last Investment Transaction

This is the date and time of the last Investment transaction recorded on the matter.

NOTE: There are various printing options within each ledger selection. These will be covered in more detail in the Operations Workshop.

"Rates" tab

Rate These are the Rates that are attached to this matter.

"Miscellaneous" tab

Workflow Area Code / Name

This shows the Code / Description of the Workflow Area for this matter.

Expected Completion

This shows the expected Completion Date of this matter.

- Alpha ID This shows the Alpha ID of the matter, if one is registered.
- **Type of Work** This shows if this matter has been flagged as Agency, Speculation, Litigation, Gratis or Event.
- Notes This displays any Notes that have been recorded for this matter. (3000 characters.)



"Billing" tab

Bill Template This shows the Bill template that has been attached to this matter.

Billing Plan This shows the Billing Plan that has been attached to this matter.

Tax Status for New Bills

This shows the default prompt for a new bill.

Default Scale Cost Fees

This shows the default for billing by Scale Cost.

Non-Billable WIP

If ticked, the WIP recorded to the matter will be classed as Non-Billable. This WIP can be altered to Billable via Fee Revaluation or when editing a bill before it is posted.

"Collection" tab

Collection Plan

This shows what Collection Plan has been assigned to this matter

Exclude New Bills from Debtors Letters?

This shows whether or not the amount due for new bills will be included in the total amount owing on a Debtors letter.

Exclude New Bills from Accounts Rendered Statements?

This shows whether or not the amount due for new bills will be included in the total amount owing on an Accounts Rendered Statement.

Trust Funds Up Front

This shows any money that has been received as up-front trust funds. (You must have sent the letter requesting funds up front and marked the receipt as such).

Send Follow up Letters for Instructing Letter

This indicates whether or not there should be a follow up letter issued if the client does not pay the funds requested in the initial / confirmation letter.

Attach Pre-Agreed Payment Plan?

Tick this to invoke the "Payment Plan" tab. From this tab you can select a Payment Plan and update/review the schedule of payments..

Collection Notes

This will list any notes made in relation to debt collection. New notes may be added here. You can also print the notes.



8.9.2 "Contacts" tab

This tab displays a list of contacts for the matter and the type of contact. From here you can add new contacts, edit the existing contacts, delete contacts, print the list of contacts, open the PhoneBook entry for the contact, open the Matter Contact relationship, generate a precedent to one or more of the contacts or displays the DataForm/s for all the matter contacts in a grid view.

8.9.3 "Data" tab

The left hand side shows the Data Forms that are attached to this matter. When you select a Data Form the details of the additional information (the DataForm Fields) is displayed on the right.

8.9.4 *"em*Power" tab (optional)

If your Firm is using the *em*Power precedents and an *em*Power precedent module has been attached to the matter, Lexis Affinity will display the precedents relating to the matter type. From here you can run the data forms and enter the extra information required before merging documents.

8.9.5 "Bills" tab

This tab displays bills, Write offs and Credit Notes on a matter, including draft bills. Information includes bill number, currency if the bill was raised in an alternate currency, fees and disbursements billed and balance outstanding.

You can use the scroll bar to view additional columns of information not in the current view.

8.9.6 "Receipts" tab

This tab displays all receipts, both office and trust, processed on this matter and any adjustments that may have been made affecting those receipts.

If a transaction is reversed the original entry is displayed in **Green** and the reversal entry is displayed in **Red**.

Debtor adjustment entries are shown in **Blue**.

Any Cheque drawn from a matter and allocated to Debtors will be shown here as a Debit entry, marked "RF" (Refund).

8.9.7 "Write Offs and Transfers" tab

This tab displays the Debtors Write Off journals, Debtor / Disbursement journals and Trust to Office transfers in payment of bills on the matter.



8.9.8 "Graphs" tab

Two graphs appear in this tab:

\$ Fee Distribution:

Details the distribution of the \$value of the time worked on the matter by employee.

Time Units Distribution:

Details the distribution of number of units worked on the matter by employee.

8.9.9 "Diary" tab

Displays all the Diary entries on this matter. You can use this tab to create a new Diary entry or edit an existing entry for a Matter.

8.9.10 "Precedents" tab

The left hand side of the display shows the Precedent Categories that are available. You can generate new documents from this tab.

8.9.11 "Documents" tab

This will display a list of documents that have been generated for this matter. You can open or edit existing documents or delete documents from this tab (provided you have the correct security).

You can use the "Filter" to refine your search of the documents and the "Column" tab to alter the display.

8.9.12 "Team" tab

This shows the members of the "Team" of Employees who are involved in this matter. You can edit the Team – ie add or remove members.

You can also open Batch Update Matter Teams from this tab, which allows you to update multiple matters with the same team members at the same time.

8.9.13 "Tasks" tab

This displays all the tasks to be completed or that have been completed for this matter. Tasks can be created or deleted from this tab.

You can use the "Filter" to refine your search of the Tasks, the "Options" tab to hide certain tasks, the "Column" tab to alter the columns included and their order, and the "Sort" tab to re order the entries.



8.9.14 "History" tab

This tab will show any details of Box number and Archive retrieval / request information and movements if a matter has previously been Archived and subsequently reinstated as a current matter.

This information is the same as the "Archive" tab on the Archived matter record.

8.9.15 "Investments" tab

This tab shows Investments for this matter. You can also add a new Investment, open an existing investment, process an Investment Journal or print details of an Investment.

You can choose to only view investments that have a balance by ticking "Exclude Zero balance Investments".

8.9.16 "Debt Control" tab

This tab contains a list of Bills and the "Bill to" party that are outstanding for this matter. The lower section of the screen has vertical tabs - "Allocations" and "Notes" and "Payment Plans" (if there is a Payment Plan attached to the matter). Highlight a bill to display information on these tabs, or to add a note, open the bill, process a Trust to Office transfer or print a list of outstanding accounts or print the notes..

8.9.17 "Debtors Letters" tab

This tab shows letters that have been sent as part of the Collection Plan for this matter. You can also reprint any of the letters.

8.9.18 "Trust Letters" tab

This tab shows letters that have been sent in relation to requesting Trust Funds. You can also reprint any of the letters.

8.9.19 "Safe Custody" tab

This tab displays Safe Custody Items (with Packet Numbers) that are held for this matter. You can record new items and packets from this tab.



8.9.20 "Unpresented Cheques" tab

This tab displays all the cheques drawn for the matter. Each Cheque will show the Date Presented (if applicable) or Unpresented.

The "Filter" tab allows you to select only Unpresented Cheques, or to exclude reversals.

🖆 Trust Letters 🛛 📕	Safe Custody		5
Select unpresented Cheques Exclude Reversals		<mark>⊘ ⊆l</mark> ear All	Cheques Filter

8.9.21 "Research" tab

This tab displays documents that have been produced.

8.10 Matter Menu & Toolbar

Performing different functions in the Matter area can be achieved by either selecting the icon or by selecting the relevant function from the Menu. The icons or options that are displayed may vary from one Employee type to another. Permissions to display the tabs is set in Security Options for each Employee Type.

8.10.1 Functions on Edit / Display Menu Toolbar

There are three options on the Menu Toolbar: - File, Search and Help.

E	: 1	~	
		e	•

New	Fee / Sundry / Cheque / Cheque Request / Receipt / Bill / Task /Diary / Transit Register Receipt / Petty Cash / Investment / ProtectedTrust JournalThese options allow you to process Accounting or Time transactions.These functions are covered in the Operations Workshop.
Reopen	List the last accessed matters.
Associations	Allows you to associate this matter with other matters.
Snapshot	Create a Snapshot of this mater.
Autocost	Starts an Autocosting entry for this matter.
Delete	Deletes the matter displayed - this option is only available when no entries have been posted to the matter.
Print - Label	Prints a label for the matter.
Print - Detai	ls Prints the financial and communication details of the matter.
Print – Collec	tion Notes Prints the Collection Notes for this matter.
Ledger - Fee	s / Sundries / Disbursements / Anticipated Disbursements / Debtors / Trust / Investment / Combo Prints the selected Ledger for this matter.
Search Find	Displays the Matter list.
First / Previo	bus / Next / Last Moves to the First record, Previous record, Next record or Last record currently included in the Matter list (ie according to the Filter selections in place).



Matter Toolbar

C	New Fee To enter time, or	scale costs on this matter.
3	Start Timer Opens the Fees S	heet and starts the timer for that matter.
\$	Sundry Expense Post sundry expe postage, courier	enses on this matter such as photocopying, facsimiles, etc.
-	Create Cheque Create a trust or	office cheque on this matter.
- 	Create Cheque Requisition Create a trust or	office cheque requisition.
đ	*Create Receipt Create either a tr	ust or an office receipt.
<u>8</u> -		een Protected and Unprotected om Protected to Unprotected (or vice versa) on the
3	New Bill Create a new bill	or edit an existing draft bill.
3	-	ournal aally disabled in Australian sites as credits to re not recommended due to Tax regulations.
jan T	New Diary Create a diary en	try for this matter
• 🛔	Transit Register Receipts Create a transit r	egister receipt.
8	Petty Cash Journal Create a Petty Ca	ish journal entry for an incurred Disbursement.
•	Investment Create a new Inv	estment for this matter.



◀ ◀	۱ (۱	First, Previous, Next, Last The VCR buttons are a standard method of moving through screens of matters.
种	Find Ma	tter Opens the Matter Selection screen.
Ŵ	Snapsho	t Creates direct access to the matter via the Snapshots Pane.
æ	Associat	e Associate this matter with another matter.
t	Refresh	Immediately refreshes the data on the screen.
A	Edit Mat	t ter Details Opens the Matter Edit screen.
2	Complet	te this Matter Close this matter. A setting in Options determines whether or not you can complete matters with balances outstanding.
Ø	Open Cli	i ent for this Matter Open the client for this matter.
×	Delete N	fatter Deletes the matter. A matter with transactions or balances cannot be deleted.
4	Print	Print matter label.
6 7	Display I	Related Documents Click this icon to open your Document Management System, such as Lexis IM, iManage, Worksite, Redmap, WORLDOX, Radix



8.11 Printing

You can print a Matter label, the details of an individual Matter or a list of all the Matters displayed in the Matter Selection screen. The matters included in the Matter Selections Screen are determined by the Filter in use at the time.

8.11.1 Printing a Matter label



Hands on

In this exercise you will print the details for Matter 990155.

- 1. Open Matter 990155
- 2. Click on 🔿

The Matter label dialog box will display.

- 3. Complete the printing details
- 4. Click on [OK]

The matter label will display on the screen.

5. Close the Print Display

8.11.2 Printing Details of one Matter

1. Select File | Print | Details

Details of this matter will display on the screen.

2. Close the Print Display

8.11.3 Printing all Matters



Hands on

In this exercise you will print a list of all the Matters.

- 1. Click on 🖄 to display the Matter Selection Screen
- 2. Click on 🖉 to clear the filter
- 3. Click on 🎒

The list of Matters will display on the screen, in the same order as the Matter Selection screen.

You can use the icons on the Print Toolbar to change the display of the report, to move forwards or backwards through the individual pages or to print the report.

- 4. Use the various icons to become familiar with their operation
- 5. Close the Print Display
- 6. Close the Matter Screen



The order the matters print in can be changed by reordering the column on the matter display screen.



8.11.4 Functions on Matter Selection Screen Menu

File Open	
	Use this option to open the selected matter
Reopen	Use this option to select from the last matters accessed
Refresh	Use this option to refresh the screen
Clear All	Use this option to clear the Matter Filter
Merge	Use this option to create a merge file or to merge to a Precedent.
Print	Labels All Use this option to print a label for each matter displayed in the list.
	Labels – Selected Use this option to print a label for a selected matter.
	Details

Use this option to print a matter list.

8.11.5 Matter Selection Screen Toolbar

#	Refresh	Refresh the data on the matter selection screen.
0	Clear Fil	ters Clear the filters set for the matter selection screen
ø	Create a	a Merge File Export selected Clients' information to Word Processing.
	Merge t	o Precedent Select this to merge the selected records with a Precedent.
a	Print	Print list of selected Clients.



8.12 Matter Filter

The Matter Filter can be used to selectively list matters according to varying criteria.



Hands on

In this exercise you will find the Debt Recovery matters where MER is the Partner

- 1. Open Matters from the Application Toolbar
- 2. Select the "Filter" tab

The following screen displays:

Matter Selection			X
jile Help			
🖬 🖉 🕛 🖶 💡			
Matters Filter			
Standard Extra			
Select Equal to Partner Controller Author Trust Bank Pee Rate Code Yope WorkFlow Pranch Dept Collection Plan Fee Tmpt Group Client Master Grp Client Group Select Where criteria @ Contains ① Starts with Matter	Select where criteria O Contains Starts with Client Name Contact Bil To Bil To Contact Bil To Contact Bil To Contact Bil To Bil To Contact Contact Bil To Bil	Modified by Modified Since 9/11/2009 Before 9/11/2009 MEBefore 9/11	
Client Code	Clear Trust	Trust Overdrawn Matters	
Alpha ID	Investment	🖉 Clear <u>A</u> ll	
113 Matters Not Filtered			

- 3. Select Equal to Partner Select MER
- 4. Select Equal to Type Select DEBT
- 5. *Current Matters only* Tick this (in the "opened" box right-hand side)
- 6. Select the "Matters" tab

Lexis Affinity now displays the Debt Recovery Matter/s where the partner is MER

- 7. Close the matter listing
 - **NOTE:** The "%" sign can be used as a wild card when searching.
 - **NOTE:** the "Extra" tab can be used to search for information in the DataForm Fields.



Matter Filter fields

- Select Equal to Partner / Controller / Author / Trust Bank / emPower / Fee Rate Code / Type / Workflow / Branch / Dept / Coll. Plan / Fee Template Group / Client Master Group / Client Group Use this option to locate matters that belong to any of the categories selected. This is an "and" test – ie if you select Partner MER and Type – Debt Recovery, only Debt Recovery Matters that belong to MER will be listed. **Trust Bank:** Tick this to include Inactive Trust Bank Accounts in the drop down list. Select where criteria Contains / Starts with Matter / Client Code / Alpha ID Use this option to search the Matter Number, Client Code or Alpha ID. For example, you can search for all the File Numbers that start with or contains 99011. Select where Criteria Contains / Starts With – Client Name / Description / Your Reference / Contact / Bill To / Bill To Contact / Notes / Referred By You can use this option to locate matters where you can match text in any of these fields. Balances greater than – Work in Progress / Debtors / Disbursements / Fees Billed / Fees Received / Unbilled Sundries / Trust / Clear Trust / Investment Use this option to find all matters where one or more balance is greater than the amount specified. For example, you can search for matters where WIP is greater than \$500 and Disbursements is greater than \$10. **Modified By** Select a user as the Modifier from the drop down list.
- **Modified** Use this option to locate matters that were changed or altered on a certain date or between two dates.
- Opened Use this option to locate matters that were opened on a certain date or between two dates.
 For example, you can locate all matters opened this month by selecting the appropriate dates in Since and Before.
 You can further limit this search to only Current Matters
- **Completed** Use this option to locate matters that have been completed on a certain date or between two dates.
- Archived Use this option to locate matters that have been archived on a certain date or between two dates.

Source Country

This is the country assigned to this matter to indicate the home country of the client.



Trust Overdrawn Matters

Generally, there will not be any matters with an Overdrawn Trust balance. However, if this is permitted, (such as in a Combined Ledger System) ticking this field will include only those matters that are overdrawn.

If Combined Ledger System is enabled:

Exclude Trust Loans

This flag is not relevant to listing matters. For reporting purposes, this will exclude clients where the trust total is in debit.

"Extra" tab

Variable Contacts – Select Containing (Text)

You can use this option to locate matters that match text in any of the Static / Variable Contact fields.

For example, if you wanted all the matters where JC Sparrow has been attached as a Barrister, select "Barrister" from the drop down list and type "sparrow" (or part thereof) in the field to the right.

DataForm - Select Containing (Text)

You can use this option to locate matters that match text in any of the DataForm fields. The Select Containing drop-down list enables you to select a search criterion from Select containing, Start with, Equal to and Not equal to.

DataForm - Balances Greater than - (Balances)

You can use this option to locate matters where amounts or values recorded in any of the matter DataForm fields are greater than the values entered here.

DataForm – Since and Before (Date)

You can use this option to search dates in DataForm fields. Since & before options are available.

Client and Matter Hold Flags

Exclude where Client is held

Tick this if you want to exclude matters that belong to Clients that are flagged as "held".

Include Matters – All Matters

Check this if you want to include all Matters regardless of their "Hold" status.

Include Matters – Matters with Hold flag not set

Check this if you want to only include Matters where the "Hold" status is not set.

Include Matters – Matters with only Hold flag set

Check this if you want to only include Matters where the "Hold" status is set.



Matter Hold Flag – Include Matters with Final Bill flag set

Tick this to include Matters where the Final Bill flag has been set.

Matter Hold Flag – Include Matters with Hold on Time / Disbursements

Tick this to include Matters that are on hold for Time and Disbursements only.

Matter Hold Flag – Include Matters on Registration Hold

Tick this to include Matters that are on Registration Hold. (Registration Hold prevents processing of Time, Disbursements and Billing entries).

Payment Plan

Select from;

- None
- Perpetual
- Pre Agreed.

Fee Sheet Options

Select from;

- Any
- Don't Round Units
- Round to Nearest Unit (but never to zero)
- Always Round Units Up
- Use minutes to recalculate value and minutes
- Use Client/Employee/System default
- Matter has different options to client.

8.13 Lexis Affinity Explorer

Lexis Affinity Explorer will open a "Windows Explorer" screen which displays all the users (on the left) and the matters where they are the Author.

This is an easy way to view the active matters for an author.



Optional Exercise

In this exercise you will open Explorer and list the matters for YSR

1. Open Database | Employees | Explorer

A screen similar to the following displays:

😻 Lexis Affinity Library Explorer						
<u>File View T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp						
😅 🚧 🕮 🐁 🐎 🏥 🏢 🢡						
Adrian Veitch Andrea B Clarke Damien Montague Damien Montague Darren James Arnold Olianna Ferreri Edwina S Martin Georgina Gray Jacqueline Easton Jano 'Neill Aldrea B Anderson Jano 'Neill Adrea B Anderson Dinn Woodward Katina McNeill Kevin Kahn Lexis Administrator Lexis Administrator Michael Cavanagh Michael Cavanagh Michael Cavanagh Andrea B Anderson Paul P Phillips Peny Leonard Ryan Cole Sandy Browne Sandy Browne Sasha Waters Thomas Peterson						
 Timothy Ng Yvette S Rogers 						
	۱ ۴۴					

This screen shows all the Authors registered in the system.

2. Click on Yvette S Rogers

A List of Matter Numbers will be displayed on the right. A yellow icon indicates a current matter, a blue icon indicates an archived matter

3. Select View | Details

The list will include the Client and description of the matters.
le <u>V</u> iew <u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp							
😅 🗚 🕸 🐁 🕁 🔠 👖 📍							
🛛 🛷 Adrian Veitch	FILEID	Client	Description	Part	Author	Туре	l
🛛 🤣 Andrea B Clarke	012399	Black Day Publishing	Debt Recovery from Harris Publishing	MER	YSR	DEBT	1
🛛 🤣 Anthony Donnelly	012326	Black Day Publishing	Debt Recovery from Regents Park B	MER	YSR	DEBT	
🔷 Damien Montague	012347	Black Day Publishing	Debt Recovery from The Open Book	MER	YSR	DEBT	
🛷 Darren James Arnold	990105	Black Day Publishing	Debt from Gemini Ski Hire	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
Dianna Ferreri	990044	Blackwell Scientific P	Advice	MER	YSR	ADV	
ne Edwina S Martin	990046	Blackwell Scientific P	Debt from Brown & Co Pty Limited	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
	990155	Blackwell Scientific P	Debt from Hunter Recruitment	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	990032	Blackwell Scientific P	Debt recovery from Peters	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
	990045	Blackwell Scientific P	General advice	MMC	YSR	ADV	
	010006	Blackwell Scientific P	Recovery from Francis	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
	990143	Blackwell Scientific P	Recovery of Debt from Gerard Recr	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
Kevin Kahn	990071	Consolidated Suppli	Debt Smith	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
Lexis Administrator	990085	Consolidated Suppli	Debt from Kelly	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
Lorraine James	012422	Consolidated Suppli	Sale to John Gribble	MMC	YSR	CV	
🔶 Melissa Ryan	990075	Department Consu	Deht from 1M Smith	YSR	YSR	DEBT	
🔶 Michael Cavanagh	990028	Department Consu	Recovery from Fauldings	YSR	YSR	DEBT	
Nichelle Downs	990102	Fauldings Pty Ltd	Test for Drug	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
🛷 Paul P Phillips	990042	Fauldings Pty Ltd	Trust for John	MMC	YSR	ADV	
🛷 Penny Leonard	D 990036	Gemini Ski Hire	Debt from Browne	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
🛷 Richard Desmond	990035	Gemini Ski Hire	Debt recovery form Neat	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
🛷 Ryan Cole	990033	Gemini Ski Hire	Debt recovery from Fauldings	YSR	YSR	DEBT	
	012395	Godfrey, Michael &	Partnership Agreement	YSR	YSR	COMM	
Sasha Waters	990232	Gribble, Mr John	Sale to Thompson	MER	YSR	CV	
Thomas Peterson	990232	James Printing Ptv Ltd	General Advice	YSR	YSR.	ADV	
Timothy Ng	STAT DEPOSIT	LAWINST	General Advice Law Institute Statutory Deposit	YSR YSR	YSR YSR	ADV ADM	
	STAT_DEPOSIT 888001	LAWING Lewisham Reid - Sv	Administration Matter YSR	YSR	YSR.	ADM ADM	
	990080	Walter Turnbull Adv	Debt Recovery from John Browne Pt	I'SR MMC	YSR YSR	DEBT	



TIP: It is also possible to use Explorer to sort matters by client or matter type. Select View | Group by and choose one of the options available.

Information is displayed based on the selection made in View - select from small icons, large icons, list or details once a list has been selected.

4. Close Explorer

LexisNexis[®]



Notes



8.14 Complete a Matter

Settings in System | Archiving control various options when completing a matter.

These options are shown below:

To Close and Archive a Matter

Allow Archival of unclosed Matters

🛛 🗹 Disallow matter closure if outstanding accounting

🔽 Warn on no fees allocated when closing matter

Allow matter closure and archival with unpresented cheques

Allow Archival of uncompleted Matters

If ticked, you will be able to archive matters that have not been flagged as "Completed".

It is recommended that this option is **not** ticked.

Disallow matter closure if outstanding accounting

If ticked, only matters with zero balances can be closed. It is recommended that this option **is** ticked.

Warn on no fees allocated when closing matter

If ticked, Lexis Affinity Library will warn if a matter is being closed where no fees have been recorded.

Allow matter closure and archival with unpresented cheques

If ticked, Lexis Affinity Library will allow matters with unpresented cheques to be closed.

A setting in System | Posting | Fees, Billing & Allocating also allows for a WIP Write Off up to a nominated value to be processed on matters that are otherwise ready for completion.

NOTE: Completed matters retain full transaction history and can be reopened at any time.

Your firm policy may be to set the "Hold New Time / Disbursements" flag on a matter that has been finalised, but where the account has not been paid. This will prevent further time and disbursement entries being posted to the matter.

Matters may stay in the system completed, or you may choose to archive them.

Store Numbers are allocated when the matter is archived.



Hands On

In this exercise you will complete matter ARES-002. This matter has a WIP balance of \$42.00 which is to be written off.

- 1. Select Matters from the Application Toolbar
- 2. Locate and open Matter ARES-002
- 3. Click on it complete the matter.

As this matter has zero balances except for WIP, the following message will display:

Error	
8	You cannot complete this Matter due to the following reasons: Non-zero Matter Balances: Work in Progress - \$42.00
	Do you want to write off the outstanding WIP balance and complete this Matter?
	<u>Y</u> es <u>N</u> o

4. Click on [Yes] to open the Write Off dialog screen



😻 Write Off	Unbilled Fe	es, Disbursem	ents and Sundr	ries			-	
đ								
Entity	LR	Lewis	nam Reid					
Matter	ARES-002		Military Research Pt					
		Contr	act to produce Assu	ialt Rifles				
Dispatch as at	22/09/2010	~						
	Available	Write Off		Tax	Total			
Fees	\$42.00	\$42.00	C Rebuild	\$4.20	\$46.20			
Disbursements	\$0.00	\$0.00	Rebuild	\$0.00	\$0.00			
Anticipated	\$0.00	\$0.00		\$0.00	\$0.00			
Sundries	\$0.00	\$0.00	💲 Rebuild	\$0.00	\$0.00			
Write Off as at	date	22/09/2010	~	\$4.20	\$42.00			
Keep Write Off I	form open afte	r posting?			\$46.20			
Note								
Date	Ref.	Private Descr	iption		Tax Rate	Amount	Tax	
3/07/200	08 YSR	N Telepi	none attendance		TAX	42.00	4.20	

5. Click on [Post]

The following message will display:

Warnin	e 🛛 🛛
⚠	Are you sure you want to complete this Matter?
	Yes No

6. Click on [Yes]

If the matter you are completing has already been archived, the following message will display:



7. Click on [Yes] to retain the same archive number



Note the Date Completed and Archived Number displayed on the screen.

W Matter: Ares Military Research Pty Ltd Contract to produce Assualt Rifles ARES-002 📃 🗌 🔀 Ele Search Help						
	- 🗟 - 🙆 - 🖉 🗟 🕆 💼 - (• •	M 🗰 🔗	S 🐁 🛛 🛷	X 🖨 💡
Matter	ARES-002 02 8946 6125	Partner	RKD	Richard Desmond	Entity	Lewisham Reid
Client AMR001	Ares Military Research Pty Ltd	Controlle	er ADV	Adrian Veitch	Branch	Sydney - Lewisham Re
Short Description	Contract to produce Assualt Rifles	Author	ADV	Adrian Veitch	Department Source Country	Administration
		Туре	ADV	Advice	Joardo coarray	
Long Description	Contract to produce Assualt Rifles (M14a2b)	Date Ins	tructed 2	7/07/2006		
		Date Cor	mpleted 2	2/09/2010		
Your Reference		Archive	1	9048		
🎦 Team 🖉 Tasks 📮 History 🚯 Investments 🦨 Debt Control 🍓 Debtors Letters 🍓 Trust Letters 惧 Safe Custody 🔫 Cheques						
📕 Balances 🜉 Contacts 🔄 Data 🏟 Bills 🔄 Receipts 🎡 W/Offs & Tfrs 😚 Graphs 🧱 Diary 📢 Precedents 📢 Documents						

- 8. Click on 🏙 to display the matter list again
- 9. Click on Refresh

The Matter you have completed will be in a different colour – usually green.

10. Locate your Matter and review the details in the Completed column.

Once a matter has been completed it can be re opened or archived.

11. Close the Matter List and Matter Screen when finished viewing.

Messages that might display when completing matters

The following error message may appear – depending on the settings in System | Archiving.

If the Matter you are completing has balances, a message similar to the following will display:





If the Matter you are completing has zero balances, except for Work in Progress, a message similar to the following will display:

Error	$\overline{\mathbf{X}}$
8	You cannot complete this Matter due to the following reasons: Non-zero Matter Balances: Work in Progress - \$42.00
	Do you want to write off the outstanding WIP balance and complete this Matter?
	Yes No

If the Matter you are completing has zero balances but has outstanding undone tasks a message similar to the following will display:

Warning 🛛 🔀				
1	This matter has outstanding task(s) to be done!			
	ок			

If the Matter you are completing did not have any Fees recorded, a message similar to the following will display:



If the matter can be closed a message similar to the following will display:



8.15 Re open a Completed Matter

Sometimes it is necessary to re open a matter that has previously been completed.

PROCEDURE

- 1. Open the client for the matter
- 2. Select the "Matters" tab
- 3. Locate the Completed Matter
- 4. Click on [Edit Matter]
- 5. Select the "Miscellaneous" tab
- 6. Untick the Date of Completion field
- 7. Click on [OK]

If this matter has a DataForm attached, this will open.

8. For this exercise close the DataForm

Re opening a Previously Archived Matter

If a matter has been completed, archived and then unarchived again, when the matter is completed for the second time, Lexis Affinity will prompt with the following message:



This allows you to either keep the original Archive Number or allocate a new one.



8.16 Archive Matter/s

There are two ways to archive matters - archive a single matter or batch archive a number of closed matters.

A Store number is allocated to archived matters.

8.16.1 Archive a Single Matter



Hands On

In this exercise you will archive matter 012406.

1. Open Archival

The following screen displays:

😻 Archive Matter	
Matter 🍻	
Archive Options	
Delete Documents	
Delete Diary	
Keep form open after archiving ?	
	<u>∕o</u> K <u>X</u> <u>C</u> ancel

- 2. Keep form open after archiving Leave unticked for this exercise
- 3. Click on 👫
- 4. Select Matter 012406

The following screen will display:

😻 Archive Matter	_ 🗆 🔀
Matter 🎮 012406 James Printing Pty Ltd Lease on premises 88 The Boulevarde	
Archive Options	
Delete Documents	
Delete Diary	
Keep form open after archiving ?	X Cancel

(Database | Archive)

5. Click **[OK]** to archive the selected matter

An Archived Matter Number is allocated when a matter is archived.

A sample of this message is displayed below:

Information 🛛 🔀				
(Matter archived as 19178			
	ок			

6. Click **[OK]**



8.16.2 Unarchive a Single Matter

Sometimes a matter may be archived accidentally, or an archived matter may need to be re instated.



Hands On

In this exercise you will unarchive the same matter – 012406.

1. Open Archived matters

(Database | Archive)

Lexis Affinity will display all the archived matters.

2. Locate Matter 012406

You can either search through the list

OR

Type the File ID (012406) in the search field at the bottom

OR

Use the filter to locate it quickly.

- 3. Double click the matter
- 4. Click on **[UnArchive]** ⁽²⁾ to reopen the file.

The following prompt will display:

Confirm	n 🛛 🔀
2	Do you want to Unarchive Matter 012406?
	Yes No

5. Click on **[Yes]** to unarchive the matter.

The Edit Matter screen displays.

6. Select the "History" tab

You will see the progress of the Matter

7. Close the Matter screen





8.16.3 Archive Batch

Some users will find it more convenient to archive matters in a batch – for example at the end of a month.

Hands On

In this exercise you will archive all the completed matters

1. Open Archive Batch

(Database | Archive)

This starts the Matter Archive Wizard

2. Archival of Completed Matters Select this

You can select to either archive the completed matters or Print Ledgers, Labels and / or Trust Statements of previously archived matters.

3. Skip Author and Client selection and go straight to finalise Tick this

If you are archiving all completed matters, you can skip these screens.

4. Click **[Next]** to proceed.

The final screen of the Wizard will display:

😻 Matter Archive Wiza	rd		_ 🗆 🔀
	Finalise the Matter archival process.		
	Matter Specific: Delete Documents Delete Diary Entries Printing Details: Do not print (printing will be deferred) Print Archive Label?		
	Print Combo Ledger? Print Trust Ledger? Print Trust Statement? Trust Statement Settings		
		< Back Next >	Einish

5. *Printing Details* Tick the "Do not print" option for this exercise

In your office, you would usually select to print all the ledgers etc for archived matters. However you can leave printing of the labels at this stage.

When all the matters have been archived, you can then open the Archived Matter



list, use the filter to select the matters archived that day. Select File | Print | All.

Matters labels will then be produced in a batch.

6. Click on [Finish]

Lexis Affinity displays the matters which have been selected for archiving.

7. Click on [Archive] to archive the matters

Alternately, you can click on the Wizard button to go back through the selection screens.

8.16.4 Display Archived Matter

Archived matters can be viewed via the Archived Matters icon. Archived Matters for a particular client can be accessed via the Client Screen.

Hands On

In this exercise you will list all the Archived Matters and view the details of Matter 990104.

1. Open Archived Matters

(Database | Archive)

- 2. Locate the Archived Matter (Original Matter Number 990104)
- 3. Double Click to open

Lexis Affinity displays many tabs which you can click on to display all the information about this matter.

You can also select any of the various Ledgers to view the transactions on this matter.

4. Select the Archive tab

Lexis Affinity displays the Archive details, including details of Archive Requests and movement of the file and Box Number details (if allocated).



8.16.5 Attaching Box Numbers

If you use a Box Management System, you will need to record the Box Number for each archived matter.

⁷ Hands On

In this exercise you will display a list of archived matters with no box number and then add the box number to an archived matter.

- 1. Click on to open the list of Archived Matters
- 2. Select the "Filter" tab
- 3. *Empty Box Number* Tick this
- 4. Select the "Archives" tab

A list of Matters that have no box number will display.

- 5. Select and open the first matter
- 6. Select the "Archive" tab
- 7. Box No 256
- 8. Click on \checkmark to save the entry

Note the updated display in Request / Movement as shown below:

T _C	reate Date	Operator	Status	Trans. Descr.	
10	0/11/2004	YSR	Completed	Update Archive Box No	
16	6/06/2004	YSR	Completed	Insert Archive	

You can click on

to move to the next matter listed.

9. Close the Archived Matter screen

▶



8.16.6 Mailouts for Archived Matters

You can use the information stored in Archived Matters to send letters to clients with archived matters. This may be useful for when you need to advise Clients that their files are about to be destroyed, or for other general or marketing correspondence.

8.17 Archived Matters Menu and Toolbar

Performing different functions in the Archived Matters area can be achieved by either selecting the icon or by selecting the relevant function from the Menu.

8.17.1 Functions on Archived Matters Menu

There are three options on the Menu Toolbar: - File, Search and Help. (Search and Help are standard).

File:

Unarchive	Restores the selected matter to current matters.		
Reopen	Lists the last accessed Archived Matters.		
Snapshot	Places a Snapshot of this Archived matter icon the Snapshots pane.		
Delete	Delete the Archived Matter entry.		
Print – Label	Prints a label for this Archived Matter		
Print – Detail	s Prints the registered details of the Archived Matter, the Fees Billed, Received and Written Off and the Archiving history of the matter.		
Ledger – Fees / Sundries / Disbursements / Debtors / Trust / Combo Prints the selected Ledger for the selected Archived Matter.			



8.17.2 Archived Matters Toolbar

ß	Unarchive this File This will restore the selected matter to current matters.
-	Archive Box Management This facility allows you to record the physical location of the archived matter.
B	Edit Matter Details This allows you to edit the matter details without having to re-open the matter.
4	► First, Previous, Next, Last: Moves to the First record, Previous record, Next record or Last record currently included in the PhoneBook list (ie according to the Filter selections in place).
#	Find Search for an entry in the PhoneBook. This will show the PhoneBook list based on the filters used to select this entry.
ش	Snapshot Place a copy of this PhoneBook entry on your desktop for easy access.
Ø	Open Client for this Archived Matter This will open the Client screen.
₿ .	New Archive Requisition This allows you to register a request to have an archived file removed from the archive database and re instated. This request can then be printed.
a	Print the Archive Matter label

This allows you to print a label for the Archived matter.



8.17.3 Archived Matter Filter

The Archived Matter Filter can be used to selectively list Archived Matters according to varying criteria.



Hands On

1. Click on the ^M then click on the "Filter" tab

The Filter screen is shown below:

e <u>H</u> elp		
thives Filter		
tandard Extra Select Equal to Partner Controller Author Trust Bank Fee Rate Code Entity Type WorkFlow Branch Dept Fee Tmplt Group Source Country Client Master Grp Client Group Select	Select Contains I Starts with Client Name Before Description Description Your Reference Opened Contact Bill To Bill To Before Bill To Before Since 10/11/2005 Before 10/11/2005	
where criteria O Contains O Starts Matter Client Code Alpha ID	with	

Archive Matter Filter Fields - Standard

- Select Equal to Partner / Controller / Author / Trust Bank / Fee Rate Code / Entity / Type / Workflow / Branch / Dept / Fee Template Group / Source Country / Client Master Group / Client Group / Use this option to locate matters that belong to any of the categories selected. This is an "and" test – ie all criteria specified must be satisfied.
- Select where criteria Contains / Starts with Matter / Client Code / Alpha ID Use this option to locate matters that start with or contain the entered text for Matter, Client Code or Alpha ID text. To perform a "wild card" search, enter the percent sign % before the text entered.

Select where criteria – Contains / Starts with Client Name / Description / Your Reference / Contact / Bill To / Bill To Contact / Referred By

Use this option to locate matters that start with or contains the entered



text.

If you select Static Other Parties, you can select the type of Other Party from the drop down list.



Archive – Status / Location / Box Number

Use this option to locate matters of a particular Archive Status or Location or Box Number. This is an "and" test – ie all criteria must be satisfied.

Empty Box No

Tick this to locate all the Archived Files that do not have a Box Number.

This is particularly useful after running Batch Archive to locate those archived matters that don't yet have a Box number recorded.

Balances greater than – Fees Billed

Use this option to find all matters where Fees Billed is greater than a specified amount.

- Archived Use this option to locate matters that were archived on a certain date or between two dates.
- **Opened** Use this option to locate matters that were opened on a certain date or between two dates.
- **Completed** Use this option to locate matters that have been completed on a certain date or between two dates.



Archive Matter Filter Fields – Extra

The following additional details are found on the Extra Tab:

Ele Help Ele Help Archives Filter Standard Extra Contacts - Select Containing (Text) Static Other Parties DataForm - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box field DataForm: All text and check box fiel DataForm: All text and check box fiel DataForm: All text and check box fiel DataForm: All currency, integer and nur DataForm: All currency integer and nur DataForm: All currency integer and nur DataForm: All cu	😻 Archived Matter Selection		
Archives Filter Standard Extra Contacts - Select Containing (Text) Since Static Other Parties Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm - Select Containing (Text) Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields Image: Contacts - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All currency, integer and nut Image: Contacts - Select Contacts - Select Contacts - Select - Since Image: Contacts -	Eile Help		
Standard Extra Standard Extra Contacts - Select Containing (Text) Since Static Other Parties Since DataForm - Select Containing (Text) Before DataForm: All text and check box fields Since DataForm: All text and check box fields Since DataForm: All text and check box fields Since DataForm: All text and check box fiele Destruction Date Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fiele Destruction Date DataForm: All text and check box fiele Destruction Date DataForm: All currency, integer and nut Destroyed Date DataForm: All currency, integer and nut DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All currency, integer and w Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All currency, integer and w Since Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All currency, integer and w Since 10/11/2009 Since Since DataForm: All currency, integer and w Since	t 🚫 🖉 🚔 🤋		
Contacts - Select Containing (Text) Static Other Parties DataForm - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields DataForm: All currency, integer and nut DataForm: All currency, integer and nut DataForm: All currency, integer and nut DataForm: All currency, integer and mut	Archives Filter		
Static Other Parties Since 10/11/2009 DataForm - Select Containing (Text) Before 0/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fiels Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fiels Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fiels Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fiels Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fiels Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fiels Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All currency, integer and nut Destroyed Date Since DataForm: All currency, integer and nut Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All currency, integer and mut Remove Order By (Speed up)? <td>Standard Extra</td> <td></td>	Standard Extra		
DataForm - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields DataForm: All currency, integer and nut	Contacts - Select Containing (Text)	Review Date	
DataForm - Select Containing (Text) DataForm: All text and check box fields DataForm: All currency, integer and nur DataForm: All currency, integer and mur DataForm: All currenc	Static Other Parties	Since 10/11/2009	
DataForm: All text and check box fields Off Site Date DataForm: All text and check box fields Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fields DetaForm: All text and check box fields DataForm: All text and check box fields DetaForm: All text and check box fields DataForm: All text and check box fields DetaForm: All text and check box fields DataForm: All text and check box fields DetaForm: All currency, integer and nur DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m Remove Order By (Speed up)?		Before 10/11/2009	
DataForm: All text and check box fields Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fields Before 10/11/2009 DataForm: All text and check box fields DestaForm: All text and check box fields DestaForm: All cext and check box fields DataForm: All text and check box fields DestaForm: All text and check box fields DestaForm: All cext and check box fields DataForm: All text and check box fields DestaForm: All cext and check box fields DestaForm: All cext and check box fields DataForm: All currency, integer and nur DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DestaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w Encore 10/11/2009 Encore DataForm: All currency, integer and w Encore 10/11/2009 Encore	DataForm - Select Containing (Text)		
DataForm: All text and check box fie DataForm: All currency, integer and nur DataForm: All currency, integer and nur DataForm: All currency, integer and w	DataForm: All text and check box fields 🐱		
DataForm: All text and check box fie DataForm: All currency, integer and nur Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before Before	DataForm: All text and check box fie 💌	10/11/2009	
DataForm: All text and check box fie Since 10/11/2009 DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DataForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m DetaForm: All currency, integer and m	DataForm: All text and check box fie 💌	Before 10/11/2009	
DataForm: All currency, integer and w DetaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w DetaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w DetaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w DetaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w DetaForm: All currency, integer and w DataForm: All currency, integer and w Remove Order By (Speed up)?	DataForm: All text and check box fie 🗸	Destruction Date	
DataForm: All currency, integer and w	DataForm: All text and check box fie 🗸	Since 10/11/2009	
DataForm: All currency, integer and m		Before 10/11/2009	
DataForm: All currency, integer and w			
DataForm: All currency, integer and w Before 10/11/2009 DataForm: All currency, integer and w Image: Constraint of the second seco			
DataForm: All currency, integer and	DataForm: All currency, integer and 💌	10/11/2009	
DataForm: All currency, integer and w	DataForm: All currency, integer and 💌	Before 10/11/2009	
DataForm: All currency, integer and w	DataForm: All currency, integer and 💌		
Match case?	DataForm: All currency, integer and 💌	Remove Order By (Speed up)?	
DataForm - Since and Before (Date)	DataForm - Since and Before (Date)		
DataForm: All date fields	DataForm: All date fields		
DataForm: All date fields Since 10/11/2009	DataForm: All date fields Since 10/11/2009	💋 Clear All	
Before 10/11/2009	Before 10/11/2009		
12 Archives Not Filtered	12 Archives Not Filtered		

Select Containing - DataForms

Use this option to find all matters where the text / values or dates entered match those found in DataForm fields attached to matters.

Review Date / Off Site Date / Destruction Date / Destroyed Date

Use this option to locate all matters where the date range entered here is found in the matters for the selected date criteria.

NOTE: You can also further refine the search by ticking "Match Case" and "Remove Order By (Speed Up)".



Notes



9. Diary

Lexis Affinity provides for the recording of diary entries for PhoneBook records and matters.

Diary can be found in the Case Management group on the Applications Toolbar.

Use the Diary program to create a diary entry, display and print diary entries for a period, delete diary entries, create fee entries and record phone messages.

Diary Entries can also appear in your Microsoft Outlook Calendar, if you have activated Outlook integration.

9.1 Diary Events

A Diary Event is a way of categorising a diary appointment. It is a term to describe the main purpose of the appointment (eg. Conference, Settlement, Mediation). You may find it useful to have a printed list of Diary Events for reference.



Hands on

In this exercise you will print a list of the Diary Events.

1. Open Diary Events

(Case Management | Diary)

2. Click on [Print]

The list of Diary Events will display on the screen as shown below:

Printed 20/08/2008 12:51:28 PM	LewishamReid Diary Event	Page 1
Event	,	
Conference		
Debt Recovery		
Exchange		
Hearing		
Lunch		
Mediation		
Meeting		
Settlement		
Telephone		

- 3. Close the print display.
- 4. Close Diary Events

9.2 Diary Jurisdictions

A Diary Jurisdiction allows you to categorise an appointment by jurisdiction (eg. Federal Court, Family Court, Supreme Court). This will enable you to filter and report by jurisdiction.



Hands on

In this exercise you will print a list of the Diary Jurisdictions.

1. Open Diary Jurisdictions

(Case Management | Diary)

2. Click on 🖨. The list of Diary Jurisdictions will display on the screen as shown below:

Printed 20/08/2008 12:54:14 PM Jurisdiction	Lewisham Reid Diary Jurisdictions	Page 1
County Court		
Family Court		
High Court		
Magistrates Court		
Supreme Court		
VCAT		

- 3. Close the print display.
- 4. Close Diary Jurisdictions

9.3 Diary Locations

Diary Locations are pre-defined locations that can be selected when an appointment is created (eg. Our Office, Bank, Melbourne Office, Settlement Rooms).



Hands on

In this exercise you will print a list of the Diary Locations.

1. Open Diary Locations

(Case Management | Diary)

2. Click on 🖾. The list of Diary Locations will display on the screen as shown below:

Printed 20/08/2008 12:55:31 PM Location	Lewisham Reid Diary Location	Page 1
Location		
Agents Rooms		
Bank		
Brisbane Office		
Client's office		
Court		
Law Insitute		
Melbourne Office		
Ouroffice		
Parramatta Office		
Perth Office		
Restaurant		
Agents Rooms Bank Brisbane Office Client's office Count Law Insitute Melbourne Office Our office Paramatta Office Parth Office Restaurant Settlement Rooms Swither Office		
Sydney Office		

- 3. Close the print display.
- 4. Close Diary Locations.



9.4 Diary

Diary gives you access to Daily, Work Week, Weekly and Monthly diaries; and a list of Diary Events. Diary also handles meeting invitations, telephone messages and tasks. (Tasks are usually generated as part of the Workflow for a matter.)



Hands on

1. Open Diary

(Case Management | Diary)

2. Select the "Daily" tab

9.4.1 "Daily" tab

A sample Diary screen is shown below:

😻 Diary fo	r Yvette S Rogers (YSR) for 11/01/2011										[
Eile Edit V	ijew <u>H</u> elp											
📰 🖻 🖩	🏾 🗙 🎽 🙆 🕒 🚿 🚿 🞜 🎒 (Use standar	d diary f	filter)	~ ?								
Daily	Work Week 📅 Weekly 🛐 Monthly 🕅 Custom	Time	Line	List 7 Options								
	Tuesday, 11 January		4	January 2011	For	Taken	At	Bv	Phone Message			
.	Tuesday, 11 January	- 1		TWTFSS	10	Taken	m	by	Phone Message			
8_00				28 29 30 31 1 2								
				4 5 6 7 8 9								
9.00				11 12 13 14 15 16 18 19 20 21 22 23								
		_ 1	24	25 26 27 28 29 30								
10		_	31	1 2 3 4 5 6	<	111						>
			Tas	k Today Task Remind	er \							
11^{-00}												
			Date	Select: Due		· <= •	11/01/20	011				
12 pm			State	Activity Description		Description			Due D	ate Finish	n Date	-
			٣	Decision		Has Debt B	een Rec	eived	5/01/:	2007		
1 00			٣	Decision		Has Debt B			5/01/:			
			*	Decision		_			d by us or client 1/09/:			
2 .00			*	Decision		Has debt b			1/09/:			_
Z			*	Decision		Has debt b			26/05			_
		_		Decision Document Production					ed by us or client 1/09/:			
3.00		~	τ. Ψ	Document Production				· ·	: Fee + Sundry) 12/12 : Fee + Sundry) 1/02/3			-
	Meeting Invitations		*	Document Production					: Fee + Sundry) 1/02/. : Fee + Sundry) 16/12			-
For Start	Time Status Description		*	Document Production				· ·	: Fee + Sundry) 10/12			-
			*	Document Production					: Fee + Sundry) 1/06/3			- 1
			*	Document Production					Fee + Sundry) 9/05/			
											_	~
<	ш	>	<	Ш	_					_		>
Open Go to Day ✓ Accept 🗙 Decline 🖉 New 🖉 Open 🗙 Delete 🗸 Stat Skip 🗸 Erish Stop Procedure												
teady!												

This tab lists all the appointments (Diary Entries) for today as well as any telephone messages that have been recorded, Meeting Invitations and the Task List.

The appointments and tasks that are displayed are controlled by the Filter selection (on the "Options" tab). Currently the standard filter is selected so all Diary appointments and tasks are shown for the logged in user.

9.4.2 Altering the Display of the Daily Diary

Hands on

In this exercise you will alter various features of the display of the Diary screen.

Daily View Options

This allows you to remove or add back the different sections of the Daily View.

- 1. View | Daily View Options
- 2. Select Hide All

Only the Daily Diary section displays

- 3. View | Daily View Option
- 4. Select Hide All

All sections will now display.

Daily Diary Intervals

You can change the intervals for which the Daily Diary displays.

- 1. View | Intervals
- 2. Select Quarter Hour option
- 3. View the Daily Diary
- 4. Repeat this to select your preferred interval

Cell Height

You can change the vertical size of each interval.

- 1. View | Cell Height
- 2. Select "Large"
- 3. View the Daily Diary
- 4. Repeat this to change it to your preferred size



Drag and Drop

Drag and Drop allows you to click on a diary entry and drag it to a new time slot. You can turn this off by unticking this option in View. Leave ticked.

1. View | Drag and Drop

Hide Minutes

1. View | Hide Minutes

If Minutes are hidden – the times displayed will be in hours (regardless of the setting for Interval) as shown below:	If Minutes are NOT hidden – the times displayed will show the increments as set by Intervals – for example if the Interval is half hour the display will be similar to the one shown below:		
8 00 9 00 10 00	Daily I 8 00 30 9 9 00 30 10 30 30		

Hide Off Hours

Daily and Work Week views show times in the layout. You can select to only display time slots in normal working hours or a full 24 hour day. If a full day is selected, the hours outside the normal working day are shaded.

1. View | Hide Off Hours

If you have made an appointment in the "Off hours" (ie outside normal working hours) and Hide Off Hours is selected, it will not display in the Daily or Workweek views.

Hide Page Tabs

1. View | Hide Page Tabs

This will remove the "Daily", "Work Week", "Weekly", "Monthly", "List" and "Options" tabs.

2. View | Hide Page Tabs

This will activate the tabs again.



Separate "Reminder For" Scheduler

This feature allows you to view more than one Diary at the same time. To include another Employee's Diary, you must include them in the filter first.

- 1. Select the "Options" tab
- 2. Select the "Diary Filter" tab
- 3. Highlight JAE in the "Available" column and click on [Add]
- 4. View | Separate "Reminder For" Scheduler

A new area for JAE will be displayed.

5. Highlight a time slot on the Diary for JAE and create a new diary entry

The screen defaults the Reminder For to JAE.

6. Complete the Diary Entry

The screen will be similar to the one shown below:

🚺 <u>D</u> aily	📕 Wo <u>r</u> k Week 🕅 <u>W</u> eekly 🚮	Monthly 🔝 Custom 💽 Time Line 🔳
	JAE - Jacqueline Easton	YSR - Yvette S Rogers
	Thursday, 13 January	Thursday, 13 January
8_00		
9		
10		
11 00		
12 pm		🔔 YSR, Re Barristers advice
1_00		
2 .00		
3_00		
4	JAE, Staff Meeting	
.5.00		·

Show Date Range

1. Click on this to show the date range of the diary period



Move to another date within the Month

1. Select another day by clicking on the respective date on the Monthly Calendar.

Move forward a Month

2. Move to the next month by clicking on the right arrow next to the Month Name



3. You can then click on the date required

Return to today's date

4. View | Go To | Go To Today

OR

Click on

Today's Diary is displayed again.

Select another date

- 5. View | Go To | Go To Date
- 6. Date Enter another date in the format DD/MM/YYYY
- 7. Show in Select Day Calendar

You can also select Work Week, Week, Month or Custom View

Custom View allows you to specify a period and / or a number of days and will re draw a Weekly Diary screen based on those dates.

8. Click on **[OK]** to display the Diary screen again

9.4.3 Clash Warnings

To ensure that users are warned of clashes in appointments, you must ensure that this option is ticked.

- 9. Select Edit
- 10. Ensure Warn Clashes is ticked

9.4.4 Create a Diary Entry

M.

Hands on

In this exercise you will create a new Diary Entry for Matter 012352 for sometime today.

- 1. Select today's date from the calendar
- 2. Highlight a time approximately 1 hour from now
- 3. Click and drag the mouse to a time one hour from the start time

The Diary Event dialog box displays as shown below:

😻 Diary Entr	у 💷 🖂		
Appointment r	Meeting Resources		
Date	10/11/2009 Tuesday		
Start	12:15 PM 🚔 End 01:15 PM 🚔		
	O Recurrence		
Matter	012352 🥻 🚔 Ares Military Research Pty Ltd		
Reminder For	YSR Vvette S Rogers		
Event	Meeting		
Location	Our office		
Jurisdiction	~		
With	Ares Military Research Pty Ltd		
Description	To discuss possible outcomes		
✓ Print description on Event report? →● Notify ✓ 15 Minute(s) ✓ ●			

Note that the Start and Finish times have been completed.

If you create a Diary Entry by clicking on Exis Affinity will default to the current time.

4. Matter 012352

or Click on to open the Matter Selection screen and select Matter 012352

The details of the matter will be inserted

5. *Reminder For* Accept the prompted user.

Lexis Affinity will default to the logged in User.

- 6. Event Select Meeting
- 7. Location Select Our Office



- 8. Jurisdiction Leave blank
- 9. With John Steven Smith

Click on the

- to open the PhoneBook list
- 10. Description to discuss possible outcomes
- 11. Print Description on Event Report? Tick this

This will include the description of the Diary Entry to be included on a report of your Diary Entries (the Event Report).

- 12. Notify Tick this and accept 15 minutes notice before the appointment
- 13. Select Resources Tab
- 14. Click on the [Add]
- 15. Type Select Meeting Rooms
- 16. Select Small Meeting Room
- 17. Click on **[OK]** for Resource Allocation
- 18. Click on **[OK]** to process the Diary Event

If there is a clash with an existing Diary entry, an alert warning will be displayed

Confirm 🔀			
This time slot conflicts with a previously scheduled appoint			
\checkmark	Schedule the appointment anyway?		
	Yes No		

If the time for the notification before the meeting has passed, a message will be displayed.

Confirm		
2	The appointment notification time has passed. Continue?	
	Yes No	

The Diary entry will now display on the Day section of the "Daily" tab.

19. Rest the mouse over the Diary entry to display the full details



NOTE: Diary entries can be easily converted to Fee entries. If you are likely to use this feature, you should record your Diary descriptions with this in mind.

Diary Alerts

When it is time for the alert to show it will display as shown below:

1	🖉 Diary Alert			_ 🗆 🗙
Γ	Start Time	Description		
Þ	10/03/2010 3:35:00 Pf	To discuss possible o	utcomes	
	Dismiss All		Open Entry	Dismiss
	Click Snooze	for Another Alert in:	10 Minute(s) 🔽	Snooze

Dismiss the Diary Alert when it appears.

Diary Alert Options

- **Dismiss All** This will stop any more alerts.
- **Open Entry** This will open the Diary Entry for this Alert and allow you to view or alter the details.
- **Dismiss** This will stop the alerts for this Diary entry appearing.
- SnoozeThis will allow you to be reminded again.Select the time frame for the next reminder.



9.5 Converting a Diary Entry to a Fee Entry

Lexis Affinity provides a quick and easy way of converting your Diary entries into Fee entries. This will save re-keying information such as matter number and some or all of the description.



Hands on

In this exercise you will convert the Diary Entry for Matter 012352 (with John Smith) into a Fee Entry.

- 1. Highlight the Diary entry for 012352
- 2. Click on 🛅

The Fee Creation screen displays as shown below:

S Edit Fee Entry	
Date: 10/11/2009	Time Cost
Matter: 012352	Duration: 1:00 Units: 10.00
and the second	Rate: 480.00
Ares Military Research Pty Ltd Potential Redundancies Advice	Amount: 480.00
	Tax Type: Standard Tax
Type: Normal Fee	
Description:	Scale Cost
To discuss possible outcomes	Item:
	Units: 0.00
	Rate: 0.00
Note:	Amount: 0.00
	Тах Туре:
	Emp. Type: Partner Private
	Department: Commercial Submitted
	Branch: Sydney - Lewisham Reid 💌 🗖 Timing

3. *Description* Edit the description to read:

Meeting with John Smith to discuss possible outcomes

- 4. Units Lexis Affinity prompts with the length of time of the Diary Event
- 5. Click on [OK]

To view this entry

- 1. Open Fee Sheet
- 2. Locate the converted entry
- 3. Close the Fee Sheet

(Fees & Billing | Fees)



9.6 Meetings

Meetings can be scheduled between Employees. Creating a meeting creates an entry in the diaries of all staff / Employees invited to the meeting and displays an invitation to the meeting on the Diary screen. Each user can either accept or decline the invitation to the meeting. If the meeting is declined the Diary entry is removed from their Diary.



Hands on

In this exercise you will organise a meeting for all the partners and the Administration department.

1. Open Diary if not already open

(Case Management | Diary)

2. Click on the following Monday in the Monthly Calendar displayed on the "Daily" tab



3. Click and drag over the period from 8:00am to 9:30am

The Diary Entry screen displays.

- 4. Reminder for Accept the prompted user
- 5. Event Select Meeting
- 6. Location Select Our Office
- 7. Description Monthly Partners Meeting
- 8. Print description on Event report? Tick this
- 9. Notify Tick this 15 Minute(s) before appointment

Create a Meeting

10. Select the "Meeting" tab

The following screen displays:



This appointment occurs in the past.				
Appointment Meeting Resources				
+ Invite 🗙 Rem	iove 🧕 🖽	Scheduling		
Organiser: Yvette S Rogers				
Attendee	Туре	Status		
►				

11. Click on [Invite]

The following screen displays:

WInvite Meeting Attendees	
	Employee Type (as individuals):
Adrian Veitch Andrea B Clarke Anthony Donnelly Damien Montague Darren James Arnold Dianna Ferreri Edwina S Martin	Accountant Administrator Administrator Articled Clerk Associate Consultant Director Employed Solicitor
🔲 Team:	Department:
Administrative Team NSW Conveyancing Team Debt Recovery Team NSW Work Team Queensland Work Team Victoria Work Team	Administration Bankruptcy Clinical Commercial Conveyancing Criminal Dust Disease
Branch: Brisbane - Lewisham Reid Helbourne - Lewisham Reid Parramatta - Lewisham Reid Perth - Lewisham Reid Sydney - Lewisham Reid	
	✓ <u>O</u> K 🔀 Cancel

Meeting Attendees

The Invite Meeting Attendees selection screen provides five methods of selecting employees to be included in a meeting invitation.

If you select either Individuals or Employee Type, each individual will be listed in the Invite List. This means that each employee can be individually removed from the meeting.

If you select Teams, Departments or Branches, only the name of the Team, Department or Branch is displayed and it is not possible to 'un-invite' or exclude a member of the selected group from the meeting.

12. Employee Type Select Partner and Senior Partner from the list

Click in the check box beside the two employee types.

- 13. Department Select Administration
- 14. Click on [OK]



The names of the Partners and Senior Partners will display in the "Attendees" list, as well as the Administration Department.

15. Click on

The names of the Employees in the Administration Department and the partners display.

16. Click on

The Department name displays.

17. Click on [Scheduling]

This screen shows times when the invitees are already committed and resources booked.

If the time range is not suitable, close the schedule screen. Close the Diary Entry screen and Select View | Meeting Scheduler Options to alter the time range.

18. Close the Schedule screen after checking for clashes

Booking a Resource

- 19. Select the "Resources" tab
- 20. Click on [Add]
- 21. Type Select Meeting Rooms
- 22. Select Board Room
- 23. Click on **[OK]**
- 24. Select the "Appointment" tab

9.6.1 Recurring Diary Entries

You may record Diary Entries that are repeated one or many times into the future.



Hands on

In this exercise you will make this diary entry a recurring entry for every 1st Monday morning of the Month at 8:00am.

1. Ensure the Diary entry for the Partners Meeting is open

OR


Locate and open the Diary entry for next Monday for the meeting at 9:00am

2. Click on [Recurrence]

The following screen displays:

WRecurring Diary Entry	X
 Weekly Every 1 weeks on: Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat Sun Monthly Oay 3 of each month The First Monday of each month 	QK QK QA QE QE
C Yearly Every 3 December ▼ Start Date: 3/12/2007 ▼ End Date: 30/11/2008 ▼	

- 3. *Select* Monthly
- 4. The First
- 5. Select Monday

Monday should be showing by default as you selected Monday for the Meeting.

- 6. *Start Date* Accept the prompted date
- 7. Finish Date Accept the prompted date

Note that Lexis Affinity prompts with a date 12 months ahead.

8. Click on [OK]

Note the Diary Entry now displays the recurring details.

😻 Diary Entry
Occurs on the first Monday of each month; Effective 3/12/2007 - 30/11/2008.
Appointment Meeting Resources
Date 3/12/2007 💌 Monday
Start 08:00 AM 🕂 End 09:30 AM 🗧
• Recurrence

9. Click on **[OK]** to update the Diary Entry

The Meeting is now inserted in everyone's diary.



To view this meeting for MMC

- 1. Select the "Options" tab
- 2. Highlight the existing Author on right-hand side
- 3. Click on [Delete]
- 4. Select MMC on left hand side
- 5. Click on [Add]
- 6. Select the "Daily" tab
- 7. Locate the Meeting invitation on the "Meeting Invitations" list
- 8. Select the first Meeting (for 8:00am) and click on [Accept] (Take note of this date)

The time should be marked in the diary.

If not, you may need to:

Move to the first Monday in the month by clicking the date in the calendar and then move to the time of the meeting

- 9. Select the "Options" tab
- 10. Repeat the procedure to display the Diary entries for the logged in user
- 11. Select the "Daily" tab

Find who has accepted the Meeting Invitation

- 12. Double click on the Diary entry
- 13. Select Edit this Occurrence only [OK]
- 14. Select the "Meeting" tab

A screen similar to the following displays:



9/02/2008.	Maalina] D	1		
	Meeting Resourc	es		
+ Invite	🗙 Remove	🕱 🔛 Sc	heduling	
Organiser: Yv	ette S Rogers			
Attendee		Туре	Status	^
Administratio	n	Dept		
Annie Lee		Individual	Accepted	
Anthony Dor	nnelly	Individual	Invited	=
Carl Lau		Individual	Invited	
Darren Jame	s Arnold	Individual	Invited	
Edwina S M	artin	Individual	Declined	_
John Woodv	vard	Individual	Invited	
Melissa Rya	n	Individual	Invited	
Michael Cav	anagh	Individual	Invited	
Richard Des	mond	Individual	Invited	

From here you can see who has accepted or declined your meeting invitation. Attendees with the status "Invited" have neither accepted nor declined their invitation.

15. Click on [Cancel]



9.7 **Phone Messages**

This section shows Phone Messages. Which messages display is determined by the settings in the "Options" | "Diary Filter".



Hands on

- Right click in the Phone Message area 1.
- 2. Select New Message

Alternately you can click on 🤌 to create a new Phone Message

The New Phone Message dialog box appears as shown below:

😻 New Phone Messa	ge	_ 🗆 🗙
Message for	- #	
Message		
1		
	√ <u>о</u> к	X <u>C</u> ancel

3. Message for Select the logged in user

OR to locate the correct User ID Click on

- 4. *Message* Please call Humphrey Charles before 4pm QuickCodes can be used here.
- 5. Click on [OK]



9.8 Tasks

Tasks are activities that need to be actioned for a matter. Tasks usually have a date assigned but not a specific time as they are steps in the conduct of a matter such as production of documents, telephone calls and emails. Some Tasks **will** have a set time and duration (eg. an appointment).



DISCUSSION

1. Open Diary.

The task area is shown below:

State	Activity Description	Description	Due Date	Matter	Start Date	Finish Date	1
Ŷ	Decision	Has Debt Been Received	18/01/2007	990181			1
8	Decision	Has Debt Been Received	18/01/2007	990080			1
8	Document Production	Send Demand Letter 1	18/01/2007	990181			1
8	Document Production	Send Demand Letter 1	18/01/2007	990080			111
8	Document Production	Survey	25/01/2007	980119			1
8	Loop	Has bill been paid	16/01/2007	010006			1
8	Phone	Telephone call from nominated	17/01/2007	990208			L
8	Phone	Telephone call from nominated	16/01/2007	012362			
8	Simple Task	Meeting to review	3/03/2007	990208			
8	Simple Task	Meeting to review	3/03/2007	012362			
8	Simple Task	Close File	25/01/2007	010006			
8	Simple Task	Settlement of debt less costs &	9/01/2007	990143			
8	Simple Task	Close file	18/01/2007	990143			1
<						>	1

Task Today Lists tasks for the logged-in user by:

Created date Due date Start date Finish date

Task Reminder

shows all the tasks that have been flagged to have reminders

Tasks are covered in more detail during in the Tasks section of this document and during Workflow training.



9.9 Diary Views

There are several other Diary Views. Choose the view that best suits you.

9.9.1 Work Week



DISCUSSION

1. Select the "Work Week" tab

This view shows all the diary entries for the week, with the options to move back to the Previous Week or the Start of the Month. There is also an option to go forward to Next Week or Month End.

The screen is displayed below:

	for selected employees for 4/0	3/2007			
	<u>V</u> iew <u>H</u> elp				
	🌁 🗙 🎽 🔂 🗁 🚿 🚿	(Use standard diary filter)	· \$ & ?		
🚺 Da	aily 📑 Work Week 📑	Weekly 🔠 Monthly	🗖 List 🛛 🛐 Options		
MentMonth	n Start ┥ Prev. Week				
	Monday, February 26	Tuesday, February 27	Wednesday, February 28	Thursday, March 1	Friday, March 2
8 ^{am}					
:30					
9 am					
:30					
10 am				YSR, Instructions from new cl	
:30				Event: Meeting Location: Our office	
11 am				Location: Odi office	
:30					
12 pm					
:30			YSR, Professional lunch		
1 pm :30	-		Location: Our office		
			-		
2 pm :30					
3 pm				TSR, Ares Military Research	
3				For: Yvette S Rogers With: Smith, John Steven	
4 pm				With: Smith, John Steven To discuss possible outcomes	
- 30				Event: Meeting	
5 pm					
:30					
6 ^{pm}					
:30					
7 ^{pm}					
:30					
eady!	Diary, M	atter FileID selected: 012352			



9.9.2 Weekly

1. Select the "Weekly" tab

This view shows all the diary entries for the week (including weekends), with the options to move back to the Previous Week or the Start of the Month. There is also an option to go forward to Next Week or Month End.

The screen is displayed below:

WDiary for selected employees for 4/03/2007	
Eile Edit View Help	
📰 📅 🖾 🗙 👸 🕒 🚿 🚿 (Use standard diary filter) 💽 🚅 é	3 ?
📰 Daily 📑 Work Week 🔝 Weekly 🛐 Monthly 🔲 List	I Options
MentMEnth Start ┥ Prev. Week	
Monday, February 26	Thursday, March 1 🔺
	🛞 🕫 10:00 am - 11:30 am YSR, Instructions from new client
	🛞 🧰 3:00 pm - 5:00 pm YSR, Ares Military Research Pty Ltd, 012352, Potential Redundancies A
Tuesday, February 27	Friday, March 2
Wednesday, February 28	
12:30 pm - 2:00 pm YSR, Professional lunch	🛞 🧰 11:50 pm - 11:55 pm YSR, Ares Military Research Pty Ltd, 012352, Potential Redundancies
	Sunday, March 4
	Sunday, March 4
Ready! Diary, Matter FileID selected: 012352	

9.9.3 Monthly

2. Select the "Monthly" tab

This view shows all the Diary Entries for the month. You can click on the left and right arrows to move backwards and forwards.

The screen is displayed below:

Sie Edit Yew Help						
	🛸 🚳 🕸 (Use sta	ndard diary filter)	- 5@ Y			
Daty 5 Work	week	Monthly	List E Options	1		
N ¢ t PlanthMonth						
Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saharday	Sunday 4
February 26	27	28	March 1	2	3	4
	3		5 11 10:00 am YSR, Inc., 5 11 3:00 pm YSR, Are	ſ	S 11:50 pm YSR, Ar	
5	6	7	8	9	10	11
12 Q 900 am YSR, (No Su	13	14	15	16	17	19
19	20	21	22	23	24	25
26	27	28	29	30	31	April 1
26	27	28	0	30	31	April 1



9.9.4 Custom View

This view shows Monthly Calendars in the left pane and a daily view with horizontal time slots in the right pane.

1. Select View | Custom



The first Monthly Calendar shown will be the current month, followed by consecutive months. You can use the left and right arrows to move through the months.

You can include multiple days in the right pane by highlighting them in the Monthly Calendar. You can highlight multiple adjacent days by clicking a date and dragging to the end date, or by highlighting the first date and holding the SHIFT key while you select the end date. To select non adjacent dates, hold the CTRL key and click the days in the Monthly Calendar you want to view.

If a week is selected the display will look similar to the one below:

Edit Yiew Help					
🖻 🎟 🗙 🎽 🛛	🗿 📄 🚳 💐 🛱 🛱 (Use sta	ndard diary filter) 🛛 🖌 💡			
Daily 🚺 Work Week	🔀 Weekly 🛐 Monthly 📓 Custon	Time Line 🔲 List 💈 Options			
	Monday, 17 Januar	y Tuesday, 18 January	Wednesday, 19 January	Thursday, 20 January	Friday, 21 January
January 2011 M T W T F S S	8				
7 28 29 30 31 1 2	0_				
3456789	9.00				
0 11 12 13 14 15 16	9				
17 18 19 20 21 22 23					
24 25 26 27 28 29 30	10				
February 2011					
M T W T F S S	11.00				
1 2 3 4 5 6					
7 8 9 10 11 12 13	12 pm				
14 15 16 17 18 19 20	12-				
21 22 23 24 25 <u>26 27</u> 28	1.00				
	1				
March 2011			-		
MTWTFSS	2				
123456					
7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20	3.00				
21 22 23 24 25 26 27	0				
28 29 30 31	4 00				
	- T				
April 2011	F 00				
M T W T F S S	5.00				
123 45678910					
1 12 13 14 15 16 17					
8 19 20 21 22 23 24					
5 26 27 28 29 30 1					
2345678					



9.9.5 Time Line View

This view shows a Monthly Calendar on the left and a daily view with vertical time slots on the right as shown below:

1. Select View | Time Line



The first Monthly Calendar shown will be the current month, followed by consecutive months. You can use the left and right arrows to move through the months.



9.9.6 List

This option allows you to select Diary entries by a date range.



Hands on

1. Select the "List" tab

Today's Diary Events are displayed

You can double click on a Diary Event to get more information, or to edit the Event.

The columns included in this list are determined by the setting in Options | Diary Columns.

😻 Diary for Yvette S Rog	ers (YSR) fo	r the period 28/02/2007	7 to 4/03/2007	_ 0	
<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>H</u> elp					
🎫 🖻 🎫 🗙 🎽 🖸	🖦 😻 🤻	Use standard diary filter)	• \$ \$ \$?	
🚺 Daily 🛛 🚺 Wor	k Week 📔 📱	📶 🔟 eekly 📔 🧾 Monthly	y 🛄 List [Dptions	
Date From 28/02/2007 ▼ Date To 4/03/2007 ▼	Today Yesterday	This Week This Mo			
Start	End	Description	Matter	Matter Description	
28/02/2007 12:30 PM	2:00 PM	Professional lunch			
1/03/2007 10:00 AM	11:30 AM	Instructions from new client			
1/03/2007 3:00 PM	5:00 PM	To discuss possible outcomes	012352	Potential Redundancies Advice	
3/03/2007 11:50 PM	11:55 PM	To discuss progress of matter	012352	Potential Redundancies Advice	
					•
Ready!					



9.10 Options

The "Options" tab provides for control of the information displayed, not only by filter but also the details of entries displayed.



Hands on

1. Select the "Options" tab. There are six tabs in "Options" – located on the right hand side of the screen.

9.10.1 "Diary Filter" tab

2. Select the "Diary Filter" tab

There are three tabs within the "Diary Filter" tab

"Standard Filter" tab

3. Select the "Standard Filter" tab

The Standard Filter is displayed below:

	ers (YSR) for the period 1/0	7/2007 to 30/06/2008	
e <u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>H</u> elp			
	🍉 🚳 💐 🚍 🖨 📗	<u> </u>	
🛛 Daily 📑 Work Week 🚦	📶 Weekly 🚺 Monthly 🚺 Cu	stom 🚺 Time Line 🥅 List 🗾 Options	
Standard Filter Advance Filt	er		
Reminder For		Diary	
Available:	Selected:	Event:	~
ABC AD	Add 🕨 🛛 YSR	Location:	~
100		Jurisdiction:	~
DEF		With:	#
DJA ESM	Delete	Description*:	
GG JAA	📢 All	Department:	
JAE JO			
JW		Partner:	
KK KLM		Author:	
LJ MD		Controller:	
MER MMC			
		Matter:	(A)
Options		Client:	
—	lure generated diary entries?	Client Master Group	<u>~</u>
Include Archive Matters?		Client Group	~
* Note: These fields are not s	aved on Close.		🖉 Clear <u>A</u> ll

- 4. Click on [Clear All]
- 5. Reminder For Add YSR to the Selected column
- 6. Select the "List" tab

Diary Events for YSR will appear.

Notice the Title Bar of the Window displays the details of who the Diary list is for as well as the date range.



Standard Diary Filter Fields

The Filter settings apply to the Diary Events that are displayed in the "List" tab.

Reminder For

Lexis Affinity will default to the logged in User. You may add additional Users as required. **Note:** If you include more than one employee in the *Selected* column, when you close and reopen Diary, the first screen displayed will be the "Options | Diary Filter" tab. This notifies the user that the diary filters are not in "default" mode.

Include Work	(flow / Procedure generated diary entries Check this box to include the Diary Entries that are automatically generated by Workflow Procedures.			
Include Archi	i ve Matters Check this box to include Diary Entries for archived matters.			
Diary Event	You can select a particular type of Diary Event – such as Meeting			
Location	You can select a particular location. This will help coordinate staff movements.			
Jurisdiction	You can select a particular Jurisdiction.			
With	You can enter a name or use the to locate a PhoneBook entry.			
Description	You can enter text (or part of the text) to search for a Diary entry.			
	Note that these details will not be saved when Diary is closed.			
Department	You can select a particular Department.			
Matter Partner	You can select a particular Partner.			
Author	You can select a particular Author.			
	You can enter a Matter Number or click on to open the Matter Selection Screen.			
Controller	You can select a particular Controller.			
Matter	You can enter a Matter Number of click on to open the Matter Selection Screen.			
Client	You can enter a Client Name or click on 📕 to open the Client Selection			

Screen.



Client Master Group

You can select a Client Master Group from the drop down list.

Client Group

You can select a Client Group from the drop down list.

"Advance Filter" tab

This will be discussed later in this section.

The "Advance Filter" tab allows you to locate Diary entries by multiple Event, Location or Jurisdictions in addition to other Diary settings.

The Advance Filter screen is shown below:

e <u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>H</u> elp		
I 🖻 🎟 X 🎽 🔯 👄 😻 🕸	I 5 4 ?	
🕅 Daily 🛛 🛐 Work Week 🛛 😨 Weekly 🛛 🚮 Monthly	List 🖸 Options	
Edit Daily Edit Work Week Edit Weekly Bdit Monthly Standard Filter Advance Filter Options Filter: (Advance Filter Options Event Available: Selected: Conference Image: Selected: Options Exchange Image: Selected: Options Lunch Image: Selected: Options Lunch Image: Selected: Options Junisdiction Image: Selected: Options Available: Selected: Image: Selected: County Image: Selected: Image: Selected: Image:		-

Filter You are able to make Filter selections and then save those settings to use again.

Diary Event / Location / Jurisdiction

Select the items from each section to assist in locating the required Diary entries.

For example you can select all the Exchanges due to take place in your office for the coming week.

Use the 🕨 and 🚺 to select	the Events, Locations and Jurisdictions.
---------------------------	--

NOTE: Entries will only be included if they meet all the criteria specified.



"Options" tab

Refresh Every

Nominate the number of seconds (up to 1000) between automatic refreshes.

9.10.2 "Diary Group" tab

This will be discussed later in this section.

9.10.3 "Diary Columns" tab

This option enables the user to determine their particular layout of columns for the "List" selection.



Hands on

In this exercise you will alter the layout of the "List" tab, so that the columns that will show are;

Start Event Location Description Client Name Matter Description, Matter and For.

1. Select the "Options" tab

🖊 All

- 2. Select "Diary Columns" tab on the right-hand side
- 3. Click on

This will remove all but the default columns.

4. Select the "List" tab

The default columns – Start, End & Description will display.

5. Select the "Options" tab

The default columns – Start, End & Description are now in the "Displayed" column.

6. Hold the <CTRL> key and click on each of the nominated items:

Client Name, Location, Event, Matter, Matter Description and For

7. Click on

This will move the items you selected to the "Displayed" Column.

- 8. Select "End" in the Displayed column
- 9. Click on





A suggested order is:

Start, Event, Location, Description, Client Name, Matter, Matter Description, For

Most users would not need to include the "For" column if they mainly look at the Diary for themselves, however if you are checking on other appointments, this may be useful.

10. Highlight "Event"

11. Click on until "Event" appears after "Start"

- 12. Continue to do this until the "Displayed" list is in the order you prefer.
- 13. Select "List" tab

The list of Diary events should now include different columns and in the order you specified.

You can alter the size of the columns by clicking on the heading separator and dragging the mouse to the right or left.

9.10.4 "Calendar" tab

This tab allows you to select whether the default System Calendar or the individual Employee calendars (or both) will apply to the Monthly Calendars shown on the various Diary Views.



Enable System Calendar

This is the default setting. The System Calendar is the one stored in System Settings | Settings | General.



Enable Employee Calendar

To use this feature, first ensure that a Calendar has been attached to the Employee record for whom you are displaying the Diary.

Example:

If a PARTTIME Calendar (where Tuesday, Thursday, Saturday and Sunday are non working days) is attached to YSR and Employee Calendar is selected, the Monthly Calendar displayed will be as shown below. The sample shown is the "Daily" view, however the Monthly Calendars shown on the "Custom" and "Time Line" views are also altered.

			<u> </u>						
😻 Diary	for Yvette S Rogers	(YSR) for 18/01/20	111						
<u>File E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>H</u> elp			<u>۱</u>					
2	🖩 × 🎽 🖻 🖉	- 🕸 🛎 🞜 🖨	(All diary ap	opointments in diary group	✓ ?				
🚺 Daily	📕 Work Week 🕅	Weekly 🚺 Monthly	😨 Custom	🚺 Time Line 🔲 List	😨 Option	ns			
	Tueso	lay, 18 January	2	January 2011	For	Taken 4	At By F	Phone Messag	e
8_00				27 28 29 30 31 1	2 9				
9.00				17 18 19 20 21 22 2 24 25 26 27 28 29 3	23				
10_00				31 1 2 3 4 5	f <	ш			>
11 00			~	Date Select: Due	•	<= 🕶 18/	01/2011		
			×	State Activity Descriptio	n	Description		Due Date	
	-	Invitations		Pecision		Has Debt Been	n Received	5/01/2007	=
For Sta	rt Time Status	Description		Decision		Has Debt Beer	n Received	5/01/2007	
				Decision		Settlement of	debt received l	Ьγ 1/09/2008	
				Decision		Has debt been	received	1/09/2008	
				Decision		Has debt been	received	26/05/2008	3 🔽
<	Ш		>	<					
Open	Go to Day	Accept X Decline		New 💆 Ope	en 🗙 De	elete 🖂 🖓	<u>i</u> tart	Ski <u>p</u>	Einish
Ready!									

NOTE: If both options are ticked, the calendar shown will be a combination of both Calendars.

9.10.5 "Task Filter" tab

This option allows the user to select which tasks are to be reported on the Task List.

W Diary for Yvette S Rogers (YSR) for the period 1/09/2008 to 8/09/2008	_ 🗆 🗙
<u>File Edit View H</u> elp	
■ = = × * © = = * * * * • • • *	
🚺 Daily 📑 Work Week 🔛 Weekly 🖬 Monthly 🔲 List 💈 Options	
Select Equal To Priority: All Matter:	Diary Filter Task Filter
Tasks: All Tasks (Default) Procedure Instance: Get the last "Procedure Instance"? Show selected day task history?	Diary Task Columns
	Columns Reports
Ready!	

The screen is displayed below:

LexisNexis

Task Filter Fields

Priority	Select from:
	All Normal High Critical
Matter	Complete the Matter ID or click on 🏼 🏙 to display the Matter list
Tasks	Select which tasks are to be reported. You can select from:
	All tasks All Custom Tasks All Procedure Tasks All Workflow Tasks
Proc Instance	e You can select a particular instance from the procedures that are attached to a matter
	OR select only the last one
Show selecte	ed day task history

Ticked - finished tasks for the selected day will be included in the display. **Unticked** - finished tasks will be hidden.

9.10.6 "Task Columns" tab

This option enables the user to determine which columns of information will appear on the Tasks section of the Diary Day view.



PROCEDURE

- 1. Select the "Options" tab
- 2. Select the "Task Columns" tab
- 3. Add Priority to the "Displayed" Column
- 4. Re order the Columns if required
- 5. Select the "Daily" tab

The Columns you have selected should be displayed in the Tasks area on the bottom right hand side of the screen.



9.10.7 "Reports" tab

This option allows you to select a title for an Event report.

You will need to use the "Diary Filter" to determine the contents of the Report.



Hands on

- 1. Select the "Options" tab
- 2. Select Diary Filter
- 3. Reminder for Select YSR
- 4. Select the "Reports" tab
- 5. *Title* Enter a title that explains the report for example: "YSR Appointments for <date>"
- 6. Hide Attending Column Leave unticked
- 7. Page Break on day Leave unticked
- 8. Select the "List" tab
- 9. Click on [This Month]
- 10. File | Print | Event Report

The Event Report will print to the screen

11. Close the display

9.11 Diary Groups and Filters

A Diary Group is a pre-defined group of Employees, used to display that Group's diary appointments.

A Diary Filter is a set of criteria used to narrow down the diary entries displayed.

Groups and Filters can be created and saved for future use. Groups and Filters saved as "Public" are available to all users. "Private" Groups and Filters are only available to the user who created them.

Diary Groups and Filters can be created by your System Administrator (using the System program) or by individual users (using the Diary program).

(located on the right hand side)



9.11.1 Diary Groups

Hands on

N/

In this exercise you will create a Diary Group that includes the office junior, all secretaries, and Georgina Gray. This group should be called "Non Professional Staff".

- 1. Open Diary if not already open
- 2. Edit | Diary Group Maintenance

The following screen displays:

1	Ø Diary Gr	oup Sea	arch		
	D 💣 🗙	Pa 6) - S 🖉 ?		
	Diary Group	Filter			
	No	Author	Label	Public	Created
_					
				² <u>О</u> К	X Close

If any Diary Groups already exist, they will be listed here.

3. Click on ¹ to create a new Diary Group

The following screen displays:



Diary (Group		X
Label:			Public?
Available ABC - A AD - An ADV - A DAM - D DF - D DJA - D DJA - D JAC - Ja JAC - JA C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	ndrea B Clarke thony Donnelly drian Veitch anna Ferreri arren James Arn dwina S Martin orgina Gray ames Anderson acqueline Easton n O'Neill hn Woodward in Kahn atrina McNeill atrina McNeill atrina Dames chelle Downs telissa Ryan dichael Cavanagi enny Leonard	old delete	
	Department:	(All)	
	Туре:	(All)	•
		СК	X Cancel

4. Filter / Type Select OJ - Office Junior from the drop down list

The names of the Employees attached to the Employee Type are now displayed in the "Available" column on the left hand side.

5. Click on

The Employees are now in the "Selected" column on the right hand side.

6. Filter / Type Select Secretary from the drop down list

The names of the Employees attached to the Employee Type are now displayed in the "Available" column on the left hand side.

7. Click on

The additional names are now displayed in the "Available" column.

8. *Filter / Type* Select (All) - this is found at the top of the list.

All the Employees names are now displayed.



- 9. Locate and highlight Georgina Grey
- 10. Click on

All the required Employees should now be listed in the "available" column.

- 11. Label Non Professional Staff
- 12. Public Tick this

A Public Group can be accessed by all users.

If this is not ticked, this Group is only available to the user who created it.

13. Click on **[OK]**

The new Diary Group will now appear as shown below:

😻 Diary G	roup Sea	arch		
🗅 😅 🗙	B 4) - 🞜 🔗 🤋		
Diary Group	Filter			
No	Author	Label	Public	Created
1	YSR	Non Professional Staff		10/03/2010 3:38
			🗸 Ок	Close

The Author of the Diary Group is the user who created the Group. (Groups created via the System option will have the Author of 'sys'.)

From this screen you can edit or delete an existing Group, copy a group to a new group with a different name and print either a list of groups or the names of the Employees in the groups.



Hands on

Create another public group called "Partners" comprising the Employee Type Partner.

Attempt this on your own, asking your instructor for help if required.



Diary Group "Filter" tab

The Diary Group "Filter" tab allows you to select Groups created by a particular Employee.

- 14. Close the Diary Group Search screen
- 15. Close the Diary Group

and the

TIP: If you need to change a Diary Group Filter to Public or Not Public, Click on [Save As] and tick or untick Public.

9.11.2 View Diary Entries for a Diary Group

🕑 Hands on

In this exercise you will view the Diary entries for the Partners Group which you have just created.

- 1. Select the "Options" tab
- 2. Select the "Advance Filter" tab
- 3. Select the "Diary Group" tab located on the right hand side
- 4. Group Select Partners from the drop down list
- 5. Select the "List" tab
- 6. Alter the *Date To* to the end of the next month

The list will now display the dates and times of the Partners Meeting and the Invitees.

Print the Dairy entries

7. Click on 🎒

The Diary listing will display on the screen



9.11.3 Diary Filters

The Diary Filters can be used to locate certain Events, Places or Jurisdictions in conjunction with other Diary settings such as the "With" details or Matter settings such as Partner.

Create a Diary Filter



Hands on

In this exercise you will create a Diary Filter to locate Diary Entries for Meetings that are to be held in "Our Office".

1. Edit | Diary Filter Maintenance

The following screen displays:

📽 Diary Filter Search 📃 🗖							_ 🗆 🔀
	D	i 🖻 🕻	×	Pa 4	3 • 😅 🕗 💡		
	Di	iary Filter		Filter			
		No		Author	Label	Public	Created
	۲		1	YSR	Meetings in our office	•	4/03/2007 12:0
Ľ	_		_				
					•	/ <u>о</u> к	X Close

If any Diary Filters already exist, they will be listed here.

2. Click on to create a new Diary Filter

The following screen displays:



iary Filter			
abel:	Public?		
Event		Diary	
Available:	Selected:	With	14
Conference		Descr	Calcolor.
Debt Recovery Exchange		1	-
Hearing		Dept 🗾	
Lunch Mediation		Branch 🗸	1
		Include	– e Workflow/Procedure
ocation		genera	ited diary entries?
vailable:	Selected:	Matter	
Agents Rooms Bank		Partner	-
Client's office		1	4
Court Indonesian Office		Author	-
	> 44 <	> Controller	*
urisdiction		Matter	
vailable:	Selected:	1	
County Court		Client	đ
Family Court		🔽 Inc	clude Archive Matters
High Court		Client Master	
Magistrates Court			
<		Client Group	
		Note: An entry will on appear in the diary if it	File all
		criteria.	Chics all 🖉 🖉 🖸 lea
			🖊 OK 🛛 🗶 Cano

- 3. Label Meetings in Office
- 4. Public Tick this
- 5. Event Select Meeting
- 6. Click on
- 7. Location Select Our Office

- 8. Click on
- 9. Click on [OK] twice

Diary Filter "Advance Filter" tab

The Diary Filter "Advance Filter" tab allows you to select Diary Filters created by a particular Employee.

Using Diary Filters

- 10. Select the "List" tab
- 11. Change the "Date to" a few months into the future
- 12. Select "Meetings in our office" as a filter at the top of the screen.

ile <u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew <u>H</u> elp						
📰 🖭 🖩	🏾 🗙 🎽 🖸 🛙	🕨 🚳 🗶	Meetings in our Offic	e	▼ .	5 🚭 🛛 ?	
🚺 <u>D</u> a	ily 🔰 📑 Work W	/eek 📔 📆	Weekly 📔 🎫 M	tonthly		ist 🗾 🖸 Dptions	
Date From	9/10/2007 👻	Today	This Week T	his Month	Year To	Date	
Date To	9/02/2008 💌	Yesterday	Last Week La	ast Month	Last Y	ear	
Start		End	Description	N	fatter	Matter Description	
Þ	9/10/2007 11:08 AM	12:38 PM	To discuss lease arrar	ngements ()	12434	Sub Lease of 808 George SI	
	9/10/2007 4:00 PM	5:30 PM	To discuss possible o	utcomes 0	12352	Potential Redundancies Adv	
	15/10/2007 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	29/10/2007 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	12/11/2007 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	26/11/2007 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	10/12/2007 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	24/12/2007 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	7/01/2008 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	21/01/2008 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			
	4/02/2008 8:00 AM	9:30 AM	Monthly Partners Mee	ting			

9.12 Diary Reports

The Diary Reports are selected from the File option on the Toolbar

9.12.1 Combined Diary & Task Report

This report combines both Diary entries and Tasks that are due to be completed. You can use filters to customise your report.

Hands on

In this exercise you will print a combined Diary & Task report, for yourself.

- 1. Open Diary
- 2. Select the "Options" tab
- 3. Select the "Advance Filter" tab
- 4. Select the "Diary Group" tab located on the right hand side
- 5. Group Select (Logged in user)
- 6. Select the "Diary Filter" tab located on the right hand side
- 7. Select "Standard Filter" tab
- 8. Check that the logged in user is selected
- 9. Select "List" tab
- 10. File | Print | Combined Diary and Task

LexisNexis[®]



"Options" tab

- 11. Select the "Options" tab
- 12. *Date* Select the date range for the report

The report will include Diary entries and Tasks due from today until the date entered. Alternately click on Today Yesterday Tomorrow to select the required date range.

13. Report / Page break on employee code Accept this

This only applies if you select more than one Employee on the "Employee" tab.

Ticked - This will print each selected Employee on a separate page. **Unticked** – No page break between Employees.

14. Print filter options? Tick this

Ticked - This will enable you to see the Filter options you selected. **Unticked** – Filter options will not be included.

"Sort" tab

The "sort" tab allows you to sort the Diary entries and Tasks to suit your requirements.

15. Select the "Sort" tab

The following screen displays:

Combined Diary and Task Rep	ort	
Options Sort Employee Diary	Task	
Diary Sort by (in sequence) Available: CLIENT_NAME DESCRIPTION DIARY_WITH END_DT EVENT JURISDICTION LOCATION MATTER_SHORT_DESCRIPTION MATTER DTO	Selected:	
Task Sort by (in sequence)	Selected:	Up Down
A VAIIAUE: ACTIVITY CLIENT_NAME CREATED DESCRIPTION DUE FINISH FOR MATTER_LONG_DESCRIPTION MATTER_SHORT_DESCRIPTION	Add All All	
		Up Down

- 16. Diary Sort by (in sequence) Select EVENT
- 17. Click on [Add]

You can select which columns will be included in the report by selecting a Column heading from the "Available" column and "adding" it to the "Selected" column. The Diary entries will be sorted according to the order in the "Available" column. You can then reorder the columns by selecting a heading and moving it UP or DOWN.

- 18. Task Sort by (in sequence) Select DUE
- 19. Click on [Add]

You can select which columns will be included in the report by selecting a Column heading from the "Available" column and "adding" it to the Selected column

The Tasks will be sorted according to the order in the "Available" column. You can then reorder the columns by selecting a heading and moving it UP or DOWN.

"Employee" tab

The "Employee" tab allows you to select which Employees will be included in the report.

- 20. Select the "Employee" tab
- 21. Available Select YSR
- 22. Click on [Add]

Highlight the Employees are to be included in the report.

OR

Select a Department or Employee Type.

"Diary" tab

23. Select the "Diary" tab

No changes are required here as all Diary Entries are to be included.

"Task" tab

24. Select the "Task" tab

No changes are required here as all Tasks are to be included.

Printing the Report

25. Click on [Print] to create the print display

This report will show all the Diary and Tasks for the selected user for the date selected.



9.12.2 Combined Diary & task (based on current filter settings)

This will print the Diary and task entries that are currently displayed, without the need to redefine the criteria.

A sample of a Combined Diary & Task Report is shown below:

rinted 4/03/2007 12:45:28 AM			Combined Diary and Task							Page 1
18 J	anu	ary 2007								
Thurs da	ау									
For: YS	R,Yvette	e SRogers								
Diary Appo	intmentis									
Start Time		Description	Multiple Attendees	Matter D	Event	Location		Jurisd	iction	
10:00 AM	11:30 AM	hstructions from new client	No		Meeting	Our office				
300 PM	500 PM	To discuss possible outcomes	No	012352	Meeting	Our office				
fasks					*					
lasks ≏ctivity		Description	Client Name	Matter D	Matter Short Description		Due	Started	Finish	Priorit
-concy Document Pr	nduction	Send Demand Letter 2	Blackwell Scientific	010006	Recovery from Francis		10/12/200	oranied	rm1281	Norma
Jocument H Brail		Email client advising letter forw arded to Purchaser	Gribble, Mr John	990232	Sale to Thompson		24/07/200			Norma
		Solicitor enclosing Contract for Sale and Section 66W/	enders, we bouilt		And the montheast		2-1011200			
		Certificate for completion by Purchaser								
Schedule		Risk Management File Review	Gribble, Mr John	990232	Sale to Thompson		24/07/200			Norma
Decision		Exchange Date?	Gribble, Mr John	990232	Sale to Thompson		22/07/200			Norma
Document P	oduction	Send Demand Letter 1	Blackwell Scientific	990155	Debt from Hunter Recruitme		15/12/200			Norma
Brail		Notification of new file	Black Day Publishing	D12399	Debt Recovery from Harris		15/07/200			Critica
Smail		Notification of new file	Black Day Publishing	012347	Debt Recovery from The Op		6/07/2005			Critica
mail		Notification of new file	Black Day Publishing	012326	Debt Recovery from Regent		4/05/2005			Critica
Smail		Notification of new file	Blackwell Scientific	990155	Debt from Hunter Recruitme	nt	5/12/2006			Critica
Erreil Erreil		Notification of new file Notification of new file	Blackwell Scientific	010006 990028	Recovery from Francis Recovery from Fauldings		7/04/2005 23/10/200			Critica Critica
amail Finail		Notification of new file	Department of Blackwell Scientific	990028	Debt recovery from Pauloings		23/10/200			Oritica
ernali Ernail		Notification of new file	Biackii eli Scientino Gemini Ski Hire	990032 990034	Debt recovery from Fauldin Debt recovery from Fauldin		30/10/200			Onitica
6 mail		Notification of new file	Gemini Ski Hire	990034	Debt recovery form Neat	40	30/10/200			Critica
Frieil		Notification of new file	Blackwell Scientific	990046	Debt from Brow n & Co Ptv I	inited	28/03/200			Critica
Simple Task		Close file	Gernini Ski Hire	990036	Debt from Brow ne		29/12/200			Onitica
Brnail		Notification of new file	Gernini Ski Hire	990036	Debt from Brow ne		30/10/200			Critica
Document P	oduction	Send Demand Letter 1	Black Day Publishing	012347	Debt Recovery from The Op	ien Book	12/07/200	11/07/200		Norma
Document Pr	oduction	Send Demand Letter 2	Black Day Publishing	012347	Debt Recovery from The Op	ien Book	17/07/200			Norma
Decision		Has debt been received	Black Day Publishing	D12347	Debt Recovery from The Op		1/08/2006			Norma
Document Pi		Send Demand Letter 1	Black Day Publishing	012399	Debt Recovery from Harris	Publishing	16/07/200	15/07/200		Norma
Document Pr	oduction	Send Demand Letter 2	Black Day Publishing	012399	Debt Recovery from Harris		19/07/200			Norma
Email		Send ernail to client advising debt still not recovered	Black Day Publishing	D12399	Debt Recovery from Harris		7/08/2006	15/07/200		Norma
	oduction	Send Final Letter of Demand	Black Dav Publishing	012399	Debt Recovery from Harris	Publishing	7/08/2006			Norma

age 1 of 2 Affinity - Combined Diary and Task

9.12.3 List View

The List View selection will print the diary entries for today.

A sample of this report is shown below:

Printed	4/03/2007	12:46:42 AI	M Diary	1	Page 1
		Diary	r for Yvette S Rogers (YSR) for the	e period 28/02/2007 to 4/03/2007	
Author	Date Matter	Contact	Location	Jurisdiction Description	Туре
YSR	1/03/2007	10:00 AM	Our office	Instructions from new client	
YSR	1/03/2007 012352	3:00 PM Potential	Our office Redundancies Advice	To discuss possible outcomes	
YSR		11:50 PM Potential	Our office Redundancies Advice	To discuss progress of matter	

9.12.4 Event Report

The Event Report will print the diary entries for today in a slightly different format.

The heading of the report is defined in Options | Reports.



A sample of this report is shown below

Court Com	mitments				Hilled 4000	2007 12:55:08 A
Wednesday, 28	February 2007					
Venue	Matter	Time	Reason	Acting	With	Attendin
OUR OFFICE		12:30	LUNCH	YSR		YS
			Also Attending	g: , ABC, AE	, dam, dja, jo, jw, mer, mmo	, RKD, RVC, TN
	rch 2007					
Saturday, 3 Ma	2007					
Saturday,3Ma Venue	Matter	Time	Reason	Acting	With	Attending

9.13 Diary Toolbar

	Go to To	day Will return the user to today's diary from another day
HAN 1	New	Create a new Diary Entry
	Open	Open the highlighted diary entry
×	Delete	Delete the highlighted diary entry.
ð	New Tas	k Create a new Workflow task.
Ċ	Create a	Fee Open the Fee Creation screen. If a diary entry is highlighted it will automatically turn the Diary Entry in to a Fee.
6	Open M	atter Open the matter for the highlighted diary entry.
8	Create P	hone Message Open the New Phone Message screen.
ö	Delete P	hone Message Delete the highlighted Phone Message
\$	Refresh	Refreshes the Diary and Phone message information.
8	Print	Prints the selected Diary



9.14 Resources

Resources can be allocated to Diary Entries. Examples of Resources are the various types of equipment that the firm owns. You can view which resources have been booked in Resource Bookings. You can also book resources within this function by opening a Diary Entry.



Hands on

In this exercise you will view the Resources Booking form and then reserve a venue for a seminar that is being held next month.

1. Open Resource Booking

(Case Management | Diary)

The following screen displays:

	X S Meeting Ro	ioma 💌 🚽 Thur	iday ,18 January 2007 🛓	• ►
	Board Room	Meeting Room 1	Meeting Room 2	Small Meeting Room
	Thu, 18/01/2007	Thu, 18/01/2007	Thu, 18/01/2007	Thu, 18/01/2007
8 am :30				
9 am				
10 am		YSR, Instructions from ne		
11 am		Location Duroffice		
12 pm				1
1 pm :30				
2 pm :30				
3 pm				YSR, Ares Military Resear
4 pm :30				For Yvette S Rogers With Smith, John Steven To discuss possible outcomes Event. Meetin
5 pm :30				
6 pm				

- Click on the drop down arrow or click on to move to this time next week.
- 3. Select Meeting Rooms from the Resource Type list

Columns for each venue will be displayed.

- 4. Select the column for Meeting Room1
- 5. Highlight the time approx 1 hour from now to 2 hours

ie Click on 10:00 and drag the mouse to 12:00 in the Meeting Room 1 column

The Diary Entry screen will display.

6. Complete the details for a Meeting in Our Office

Note that the time and resources have already been inserted.

- 7. Click on [OK]
- 8. Close the Resource Booking screen



10. emPower Precedents

*em*Power Precedents are libraries of precedents available from LexisNexis for different areas of law. The precedents available in Lexis Affinity Library will depend on the *em*Power libraries purchased by your firm. Because this will vary from firm to firm, the following section does not include Hands On exercises. Your instructor will lead you through exercises appropriate to the libraries your firm will use.

10.1 Attaching a Precedent Module to a Matter

To generate precedents against a matter, the precedent module or library must be attached to the matter. A precedent module can be attached to a matter in one of the following ways:

- 1. The module is automatically attached when the matter is created (due to setup of the Matter Type).
- 2. Edit the matter and attach the module.



Procedure

To attach a precedent module:

- 1. Open the matter and select the Edit Matter icon.
- 2. Select the "Miscellaneous" tab.
- 3. Click on the down arrow beside the "emPower" input box.



Client Bl	lackwell Scientif	ic Publications	Partner	MMC	~	4	Michael Cavanagh
Instructed 1	12/09/2006	*	Controller	JAA	~	*	James Anderson
Matter 9	90224		Author	JAA	~	44	James Anderson
Alpha ID			Туре	СР	~	44	Conveyance - Purch
Short P Description	Purchase from F	rancis					
Long P Description	urchase from 1	Edward Francis, 26	o Charles Street	:, Prahran	r i		
Your Reference			/	/			
Analysis Financia	al Rates Co	ontacts Miscellane	eous Team	Billing	Collect	ion	
Workflow			An IV		-	*	
emPower						*	
Client Role		Power Start Client					-
Client Role	AB - Aus AF - Aus NC - NSV NE - NSV	Power Start Matter tralian Bankruptcy tralian Family Courl V Conveyancing V Estates V Personal Injury -	t				<u>M</u>)
	INA - NOV		Comcare				
Expected Comple	etion NU - NSV	V Personal Injury -	Dust Diseases	Accident			
Expected Comple	on NU - NSV NV - NSV NT - NSV NJ - NSV	W Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury -	Dust Diseases Motor Vehicle A Victims Comper	nsation			
Date of Completin Agency	on NU - NSV NV - NSV NT - NSV NJ - NSV	V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Supreme <u>Coyrt</u>	Dust Diseases Motor Vehicle A Victims Comper	nsation		~	
Date of Completi Agency Speculation	on NU - NSV NV - NSV NT - NSV NJ - NSV	V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Supreme <u>Court</u> Gratis	Dust Diseases Motor Vehicle A Victims Comper Workers Compe	nsation ensation		~	□ Pri
Date of Completin Agency	on NU - NSV NV - NSV NT - NSV NJ - NSV	V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Personal Injury - V Supreme <u>Coyrt</u>	Dust Diseases Motor Vehicle A Victims Comper Workers Compe	nsation ensation	2	~	

- 4. Select **[OK]**.
- 5. The matter window will now display an "emPower" tab.
 - TIP: If there is no "emPower" tab present when you open a matter, it means that a precedent module has not been attached to this precedent (either manually or via the matter type).

10.2 Changing the Precedent Module attached to a Matter

You can change the precedent module attached to a matter. Follow these steps:

- 1. Open the matter and select the "emPower" tab.
- 2. Select the "Options" tab.
- 3. Select the module required in the "Module" field.

le <u>S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp)												
9 😵 🚯 署	• 🔁 • 🗇 🖥 😨) 🖻 🔡 🎖	3 - 🖲 🛛		M #	ෂා 者	# 6	8 🗹	>	\mathbf{X}	i	8	
Aatter Llient BSP001	990224 Blackwell Scientific Public		07 3590 9876	Partner Controller		1ichael Cav Iames Ande	-	Br	itity anch		Melbo		Lewisham
hort Description	Purchase from Francis			Author	JAA 2	ames Ande	erson		epartm iurce (ent Iountri		eyancin	Ig
ong Description	Purchase from Edward Prahran	Francis, 26 C	harles Street,	Type Date Inst Date Com	ructed 12/0	Conveyanci 19/2005	e - Purch	nas					
our Reference				Archive									
Diary	📢 Precedents 🔤	Ø Document:	з 🔶 🎦 т	eam	贅 Tasks) 🔒	History		🚯 Ir	nvestm	ents	2	Debt Control
📑 🔮 Debtors		Trust Letters		Safe C			り Unpr					_	Research
Balances	Contacts	💽 Data	🕐 emf	Power	🎒 Bills		Receip	ts	5	w/o	ffs & Tfr	s	😁 Graphs
NSW Conv	eyancing					🙀 Sea	rch	Č, ⊻i€	W	e 🛛	erge		in emPowerForm
🔋 Precedent 🛛	👘 Power Pack 🛛 🛱 Se	curity 🗵 🕻	ptions 🔍	Filter									
View Document		wer Module se	election/inform	ation									
Number a	· • •	ule: NC - N	JSW Conveya	ncing			-						
Number a	nd Name Mod		ISW Conveya Power\NConv	-	pp		•						
	nd Name Mod			-	PP		-						
C Name and	nd Name Mod	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp		•						
C Name and User Setup IV On open, C Show dele	Number Loca Scan directories for new ted files Set Colour	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp		•						
C Name and User Setup C On open, Show dele	Number Loca scan directories for new ted files <u>Set Colour</u> ctivated files	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp		•						
C Name and User Setup ✓ On open, ☐ Show dele ☐ Show dea ☐ Show filte	d Name Mod Number Loca scan directories for new o ted files <u>Set Colour</u> ctivated files r error:	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp								
C Name and User Setup ✓ On open, ☐ Show dele ☐ Show dea ☐ Show filte	Number Loca scan directories for new ted files <u>Set Colour</u> ctivated files	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp								
C Name and User Setup On open, Show dele Show dea Show filte	d Name Mod Number Loca scan directories for new o ted files <u>Set Colour</u> ctivated files r error:	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp								
C Name and User Setup ✓ On open, ─ Show dele ─ Show dea ─ Show filte	d Name Mod Number Loca scan directories for new o ted files <u>Set Colour</u> ctivated files r error:	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp								
C Name and User Setup ✓ On open, ☐ Show dele ☐ Show dea ☐ Show filte	d Name Mod Number Loca scan directories for new o ted files <u>Set Colour</u> ctivated files r error:	tion: C:\em	Power\NConv	-	pp								

LexisNexis[®]



10.3 Entering Data

The DataForm used to collect matter information for each emPower module will differ, as each precedent set requires different information.

Procedure

- 1. Open the matter and select the "emPower" tab.
- 2. Select the [Run emPowerForm] button.

The *em*Power data form will display, with the fields arranged within a series of pages.

Move between the pages by clicking on the **page tabs** at the bottom of the screen.

Move between each field by pressing the **<Tab>** key (forwards) and **<Shift><Tab>** keys (backwards) on the keyboard. You can also use your mouse to click directly into the field you require.

😻 emPower DataForm NSW Conveya	ncing - [Purchaser/s Details]		
Elle Edit Icols Help			
** No. of Purchasers	1		
(1) Given/Coy Name	[Last Name	
'ABN'	ABN No.	WON	ACN No. and and
(2) Given/Coy Name	[Last Name	
'ABN'	ABN No.	'ACN	ACN No. and and
Others Full Names / 'ACN / 'ABN No.			
Tenancy	[
Addressee Line 1		Addressee Line 2	
Salutation	<u></u>	Reference	
Present Address Line 1		Address Line 2	
Sub State Pc			
New Address Line 1		Address Line 2	
Sub State Pc	[Emai	
Phone	[Fax	
Mobile		Other Number	
Eurchaser Vendor Solicitors OwnersC/Ins	Cov/Surveyor Firm Property Figance Contract User	Page Tabs	
S Befresh Bregaint			✓ QK 🗶 Çancel
Validation Data Type: TEXT (Value is in TEXT)			

3. The fields on the DataForm are shaded in different colours:

White fields are free text fields. Enter text via the keyboard.

Yellow fields are Primary Linked fields: Enter data from linked Affinity tables such as the PhoneBook or Matter. You cannot enter text directly into these fields if they are linked to an existing phonebook record.



Grey fields are Associated Linked fields. These fields are automatically populated from linked Affinity tables. You cannot enter text directly into these fields if they are linked to an existing phonebook record.

Pink fields are required fields.

Entering Data into Linked Fields

1. Double-click on a yellow field. The "Matter Contact" dialog box will display.

😻 Matter Contact (Mat	iter Party / Other F	Party)	
Matter:	990224 Purchase from Francis	Blackwell Scientific Publications	
Type (PhoneBook Group):		•	
Role:		•	
PhoneBook Search:			
Reference:			
<mark>⊘</mark> <u>⊂</u> lear		Add	X Cancel

2. Click on the down arrow beside the "Type" box to select the type of contact you are looking for (eg. Solicitor).



This will narrow down your selection criteria based on the PhoneBook groups. For example, if you nominate **Doctor** as the Type, you are narrowing down the PhoneBook search by displaying only those entries flagged as "Doctor" via the PhoneBook group.

- 3. Click on the binoculars to view all records for the selected **Type**.
- 4. When the PhoneBook Selection list is displayed, type in the "Search Starting With" text box and enter the first few letters of the name of the entry you are looking for.

(and

oneBooks Filters				
5earch Key	Name	Title		
Black_Richardson & Wrench	Richardson & Wrench Real Estate	Ms Sandra Black		
Fellows_Raine & Horne	Raine & Horne Real Estate	Ms Jane Fellows		
First National Real Estate	First National Real Estate			
āray_Ray White Real Estate	Ray White Real Estate Pty Limited	Ms Helen Gray		
locking Stuart - Albert Park	Hocking Stuart Pty Limited			
locking Stuart - Sth Yarra	Hocking Stuart Pty Limited			
awson Property Managers	Lawson Property Managers Pty Limited			
loel Jones - Prahran	Noel Jones Real Estate Pty Limited			
Short_First National Real Estate	First National Real Estate	Mr Peter Short		
Smith_Ray White Real Estate	Ray White Real Estate Pty Limited	Mr Peter Smith		
Prime Property Sales - New Farm	Prime Property Sales Pty Limited			
Prime Property Sales - Toowong	Prime Property Sales Pty Limited			
Professionals Real Estate - Ascot	Professionals			
Raine & Horne - Crows Nest	Raine & Horne Real Estate			
Raine & Horne - Gordon	Raine & Horne Real Estate			
Ray White Real Estate - Double Bay	Ray White Real Estate Pty Ltd			
Ray White Real Estate - Hornsby	Ray White Real Estate Pty Ltd			
Richardson & Wrench - Parramatta	Richardson & Wrench Real Estate			
5mart_Professionals	Professionals Real Estate	Mr Jim Smart		
5pider_Prime Property Sales	Prime Property Sales Pty Limited	Mr James Spider		
Starr Partners - Liverpool	Starr Partners Pty Limited			
			>	
arch containing		🖌 ок 🛛 🗶	Cano	

TIP: Remember that the search will be based on the "Search" field data entered at the time the PhoneBook entry was created. You can also use the "Filter" tab to further narrow down your search.

5. When you have found the entry required, double-click on the entry or highlight the entry and click **[OK]**.

🦋 Matter Contact (Mat	iter Party / Other F	Party)		_ 🗆 🔀
Matter:	990224 Purchase from Francis	Blackwell Scie	entific Publications	
Type (PhoneBook Group):	Agent		•	
Role:			•	
PhoneBook Search: 🏘	Prime Property Sales -	Toowong		
Reference:	ļ			
Acting For?				
⊆lear			Add	X Cancel

6. The "Role" field is optional but recommended. This field allows you to nominate the role this contact has on this particular matter. For example, a particular doctor might be a witness for defendant 1, or a defendant in a medical negligence suit.


To assign a role to the selected contact, click on the drop-down arrow and select from the list of Roles.

 The "Reference" field is optional but can be used to enter a reference for this contact. This is a free text field so you may enter whatever is appropriate for this contact

(eg. reference for correspondence to this contact).

8. After completing this dialog box, select [Add].

The *em*Power data form will display with the yellow and grey linked fields filled in for the selected contact.

9. If any of the fields are empty or display incorrect information, re-open the PhoneBook record and check that the details have been inserted correctly in the PhoneBook fields.

Amending the PhoneBook Record

If the correct details have not been inserted into the PhoneBook record, these will need to be amended. Follow the steps below to amend the PhoneBook record while working in the *em*Power DataForm. Note that you must have permission to make changes to the PhoneBook in order to perform this procedure.

Procedure

- 1. In the *em*Power data form, double-click on the yellow field containing the PhoneBook entry that requires modification.
- 2. Click on the PhoneBook binoculars button. The PhoneBook search list will display.
- Highlight the relevant PhoneBook record then select the Edit button on the toolbar

The full details of the PhoneBook record will display.



PhoneBook: I	rime	Proper	ty Sa	iles -	Toowong								
le Search Help Ĵ) X K - ∢	•		âŝ	සා	A 🗖 🕯		?						
						<u> </u>							
Search Na					-	_	Code		ID	160	Main/Work Phone		
orrespondence Na	me P	ime Prop	erty S	ales Pt	:y Ltd		A.C.N.				Facsimile		2855
							A.B.N.				Mobile		
											Home Phone		
Full Trading Na	me P	ime Prop	erty S	ales Pt	y Limited						Direct/Other		
Miscellane	ous	ſ		Ba	nk		inked Re	cords		ID/Re	:gʻn #s	S	afe Custody
Addresses [ocume	nt Details	; [Data	Notes	; Preced	dents	Documents	Diary	/	Relationships	Groups	Associated Staf
Address Layout	jistere	l Address	;				[owong@	Pprimep	ropertysales.	Email Remit	tance
Street Postal	Regi	stered						DX					
Address	5	5 Sherwa	od Ro	bad			~	Locatio State	n		Ma	il	
Suburb	á	ф тоо	wong	5									
State	Q	LD			Y Posto	ode 4066							
Country	A	USTRALI	4				🔽 Ma	il					

- 4. Edit the record as required.
- 5. Click on the green tick on the toolbar to save any changes and then close the PhoneBook entry.
- 6. Click on the **[Update]** button to return to the *em*Power data form. Any changes made to the PhoneBook entry will now be reflected in the *em*Power fields.



10.4 View Precedents and Generate Documents

Matter: James, Peter M Divorce Proceedings 990180	
ile Search Help	
) () () 	< < > > > > > > > > > > > > > > > > > >
	5 Partner MMC Michael Cavanagh Entity Lewisham Reid
Client DPM001 James, Peter M	Controller JW John Woodward Branch Sydney - Lewisham Re Department Litigation
Short Description Divorce Proceedings	Author DAM Damien Montague Source Country
ong Description Divorce from Mrs Helen James	Type FLH Family Law - Husband
Divorce from Mrs Helen James	Date Instructed 4/04/2005
	Date Completed
Your Reference	Archive
	🔮 Debtors Letters 🛛 🎼 Trust Letters 🗍 🙀 Safe Custody 🛛 🔇 Unpresented Cheques 🛛 🔴 Resea
🖩 Balances 💭 Contacts 📰 Data emPower 🥔 Bills	🔄 Receipts 🛛 🖗 W/Offs & Tfrs 🛛 🔭 Graphs 🛛 🧱 Diary 🛛 💖 Precedents 🛛 💖 Documents 🔀 Te
Australian Family Court	🚧 Search 🛛 🐧 View 🔐 Merge 📳 Bun em PowerFo
💼 Precedent 🎼 Power Pack 🔒 Security 📝 Options 🔍	Filter
Precedent Name	
Precedent Name	Last review date Reviewed by Instructions/Notes & Key Words for searching
BNK - Application.pp	
BNK - Apprehension warrant.pp	
BNK - Arrest warrant.pp	
BNK - Notice of appearance.pp	
BNK - Notice stating grounds of opposition.pp	
BNK - Notice to creditors of annulment application.pp	
BNK - Search warrant.pp	
BNK - Summons for examination.pp	
Bond.pp	
Certificate of consent orders.pp	
Compliance certificate for lawyers.pp	
Conciliation conference document.pp	
Consent (division 12A of act).pp	
Consent (division 12A of act).pp Consent Order 4 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp	
Consent Order 4 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp	
Consent Order 4 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp Consent Order 4a - (with appearance) without certificate.pp	
Consent Order 4 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp Consent Order 4a - (with appearance) without certificate.pp Consent Order 5 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp	
Consent Order 4 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp Consent Order 4a - (with appearance) without certificate.pp Consent Order 5 - (with appearance) with out certificate.pp Consent Order 5a - (with appearance) without certificate.pp	

1. Open a matter and click on the "*em*Power" tab.

2. The list of precedents for the precedent module attached will now display. In the above example, the Australian Family Court module has been attached; the precedent list shows all precedents within this module.

10.4.1 View a Precedent

To view a precedent in PDF format, highlight the precedent (you can scroll through the list or beginning typing the name in the "Precedent Name" box), then click on the **[View]** button. Alternatively right-click over the selected precedent and select **View...**

TIP: Do not commence generating documents until you have ensured that the data required for the document has been entered into the database. Entering data is covered in the next section of this reference.

10.5 Generating Documents

The *em*Power **Merge** function will generate a document for the selected matter, based on a precedent in the list, and using the data stored in the *em*Power data form.



Procedure

- 1. Open the matter and select the "*em*Power" tab.
- 2. Select the precedent required:
 - Scroll through the precedent list and click on the document to be merged

OR

- Click into the "Precedent Name" box and begin typing the name of the document.

W Matter: James, Peter M Divorce Proceedings 990180				_ 🗆 🖂
<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp				
🖻 🏵 🛐 - ች - 📾 - 🥔 🅃 🖻 😘 🏀 🕅	🔹 🕨 🖌 🏘 🕮 🛃) 🞜 🍕 🗹 🛷 🗙 🎒	?	
Matter 990180 02 9670 8765 Client DPM001 James, Peter M 2 Short Description Divorce Proceedings 2 Long Description Divorce from Mrs Helen James 2 Your Reference 2 2	Partner MMC Michael C Controller JW John Wo Author DAM Damien M Type FLH Family La Date Instructed 4/04/2005 Date Completed	odward Branch 5 Department Lit	wisham Reid rdney - Lewisham Re igation	
Tasks → History ⑧ Investments → Debt Control ⑧ ■ Balances ■ Contacts ■ Data	🖹 Debtors Letters 🕀 Tru			
Australian Family Court		🕅 Search 🛛 🐧 🛛	jew 🖉 Merge 📰 Run	emPowerForm
🖷 Precedent 📴 Power Pack 🛱 Security 🔽 Options 🔍 F	ilter		•	
				1
Precedent Name Certificate				
Precedent Name	Last review date Reviewed	by Instructions/Notes & Key Wor	ds for searching	<u> </u>
BNK - Application.pp				
BNK - Apprehension warrant.pp	Begin typing			
brik - Hrest Warantipp				
	precedent		Click on	
BNK - Notice stating grounds of opposition.pp	name here		[Margal to	
BNK - Notice to creditors of annulment application.pp			[Merge] to	
BNK - Search warrant.pp			commence	
BNK - Summons for examination.pp			processing	
Bond.pp			processing	
Certificate of consent orders.pp				
Compliance certificate for lawyers.pp				
Conciliation conference document.pp				
Consent (division 12A of act).pp				
Consent Order 4 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp				
Consent Order 4a - (with appearance) without certificate.pp				
Consent Order 5 - (with appearance) with certificate.pp				
Consent Order 5a - (with appearance) without certificate.pp				
Consent Order 6 - (no appearance) with certificate.pp				
Consent Order 6a - (no appearance) without certificate.pp				~
<	1111			>

- 3. When you have selected the required document, click on the **[Merge]** button (or double-click on the precedent name).
- 4. If there are any questions or prompts for this document, these will now be displayed on the screen. Answer all questions and prompts.
- 5. On completion of all questions, the Power Check window will display:



Field Description	Field Value	-
FirmPtnr Direct Fax	02 9255 1030	
FirmPtnr Direct Email		
Husband First Name	Peter	
Husband Middle Name/s	Michael	
Husband Last Name	James	
Husband or Father	Husband	
Husband Full name on marriage certificate		
Husband Addressee	Dr James	
Husband Salutation	Dr James	
Husband Address Line 1	18 Collins Street	
Husband Address Line 2		
Husband Sub State Pc	BLAKEHURST NSW 2221	

You can click into the field grid and tab through the fields on the Power Check screen and insert or change the data if required. Any data that is added or modified will be written back to the *em*Power DataForm as long as the checkbox beside "Save changes to Client Information File" is ticked.

NOTE: Some fields cannot be modified in the Power Check window. Those fields that display with grey shading are linked fields and can only be modified from within the *em*Power data form or via the linked PhoneBook record directly.

- 6. Click on the **[Merge]** button at the bottom of the Power Check window to proceed with merging the document. On completion, the document will display in your word processor.
- 7. You can now edit / review / print / save this document as required.

10.6 Merging a Power Pack

A Power Pack is a sub-set of *em*Power documents that can be merged as a group with an individual matter number. Power Packs are useful where certain documents tend to be required at the same time. Rather than individually selecting these documents, a "pack" of documents can be created, which speeds up the production process.

Your System Supervisor will oversee the creation of Power Packs on your system.



To merge documents using a Power Pack:

1. Click on the "Power Pack" tab to view all currently available Power Packs.

🕷 Matter: Blackwell Scientific Publications Purchase from Francis 990224	
Ele Search Help	
0 0 1 7 · 7 · 7 · 8 · 9 · 1 · 8 · 8 · 8 · 1 · 1 · 1 · 1 · 8 · 8	
Matter 990224 07 3590 9876 Partner MMC Michael Cavanagh Entity Lewisham Reid Client Bisdwell Scientific Publications Controller JAA James Anderson Parchase from Francis Mathor JAA James Anderson Department Conveyance - Purchase Short Description Purchase from Edward Francis, 26 Charles Street, Prahran Date Instructed 12/09/2005 Date Completed Source Country Your Reference Archive Archive Ellin Structed 12/09/2005 Source Cutody © Unpresented Cheques e Res	earch
📓 Balances 🔳 Contacts 🛐 Data 🖉 emPower 🥔 Bills 🚔 Receipts 🔮 W/Offs & Tirs 💽 Graphs 🥅 Diary 😻 Precedents 📢 Documents 🎇	<u> </u>
NSW Conveyancing A Search 🔯 View P Merge 🖪 Bun emPowe	rForm
🖷 Precedent 🦓 Power Pack 🔒 Security 🔽 Options 🔍 Filter	
Power Pack Name	
Power Pack Name Last review date Reviewed by Instructions/Notes & Key Words for searching	
Initial Documents	
Post Exchange Pre Settlement	- 11
TO SECURITY	
	=
s	>``

- 2. Select the Power Pack to be merged.
- 3. Click the [Merge] button or double-click on the selected precedent.
- 4. The *em*Power document selection screen will display, showing the documents within the pack on the right-hand side of the screen.

Merge Power Pack Documents		
	File being merged is 990224	
S <u>e</u> lect Forms Below		F <u>o</u> rms Chosen
G01 - Ltr General.pp G02 - Data information file.pp G03 - NSW Stamp Duty Calculations.pp G04 - Annexure for LPI forms.pp G05 - Personal reference for LPI.pp P01 - Authority and direction exch contracts.pp P03 - Ltr Pur submit contract for execution.pp P04 - Ltr Ven Sol request draft contract.pp P05 - Cty Agent instructions exchange contracts.pp P06 - Cty Agent instructions exchange contracts.pp P07 - Fee disclose client service agreement.pp P088 - Ltr Pur quote [fina].pp P088 - Ltr Pur quote [strata].pp P086 - Explanatory notes.pp P03 - Ltr Pur encl building report.pp	Select <u>Remove</u> <u>Merge</u> <u>Cancel Merge</u>	P03 - Ltr Pur submit contract for execution.pp P04 - Authority bid auction behalf pur.pp P06 - City Agent instructions exchange contracts.pp P08A - Ltr Pur quote (rpa).pp
<u></u> iew Precedent	View Documents by O Number and Name O Name	ne and Number



- 5. You now have the option to add extra documents that may be required (double-click the document from the "Select Forms Below" list) or remove documents that are not required (double-click the document from the "Forms Chosen" list).
- 6. Once you have finalised your selection, click on the **[Merge]** button.
- 7. The Power Check window will then display. Review and update the data as required.
- 8. Click on the [Merge] button to generate the documents.

10.7 Merging Several Documents

It is possible to merge a number of different precedents at one time. The precedents selected will generate separate documents in your word processor, using the data from the *em*Power data form for the current matter.

Procedure

- 1. Locate the first document to be merged, hold down the **[Ctrl]** key on your keyboard and select this document.
- 2. Select subsequent documents by continuing to hold down the **[Ctrl]** key on your keyboard and, at the same time, selecting each document with a left mouse click.
- 3. Click on the [Merge] button.
- 4. If there are any questions or prompts for these documents, these will now be displayed on the screen.
- 5. The Power Check window will then display.

You can move through the fields on the Power Check screen and change the data. This changed information will be written back to Affinity. However, some fields may display with the text in grey. This indicates that this field cannot be changed prior to merging. If you need to change/update the information you must return to Affinity and make the change in the appropriate screen.

6. Click on the [Merge Continue] button.

Affinity will gather the required data and display the completed documents in Word.

7. You can now edit / review / print / save these documents as required.

10.8 Multi emPower Documents

There may be times when you wish to merge a single document with multiple matters.

This can be useful in areas such as conveyancing where you may wish to address a letter to a range of purchasers of a unit block (in this instance the matters are related to each other). Alternatively, you may wish to address a document to a range of parties who may not be related, other than by matter type (eg. a letter advising a change to contact to a range of Family Court matters).

Procedure

This procedure requires you to first select the matters required and then to select the *em*Power document to merge with these matter.

- 1. Click on the **Matters** button from the Lexis Affinity Library Toolbar.
- 2. When the "Matter Selection" window displays, click on the **Filter** tab.
- 3. Click on the Ocean button on the filter screen.
- 4. You may enter any criteria in the "Filter" window, but you <u>must</u> select a module in the *em*Power field.
 - **NOTE:** You cannot perform an *em*Power multi-merge across different *em*Power modules. All matters selected must have the same *em*Power module attached. This is because the data available for merging varies across each module.
- 5. Click on the "Matters" tab to display your selection.
- 6. You may now further narrow your selection by highlighting selected matters in the results list (use <Ctrl>+Click to select multiple matters) OR leave the result list as is.
- 7. Select File | emPower | Multi Select Merge.



TIP: The "*em*Power" option will not display on the File menu if you have not entered an *em*Power module in the "Filter" window.

- 8. Choose from either "Matters Selected" OR "Matters All".
 - TIP: "Matters All" refers to all matters in the current filter selection. "Matters - Selected" refers to the matters which are highlighted in the current filter selection.



- 9. Select an *em*Power precedent from the precedent/document list.
- 10. Click on **[OK]** to generate the documents.

10.9 Merging a Security Document

Some *em*Power modules contain security documents. If security documents are available for a particular module, an extra tab will display in the *em*Power window, called "Security".

Security documents <u>cannot</u> be amended in Word once they have been generated (as is generally required by the Authority supplying these documents). For example, a number of security documents are available in the NSW Conveyancing module, including a Transfer, Discharge of Mortgage and Caveat, to name a few. If the data inserted in these documents is incorrect, you must correct the details at their source (ie. the Lexis Affinity Library PhoneBook or the *em*Power data form) and then merge the document again.

To produce a security document:

1. In the *em*Power window, select the "Security" tab to view the security documents.

Search Help							
						_	
🛞 🚯 🗃 - 🗃 - 🗃 - 🖉 😼 📑 💏	5 - 🚯 🕅 🖪		ዛ መ 🚱 🛱 🍕	🖌 🖉 🖉 🗙	i 🗇 🔡	?	
tter 990224 ent BSP001 Blackwell Scientific Publications	07 3590 9876 Par Cor	tner MMC htrollerJAA	Michael Cavanagh James Anderson	Entity Branch		e - Lewisham	
ort Description Purchase from Francis	Aul	thor JAA be CP	James Anderson Conveyance - Purch	Department Source Coun as	Conveyar try	ncing	
ng Description Purchase from Edward Francis, 26 Ch Prahran		e Instructed 1: Completed:					
ur Reference		hive					
🖇 Tasks 🖨 History 🚯 Investments 🎒 Deb Balances 💭 Contacts 🛐 Data 🕑 emPower							
ISW Conveyancing				🙀 Search	∆ ⊻iew	P Merge	Run emPowerFo
Precedent Power Pack Security 7 0	×.	1		and gooren	LA TOW	AT Doi do	
	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
ecedent Name Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
Precedent Name	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo	·		
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp Application for replacement certificate of title.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo	-		[
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp Application for replacement certificate of title.pp Cancellation of caution.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			(
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp Application for replacement certificate of title.pp Cancellation of caution.pp Caveat.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	«Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp Application for replacement certificate of title.pp Cancellation of caution.pp Caveat.pp Change of name.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice, pp Application for replacement certificate of title,pp Cancellation of caution.pp Caveat.pp Change of name.pp Discharge of mortgage.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice, pp Application for replacement certificate of title, pp Cancellation of caution, pp Caveat, pp Change of name, pp Discharge of mortgage, pp Lease, pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	(Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp Application for replacement certificate of title.pp Cancellation of caution.pp Caveat.pp Change of name.pp Discharge of mortgage.pp Lease.pp Mortgage.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	κ Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice, pp Application for replacement certificate of title, pp Cancellation of caution, pp Caveat, pp Change of name, pp Discharge of mortgage, pp Lease, pp Mortgage, pp Notice of death, pp Request, pp Sublease, pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice.pp Application for replacement certificate of title.pp Cancellation of caution.pp Caveat.pp Change of name.pp Discharge of mortgage.pp Lease.pp Motice of death.pp Request.pp Sublease.pp Surrender of lease.pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice, pp Application for replacement certificate of title, pp Cancellation of caution, pp Caveat, pp Change of name, pp Discharge of mortgage, pp Lease, pp Mortgage, pp Notice of death, pp Request, pp Sublease, pp Sublease, pp Subrease, pp Transfer, pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice, pp Application for replacement certificate of title, pp Cancellation of caution, pp Cavcelt, pp Change of nome, pp Discharge of mortgage, pp Lease, pp Mortgage, pp Notice of death, pp Request, pp Sublease, pp Surrender of lease, pp Transfer, pp Transfer, pp Transmission application, pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	. Key Words fo			ļ
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice, pp Application for replacement certificate of title, pp Cancellation of caution, pp Caveat, pp Change of mortgage, pp Discharge of mortgage, pp Lease, pp Mortgage, pp Notice of death, pp Request, pp Sublease, pp Surender of lease, pp Transfer, pp Transfer, pp Transmission application, pp Variation of lease, pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	.Key Words fo			
Precedent Name Application for preparation of lapsing notice, pp Application for replacement certificate of title, pp Cancellation of caution, pp Cavcelt, pp Change of nome, pp Discharge of mortgage, pp Lease, pp Mortgage, pp Notice of death, pp Request, pp Sublease, pp Surrender of lease, pp Transfer, pp Transfer, pp Transmission application, pp	Last review date	Reviewed by	Instructions/Notes &	Key Words fo			ļ

- 2. Double-click on the document to be merged.
- 3. If there are any questions or prompts for this document, these will now be displayed.



4. On completion of all questions and prompts, the Power Check window will display:

You can move through the fields on the Power Check screen and change the data if required. Any details changed will be written back to the Lexis Affinity Library database.

TIP: Remember that fields displayed in GREY in the Power Check window cannot be modified here as they are linked fields. These fields can only be modified at their source (usually, the PhoneBook).

5. Click on the **[Merge]** button to continue.

Affinity will gather the required data and display the completed document in Word

6. You may now save and print the document. You may not edit the details in the merged document.

10.10 Merge Options

The "Options" tab provides a number of functions to control how the list of precedent documents displays under the "Precedent" tab. Each user may set their own options.

😻 Matter: Blackwell Scientific Publications Purchase from Francis 990224 📃 🗔 🔀
Ele Search Help
© ③ 1 =
Matter 990224 07 3590 9976 Partner MMC Michael Cavanagh Entity Lewisham Reid
Client BSP001 Blackwell Scientific Publications Controller JAA James Anderson Branch Melbourne - Lewisham Department Conveyancing
Short Description Purchase from Francis Author JAA James Anderson Source Country Type CP Conveyance - Purchas
Long Description Purchase from Edward Francis, 26 Charles Street, Date Instructed 12/09/2005 Prahran Date Completed
Your Reference Archive
🌋 Tasks 🖨 History 🚯 Investments 🖓 Debt Control 🔁 Debtors Letters 🔁 Trust Letters 🔛 Safe Custody 🖗 Unpresented Cheques 🖝 Research 📳 Balances 🖏 Contacts 🛐 Data 💇 encover 🖨 Bills 📅 Receipts 🏖 W/Offs & Tfrs 🕐 Graphs Diary 😻 Precedents 📢 Documents 🎇 Team
NSW Conveyancing Merge E Bun emPowerForm
🖷 Precedent 🐚 Power Pack 🔒 Security 🗹 Options 🔍 Filter
View Documents By EmPower Module selection/information
Number and Name Module: NC - NSW Conveyancing
Name and Number Location: C:\emPower\WCGlobV3.pp
User Setup
On open, scan directories for new or deleted files <u>Refresh</u>
Show deleted files Set Colour
Cuick Search: Enable filter mode

View Documents By

The Precedents list may be listed either with the precedent name first, or with the precedent number first. Note that when you change this option, it will change the order in which precedents are displayed in the list, and will affect how you use the filter options to search for documents.

emPower Module Selection/Information

This option shows the *em*Power module that is currently attached to the matter, and also allows users to change the module attached. To change the module:

- 1. Click on the drop-down arrow beside the module name to display the list of precedent modules.
- 2. Select the module required.
- 3. Select the "Precedent" tab to display the precedents for the selected module.

TIP: You must have sufficient rights in order to do this. If you do not have the ability to change emPower modules as shown above please contact your Affinity administrator.

User Setup

□ On open scan directories for new or deleted files

Tick this check box to have Lexis Affinity Library update the precedent list every time *em*Power is selected.

□ Show Deleted Files

Tick this check box to display documents that have been deleted in the Precedent list. You may also set a different colour for deleted files.

□ Show Deactivated Files

Tick this check box to display precedents that have been "deactivated" by your precedent administrator. These files have not been deleted but the administrator has flagged them as not active. This may be because they are not yet ready for use, or because they are no longer required.

□ Show Filter Errors

Check this box to display errors when using the filter options.

□ Quick Search: Enable Filter mode

The precedent list has a "Name" box which can be used to quickly find a precedent. There are two ways to use the "Name" box:

- Begin typing the name of the precedent, and the Lexis Affinity Library will jump to that precedent in this list. (The "Quick Search" checkbox must be left <u>un</u>checked for this mode).
- (ii) Check the "Quick Search" box to turn filter mode "on". When you type characters in the "Name" box, the precedent list will be filtered accordingly. For example, type *ltr in the "Name" box to display all precedents with those characters contained in the name.
 - TIP: If you are searching for a string <u>within</u> the precedent name, it is important to use the *wildcard. If you omit the wildcard, Affinity will return all files that begin with the characters entered.



10.11 Filter

The "Filter" provides more advanced functionality for filtering the precedent list. Each precedent may be set up with a number of properties entered against it such. For example, the author, who last reviewed the precedent, the review date, and any keywords or comments. Some of these properties are displayed in the precedent list, others not. The "Filter" tab provides a method for filtering precedents based on these properties.



11. DataForms

DataForms are an extension to the Lexis Affinity Library database. They are used to record extra information about clients, matters, PhoneBook records and matter contacts.

Each firm will have different requirements for collecting details about the people with whom they deal. DataForms allow your firm to capture these extra details in addition to the common fields provided in Lexis Affinity (such as name, address, phone number, fax number and so on)

DataForms are used for a variety of purposes: For example:

- For use with word processing precedents;
- To generate reports;
- To carry out marketing activities;
- To provide additional search or filtering capabilities.
- To set up client profiles;
- To perform and record client surveys.

11.1 Matter DataForms

To access matter DataForms:

- 1. Open a matter.
- 2. Select the "Data" tab.

🖸 🛞 🚯 🐴	• 🔁 • 🗃 • 🚳 • 🎍	» 😼 🖻 🤧	8 • 0	0 M 4	►	N M	i 🕮 🔗	4	· 🐴 🛃 🛷	X	8	?	
Matter Client BDP-001 Short Description Long Description Your Reference	012399 Black Day Publishing Pty I Sebt Recovery from Har Debt Recovery from Har	td is Publishing	521 1234		IER SR EBT cted 15	Debt Re	Ryan S Rogers covery Ma		Entity Branch Department Source Country	Brist Dust	sham Re Iane - Le Disease	wisham	
🎽 Tasks 🛛 📮	History (1) Investment	its 🏾 🔊 Debt (Toptrol	Debtor	sletter	. @	Trust Lett	ers	Safe Cus	who	Ø	nnresent	ed Cheques
		😂 Bills 🔄 R							y 📢 Preced				🚼 Team
DataForms									Copy		DataFo		Run
Debt Recovery DataForm General Matter Details	Debt Recovery Amount of Debt Date Debt Incurred Description of Debt		12th F Public	\$12,0 ebruary 200 ations	_								×
Matter Satisfactio Survey			Patric	ia Carew									
Jarvey	Sechetary's Direct T	elephone	09678	8 7112									
	Client's Invoice Nun	ber	09876	5									
Data Entered	+ <u>A</u> dd -	Click or icon to	displa								🗸 Sav	• [Refresh

DataForm Collections

DataForms can be displayed as single forms or can be grouped with other DataForms to give you quick access to a group of related information.

If you display a DataForm Collection, the DataForms that make up the Collection are displayed as tabs across the top of the DataForms window.

The icons for a single DataForm and a DataForm Collection are different:



Single DataForm

DataForm Collection

The example shown again below (for matter 012394) shows a *DataForm Collection* called "General Matter Details". It contains four DataForms: General Matter Information; Claim Details; Barrister Details for Matter; General Appointments.

LexisNexis[®]



Client CYNT0001 Des Short Description Sal		& Raymond P 47 Martin Stre	03 9812 6767 et	Partner Controlle Author Type	ммс	Michael Car Michael Car Michael Car Michael Car Conveyanc	vanagh vanagh vanagh	Entity Branch Department Source Country	E ? Lewisham Re Brisbane - Le Conveyancin	wisham
Matter 012 Client CYNT0001 Des Short Description Sa Full Description Sa Your Reference Image: Comparison of the second seco	2394 smond, Cynthia A ale of Family Home	& Raymond P 47 Martin Stre	03 9812 6767 et	Partner Controlle Author Type	MMC r MMC MMC CV	Michael Ca Michael Ca Michael Ca	vanagh vanagh vanagh	Entity Branch Department	Lewisham Re Brisbane - Le	wisham
Documents				Date Co Archive		/06/2006	e - Vendor	Source Country		
Balances	🎦 Team 📋	🎽 Tasks 📰 Data	🖨 History		nvestment eipts	ts 🎒 🚰 W/Offs	Debt Contro & Tfrs	ol 📔 🔮 Debto 😚 Graphs 📔	ors Letters	🔮 Trust Letters 📢 Precedents
DataForms	DataFo Collecti			Dat	aForm	S			෯ DataFo	m 🗾 Run
Matter Satisfaction Survey	General Matter In Date of signed Requested Am	Cost Agreemer		rister Detail 9/07/2007 \$0,00	•	er General≉	Appointmen	ts		
Property Details	+ Add	= Remove	1						Save	e 🔓 Refresh

To move between the DataForms in a Collection, simply click on the tab to display the DataForm required.

11.2 Entering Details into a DataForm

In this exercise you will enter details into a DataForm on a family law matter.

Hands On

₩}

- 1. Open matter 990180 (Divorce Proceedings).
- 2. Select the "Data" tab.
- 3. Select the "Family Proceedings" DataForm Collection.

There are three pages to this DataForm; the first page will display.

- 4. Filed in: defaults to "Family Court of Australia". Leave these details.
- 5. Press the <TAB> key to move to the next field.
- 6. File on behalf of: select "Respondent".
- 7. Select Save

(and

TIP: You should save regularly as you are completing DataForm fields.



8. Select the "Details of Relationship" tab.

V Precedents	📢 Documents 🛛 💏 T	eam 🛛 👸 Tasks 🛛 📮	History	Debt Control
Debtors	· · ·			Unpresented Cheques
Balances		Y Y	ceipts 🛛 🛃 W/Offs & Tfrs	😚 Graphs 🛛 🧱 Diary
DataForms			🛛 😚 Copy	🕅 DataForm 🛛 🛐 Run
Family Proceedings	Enter details of the relationship			
	General Detail Details of Relationship	Details of Children		
General Matter Details	Date of Marriage	✓ 14/07/1978		
	Place of Marriage	Sydney		
	Country of Marriage	Australia		
Matter Satisfaction Survey	Type of ceremony	Civil		
	Date of Separation	🗹 18/09/2003 🛛 💌		
	Date of Divorce	12/01/2010		
	Date Cohabitation Commenced	12/01/2010		
	Defacto Couple?			
Data Entered	+ Add = Remove		(✓ Save 🛱 Refresh

- 9. *Date of Marriage*: 16 April 1978
- 10. Place of Marriage: Sydney
- 11. Country of Marriage: Australia
- 12. Type of Ceremony: Civil
- 13. Date of Separation: 14 July 2005
- 14. Date of Divorce: 28 September 2006
- 15. Date Cohabitation Commenced: 16 April 1978
- 16. Defacto Couple?: No (leave the box unticked)
- 17. Select 🗸 Save

Alternative Method

Display the DataForm and then click on the **ERM** button.

This will display the DataForm in its own window. When you have finished entering data, click on the **[OK]** button to return to the main window.

Data Entered

Details that have been entered into a DataForm can be viewed in one of two ways:



1. Display the DataForm OR click on Data Entered

Using the "Data Entered" view shows the details entered in a list format.

ile <u>S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp	s, Peter M Divorce Procee	unigs 770100					
) 🛞 🔂 🔫 ·		🖹 🚼 😽 - (0 1 1	🕨 🕅 🕅 🖗	🞜 🗞 🗹 🛷	X 😂 💡	
Matter	990180	02 9670 8765	Partner MMC	Michael Cavanagh	Entity	Lewisham Reid	
Client DPM001	James, Peter M		Controller JW	John Woodward	Branch	Sydney - Lewish	am Re
hort Description	Divorce Proceedings		Author DAM	Damien Montague	Department Source Country	Litigation	
			Type FLH	Family Law - Husba			
ong Description	Divorce from Mrs Helen James		Date Instructe	d 4/04/2005			
			Date Complete	ed .			
our Reference			Archive				
			de 6 .				
Precedents		🎦 Team	💆 Tasks	History	Investm		Debt Control
		Trust Letters	1 :6	Safe Custody		Unpresented (
Balances	Contacts 📰 Data	emPower	a Bills	Receipts	🛃 W/Offs & Tfrs	😁 Graphs	Diary 📰
DataForms					Copy	A DataForm	E Run
Data Entered							
	DataForm	Field Name		Value			<u>^</u>
		Incoming Mortga	gee	No Mortgagee listed			
All Current		Incoming Mortga	gee Solicitor	No Solicitor listed			
		Insurance Agence		No Insurance Agency lis	ted		
	-	Outgoing Mortga	-	No Mortgagee listed			
		Outgoing Mortga		No Solicitor listed			
amily Proceedings		Purchasing Solici		No Solicitor listed			
	-	Requested Amou	int	500			=
		Vendor Solicitor Water Authority		No Solicitor listed No Water Authority liste			
General Matter	Details of Relationship (1:)			Australia	:0		
Details	Details of Relationship (1:)		-	14/07/1978			
	Details of Relationship (1:)			18/09/2003			
	Details of Relationship (1:)			N			
Matter Satisfaction	Details of Relationship (1:)	· · ·	•	Sydney			
Survey	Details of Relationship (1:)	-	у	Civil			
	General Detail (1:)	Filed In		Family Court of Australi	3		
	General Detail (1:)	Filed on behalf o		Respondant			
	<						► ►

The list has three columns:

- DataForm:Displays the name of the DataForm that the field belongs to. The
"DataForm" column is blank for some fields as these DataForm Fields
are "shared". For more information on shared fields, see page 238.
- Field Name: The name of the DataForm field.
- Value: The details that have been entered into the field.



Hands On

In this exercise, you will complete the "Barrister Details" DataForm for matter **990180** and then view the data entered in list format.

- 1. Open matter **990180**.
- 2. Select the "Data" tab.
- 3. Select the "General Matter Details" DataForm Collection.
- 4. Select the "Barrister Details for Matter" tab.

LexisNexis	

😻 Matter: Jame	3,100		JICC PI	occeui	iiga z	7010	•						_	_		_	_			
<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp																				
🙆 🕙 💽 📆 ·	- 10	a • s	👌 🕶 🌌	3	1	8.	۱	M	< ▶	M	ĝĝ (b 🔗	đ	9	2	~	×	8	?	
Matter Client DPM001	990180 James, P	eter M			02 9	9670 87		artner ontrolle			hael Car h Wood	/anagh ward		Entit [.] Bran				visham Iney -	Reid Lewisha	m Re
Short Description	Divorce	Proceedin	igs					uthor /pe	DAM FLH		nien Mo ilv Law	ntague - Husba			rtmer ce Coi		Litiç	gation		
Long Description	Divorce	from Mrs I	Helen Jar	nes			Da	ate Ins	tructed npleted											
Your Reference								rchive												
V Precedents			uments			Team		8	Tasks		🔒 ні			4) Inv				_	Debt Coni
Debt		rs ontacts				Letter: emPov			Bills		iafe Cu Receip	10	£	wic	ffs &		D L		ented Cl Graphs	heques
DataForms		nicaces -				Cilli Of	101	•	Omo		Recoip			_				-	aForm	R
		se enter B	Barrister o	letails					/	_										
Family Proceedings		eral Matte	r Informa	ation	laim De	etails	Barrist	er Deta	ails for M	latter	Gener	al Appo	intme	ents						1
General Matter Details		rrister's De					ÿ	Edit.		No B	arrister	listed								
	Dai	te Barriste te Opinior						/2010 /2010	~ ~											
Matter Satisfaction Survey	Da	te of Hear	ring				12/01	/2010	~											
																	_			
Data Entered		⊨ Add	= R	emove														1	iave	🗖 Ref

5. Select the barrister being briefed for this matter by clicking on Fedt... The Contacts List dialog box will display listing all the Barristers currently attached to the matter (this list should be empty).

latter 990180	Jame	es, Peter M		
ategory <mark>Barrister</mark> .ole		orce Proceedings		
🚚 Contacts List				
Туре	Role	Name	Phone	Title
	101			
¢	111			
	III it) ²² Delete	Print		Data Grid

6. Select 🙀 New...



Watter Contact (Ma Matter:	tter Party / Other 990180 Divorce Proceedings	Party) James, Peter	M	_ 🗆 🗙
Type (PhoneBook Group):	Barrister		~	
Role:			~	·
PhoneBook Search:)			
Reference:				
Acting For?				
Batch Mode?				
🖉 🖸 Lear			🖌 Add	X Cancel

- 7. The PhoneBook Group of "Barrister" has already been entered and cannot be changed.
- 8. Role: leave blank.
- 9. Click on the binoculars button and select "J C Sparrow QC" from the list of barristers.
- 10. Select 🖌 Add
- 11. Select _______ to return to the DataForm.

The words "1 Barrister Listed" will display on the DataForm.

- 12. Date Barrister Briefed: 14 July 2006
- 13. Date Opinion Received: 18 October 2006
- 14. Date of Hearing: 23 May 2007
- 15. Select 🗸 Save
- 16. Use the Data Entered button to display all the details entered so far for this matter.
- 17. Select the "Barrister Details for Matter" icon to display only the barrister details in list format.
- 18. Close the matter window.

11.3 Multi-Instance DataForms

Some DataForms are *multi-instance*, meaning they can be used multiple times on a particular matter or client.

If a DataForm is multi-instance, you will see a numbered tab displayed at the bottom of the DataForm (see below).





Hands On

- 1. Open matter **990180**.
- 2. Select the "Data" tab.
- 3. Select the "Family Proceedings" collection.
- 4. Select the "Details of Children" tab.

This is a multi-instance DataForm, as indicated by the numbered tab at the bottom.

😻 Matter: James, Peter M Divorce Proceedings 990180							
<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp							
🖸 🛞 🗟 📲 -	🔁 • 🗇 • 💩 • 🍛 😼 🖹 🕴	ਨੋ- 🔄 🖌 ◀ 🕨 א 🏘 🛱 🚰 🛱 🖉 🛷 🗙 🚭 🤋					
Matter 9	90180 02.967	70 8765 Partner MMC Michael Cavanagh Entity Lewisham Reid					
Client DPM001	lames, Peter M	Controller JW John Woodward Branch Sydney - Lewisham Re Department Litigation					
Short Description	Divorce Proceedings	Author DAM Damien Montague Source Country					
Long Description	Divorce from Mrs Helen James	Type FLH Family Law - Husband Date Instructed 4/04/2005					
		Date Completed					
Your Reference		Archive					
📢 Precedents	📢 Documents 🛛 💏 Tea						
🕀 Debtor							
Balances	💭 Contacts 🛛 🔣 Data 🛛 🖗 er	mPower 🧼 Bills 🔄 Receipts 🛃 W/Offs & Tfrs 🛛 😝 Graphs 🛛 🚟 Diary					
DataForms		🎲 Copy 🎒 DataForm 🗐 Run					
Family Proceedings	Enter the details of all children	•					
	General Detail Details of Relationship	Details of Children					
General Matter Details	Surname						
	Given Names						
	Date of Birth	12/01/2010					
Matter Satisfaction Survey	Contact No.						
	Address						
	Gender	Unknown					
	Country of Birth						
	Child's Solicitor	Edit No Solicitor listed					
	1: Child						
Data Entered	+ Add - Remove	Save Effresh					

- 5. Complete the details for the first child as follows.
- 6. Surname: James
- 7. Given names: Daniel Peter
- 8. Date of Birth: 1 July 1989
- 9. Contact No: 02 9804 1234
- 10. Address: 1 Collins Street, Blakehurst NSW 2221
- 11. Gender: Male
- 12. Country of Birth: Australia



- 13. Child's Solicitor: select Zipkis & Solari
- 14. Select **V** Save

Add a New DataForm Instance

Hands On

- 15. Click on the + Add button to add a new instance.
- 16. A dialog box will display to allow you to add a label to this instance:

Create a new instance: Details of Children 🛛 🛛 🔀					
Description:	Child				
			🗸 ОК	X Cancel	

17. Enter "Child 2" as the description for the instance then select **[OK]**.

A blank DataForm will display, and the tab at the bottom of the window will show the description entered.

- 18. Complete the details for the first child as follows.
- 19. Surname: James
- 20. Given names: Harrison Michael
- 21. Date of Birth: 14 September 1998
- 22. Contact No: 02 9805 6634
- 23. Address: 13 Fawkner Street, Carlton NSW 2218
- 24. Gender: Male
- 25. Country of Birth: Australia
- 26. Child's Solicitor: leave blank
- 27. Select 🗸 Save
 - TIP: You may enter as many instances of a DataForm as you need.
- 28. Enter details for a third child, as follows:



- 29. Surname: James
- 30. Given names: Amanda Rose
- 31. Date of Birth: 8 January 2001
- 32. Contact No: 02 9805 6634
- 33. Address: 13 Fawkner Street, Carlton NSW 2218
- 34. Gender: Female
- 35. Country of Birth: Australia
- 36. Child's Solicitor: leave blank



Modifying the Instance Description

You may change the description of an instance to make it more meaningful.



Hands On

In this exercise, you will modify the instance descriptions to the children's first names.

- 1. Right-click on the first instance tab.
- 2. Select Edit. The "Description" dialog box will display:

New Instance: Details of Children					
Description:	Child				
		🗸 ОК	🗶 Cancel		

- 3. Enter "Daniel Peter" as the description and then select [OK].
- 4. Modify the description for the second and third instances to the children's given names (*remember to select the instance first ie. display the instance before right-clicking the instance tab*).
- **NOTE:** Multi-instance DataForms may already have default descriptions for each instance. These default descriptions may be modified but check with your System Administrator first to check you are following office procedure.

11.3.1 Remove a DataForm Instance

W.

Hands On

In this exercise, you will delete a DataForm instance.

- 1. Select the instance tab for "Amanda Rose" to display this instance (*it is important to display the instance before trying to remove it*).
- 2. Select the <u>Remove</u> button at the bottom of the window. The following message will display:

Confirm	۰ 🛛 🔀
2	Are you sure you want to delete this DataForm Instance?
	Yes <u>N</u> o

3. Select [Yes].



- 5. Select Data Entered to view the details entered for this matter in a list format.
- 6. Close the matter.

DISCUSSION

Shared Fields

DataForm fields may be *shared* or *unique*. When a DataForm field is shared the information contained in that field follows the field wherever it appears. This means that if the same field is contained in multiple DataForms, the information is shared across those DataForms. Similarly, if the field is contained within a multi-instance DataForm then the information in that field is carried across to the new instances of the DataForm. If you change the value of the field in one DataForm, the value is also changed in the others.

When a DataForm field is unique (ie. not shared) then the same field could contain different information on each DataForm. For example, a Family Law DataForm contains a field used to capture the date of birth of a child. This field would not be shared because each new instance of the DataForm will relate to a different child which, in most cases, require a different date of birth to be entered.

11.4 Additional Information

Field Types

There are a number of different *types* of fields that can be found on a DataForm. The type of field controls how it looks on the screen, and what data you will be allowed to enter into it.

Text:	Allows any alphanumeric characters to be entered.
Integer:	Allows any whole number to be entered.
Number:	Allows any number to be entered.
Date:	Allows a date to be entered via a date selection box.
Currency:	Allows numbers to be entered which will be formatted as currency.
Check Box:	Displays a checkbox.
Matter Party:	Displays a button which enables selection of a matter party from the PhoneBook. This will populate the "Contacts" area.
Script:	Displays a button which runs a custom script

Rules and Formatting

In addition to type, fields may also have *rules* and *formatting* applied to them.

For example:

A currency field may have a format applied which controls the number of decimal places to display.

A date field may have a format applied which controls how the date will display (eg. 19/10/2006 or 19 October 2006).

A text field can have a maximum number of characters that may be entered into it. The maximum number of characters for each field is determined by your firm's DataForm developer.

Lookups

Fields can also be set as *Lookup* fields. This means that a drop-down list of items will display for you to select from.

Some lookup fields are restricted so that only an item in the list may be used to populate the field. Other lookup fields will allow you to enter your own alternative data. This alternative data may be added to the list so it can be used again.

Carlo Carlo

12. Lexis Affinity Precedents

Word processing precedents may be generated from inside Lexis Affinity Library from the PhoneBook, Client, Matter and Matter Contacts windows. Precedents can also be generated via a Workflow Task.

When precedents are created on your system, your precedents administrator will decide where each precedent should be available (matter, matter party, client, PhoneBook). A precedent will only display in the PhoneBook window, for example, if it has been flagged as a PhoneBook precedent.

12.1 Displaying Precedents on a Matter



Hands On

- 1. Open matter **012399**.
- 2. Select the "Precedents" tab.

🕷 Matter: Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd Debt Recovery from Harris Publishing 012399 📃 🗔 🔀							
<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp							
🖸 🛞 🗟 📲 ·	- 🗟 • 🗇 • 🚳	- 🎯 😨 🖻 👫 🁸 - 🛞		N 🚧 🕸 🛃) 🛱 🍕 🗹 🛷 🗡	< 😂 💡	
Short Description Long Description Your Reference	ories>	Harris Publishing	ControllerMER Author YSR	s 🔮 Trust Le	Branch E Department Source Country Natter		
General		Precedents Filter Columns	rd	Code 131 117	Precedent Category General General	Comments	
		Demand1.dot Demand2.dot Demand3.dot Fax File Note		136 137 138 164 165	Debt Recovery General General	ecedent List	
		First Letter to Client Description: Mesca		55 Filename:	General		
	Merge						

The precedents available for this matter will be listed. The Categories pane on the left-hand side of the window shows all precedent categories available for this matter. This is based on Matter Type.

3. Click on *Debt Recovery* in the Categories pane.

Now the precedent list shows only Debt Recovery precedents.



4. Click on *All Categories* in the Categories pane.

The precedent list will show all precedents available for this matter.

- 5. Close the matter window.
 - TIP: Click on the Category button to display a list of all precedent categories. By default this will display only the categories made available to the selected matter type. Click on the button to clear the

filter allowing you access to all categories. Select the required category then click **[OK]**.

12.2 Generating a Document for a Matter

Hands On

In this exercise you will send a letter to your client regarding their family law matter.

- 1. Open matter 990180 (Peter M James, Divorce Proceedings).
- 2. Select the "Precedents" tab.
- 3. Select the *General* category.
- 4. Double-click on *Cost Agreement Letter to client*.
- 5. A DataForm will display, requiring entry of additional details to be inserted in the letter. Enter the following:

Date of Signed Cost Agreement:Select today's dateRequested Amount:\$600

- 6. Select [OK]
- 7. A sign-off prompt will display:



Lexis Affinity Library 🛛 🔀					
Matter: 990224 Purchase from Francis					
Please select an appropriate sign off:					
C <u>1</u> Yours faithfully					
C 2 Yours sincerely					
C 3 Yours truly					
C <u>4</u> Regards					
C 5 Author + Partner					
O 6 Partner to sign					

- 8. Select "Yours sincerely" and click [OK].
- 9. When the merge is complete, the document will display in your word processor. You can now save the document against the matter in Lexis Affinity Library. (Your instructor will advise of the method to use for saving documents.)

Generating a Document for a Client or PhoneBook Record

Documents can also be generated from the Client and PhoneBook windows.

Open the Client or PhoneBook window and then select the "Precedents" tab.

Remember that only those precedents that have been flagged as PhoneBook/Client precedents will be available in these areas of Lexis Affinity Library.

TIP: Generally, when you send a document to your client in relation to a matter, you will do this from the matter window. You would go the Client or PhoneBook window to generate documents that are more general in nature, and not related particularly to a matter.

12.3 Generating Documents for Multiple Records

Documents can be generated for a group of PhoneBook records, clients, matters or matter contacts.

Performing a mail merge for multiple clients, matters or PhoneBook records must begin with selecting the records required (usually with the help of filters).

12.3.1 PhoneBook Mail Merge

and



Hands On

1. Click on the PhoneBook button on the main toolbar.

0

- 2. Clear the current filter settings
- 3. Select the "Filters" tab.

Renderd Extra Setch where criteria Search Key	PhoneBook Selection 📃 🗖 🔀						
Renderd Extra Setch where criteria Search Key							
Select where criteria Search Key Full Name Contact Address Sububfulocality Sate Country State classical Party Sate classical Party Water Authority Bank Country Country Country Country Country Country State Classical Party Sate Classical Party Water Authority Bank Sate Classical Party Water Authority Bank State Classical Party Water Authority Bank State Classical Party Water Authority Bank State Classical Party Water Authority State Closel Classical Party State Classical Party Code Type Vator PhoneBook Active PhoneBook Mon-permanent Clent Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm	PhoneBooks Filters						
Select where criteria Search Key Full Name Contact Address Sububfulocality Sate Country State classical Party Sate classical Party Water Authority Bank Country Country Country Country Country Country State Classical Party Sate Classical Party Water Authority Bank Sate Classical Party Water Authority Bank State Classical Party Water Authority Bank State Classical Party Water Authority Bank State Classical Party Water Authority State Closel Classical Party State Classical Party Code Type Vator PhoneBook Active PhoneBook Mon-permanent Clent Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm Solictor Firm							
where criteria Contains Starts with Search Key Full Name Context Address Suburb/Locality State Country State Country State Country Outrist Address State Country Outrist Address Type to display Obligation Code Postal Relationable Subter Postado <							
Search Key Full Name Context Address Suburb/Locality Stee Country DX Location Note Address Type to display © Street Postal Reliationship State Code Type State Postal Reliationship State Postal Note State Postal Reliationship State Postal Reliationship State Postacode Non-kermanert Clent Vision Inactive PhoneBook Vision Solictor arting Solictor arting <t< td=""><td>where criteria 💿 Contains 🔘 Starts with</td><td></td></t<>	where criteria 💿 Contains 🔘 Starts with						
Full Name Context Address Suburb/Locality State Country Dx Location Note Address Type to display © Street © Street Postal Registered Maing Dx Belationship State Code Type State Code Type State Postcode Code Type State Postcode Code Type State Postcode Code Type State Postcode Code Y Non-Active Clent (no matters) Y Non-Active PhoneBook Inactive PhoneBook Icative PhoneBook	Search Key						
Context Address Suburb/Locality State Country DX Location Note Address Type to display © Street Postal Registered Maling DX Relationship State Postal Code Type State Postcode State	Full Name						
Address Suburb/Locality Sate Country DX Location Note Address Type to display Ox Street O Street Code Type Sate Code Type State Postal Code Type State Postadon Code Type State Postadon Code Type State Postcode Code Type State Postcode Code Type State Postcode Code Type State Postcode Code Type Mon-Active Clent (no matters) V Non-Active PhoneBook Solictor Firm	Contact	Agent Valuer					
Subtry Bank State Body Corports Country Body Corports DX Location Body Corports Note Contry Address Type to dsplay Country Stret Postal Relationship Country Body Corports Body Corports Country Diversitions Address Type to dsplay On Note State Postcode Code Type State Postcode Coll. Plan Montagee Mondate Senset trip Solidot Firm Solidot Firm Solidot Firm Solidot Firm Solidot Firm Solidot Firm Solidot Firm Solidot Firm	Address	Associated Party Water Authority Association Member					
Sate Country DX Location Note Address Type to display © Street Overment Department Select Equal To Code Type Sate Postode Code Type Sate Postode Our Party Code Type Sate Postode Our Party Code Trobale Party Our Party Our Party Our Party Soldctor Prime Soldctor PhoneBook V Non-Active Client (no matters) V Non-Active PhoneBook Subject Street	Suburb/Locality						
Country DX Location Note Address Type to display © Street Orable Code Select Equal To Code Type State Postcode Code State Postcode Code State Postcode Code Vactive PhoneBook Include Include Include <td>State</td> <td>Barrister</td>	State	Barrister					
DX Location Note Address Type to display © Street Postal Relationship © Steet Equal To Code Type State Postcode Code Todade Mon-Active Client (no matters) V Non-Active PhoneBook Inactive PhoneBook Icolert (Imm) Icolert (Im	Country	Building & Construction					
Note Court Address Type to display Ox Mailing OX Street Postal Relationalip Innance Company Select Equal To Innance Company Code Type State Postad Coll. Plan Include Mon-Active PhoneBook Performant Mon-Permanent Clent Clear All Inactive PhoneBook Clear All	DX Location	Client					
Address Type to display Delegate © Street Postal Relationship Image Company Select Equal To Image Company Code Type State Postcode Col. Plan Image Company Include Postcode V Active PhoneBook Image Clear All V Non-Permanent Clent Image Clear All Inactive PhoneBook Image Clear All	Note	Court					
Street Postal Registered Mailing DX Relationship Image: Control Department Department Control Departm	Adding The States						
Relationship Finance Company Select Equal To Finance Company Finance Company Finance Company Finance Company Finance Company Mortgagee Finance Company Mo							
Select Equal To Select Equal To Code Type State Postcode Coll. Plan Montpage Include Portage V Active PhoneBook Solicitor Pirm V Non-Active Clent (no matters) Include Include Solicitor Pirm Include Supplers	Relationship	Finance Company					
Select Equal To Code Type Sate Postcode Coll. Plan Mortgagee Include Active or Permanent Clent Ø Non-Active Clent (no matters) Ø Clear All Inactive PhoneBook Ø Clear All	×	Insurance Agency					
Code Inple State Postcode Col. Plan Include Include Include V.Active OPermanent Clent Solidotor V. Non-Permanent Clent Solidotor V. Non-Permanent Clent Solidotor acting Inactive PhoneBook Supplers	Select Equal To	Investigator					
Col. Plan Image: Col. Plan Include Partner acting Include Solutor Firm Solutor Firm Solutor acting Solutor acting Supplers	Code Type						
Col. Plan Include Include Active PhoneBook V Active OPermanent Clent Solution V Non-Active Clent (no matters) Solution (no matters) V Non-Permanent Clent Solution (no matters) Inactive PhoneBook Clear All	State Postcode						
Include V Active PhoneBook V Active PhoneBook V Active PhoneBook V Non-Active Clent (no matters) V Non-Active Clent (no matters) C Clear All C Clear All	Coll. Plan	Other Party					
Image: Section PhoneBook Image: Section PhoneBook	Include	Partner acting					
Active of Permanent Clerk Mon-After Clerk (no matters) Mon-Permanent Clerk Inactive PhoneBook Clear Al	Active PhoneBook	Seminar					
Von-Permanent Client		Solicitor					
Inactive PhoneBook							
		Suppliers					
248 Records Filter = Act Pbks, Act&Perm&Inact&Non-Perm Clts, Displaying Street Address,							

- 4. *Include Groups:* select Finance Company
- 5. Select the "PhoneBooks" tab to display the results.
- 6. Click on the arrow beside the stoolbar button and select "Precedent Merge" from the drop-down menu.

	te a Merge file edent Merge	Suburb	Work Phone	State	Postcode	Title
CBA - George Street	Commonwealth Bank of Australia Lin		02 8317 6211	NSW	2000	MrV
Henderson & Associates	Henderson & Associates	NORTH PARRAMA		NSW	2151	MrJ
NAB	National Australia Bank Limited	BRISBANE	07 3670 1234	QLD	4000	MrJ
Streetwide Finance Pty Ltd	Streetwide Finance Pty Ltd	MELBOURNE	03 9688 1234	VIC	3000	MrJ

7. The Precedents Explorer window will open, displaying PhoneBook precedents (grouped either by Workflow Area, Precedent Category or DataForm).



- 8. Display the precedents by Category (if not already selected).
- 9. Display the **Marketing** precedents by clicking on the [+] symbol beside the name.
- 10. Select Letter Invitation to End of Year Party.

The following dialog box will display:

🦋 PhoneB	ook Preceden	t	_ 🗆 🔀
Precedent	Document Record	1	
Precedent:	Letter Invitation	to End of Year Party	#
	File Path:	%PRECEDENT%\Marketing\Letter Invitation to End of Year Party.dot	
	DataForm:	M X	
	Execute Script		
	Print		
	Close		
	Collate		
			X Cancel

11. Select the "Document Record" tab.

🨻 PhoneBook Pi	recedent	
Precedent Docum	ent Record	
🔽 Update these er	ntries with a document reference for this merge	
Document Update	e Details	
Save File Path:		✓ <u>U</u> pdate
Description:	Letter Invitation to End of Year Party	
Created:	19/07/2007 Mailed: 19/07/2007	
Author:	Yvette S Rogers	
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers 🗾 Show on CliNet	
Precedent:	%PRECEDENT%\Marketing\Letter Invitation to End of Year Party.dot	
Category:	Marketing	
Department:	Dust Disease	
Branch:	Sydney - Lewisham Reid	
Type(s):	Agreement Debt Collection Financial A/cs Artwork Email Forms Brochure Facsimile Invoice	
	<	
	_ ✓ 0	K 🔀 Cancel

12. Update these entries with a document reference for this merge: Check this box



13. *Save File Path:* Click on the binoculars button and browse to a folder where the merge results will be saved. After browsing to the save folder, you must enter a file name.

Save merge fi	e as				? 🔀
+ 🖻 💣 🖩	- 🚺 Ma	rketing Merge Result	s		•
My Recent Documents					
Desktop					
My Documents					
My Computer					
My Network Places	File <u>n</u> ame:	(nvite to EOY Party 2	2 1 7.doc	Work	d Documents (* 💌

- 14. File Name: enter "Invite to EOY Party 2007".
- 15. Select Save
- 16. *Type(s):* select Letter and then select

This will write the document record to each PhoneBook entry. The following prompt will display:

Information 🛛 🛛 🔀			
(į)	Document update complete!		
	OK]		

17. Select **[OK]** to close this dialog box.



- 18. Click on the **[OK]** button at the bottom of the window to commence the merge.
- 19. View the merge results in your word processor. Note that the document has been automatically saved using the path and file name entered in the document record.
- 20. Close the document and return to Lexis Affinity Library.
- 21. Open one of PhoneBook records in the list.



- 22. Select the "Documents" tab. You should see an entry for the End-of-Year Party invitation.
 - **NOTE:** This procedure can also be performed from the Client and Matter windows.

Merge Options

Precedent Displays the name of the precedent document about to be merged.

File Path Displays the full precedent name with the full path.

DataForm The "DataForm" field shows the DataForm, if any, that is attached to this precedent. If you wish to run a different DataForm, click on the binoculars button and select the DataForm.

You may also click on the \bowtie button to remove the attached DataForm.

Save File Path

The "Save File Path" field allows you to enter a path and file name to save the merge results to. This is useful if you are performing a mail merge to multiple contacts.

Execute Script

Some precedents have scripts attached to them. Normally, you would leave this box checked to that any scripts will run. You may uncheck this option if you do not want precedent scripts to run.

- **Print** The "Print" field allows you to print the merge results immediately.
- Close The "Close" field will close the document after merging. This is not recommended unless you have chosen to save and/or print the merge results first.
- **Collate** Where multiple records are selected, this option determines how the merge results will be generated. If this option is checked, the merge results will display in one document, by default separated by next page section breaks (this can be overridden by your precedent administrator). If this option is left unchecked, the document for each record will be merged into its own Word document.



Notes



13. Softdocs Precedents

Softdocs precedents can be integrated with Lexis Affinity Library. This means:

- 1. You will generate your documents (based on a Softdocs precedent) from the matter window in Lexis Affinity.
- 2. Some data that you enter in Lexis Affinity will be passed across to the HotDocs answer file.
- 3. Contact details used by Softdocs will be stored in the Affinity PhoneBook.
- 4. Data entered into the HotDocs answer file can be stored in the Affinity database and is available for searching and conflict checking.

Softdocs libraries are shipped with Affinity dataforms and scripts.

13.1 Matter Creation and Data Entry

When a matter is created (where the matter type has Softdocs precedents attached), you will be presented with a dataform to capture the matter contacts used by the Softdocs precedents.

The following example is based on a NSW property sale.



Hands on

- 1. Open the client Mr John Gribble.
- 2. Create a new matter for this client using the following details:

Author	YSR		
Partner	YSR		
Controller	MER		
Matter Type	CV (Conveyancing Sale)		
Short Description	Sale of your property to R & J Greenwell		
Long Description	Sale of your property to R & J Greenwell		
Your Reference	JG1002		
Branch	Sydney – Lewisham Reid		
Department	Conveyancing		

3. Click [OK] to create the matter.

- 4. The matter number will display. Click [OK] to continue.
- 5. The following dataform will display:

😻 DataForm: Solicitor , Agent ,	Mortgagee, Other	- 🗆 🛛
<u>Eile T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp		
Solicitor, Agent, Mortgagee, Other		•
Matter:	012431 Gribble, Mr John	
	Sale of your property to R [J Greenwell	
Additional Clients	Edit No Matter Client listed	
Other Party Solicitor	Edit No Solicitor listed	
Other Party Conveyancer	🛛 🙀 Edit No Conveyancer listed	
Estate Agent	Edit No Agent listed	
Mortgagee	🛛 🙀 Edit No Bank listed	
Solicitor for the Mortgagee	Edit No Solicitor listed	
Any other contacts	Edit No Other Softdocs Contact listed	
+ <u>A</u> dd - <u>R</u> emove		Cancel
		.::

6. You will now enter the contacts for this matter using the buttons on the dataform.

Click on the **Edit...** button beside Additional Clients. The following dialog box will open:

🖉 Data	aForm Matter Conta	ct (Matter Party	/ Other Party) Editor		
atter ole I) Cor	[MATTER] Matter Client ntacts List	Gribble, M Sale of y	Ir John our property to R and J Greenw	ay	e S
Туре		Role	Name	Phone	Title
•					
		Ш			
🗒 Ado	d from the Matter Contac	t List			
🦉 Ne	ew ⁴⁴ Edit	" Delete	Print	(🛅 Data Grid
₿ Be	efresh				⊆lose

7. Click on 👔 New...



📽 Matter Contact (Matter Party / Other Party) 📃 📃 🔀				
Matter:	[MATTER] Gribble, Mr John Sale of your property to R and J Greenway			
Type (PhoneBook Group):	Matter Client			
Role:	×			
PhoneBook Search: 🏼 🌺				
Reference:				
Batch Mode?				
🖉 <u>C</u> lear	Add Sancel			

- 8. Click on the arrow beside the *Role* field and select Vendor from the drop-down list.
- 9. Click on the 👪 button.
- 10. Select John M Peters from the PhoneBook list and then click [OK]. The Matter Contact dialog box will now show this selection:

😻 Matter Contact (M	atter Party / Other Pa	arty) _ 🗌 🛛 🔀
Matter:	[MATTER] G Sale of your property to	Gribble, Mr John o R and J Greenway
Type (PhoneBook Group)	g Matter Client	
Role:	Vendor	v
PhoneBook Search:	🏠 Peters, John M	
Reference:		
Batch Mode?		
		Add X Cancel
Click on 🔽	.dd	
Click on	💼 . You will	be returned to the DataForm.
Now add the f DataForm:	ollowing conta	acts using the 📃 🙀 Edit buttons on the
Other Party Sc	licitor	James James & Smythe
Estate Agent		Richardson & Wrench - Parramatta

14. On completion, click [OK] to close and save the dataform.


15. At the following prompt, select [No].

Confirm	n 🛛 🔀
2	Do you want to print the Instructing Letter ?
	Yes No

16. Matter creation is complete. You can now open the matter and continue work.

13.2 Generating Documents from Softdocs Precedents

The list of Softdocs precedents available for this matter is shown under the "Precedents" tab in the matter window.

🕷 Matter: Gribble, Mr John Sale of your property to B Hill 012437 📃 🗆 🔀					
<u>File</u> <u>S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp					
🖸 🛞 🗟 🔫 -		- @ 📴 🗄 🚏 👸 - 🚯 K 🔺 🕨 N 🛤 🕸 🔐 💭 🕼 🖉 🖉 🖉 🗶 🗶			
	012437 Gribble, Mr John Sale of your propert	03 9608 7654 Partner MER Melissa Ryan Entity Lewisham Reid Controller/MER Melissa Ryan Branch Sydney - Lewisham Re Department Conveyancing Source Country Type CV Conveyance - Vendor			
Long Description	Sale of your propert	ty to R and J Greenway Date Instructed 3/06/2010 Date Completed Archive			
📮 History	Investments	🥔 Debt Control 🖉 Debtors Letters 🖉 Trust Letters 📙 Safe Custody 🖌 🕂 Cheques 🔍 Espreon	esearch		
Balances	💭 Contacts 📗 🛃	📱 Data 🛛 🥔 Bills 🛛 🛱 Receipts 🛛 🖓 W/Offs & Tfrs 🛛 🌎 Graphs 🛛 🧱 Diary 🛛 🛛 Precedents 🛛 📢 Documents 🛛 🎇 Tea	am 💆 Tasks		
🔥 FAX	ories> ing - Vendor (NSW)	Precedents Filter Columns	A Category		
	CMD				
NOTHER		Icon Description Filename Precedent Category Ø) C 01 L1 - Ltr to Client L1.RTF Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)	^		
		⑨ C 01 L1 - Ltr to Client L1.RTF Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW) ⑨ C 01 L2 - Ltr to Other Party L2.rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		Image: Second			
		Control control and Contr			
		Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW) Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 01 L5 - Ltr to Mortgagee Solicitor L5.rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 01 L6 - Ltr to Mortgagee L6.rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 02 F1 - Fax to Client F1,rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 02 F2 - Fax to Other Party F2:rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 02 F3 - Fax General F3,rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 02 F4 - Fax to Agent F4.rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 02 F5 - Fax to Mortgagee Solicitor F5.rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 02 F6 - Fax to Mortgagee F6.rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
		C 03 INFO - Matter Information Sheet INFO - rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)			
			<u> </u>		
			>		
		Description: Filename:			
		Merge			

Precedents are divided into sub-categories (eg. Fax, Ltr, Form).

- Click on a sub-category to show only the precedents in that category.
- Click in the *Description* box at the bottom of the window and start typing the descriptive name of the precedent, to jump to that precedent.
- Click in the *Filename* box at the bottom of the window and start typing the file name of the precedent, to jump to that precedent.



• When the precedent is selected, click on the **Werge**... button to launch the HotDocs interview. You can also simply double-click on the precedent.

Hands on

In this exercise you will merge a Softdocs precedent.

- 1. Using the matter created in the previous exercise, select the "Precedents" tab.
- 2. Select the LTR precedent category.
- 3. Double-click on "C 01 L1 Ltr to Client".

The HotDocs interview will launch for this precedent.

🐴 L1 - Client Letter - HotDocs 2008 Pi	rofessional Edition	
File Edit View Navigate Tools Help		
💋 012437.anx 💌 🕻	3 🗳 🛃 💽 🚽 🖉 😵 🐬 🗟 🔽 🖉	> ~ ☆ फ 🛍 3= 3= 3+ 3+ <u>\$</u> ↓ 🚄 🕌 🕤
Interview Document Preview Q	uestion Summary Answer Summary Variable Sheet	
Client Details	Client Details	
Enclosure Details	1 - John Michael Gribble 2 - John Matthew Peters	
	Other	
	Client's Reference (if required)	Our Reference
		MER:YSR:012437
	CURRENT NAME AND CORRESPONDENCE ADDRESS: Mº John Gribble 33 Riverview Drive ABBOTSFORD VIC 3067	CURRENT NAME AND STREET ADDRESS: Mr John Gribble 33 Riverivew Orive ABBOTSFORD VIC 3067
	SELECT DETAILS TO USE:	Alternate Addressee Details
	Correspondence Details as above Street Address Details as above Alternate Addressee Details	
	CONTACT NAME:	Contact Name (if required)
	include above Contact Name in addressee details	include above Contact Name in addressee details
	🕅 Fi <u>r</u> st 📢 🔮 Previous 🕨	ext 🕨 🍽 East 🔰 Finish 🔊
For Help, press F1		NUM ,

Note that the client details for the two client attached to the matter in Lexis Affinity have been transferred across to the answer file.

- 4. Select John Gribble as the addressee.
- 5. Work through the interview in the usual way, and then click the Finish E button. The document will then display in Microsoft Word.
- 6. On completion, save your document in the usual way.



Users of Lexis Affinity Document Management or Lexis Information Manager will use the Save As button on the Lexis Document Toolbar.

Adding Matter Contacts

If you need to add more matter contacts to your matter, this should always be done via the dataform. This will ensure the correct type and role are assigned.



Hands on

In this exercise, you will add the mortgagee and the solicitor for the mortgagee as contacts.

- 1. Using your new matter, select the "Data" tab.
- 2. Select the dataform labelled "Solicitor, Agent, Mortgagee, Other".

Solicitor, Agent, Mortgagee, Other	
Additional Clients	Edit No Matter Client listed
Other Party Solicitor	Edit No Solicitor listed
Other Party Conveyancer	Fdit No Conveyancer listed
Estate Agent	Edit No Agent listed
Mortgagee	🛛 🙀 Edit No Bank listed
Solicitor for the Mortgagee	🛛 🙀 Edit No Solicitor listed
Any other contacts	🛛 🙀 Edit No Other Softdocs Contact listed

3. Using the Edit... buttons, add the following contacts:

Mortgagee	CBA – George Street
Solicitor for the Mortgagee	Salenger Hearne & Biddulph

4. Click the **Save** button to save your changes.



Viewing a List of Contacts

To view a list of matter contacts, select the "Contacts" tab on the matter.

ile <u>S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp					
) 🛞 🚯 📲 - 📲 - 1	🗐 • 🙉 • 🖉 🅃 🖻 😘 👸	- 🚯 ┥ 🔸 🕨 🏟 🚳	ê 🛱 🖗 🗹	🔷 🗙 📾 🖺 📸 🤋	
1atter 012437	03.9608.7	654 Partner MER Melissa Ryan	Entity	Lewisham Reid	
lient GRIB Gribble, N		Controller MER Melissa Ryan	Branch	Sydney - Lewisham Re	
	our property to R and J Greenway	Author MER Melissa Ryan	Departmen		
norc bescription Date or y	our property to K and 5 dieenway	Type CV Conveyance -	Source Cou Vendor	intry	
ong Description Sale of y	our property to R and J Greenway	Date Instructed 3/06/2010			
		Date Completed			
our Reference		Archive			
📮 History 🛛 🚯 Inve		😫 Debtors Letters 🛛 🔮 Trust Let			Espreon 🔴 Research
📕 Balances 🛛 💭 Contac	ts 📃 Data 🎒 Bills 🛃 R	eceipts 🛛 🛃 W/Offs & Tfrs 🛛 🕐 G	iraphs 🛛 🎆 Diary	📢 Precedents 🛛 📢 Documen	its 🛛 🎇 Team 📄 🌋 Tasl
🗐 Contacts List 🔲 Sele	cted Contact PhoneBook 🛛 🛐 Select	ed Contact DataForm			
Туре	Seq Role	Name	Phone	Title	Reference
Agent	1	Richardson & Wrench - Parramatta	02 9635 4788		P3223
Matter BillTo	1	Gribble, Mr John	03 9608 7654		
Matter BillTo Contact	1	Gribble, Mr John	03 9608 7654		
Matter Client	1 Vendor	Gribble, Mr John	03 9608 7654		
Matter Client	2 Vendor	Peters, John M	03 9867 9888		
Solicitor	1 Other Party Solicitor	JJames_James James & Smythe	02 9970 9898	Mr Julian James	33456
<					>

Use the open button to view and edit the PhoneBook record for the selected contact.



Completing the Master Information File

Once a matter has been opened in Lexis Affinity and you have added all matter contacts required, you can begin generating any Softdocs precedents. However, you may find it useful to begin with the Master Information File, so that as much detail as possible about the matter can be completed.



Hands on

- 1. Using your new matter, select the "Precedents" tab.
- 2. Select OTHER from the list of Precedent Categories.

📽 Matter: Gribble, Mr John Sale of your property to B Hill 012437 📃 🔲 🔀						
<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp						
🖸 🛞 🚯 🔫 ·	• 🐴 • न • 🙆) - 29 😼 🗄 🖺 🏀 - 19 M 🔺 🕨 M 🗰 📾 🗬 😂 🖉 🛷 🗙 🖨 🌇 👹 🤋				
Matter Client GRIB Short Description Long Description		03 9608 7554 Partner MER Melissa Ryan Entity Lewisham Reid Controller MER Melissa Ryan Branch Sydney - Lewisham Reid ty to R and J Greenway Author Melissa Ryan Department Conveyancing Type CV Conveyance - Vendor Source Country ty to R and J Greenway Dete Instructed 3/06/2010 Dete Completed				
Your Reference		Archive				
📮 History	Investments		Research			
All Categ	ories> cing - Vendor (NSW)		Ž Tasks Category			
🔣 🔣 📙		Icon Description Filename Precedent Category				
	2					
		9 C 03 MASTER - Master File MASTER.rtf Conveyancing - Vendor (NSW)				
		Description: Filename:				
		Merge				

3. Select "C 03 MASTER – Master File" from the precedent list.

4. Click on the **1** Merge... button.

Assembly of the master file will open in HotDocs.

5. On the Matter Details dialog, complete the address fields:

Street No:	15
Street Name:	Wilson Street
Suburb:	Parramatta



🖞 MASTER - Master File - HotDocs 2009 Player Edition 📃 🗖 🔀								
Elle Edit Ylew Navigate Iools Help								
🌶 012430.anx 🛛 🔽 🖄 🖾 🖉 🕞 🛫 🖉 🖗 🛠 🕰 🗢 re 😽 🖧 😓 🕈 3+ 24 🖉 👻								
Interview Document Preview Q								
Matter Details	Matter Details							
Client Details	OUR REFERENCE	DATE OPENED		MATTER NUMBER				
Vendor Details	YSR:YSR:012430	31 Jan 2011		012430				
- E Purchaser Details			EMAIL ADDRESS					
Purchaser Representative Details Property Details	PERSON RESPONSIBLE Yvette 5 Rogers		yrogers@lewishamreid.c	1010 AU				
- E Agent Details			//ogologionarianioari					
Mortgagee Details	RE: FOR CLIENT LETTER/FAX							
First Mortgagee Details	Sale to R & J Greenwell							
Information Sheet	Line 2 (if reg'd)							
End of Interview								
	RE: FOR OTHER PARTY LETTER/FAX							
	Line 2 (if reg'd)							
	Line 2 (in log d)							
	RE: FOR GENERAL LETTER/FAX							
	Line 2 (if req'd)							
	PROPERTY DETAILS: - Street No	- Street Name		- Suburb				
	15	Wilson Street		Parramatta				
	N Figst	📢 ┥ Previous Ne	xt 🕨 🐞		Last 🔰 Finish 📄			
					NUM			

6. Click the \underbrace{Next} button to move through the interview.

You will see that the matter contacts that have been entered in Lexis Affinity have been pushed across to the interview / answer file.

NOTE: If there is an error in the details entered for a contact, this must be corrected via the Lexis Affinity PhoneBook. This will then update the answer file the next time a document is generated.

If a particular matter contact has not been entered in Lexis Affinity, the HotDocs interview dialog will display blank fields, like this:

AASTER - Master File - HotDocs 2008 Pro

- 2

Purc

E Select

N First

File Edit View Navigate

dor Del

9 012428.arc

			Cex 🔴	isNexis
Professional Edition			_ □ 🛛	
e e 🔈 🖬 🖉 e 🕫 🕫 e i		3 ションヨーは 2 三 9		
tion Summary Answer Summary V	ariable Sheet			
Purchaser Representative Details				
IRM/PERSON NAME for documents/faxes		CORRESPONDENCE NAME AND ADDRESS		
			<u>^</u>	
Street Address for documents		DX Address for documents (if applicable)		
Contact Name (if required)		Email Address		
Solutation		Fax Number		
		Post manager		
Their Reference (if required)		Telephone Number		
PURCHASER REPRESENTED BY:				
• Firm	○ Self			
 Sole Practitioner 	 Licensed Conveyancer 			

While you can enter the details here, this is not recommended as they will not be written back to Lexis Affinity. You should return to the Affinity matter, display the dataform and enter and/or select the matter contact.

4 4 Previous Next 🕨 🐲

Last 🔰 🛛 Finish 🗎

Display the Conveyance Details dialog. Enter the following details: 7.

Property Price:	629,000
Deposit Paid:	62,900
Date Exchanged::	17 May 2010
Data Settled:	29 June 2010
Is there an Agent?	Yes (This is answered for you because there is an agent on the matter in Lexis Affinity.)
Is there a Mortgagee?	Yes (This is answered for you because there is a mortgagee on the matter in Lexis Affinity.)
Is the Vendor the Reg'd Proprietor?	Select Yes
Is the property in a new subdivision?	Select No



MASTER - Master File - HotDocs 2009 Player Edition					
Ele Edit Yew Navigate Tools Help	i ayor Lanton				
		2 +			
	estion Summary Answer Summary		1		
Hoter Dedak Gree Dedak Conveysated Dedak Frechaer Optimiser Details Prochaer Optimiser Agent Details Agent Details Prot Metagenes Dedak Prot Metagenes Dedak Prot Metagenes Soldon Details End of Interview	Conveyance Details COMPYANCE TVPE: ⊙ Sale ○ Parloase PROFERTY PRICE \$ (c37,000.00) DEPOSIT PAID \$ (c47,000.00) \$ (c47,000.00) \$ (c47,000.00) • (c47,000.00)	DATE EXCHANGED 17 Pay 2010 DATE SCITLED P3 Jan 2010 Strenge A HORITGACEE ? Strenge A HORITGACEE ? Ma 			
	H Figt	📢 ┥ Brevious Mext 🕨 🐲	Last 🔰 🛛 Finish 😥		
			NUM		

8. Click $\stackrel{\text{Next}}{\rightarrow}$ to display the Vendor Details dialog.

Enter the vendor details as follows.

How many vendors?	2
Tenancy Details	Tenants in Common equal
VENDOR 1 – Name	John Michael Gribble
Vendor 1 – Address	33 Riverview Drive, Abbotsford
VENDOR 2 – Name	John Matthew Peters
Vendor 2 - Address	140 Albert Road, East Melbourne

9. Click Next > to display the Purchaser Details dialog and enter the details as follows:

How many purchasers?	2
Tenancy Details	Joint Tenants
PURCHASER 1 – Name	Mr Robert Greenway
Purchaser 1 – Address	151 Hawkes Street, Parramatta
PURCHASER 2 – Name	Mrs Jane Greenway
Purchaser 2 - Address	Leave blank



- 10. Click Next The purchaser representative details will display. Note that the other party solicitor selected in Lexis Affinity will display here.
- 11. Click Mext > The property details will not be entered at this stage.
- 12. Click Mext The details of the agent selected in Lexis Affinity will display.
 - **NOTE:** If you have not entered an agent in Lexis Affinity, the question "Is there an Agent?" will be set to "No" in the HotDocs interview and you will not see an Agent Details dialog.
- 13. Click Leave the default answers as they are on the Mortgagee Details dialog.
- 14. Click №ext ▶ .to display First Mortgagee Details. The bank selected in Lexis Affinity will display.
- 15. Click Next **b** to display the First Mortgagee Solicitor details. The solicitor details have been passed from Lexis Affinity.
- 16. Click Mext > Answer Yes to print an Information Sheet.
- 17. Click the Finish 🖹 button to send the document to Microsoft Word.

13.3 Including HotDocs Data in Conflict Checking

Data keyed into a HotDocs answer file can be included in the Conflict Checker report only if the data has been written back to the Lexis Affinity database.



IMPORTANT

The Lexis Affinity Conflict Checker does not check the HotDocs answer files. It will only search the Lexis Affinity database.

If you are not sure what data is being written back to Lexis Affinity, please speak with your Lexis Affinity Consultant or your Softdocs Consultant, or telephone the Helpline.

To include HotDocs data in the Conflict Checker report, you must tick the HotDocs checkbox in the Conflict Checker dialog box:



Eile Help	erest Checker - New		
Conflict Checker			
Template	NONE	Mo template assigned	
Description	LR - Lewisham Reid	V X	
Branch			
Include in Search:			
PhoneBook records		No of Months Audit Trail Reporting 📃 7/06/2010 🏾	~
Client records	v	Context of Search	MX
Matter records	~	Override Matter Team Security	
DataForms	\checkmark	Do Case Sensitive Search	
Archive records			
Audit Trail			
HotDocs			
Search Criteria:			
Search Words /	Phrase	Whole Word?	
💽 And 🔘	Or	Whole Word?	
💽 And 🔘 🔿	Or	Whole Word?	
Keep Open?		✓	OK X Cance





Hands on

In this exercise, you will use the Conflict Checker to find matters containing the name "Greenway".

- 1. In Lexis Affinity, select Database | Conflict of Interest Checker.
- 2. Entity: select Lewisham Reid.
- 3. *Branch:* leave blank
- 4. Make sure the HotDocs checkbox is ticked.
- 5. Search Words / Phrase: enter "greenway" (not in quotes).

😻 Conflict of Inte	erest Checker - New
<u>File H</u> elp	
Conflict Checker	
Template	NONE Mo template assigned
Description	
Entity	LR - Lewisham Reid
Branch	×
Include in Search:	
PhoneBook records	V No of Months Audit Trail Reporting 7/06/2010
Client records	Context of Search
Matter records	✓ Override Matter Team Security ✓
DataForms	✓ Do Case Sensitive Search
Archive records	
Audit Trail	
HotDocs	
Search Criteria:	
Search Words /	Phrase greenwell Whole Word?
⊙ And O C	Dr Whole Word?
⊙ And OC	Dr Whole Word?
Keep Open?	Cancel

6. Click on \checkmark to process the report.

The report will display on screen, showing the search string in bold (see example on next page). You will see that this string has been located in the HotDocs data for your matter.



		Conflict Checker
		Entity: LR Lewisham Reid
		Branch: SYD Sydney - Lewisham Reid
		Search Word / Phrase: greenway
	Search Selection C	Driteria: Archive, Client, Matter, PhoneBook, Include DataForm,
Client (0 client found)		
Client Note (0 client r	iote found)	
Matter (1 matter foun	d)	
GRIB	MER	Gribble, Mr John
Gribble, Mr John	VOD (MED ()	VSD / 21/ JAN/11 / Solo to D. 8. J Groopway / CV
012430 YSR / MER / YSR / 31/JAN/11 / Sale to R & J Greenway / CV Sale to R & J Greenway		
Total of 1 matter		
Matter Contact (0 ma	tter contact found)	
Matter DataForm (0 n	natter dataform foun	nd)
Matter Debtor (0 matt	er deYSR / MER / `	YSR / 31/JAN/11 / Sale to R & J Greenway / CV
Matter HotDocs (1 m	atter HotDocs field f	found)
012430		
	Sale to R & J	Greenway
F24		Mr Robert Greenway
F26		Mrs Jane Greenway
Matter Parties		Mr Robert Greenway [Purchaser 1] Mrs Jane Greenway [Purchaser <i>2</i>] John Matthew Peters [Vendor 2] 15 Wilson Street, Parramatta [Property Address]

The above report shows that the string "greenway" has been found in the matter description for matter 012430 and also in fields F24, F26 and Matter Parties in the HotDocs data for matter 012430.



Notes

14. Document Management

The Document Management functions of Lexis Affinity Library include custom toolbars which are loaded into Microsoft Word and Microsoft Outlook. When Word documents and Outlook emails are saved, the details are recorded in the Lexis Affinity database. Document details can be displayed in the PhoneBook, Client and Matter windows.

14.1 Lexis Document Toolbar in Word

The Lexis Document Toolbar will display in Word as shown below:

Word 2003 or earlier

🜖 🛛 Save 🛛 Save As 🖉 Save As PDF 🖉 Open 🖉 Close 🖉 Search 🕴 Print 🛛 Utilities 💌

Word 2007 or greater (found in the LexisNexis ribbon)



Lexis Document Toolbar Functions in Word

SAVE	Save the current document. If the document has not yet been saved, this works the same as the "Save As" button. If specified, this process will also place a footer on the document (showing the file name).
SAVE AS	Save the current document with a new file name (eg. create a copy) or to a different matter.
SAVE AS PDF	Save the current document as a PDF file (note: this will also save the current Word document to Affinity if it has not been saved)
OPEN	Open (or switch to) Lexis Affinity Library.
CLOSE	Close the active document.
SEARCH	Search for stop codes in your documents.
PRINT	Send documents to print based on user selections.
UTILITIES	Drop down a menu of <i>em</i> Power and other document utilities.
NOTE:	The toolbar is customised at the time of installation to suit your firm's

NOTE: The toolbar is customised at the time of installation to suit your firm's requirements. Some of the buttons described above may not be present on your toolbar.



14.2 Saving Documents

Click Save or Save As to save the document to Lexis Affinity.

The following steps are performed:

- 1. Assign a file name to the document;
- 2. Save the document to a pre-defined folder location on your network;
- 3. Place the file name (and path if required) into the footer of the document (this feature may be disabled if not required);
- 4. Write information about the document and its location into the Lexis Affinity Library database.



PROCEDURE

To save a Word document and record the details in Lexis Affinity Library:

1. Click on the <u>save</u> button on the Lexis Document Toolbar. The "Save Document" dialog box will display:

🗖 Save Do	cument 🛛 🛛					
Matter:	₩ ∨ <u></u>					
Phonebook:						
Description:						
Created:	🔽 1/09/2008 💌 Mailed: 🛄 1/09/2008 💌					
Author:						
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers 🔽 🔽 Show on CliNet					
From/Sender:						
Precedent:	M					
Category:						
Department:						
Branch:						
Type(s):	Agreement Debt Collection Forms Artwork Email Invoice Brochure Facsimile Letter Conflict Check Financial A/cs Medical Reports					
Storage Type for Document						
C Tempora	ry					
I√ Insert Footer I√ Insert Footer First Page if Different First Page Footer						

2. Type the matter number / file ID into the Matter No box. If the document is not matter-related, you can leave the matter number blank if you wish only to record the document against a PhoneBook/Client.



If you do not know the matter number, click on the binoculars button. The Matter Selection window will open. This window allows you to search for a matter by first searching for the client name, and then selecting the correct matter.

splay Grid Filter						
Client	Description	File	Partner	Author	Type 1	Δ.
Antwell Building Company	Antwell -v- General Insurance Company	012402	MER	MER	LITIG	
Antwell Building Company	f	012424	MER	MER	DEBT	Ē
Antwell Building Company	new matter	012425	MER	MER	DEBT	-
Ares Military Research Pty Lt	Ares v TRC	2030434	MER	MMC	сомм	
Ares Military Research Pty Lt	Potential Redundancies Advice	012352	MMC	DJA	EMP	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Contract of Employment - Marketing Mngr	012311	MER	DJA	ADM	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Harris Publishing	012399	MER	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Regents Park Books	012326	MER	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from The Open Book	012347	MER	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt from Gemini Ski Hire	990105	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	General advice annual retainer	040705	RKD	YSR	ADV	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Lease of premises to Blackwell	012339	MER	DAM	CV	
Blackwell Scientific Publication	Advice	990044	MER	YSR	ADV	
Blackwell Scientific Publicatio	Debt Recovery from Wilson	012418	MMC	MMC	DEBT	

- 3. In the *Search for Client* box, begin typing the client name until the required client is shown in the window.
- 4. Double-click on the matter number required.

The "Save Document" dialog box will re-display with the matter number inserted. Other fields associated with the selected matter will be completed automatically (eg. PhoneBook; author; department and branch). The operator and date are automatically inserted.

- **NOTE:** If the document has been generated from Lexis Affinity Library, the matter number will be inserted automatically.
- 5. Click into the *Description* box and type in a meaningful description for the document (eg. Letter to client enclosing Costs Agreement). You may find this field has been automatically populated this is controlled by your system administrator.
 - TIP: The details entered into the **Description** box can be used to search for a document in Affinity. It is important to be consistent across the firm (eg. always use say, "Letter" rather than variations such as "Ltr").
- 6. Complete any other details required such as Category and Type(s).
- 7. Click [OK].
- **NOTE:** Some fields in the "Save Document" dialog box may be compulsory. That is, you must complete these fields in order to save the document. Your System Administrator will determine which fields are compulsory.



Document Footer

The file name will print in the footer, unless you choose to omit the footer.

TIP: Try to remember to save the document before printing, otherwise the file name footer will not display on the hard copy.

Save As vs Save

When modifying an existing document, you can either save the changes "over" the previous document, or you can save a different version of the document under a different file name.

- To save "over" the previous document, simply press the [Save] button after making the edits.
- To save another version of a document under a different file name, use the [Save As] button. This will assign a new file name to the document and you will be able to enter a new description.

Versions

You may also use the **Versions** feature available in Microsoft Word (version 2003 and earlier). To use this, ask your System Administrator to enable the "Versions" feature in the Document Management setup.

M Hands on

- 1. Create a new document in Microsoft Word.
- 2. Type your firm name and address into the document.
- 3. Click on the Save As button on the Lexis Document Toolbar.
- 4. You do not know the matter number so click on the binoculars beside the matter box.
- 5. Select a matter to save the document against.
- 6. Click into the *Description* box and type the following text as the description:

Firm Name and Address

- 7. Click **[OK]**.
- 8. Select Word's Print Preview function to view the document footer.



- 9. Close the Preview screen.
- 10. Move the cursor to the end of the document and add the firm's phone number.
- 11. Click on the Save button on the Lexis Document Toolbar.
- 12. Edit the document and change the firm name to firm's service company name.
- 13. Click on the Save As button on the Lexis Document Toolbar.
- 14. Enter the Description as: Service Company Details
- 15. Click [OK].
- 16. Preview the document and note the new footer details.
- 17. Close the document.
 - TIP: If you have versioning enable and you want to save the document without creating a new version simply press the native Word Save button or press CTRL-S. Note that the document must have been saved in Affinity initially.

14.3 Save As PDF

The Save As PDF button is used to save the current document in PDF format. The document must be saved as a Word document first. If you have not saved the document, this will be done automatically before the PDF file is created.

14.4 Display / Open Documents

aat)

Once a document has been saved it will be listed in various windows within Lexis Affinity Library. Documents and other types of files may be opened directly from these windows.

TIP: When using Lexis Affinity Library Document Management, you will search for documents and open documents **from inside Lexis Affinity Library**. It is recommended that you **do not** try to find and open files using Word's "Open" function, or Windows Explorer, as this will take much longer.

Documents are displayed and opened from the "Documents" tab in the following windows:



- 1. Matter window.
- 2. Client window.
- 3. PhoneBook window.
- 4. Document Management window (in the Case Management group).

Example: Matter Window

Watter: Brow	me, John &	: Sandra Sale of 2	3 Hillside 0124	24						
Eile Search Help										
🖻 🛞 🚯 🐴 -	- 🐴 - 🗇	• 🙆 • 🛷 😼 🗄) 📬 👩 - 🚯	₩ ◀ ▶) 🕅 🕮 🧬	😅 🗞 🗹 🥏	• 🗙 🖨 👸 🖓	?		
	012424 Browne, John Sale of 23 Hi		A	artner MER ontrollerMER uthor MER vpe CV	Melissa Ryan Melissa Ryan Melissa Ryan Conveyance - Ver	Entity Branch Department Source Count dor	Lewisham Reid Sydney - Lewisha Conveyancing ry	m Re		
Long Description	Sale of 23 H	llside		ate Instructed 9 ate Completed	/10/2009					
Your Reference			A	rchive						
	History	Investments	Debt Control				Safe Custody	🖉 Unpresent		Espreon
	Contacts	📕 📰 Data 🛛 👰 e	emPower 🛛 🎒 Bi	ls 📗 🚰 Receip	ots 🛛 🚰 W/Offs	3: Tfrs 📄 😁 Grap	hs 🧱 Diary	📢 Precedents	📢 Documents 📑	😭 Team
All Categories> Affinity - General Affinity - General Conveyancing - Vendor Documents Filter Columns Filter Columns					Category					
FORM		+ 🗞 🗙 🛸	🛱 🖉 Name:							•
	CmS	Icon Name		Created	Description			Author	Operator	Pre 🔨
Nother			_012424_004.doc			1 for matter 012424		Melissa Ryan	Yvette S Rogers	Fa>
						-	1 for matter 012424:		Yvette S Rogers	L4.
						to Agent JOHN000	1 for matter 012424:	Melissa Ryan Melissa Ryan	Yvette S Rogers Yvette S Rogers	L4. ≡
			_012424_002.doc 012424_001.doc					Melissa Ryan Melissa Ryan	Yvette S Rogers	Exa
		<		10/11/2009 0.30	Loo Ain Lest bii			ineissa kyait	Trette 5 Kugers	× >
(

The document table has a number of columns. Not all columns are visible at one time. Use the vertical and horizontal scroll bars to view additional columns and entries further down in the list

Open Document

If you know the name of the document you are looking for, you can jump to it quickly by typing the first part of the name in the "Name" box at the top of the list. Otherwise, scroll through the list to locate the document, or use the "Filter" window to narrow down the list of documents displayed. See page 283 for more information on how to use filters.

To open a document from the list:

- Double-click on the document entry OR
 - Highlight the document entry and click on the "Open" icon on the toolbar OR
- Right-click on the document entry and select "Open Document" from the dropdown menu.



14.5 The Document Management Window

Open the **Document Management** window to all list <u>all</u> documents / files that have been generated and saved, across the firm.

ocuments Filter Columns - 🍕 🗙 🗃 🧊 🖉 Name:					
Icon Path	Author	Created	Matter	Department	[
c:\work\CV\JAA\990224\test mail line 2.doc	James Anderson	29/08/2008 11:03:28 AM	990224	Conveyancing	
C:\work\DD\DJA\012311\001.DOC	Darren James Arnolo	25/08/2008 11:48:07 AM	012311	Dust Disease	
C:\work\BAN\YSR\040705\001.DOC	Yvette S Rogers	12/08/2008 1:34:57 PM	040705	Bankruptcy	
c:\work\DD\YSR\012399\001.DOC	Yvette S Rogers	12/08/2008 1:31:23 PM	012399	Dust Disease	
e:\work\#D#\PGL\040705\001.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:20:10 PM	040705	Commercial	
e:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\005.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:18:03 PM	040705	Administration	
e:\work\COM\PGL\040705\001.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:16:20 PM	040705	Commercial	
c:\work\COM\YSR\040705\004.DOC	Yvette S Rogers	12/08/2008 1:15:50 PM	040705	Commercial	
c:\work\COM\PGL\040705\Test Instances.doc	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:07:41 PM	040705	Commercial	
C:\Affinity\Test Precedents\Matter Partner Name.doc	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:07:10 PM	040705	Commercial	
e:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\003.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:06:37 PM	040705	Administration	
C:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\002.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:06:04 PM	040705	Administration	
C:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\001.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:04:57 PM	040705	Administration	
c:\work\BSP001\990224\PANTW1_012402_023.DOC	James Anderson	8/08/2008 1:53:06 PM	990224	Conveyancing	
C:\WORK\ANTW1\012402\PANTW1_012402_024.DOC	James Anderson	8/08/2008 1:52:05 PM	990224	Conveyancing	
C:\WORK\ANTW1\012402\026.DOC	James Anderson	8/08/2008 1:49:47 PM	990224	Conveyancing	

1. Click on the Clear All button.

It is very important to click on the Clear All button when using the Document Management window if you wish to see <u>all</u> files. This window has a pre-defined filter, showing only the files created by you during the last month.

🖗 Hands on

- 1. In Lexis Affinity Library, open the matter you saved your documents against.
- 2. Click on the "Documents" tab.
- 3. Open the file containing the service company details.
- 4. Close the file.
- 5. Open the PhoneBook entry belonging to the matter.
- 6. Locate and open the document containing the firm details.
- 7. Close the document.
- 8. Open the Document Management window in Lexis Affinity Library.
- 9. Scroll through the Documents list.
- 10. Click on the [Clear All] button.
- 11. Scroll through the Documents list again. You should notice more files.



14.6 Tabs and Toolbar

Documents	Filter	Columns	
+ 🐴 🗙	2	🛱 🖉 Name: 🔲 🖂 Exclude Matter Documents	

Tabs

Documents	Displays the document list
Filters	Filters the document list by certain criteria
Columns	Customises the column layout

Toolbar

+	Add single or multiple file entries to the database
A	Edit the details of the selected document entry
$\left \times \right $	Delete one or more file entries from the database
B	Open the selected document / file
	Refresh the document list
0	Clear the current filter and refresh the document list
Name:	In the "Name" box, starting typing the name of the file to jump to the first file in the list beginning with that string of characters.
Exclude N	fatter Documents: If you are viewing documents in the Client or PhoneBook windows, you can tick this box to exclude matter-related documents from the list.

Refresh the Document List

You may need to click on the **Refresh** button on the toolbar from time to time to refresh the list. For example, if a document has been saved against a matter while the document list for that matter was open in Affinity, the list may need to be refreshed before the document will display.



Clearing the Filter

A filter is used in Lexis Affinity Library to narrow down the selection or results that are displayed. Filters are used to narrow down document lists to assist in the fast retrieval of the document required.

You may need to click on the **Clear All** button on the toolbar from time to time, to clear the current filter and refresh the list. If a filter has been applied to the document list, but you now wish to view all files in the list, click on the **Clear All** button. This clears the filter selections and refreshes the list.

TIP: If you cannot find a document in the list, it is a good idea to click on the **Cancel All** button and then check again. Remember that the **Refresh** button does not clear the filter.

14.7 Column Layout

and

Column layout may be customised including selection of columns to display, the size of the columns, and the order of the columns. You may also sort the entries by clicking on the column headings.

14.7.1 Column Headings

lcon	The icon associated with the type of file
Path	Full path and file name
Name	File name only
Created	Date the file was created
Mailed	Date the document was mailed
Matter	The matter number
Description	Document description (as entered by the user)
Author	The author assigned to the matter in Affinity
Operator	The Affinity operator who created the document (as per Affinity login).
PhoneBook	The PhoneBook entry (and therefore the client) associated with this matter.



From/Sender*

- Sender of correspondence (used where incoming files such as emails are attached to a matter)
- Precedent Name of the Affinity precedent (if any) used to generate this document
- **Category*** Category or area of practice that this file belongs to (eg. Debt Recovery, Conveyancing Purchaser, Litigation)

Show on CliNet*

Nominate whether this document is to be available on CliNet

- Department Department assigned on the matter
- **Branch** Branch assigned on the matter
- **Deleted By*** Name of person who deleted the entry

Deleted Date*

Date entry was deleted

Contents of columns marked with an asterisk are <u>blank</u> unless a user edits
 the entry and completes these details or, in the case of the "Deleted By" and "Deleted Date" fields, unless a user deletes the entry.

14.7.2 Modifying the Column Layout

Column layout is modified by:

- Using the mouse to drag and drop columns <u>and</u>
- Using the Columns tab

Using the Mouse

Use the mouse to adjust the column layout in the following ways:

- Grab the edge of the column heading and drag to the left or right to resize a column
- Point to a column heading and hold down the left mouse button. Drag the entire column to the left or right to reposition the column.

Using the "Columns" Tab

The **Columns** tab can be used to select the columns to be displayed; to re-order the columns; and to change to a multi-line display mode.



1. Click on the **Columns** tab to display the Columns window.

😻 Document Manageme	ent	
Documents Filter Column	15	
Hidden Deleted By Deleted Date	Add > Add > Add All > Created Add All > Created Matter Department Name Operator Phonebook From/Sender Description Precedent Category Show on CliNet Branch	
Multiple Bands		

- 2. The column headings shown in the "Hidden" box do not display at all in the Documents table.
- 3. The column headings shown in the "Displayed" box will display in the Documents table, in the order they appear in the list.
- 4. Add more columns to the display by clicking on the column name in the "Hidden" box and then clicking on the **Add** > button. The column name will appear at the bottom of the "Displayed" box but can be repositioned by dragging and dropping the column name higher up in the list.
- 5. Remove columns from the display by clicking on the column name in the "Displayed" box and then clicking on the **< Remove** button.
- 6. Reposition the columns by dragging and dropping the column names up or down in the "Displayed" list.
- 7. Click on the **Documents** tab to view the changed layout.



Multiple Bands

Multiple Bands

Click on the "Multiple Bands" check box for a multi-line display of document entries as shown below.

ocuments Filter Columns - 🍕 🗙 😅 🛱 🔗 Name: 🔤					
Icon Path	Author	Created	Matter	Department	Name
Description	104				
c:\work\CV\JAA\990224\test mail line 2.doc test	James Anderson	29/08/2008 11:03:28 AM	990224	Conveyancing	test mail li
c:\work\DD\DJA\012311\001.DOC test	Darren James Arno	k 25/08/2008 11:48:07 AM	012311	Dust Disease	001.DOC
c:\work\BAN\YSR\040705\001.DOC test	Yvette S Rogers	12/08/2008 1:34:57 PM	040705	Bankruptcy	001.DOC
c:\work\DD\YSR\012399\001.DOC test dd	Yvette S Rogers	12/08/2008 1:31:23 PM	012399	Dust Disease	001.DOC
c:\work\#D#\PGL\040705\001.DOC test	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:20:10 PM	040705	Commercial	001.DOC
c:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\005.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:18:03 PM	040705	Administration	005.DOC
c:\work\COM\PGL\040705\001.DOC test6	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:16:20 PM	040705	Commercial	001.DOC
c:\work\COM\YSR\040705\004.DOC test 5	Yvette S Rogers	12/08/2008 1:15:50 PM	040705	Commercial	004.DOC
c:\work\COM\PGL\040705\Test Instances.doc test	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:07:41 PM	040705	Commercial	Test Insta
C:\Affinity\Test Precedents\Matter Partner Name.doc test	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:07:10 PM	040705	Commercial	Matter Pa
c:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\003.DOC changed to Commercial	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:06:37 PM	040705	Administration	003.DOC
c:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\002.DOC test2	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:06:04 PM	040705	Administration	002.DOC
c:\work\ADM\PGL\040705\001.DOC	Penny Leonard	12/08/2008 1:04:57 PM	040705	Administration	001.DOC
c:\work\B5P001\990224\PANTW1_012402_023.DOC test	James Anderson	8/08/2008 1:53:06 PM	990224	Conveyancing	PANTW1_
					>

The Multiple Bands display shows the description on the second line for each entry.



Hands on

The aim of this exercise is for you to become familiar with using the Column Layout in the Documents list.

- 1. Open your matter and display the generated documents.
- 2. Click on the "Columns" tab.
- 3. Remove the following columns from the display list:

Path CliNet Category Department Operator

- 4. Place *Operator* back on the display list.
- 5. Order the columns to be displayed as follows:

Icon Name Description Operator Author

(order the remaining columns as you wish)

- 6. Click on the "Documents" tab to review the results.
- 7. Resize the *Description* column to make it smaller.
- 8. Reverse the order of *Operator* and *Author* (use the drag and drop method).
- 9. Close the matter window.
- 10. Open your PhoneBook entry and click on the "Documents" tab to view the document list.
- 11. Open the Document Management window and view the document list.
- 12. Sort the list by date in ascending order.
- 13. Sort the list by matter number.
- 14. Sort the list by author.



14.8 Add, Modify and Delete Entries

Add Entries

+

Use the **[Add a Document]** button to add a reference or link to documents or other file types that are related to a matter or PhoneBook entry (client).

Files you may wish to add include:

- A Word document that was not saved using Document Management
- A document generated by another word processor (eg. WordPerfect)
- A scanned image that has been saved onto your system
- A spreadsheet that has been saved onto your system

Add a Single Document Entry

To add a single document:

- 1. Open the Documents windows (from either the Matter, PhoneBook or DM windows)
- 2. Click on the <u>+</u> button. The following dialog box will display:

😻 Doc ume	nt	X
Path		
File Name		X <u>C</u> ancel
Matter	012424	Open
Phonebook	Browne, John & Sandra 🧗	3
Description		
Created	Mailed 12/01/2010 Mailed	•
Author	Melissa Ryan 💽 To Folder Structure	
Operator	Yvette S Rogers S OMove Copy ONeither	•
	Show on CliNet	
From/Sender		1
Precedent	æ	
Category		
Department	Conveyancing	•
Branch	Sydney - Lewisham Reid	•
Type(s)	Agreement Email LSA Statement Artwork Facsimile Letter Brochure Financial A/cs Medical Reports Conflict Check Forms Online Search Debt Collection Invoice PDF	

3. *Path:* click on the binoculars button to browse to the file.



When you have located the file, double-click on the file name.

- 4. *Matter:* insert the matter number (may be left blank if the file is not associated with any particular matter).
 - TIP: If you enter the Matter No first, the Author, PhoneBook, Branch and Department fields will be automatically completed for you.
- 5. *Description:* enter a meaningful description for the file.
- 6. *Date:* defaults to today but can be altered.
- 7. *Mailed:* tick this box to record the date the document was mailed (if required).
- 8. To Folder Structure: select to move or copy the file to the Document Management folder structure used in Word or leave it where it is. (This feature is only available is activated by your System Administrator.)
 - TIP: If you select the "Neither" option then the document will be indexed within Affinity in its current location. This option is not recommended, especially if the document resides in a local drive or user's home directory. In this scenario only the user who registers the document within Affinity will be able to open the document.
- 9. *CliNet:* select if you have CliNet and would like this file to be available to CliNet.
- 10. *Operator:* defaults to the user logged into Lexis Affinity Library.
- 11. Sender: used to enter the name of the sender of an incoming document or email.
- 12. *Precedent:* insert the name of the precedent document used to generate this file.
- 13. *Category:* nominate a document category or practice area (eg. Litigation) for this file.
- 14. *Department:* defaults to the matter department. This can be modified.
- 15. *Branch:* defaults to the matter branch. This can be modified.



- 16. *Type(s):* allows you to flag this file as a particular type (eg. letter, spreadsheet, image). You may select more then one type.
 - TIP: Document Types are set up in another area of Lexis Affinity Library. Please see your System Administrator if you need to add more types.
- 17. Once all required fields are completed, click on the **[OK]** button to add the file to the list.

Add Multiple Entries

The procedure for adding multiple entries is the same as that for adding single entries. Note that when adding multiple entries, the files must be assigned to same PhoneBook entry and/or matter number. Likewise, all files selected will be assigned against the same author, operator, category, department etc. It is possible to modify an entry to say, change the author, after the files have been added to the list.

NOTE: When adding multiple files, the files must all reside in the same folder.

1. Click on the 🛨 button.

ad

- 2. *Path:* click on the binoculars button to browse to the files.
- Single-click to select the first file to be added. To select further files, hold down the

 <



- 4. Complete the other field details as required.
 - **NOTE:** The *Description* field will show as [<File Name>] when multiple entries are added. This means the name of the file will be inserted as the description. This can be changed but whatever you change it to will be inserted for <u>all</u> files you are adding in this procedure.
- 5. Click on the **[OK]** button.
- 6. You will see that each file has been added as an entry in the list.

Modify Entries

Once a file entry has been added to the list, the details of the entry may be modified. There are two methods:

- 1. Use the Edit function to open a dialog box that allows editing of the documents details.
- 2. Unlock the display grid to allow direct editing within each column.

Edit Via Dialog Box



- 1. Locate and select the document entry to be edited
- 2. Click on the button OR right-click on the entry and select "Edit" from the drop-down menu. The following dialog box will display:

😻 Docume	ent	2
Path	C:\work\BSP001\990168\PBSP001_990168_007.pdf	
File Name	PB5P001_990168_007.pdf	el
Matter	990168 M Open	-
Phonebook		
Description	Letter to client enclosing costs agreement	
Created	✓25/01/2011	
Author	Jan O'Neill	
Operator	Yvette S Rogers O Move O Copy O Neither	
	Show on CliNet	
From/Sender		
Precedent	(M)	
Category		
Department	Dust Disease	
Branch	Melbourne - Lewisham Reid	
Type(s)	Agreement Email LSA Statement Artwork Facsimile Letter Brochure Financial A/cs Medical Reports Conflict Check Forms Online Search Debt Collection Invoice PDF	

- 3. Modify the details as required. Note that the path and file name cannot be changed.
- 4. Click on the **[OK]** button.



Direct Editing from the Documents Grid

File entries may be modified directly from the Documents grid. The grid is locked by default to avoid accidental changes. To unlock the grid for editing:

- 1. Right-click anywhere on the Documents list (grid). You will see that the *Lock Grid* item is ticked on by default.
- 2. Select the *Lock Grid* item to de-select it.
- 3. The document entries may now be edited by tabbing to the row and column required and making the changes.

For example:

To change the *Description*:

Click on the description for a file to position the cursor inside the description box. You may then type in a new description, or modify an existing description.

To change the *Author*:

Click on the author name on a file. A drop-down arrow will display.

Click on the arrow and select a different author from the list.

To change the *Matter*:

Click on the Matter field. A graphic will display at the end of the field.

This graphic indicates that, if selected, a window will open. Click on the graphic to open the Matter window. Select the matter required. You may also type the matter number directly into the Matter field.

4. When editing is complete the grid should be locked again. Follow steps 1 and 2 above to re-lock the grid.

Delete Entries

×

Entries may be deleted from the database if they have been incorrectly added.

NOTE: This option should be used with caution!!

- 1. In the Documents list, highlight the entry to be deleted.
- 2. Click on the isolation on the toolbar. The following message will display:



Confirm 🛛 🔀
Delete the 2 selected entries?
Yes No

- 3. Click on the $\boxed{2}$ button to confirm the deletion.
 - **NOTE:** This action does not delete the actual file from your system; it only hides the reference to the file in the Affinity database. Your System Administrator will confirm the deletion before the entry is finally removed, and may also delete the actual file where necessary. Your System Administrator may also restore the document if you accidentally deleted the file from within Affinity.

Hands on

- 1. Open Excel and begin a new worksheet.
- 2. Type "15,000" into one of the cells and then save the spreadsheet to the desktop. Name the file *DM Figures*.
- 3. Close Excel.
- 4. Open matter **012352**.
- 5. Click on the "Documents" tab.
- 6. Click on the <u>H</u> button.
- 7. *Path:* browse to your spreadsheet file.
- 8. Description: Proposed Figures for Submission to Client
- 9. File Type: spreadsheet.
- 10. Click on **[OK]**.
- 11. Locate the new document entry for this spreadsheet in the "Documents" list.
- 12. Change the matter to **990168**.
- 13. Refresh the list. You should see that the file is removed from the current matter.
- 14. Open matter **990168** and select the "Documents" tab.

An entry for the spreadsheet file will display in this list.



14.9 Filters

The **Filters** window is used to narrow down the selection of documents displayed. For example, after viewing the complete list of documents for a PhoneBook entry, you may wish to narrow down the list by date range, by matter number or by file type. These are just a few of the criteria available for filtering a list.

To filter a document list:

- 1. Display the document list (in the Matter, Client, PhoneBook or DM window);
- 2. Click on the "Filter" tab.

Documents	Filter	Columns						
Matter	99016	3				×	Created Since: 25/12/2010	
Client Code Path	·							
File Name	:				Ext.		Author:	
Category Description	:		Prec'dnt:				Sender:	
Type: O 4		All					Branch: Dept:	=
Exclude		ns	Email	LSA Statement	Research		Mailed	
Artwork Brochu Conflict Debt C	k re] Facsimile] Financial A/cs] Forms] Invoice	Letter Medical Reports Online Search PDF	Spreadsheet Statement Survey Template		Since: 25/01/2011	
Show on	CliNet	Active	• Matter				Clear /	All
								_

- 3. Click on the 🙋 button to clear the previous selections.
- 4. Enter the filter criteria required (see below for examples).
- 5. Click on the "Documents" tab to display the results.





Filter Examples

Example 1: List all documents created since 1/05/2010 where John Woodward is the author.

Documents	Filter	Columns					
· · · ·							Created
Matter	99016	8				H	Since: 🗹 1/05/2010 💙
PhoneBook	·					H	Before: 25/01/2011
Client Code	-					H	
Path	-					H	Suthor: John Woodward
File Name	-				Ext.		Operator:
Category	-		Prec'dnt:			H	Sender:
Description	-						
Search text	:						Branch:
Type: 💽 🗸	iny 🔿	All					Dept:
Exclude	selectio	ins					Mailed
Agreen Artwor	hent		Email Facsimile	LSA Statement Letter	Research	I	Since: 25/01/2011
📃 Brochu	re		Financial A/cs	Medical Reports	Statement		Before: 25/01/2011
Conflice	: Check ollection		Forms Invoice	Online Search	Survey		
<			Ш			>	
Show on	CliNet	🔳 Active	e Matter				Clear <u>A</u> ll

Documents	Filter	Columns							
							Created -		
Matter	99016	8				H	Since:	1/05/2010	~
PhoneBook						#	Before:	25/01/2011	~
Client Code:									
Path							Athor:	Yvette S Rogers	~
File Name:					Ext.		Operator:		~
Category	:		Prec'dnt:			H	Sender:		
Description	:]
Search text	:						Branch:		~
Type: 💿 d	iny 🔘	All					Dept:		~
Exclude	selectio	ns					_Mailed —		
Agreen		-	Email Facsimile	LSA Statement	Research		Since:	25/01/2011	~
Brochu Conflict	re		Financial A/cs Financial A/cs	Medical Reports	Statement Survey	_	Before:	25/01/2011	~
	ollection		Invoice	PDF	Template				
<			1111			>			
Show on	CliNet	🔳 Activ	e Matter				*		🖉 Clear <u>A</u> ll

NOTE: Spreadsheets will be recognised only if they have been flagged as this "type" of document when they have been added to the document list.



Example 3: List all documents created by the Conveyancing Department where the description contains the word "contract".

Documents	Filter	Columns						
							Created	
Matter	99016	8				#	Since: 🔲 1/05/2010	~
PhoneBook	:					#	Before: 25/01/2011	~
Client Code	:					#		
Path	:					#	Author:	~
File Name					Ext.		Operator:	~
Category	-		Prec'dnt:			#	Sender:	
Description	*conti	ract*	>					
Search text	3					7	Branch:	~
Type: 💿 d	iny 🔘	All					Dept: Conveyancing	
Exclude	selectio	ns					Mailed	
Agreen			Email	LSA Statement	Research		Since: 25/01/2011	~
Artwork	re		Facsimile Financial A/cs	Letter Medical Reports	Spreadsheet Statement		Before: 25/01/2011	~
Conflict			Forms	Online Search	Survey			
<						>		
							ļ	
Show on	CliNet	🔳 Activ	e Matter					🖉 Clear 🖉



Hands on

- 1. Open the Document Management window.
- 2. Click on 🙆 to clear the filter settings.
- 3. Use the filter to display all documents where Yvette Rogers is the author.
- 4. View all documents created today.
- 5. View all Excel spreadsheet files.
- 6. View all documents where the description contains the word "Letter".
- 7. View all documents created last year where the description contains the word "Letter".

14.10 Full Text Searching

Lexis Affinity allows for full text searching of documents, i.e. searching for text within the documents themselves as opposed to simply the metadata which was entered at the time of saving the document. Full text searching is achieved via the "Search Text" field on the document filter screen.

NOTE: Lexis Affinity's full text searching functionality needs to be enabled and requires Oracle 11g. Speak to your systems administrator if this option is not available.

Currently, Lexis Affinity full text searching only performs literal text searches; it does not support "Google-style" searching. Therefore searching for "contract for sale" would only return documents containing the *exact* phrase "contract for sale". Keyword searches using "and", "or" etc are not currently supported. When used, these keywords are treated as part of the search criteria (i.e. searching for "contract and sale" will search for documents containing the phrase "contract and sale")

TIP: Searching is not case sensitive, therefore searching for "CONTRACT FOR SALE" would return documents containing "CONTRACT FOR SALE", "Contract for Sale" and "contract for sale".

Full text searching within Lexis Affinity works across most types of documents including Word documents, emails, spreadsheets and searchable PDF files.

Example 4: List all documents created in the last month containing the phrase "contract for sale".

The second second			Cri	eated		0.152
Matter: 990089				Since: 🔽	31/12/2010	
PhoneBook:			Be	efore: 🚺	31/01/2011	
lient Code:						
Path:			Δ	Author:		
File Name:		Ext.	Ope	erator:		-
Category:	Prec'dnt:		Se	ender:		
Category:	Prec'dnt:		Se	ender:		
				ender:		
Description:			в			
Description:			В	iranch:		
Description: jearch text: contract fo Type: Any All Exclude selections Agreement	r sale	Debt Collection	B	iranch: Dept:	31/01/2011	
Description: Search text: contract fo Type: O Any O All Exclude selections	r sale	Debt Collection Email	B Facsin 9	iranch: Dept: ailed Since:	31/01/2011 31/01/2011	

TIP: Unlike the "Description" field you do not need to use wildcards when searching (i.e. *).

aat)


14.11 Print Documents in Microsoft Word

While it is possible to continue using the printing features of Microsoft Word, it is strongly recommended that the **DM Print** function is used for all print jobs sent from Word (regardless of whether the document has been created using DM). This is because selection of the correct stationery from the correct bin is much simpler. If using DM Print, you will <u>not</u> usually need to set a paper source under Word's Page Setup menu.

Print Styles

A "Print Style" is a print job configuration which sets the printer and the bin for each page of a print job. Examples of Print Styles are:

- 1. HP LaserJet Level 1 Letters
- 2. HP LaserJet Level 1 White A4
- 3. Canon Laser 3rd Floor Letters
- 4. Canon Laser 3rd Floor File Copy

Printing a Document

To send a print job:

1. Click on the **[Print]** button on the Lexis Document Toolbar.



TIP: The file to be printed must be open in the active window. If you have a number of documents open in Word, only the file in the active window will be printed.

The following dialog box will display:

Print Act	tive Document 🛛 🔀
Print Do	cument Styles
Main	Printer 5 - White A4
Copy <u>1</u>	Printer 5 - Letters
Copy <u>2</u>	Printer 6 - Mailing Label
Page Op	Lise Background Printing
00	urrent Page C Selection
C Pa	ages:
🍎 Le	xisNexis Set As Default Settings Print Cancel



Three Print Styles will be listed by default (these defaults can be changed).

- 2. Beside the style required, enter the number of copies required (usually 1). It is possible to send multiple copies against all three print styles at once.
- 3. Make other selections such as the pages to be printed (the dialog box defaults to "All").
- 4. Click on the **[Print]** button to send the job to the selected printer/s.

Selecting a Print Style not Shown

To select a Print Style other than one of the three default Print Styles, click on the down arrow beside one of the Print Style boxes. A list of all available Print Styles will drop down. Select the required style then proceed as described above.

Changing the Default Print Style Selection

To change the printing defaults you get each time you click on the DM [Print] button:

- 1. Select the required Print Style in the three style boxes by clicking on the down arrow beside the style name and selecting a style from the drop-down list.
- 2. Click on the default number of copies required for each style.
- 3. Click on the **[Set As Default]** button to set these selections as your default option.

Background Printing

Click on the box beside "Use Background Printing" to select background printing.

It is necessary to select this option if the document contains borders, otherwise the lines will not print. To save this setting for future print jobs, click on **[Set as Default]** before printing the document.



14.12 Saving Emails from Outlook

The Lexis Email Toolbar saves email messages and their attachments, and records the entries in the Lexis Affinity database.

Pre-Requisites

- This utility works with Microsoft Outlook 2003 and above. Outlook Express is not supported.
- Microsoft Word must <u>not</u> be used as the email editor in Outlook 2003.
- Outlook must be connected to a Microsoft Exchange Server.

Lexis Email Toolbar

When installed, the Lexis Email Toolbar will display inside Microsoft Outlook.



The Save As button is visible in the following Outlook windows:

- Inbox
- Outbox
- Drafts
- Sent Items
- Deleted Items
- Message window (when the message is open) except the new message window and open messages in the Drafts and Outbox folders.



14.13 Saving Emails and Attachments

Emails Sent from the New Message Window

The <u>Save As</u> button does not display in the new message window. When an email is sent, you will be prompted to save the email into the Lexis Affinity Library database.

Contract Documents - Message (Rich Text)	<
Eile Edit View Insert Format Iools Actions Help	
] 🖃 Send 📓 🔏 🛍 🗟 🖉 😂 💱 🕴 🔻 🚼 Options 🎽 Arial 🔹 🕫 🚝	» •
To	
<u></u>	1
Subject: Contract Documents	1
Dear Jonathon	~
documents to me at your earliest convenience. Regards	
Jennifer Smith Lexis Affinity Email Toolbar	
Solicitors A message has just been sent. Would you like to save this message to the database?	
<u>Yes</u> <u>N</u> o	

NOTE: The above prompt will display only if it has been turned on. You may turn it on or off at any time. In Outlook, click on Tools, Options, DMEmail and check the box beside "Remind to save message when it is sent".

If you do not have this feature turned on, sent emails can be selecting the email in the Sent Items folder, then clicking on Save As

1. Create a new email message and then select **[Send]**. The following message will display:





2. Select **[Yes]** to save the message to the database. The "Save Email" dialog box will display:

🚱 Save email	
Message :	
Reminder: Settlement of your property	<u> </u>
Attachments :	<u>C</u> lose
 Letter to Purchaser.dot 	
	S <u>e</u> lect None
Save email message only	
Save attachments with the email message	
Save email & attachments separately in native format	
Save attachments with the email message AND separately (in native)	re format)

NOTE: The message being saved has no attachments.

3. Select **[OK]**. The following dialog box will display:



🗖 Save Em	ail	X
Matter:	24	✓ <u>o</u> K
Phonebook:	(A)	X Cancel
Description:	Reminder: Settlement of your property (Includes attachments)	
Created:	✓22/03/2012 ✓ Mailed: 22/03/2012 ✓	
Author:	Yvette S Rogers	
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers Show on CliNet	
From/Sender:	ysr@lewreid.com.au	
Precedent:	<u></u>	
Category:		
Department:	Dust Disease	
Branch:	Sydney - Lewisham Reid	
Type(s):	Agreement Debt Collection Forms Artwork Email Invoice Brochure Facsimile LSA Statement Conflict Check Financial A/cs Letter	

4. Complete the details in the dialog box. The following fields will be auto-populated with data:

NOTE:	The contents of these fields may be modified before saving.
Description:	Defaults to the contents of the "Subject:" field in Outlook. If the message has attachments, the Description field will also show "[Includes Attachments]".
Sender:	Defaults to the contents of the "From:" field in Outlook. The sender's full email address is inserted or, where the email address cannot be identified, the name of the sender is inserted.
Operator:	Defaults to the user currently logged into Lexis Affinity Library.
Created:	Defaults to today's date.

5. After completing the required details, click on the **[OK]** button. The message will be saved to disk, and an entry will be created in the Lexis Affinity Library database.

Saving an Email Message with Attachments

PROCEDURE

- 1. Create a new email and select the **[Send]** function.
- 2. When the following message box displays, select [Yes].





3. The "Save Email" dialog box will then display, listing the message and all the attachments.

🕙 Save email	×
Message :	
Reminder: Settlement of your property	<u> </u>
Attachments :	<u>C</u> lose
Letter to Purchaser.dot	
	S <u>e</u> lect None
Save email message only	
Save attachments with the email message	
Save email & attachments separately in native format	
Save attachments with the email message AND separately (in nativ	e format)

Save Options

Save email message only

Saves the email message without attachments as an msg file (i.e. native Outlook format). One entry will be added to the documents tab within Lexis Affinity.

Save atachments with the email message

Saves the email and attachments as a single msg file (i.e. the email will be saved in its original format with the attachments). One entry will be added to the documents tab within Lexis Affinity. If you unselect the Email item, each attachment will be saved individually in their native format (as per the following option).

Save email & attachments separately in native format

Saves the email and selected attachments as separate documents in their original format. A separate Save dialog will be displayed for each email/attachment and multiple entries will be added to the Documents tab within Affinity.



Save attachments with the email message AND separately (in native format)

Saves the email and attachments as a single msg file (i.e. the email will be saved in its original format with the attachments) AND also saves the attachments as separate documents in their original format. A separate Save dialog will be displayed for each email/attachment and multiple entries will be added to the Documents tab within Affinity.

- TIP: When installed the default option is "Save attachments with the email message". You can change the default by clicking the "Attachment Options" button on the Lexis Email Toolbar and choosing the required save option.
- 4. Select the items to be included and then select **[OK]**.

Each item, including the email itself has a tick box next to it. You can choose to select which items you wish to save by ticking the relevant item. If you are only interested in the attachment(s) you can unselect the tick box next to the email subject. This will save each attachment as an individual file.

🗖 Save Em	ail 🛛 🛛
Matter:	M 🗸 🔍
Phonebook:	
Description:	Reminder: Settlement of your property (Includes attachments)
Created:	✓22/03/2012 ✓ Mailed: 22/03/2012 ✓
Author:	Yvette S Rogers 🔍
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers Show on CliNet
From/Sender:	ysr@lewreid.com.au
Precedent:	<u>M</u>
Category:	•
Department:	Dust Disease
Branch:	Sydney - Lewisham Reid
Type(s):	Agreement Debt Collection Forms Artwork ✓ Email Invoice Brochure Facsimile LSA Statement Conflict Check Financial A/cs Letter

5. Complete the details and then select **[OK]**.

Note that the "Description" field will indicate whether attachments are included. The "Email" document type is selected automatically.



Saving from the Sent Items Folder

You may also save an email you have sent from the Sent Items folder. The Save As button will display in the both the main window, and the open message window. The procedure for saving the email is the same from both windows.



PROCEDURE

- 1. Open the **Sent Items** folder.
- 2. Either open the email to be saved or simply highlight (select) the email in the list of sent emails.
- 3. Click on the Save As toolbar button.

😌 Save email	
Message :	
Reminder: Settlement of your property	<u> </u>
Attachments :	<u>C</u> lose
✓ Letter to Purchaser.dot	
	S <u>e</u> lect None
Save email message only	
Save attachments with the email message	
Save email & attachments separately in native format	
Save attachments with the email message AND separately (in nativ	e format)

- 4. Select the items to be saved.
- 5. Click on **[OK]**. The "Save Email" dialog box will display:



🗖 Save Em	ail	
Matter:	M	🗸 ок
Phonebook:	A	X Cancel
Description:	Reminder: Settlement of your property (Includes attachments)	
Created:	✓22/03/2012 ✓ Mailed: 22/03/2012 ✓	
Author:	Yvette S Rogers	
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers 📃 Show on CliNet	
From/Sender:	ysr@lewreid.com.au	
Precedent:	<u>A</u>	
Category:	▼	
Department:	Dust Disease	
Branch:	Sydney - Lewisham Reid 🔹	
Type(s):	Agreement Debt Collection Forms Artwork Email Invoice Brochure Facsimile LSA Statement Conflict Check Financial A/cs Letter	

6. Enter the details and select **[OK]**.

14.14 Saving Emails Received

Received email messages and their attachments may be saved directly from the message window or from the Inbox.

1. From either the open message window or the Inbox window, select the Save As button on the toolbar. The following dialog box will display:

🚱 Save email	
Message :	
Reminder: Settlement of your property	<u> </u>
Attachments :	<u>C</u> lose
Letter to Purchaser.dot	
	S <u>e</u> lect None
Save email message only	
Save attachments with the email message	
Save email & attachments separately in native format	
Save attachments with the email message AND separately (in national separately)	/e format)



- 2. Select the items to be included
- 3. Select the relevant save option and then select **[OK]**.

🗖 Save Em	ail 🛛 🔀
Matter:	012402
Phonebook:	Antwell Building Company
Description:	FW: Reminder: Settlement of your property (Includes attachments)
Created:	✓22/03/2012 ✓ Mailed: 22/03/2012 ✓
Author:	Melissa Ryan 💌
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers Show on CliNet
From/Sender:	Jacqui.White@LexisNexis.com.au
Precedent:	<u>A</u>
Category:	▼
Department:	Litigation
Branch:	Melbourne - Lewisham Reid
Type(s):	Agreement Debt Collection Forms Artwork ✓ Email Invoice Brochure Facsimile LSA Statement Conflict Check Financial A/cs Letter

4. Complete the details and then select **[OK]**.

14.14.1 Saving Multiple Messages

You may select a number of email messages from the Inbox, Sent Items or Deleted Items windows. Use <Ctrl> + left mouse click to select multiple messages.

Each message will be saved individually and you need to complete the "Save Email" dialog boxes for each message selected.

14.14.2 Working Offline in Outlook

If you use Outlook in Offline mode, you will not be able to save messages to the Lexis Affinity Library database. The Save As button will continue to be visible but if you activate it, the following message will display:



Locus Affinity DM email	1
Cannot save to the database as you are currently offline. Please try again later when connected to the network.	
OK	

When you reconnect your computer to the network and Outlook is online, the messages can then be saved to the Lexis Affinity Library database.

, dd	
3	TIP: If Outlook is configured to automatically send
	messages from the Outbox when the workstation is
	back online, you will need to go to Sent Items to find
	any messages that need to be saved to the Lexis
	Affinity Library database. When working offline, you
	may prefer to save new messages to a separate folder
	in Outlook so that you can easily identify them when
	you are back online.

14.14.3 Saved Email Files

When an email and/or its attachments are saved using Document Management, the email message and the attachments are saved onto disk. The files are saved into the standard folder structure set up for Document Management in Microsoft Word.

• An email message will be named using the following pattern:

Subject + Underscore + Date & Time Sent/Rec'd + .msg

For example:

Fire Drill Notification_20060107121430.msg

The above message had a subject line of "Fire Drill Notification" and was sent or received on 1/7/2006 at 12:14am.

• Note that the "Created" column in the database will show the date the email was saved to the database, not the date the email was sent or received.

14.14.4 Deleting Emails in Outlook

It is not necessary to keep an email in Outlook once it has been saved into the Lexis Affinity Library database. You may continue to delete emails as usual, once they have been saved in the database.

14.14.5 Duplicate Emails

There may be instances where users save an email message and/or its attachments when it has been saved previously. If this occurs, the following prompt will display:

Lexis Affinity 🛛 🔀
The file already exists. Shall I save it as (1)RE DM Checklist_20110127145505.msg?
<u>Y</u> es <u>N</u> o

- Select **[Yes]** to save the email again with a **(1)** prefix in the file name. If the file is saved again, a **(2)** prefix will be added to the file name and so on.
- Selecting [No] will not save the file at all.
- The above rules also apply for attachments, where they have been saved separately.

14.15 Displaying the "Saved" Column in Outlook

To indicate which email messages have been saved into Lexis Affinity Library, a column entitled "Saved" may be added to the various folders in Outlook (eg. Inbox, Sent Items). This is a user option rather than a global option, so each user must customise the column layout to see the "Saved" column.

Sent Items					
⊠ , !D() Saved	Subject	Sent ∇		
	No	RE: Corp details	Fri 28/01/2011 11:17 AM		
	Yes	Corp details	Fri 28/01/2011 10:52 AM		
	Yes	RE: Exchange Integration	Fri 28/01/2011 10:15 AM		
	No	RE: DM Checklist	Fri 28/01/2011 9:47 AM		
🖂 ()) Yes	RE: DM Checklist	Thu 27/01/2011 2:57 PM		
2	Yes	RE: Indictment List	Thu 20/01/2011 9:55 AM		
	103	Ref Indeemone Else	1113 20/01/2011 9/00 MM		

A **Yes** in the "Saved" column indicates the message has been successfully saved to the database.

A **No** in the "Saved" column indicates the email was not successfully saved to the database. This could be due to the user closing or cancelling the "Save As" dialog boxes, or there has been a failure in connecting to the database during the save process.

Emails sent and received prior to implementation of this feature will show a blank in the "Saved" column. A blank value will also display against any emails that have not had a "Save As" procedure actioned on them.



To add the "Saved" Column

- 1. Display the **Inbox** (or other Outlook folder).
- 2. Right-click on any of the column headings in the current view and then select **Field Chooser**.



3. Click on the drop-down arrow at the top of the dialog box and select "User-defined fields in folder"

Field Chooser		
All Document fields	•	
All Post fields All Contact fields All Appointment fields All Task fields All Journal fields All Note fields User-defined fields in folder Forms Check In Time	<	
Comment		
Comments		
Company		
Content Type		
Creation Time		
Document Posted	Y	
New Delete		

4. A dialog box similar to the following will display:





- 5. Click-and-drag the "Saved" item onto your column headings in the position you would like it to display. You can reposition the column later if required.
- 6. Close the "Field Chooser" dialog box.
- **NOTE:** The above procedure must be repeated for all Outlook folders in which the "Saved" column is required.

14.16 Displaying Emails in Lexis Affinity Library

Depending on the method used for saving an email and its attachments (if any), one or more entries will be written to the Lexis Affinity Library database.

- An envelope icon in "Path" field indicates the entry is an email.
- A small block symbol followed by the words "[Includes Attachments]" indicates that the message has attachments within it. When you open the messages, you will also see the attachments.
- **NOTE:** An attachment saved separately (without the message) will always be shown as a separate database entry. The icon shown in the "Path" field will match the file type. For example, an attachment that is a Word document will display with the standard Microsoft Word icon.

+	- 9	X 🖻 :	😅 💋 🛛 Nami	e:				
	Icon	Path		Name	Created	Description	Author	Operator
5	2	W:\BDP-001\	RE Precedents	RE Precedents for Affinity 233	5/01/2007 8:03:47 AM	RE: Harris PublishingII (Includes attachments)	Yvette S Rogers	Yvette S
	1	W:\BDP-001\	P_YSR_016.D0	P_YSR_016.DOC	5/01/2007 8:01:37 AM	Letter to debt collection agency	Yvette S Rogers	Yvette S
	1	W:\BDP-001\	P_YSR_015.D0	P_YSR_015.DOC	4/01/2007 5:01:53 PM	Letter enclosing Cost Agreement	Yvette S Rogers	Yvette S
	1	W:\BDP-001\	P YSR 014.DO	P_YSR_014.DOC	4/01/2007 5:01:23 PM	Professional Letter BDP-001 for matter 012399; Derr	Yvette S Rogers	Yvette S



14.17 Displaying Messages using Filters

You can use the **Filter** window to narrow down the selection of files, and display email messages only.

You can either:

• Tick the "Email" box in the Type field. This relies on users consistently marking saved emails as this type.

OR

(and

• Enter ***.msg** in the "Path" field to display only email messages. This is more reliable as it will pick up any file with a **.msg** extension.

Documents	Filter	Columns					
						Created -	
Matter:	99016	8				Since:	28/12/2010
PhoneBook:						Before:	28/01/2011
Client Code:						—	
→ Path:	*.msg					Author:	
File Name:					Ext.	Operator:	
Category:			✓ Prec'dnt:			Sender:	
Description:							
Search text						Branch:	
	пу 🔘	All				Dept:	
17poi 🕑 4							
Exclude	selectio	ns				_Mailed —	
Exclude	ent		Debt Collection	Forms	Medical Reports	- Mailed	28/01/2011
Exclude	ient (Debt Collection Collection Collection Facsimile Financial A/cs	Forms Invoice LSA Statement Letter	Medical Reports Online Search PDF Research	-	28/01/2011 28/01/2011

TIP: Remember that if attachments have been saved separately, and not as part of the message, they will have an extension corresponding to their file type (eg. Word documents have a .doc extension)



14.18 Auto-Profiling of Emails

Lexis Affinity has the ability to automatically save emails sent and/or received into the Lexis Affinity database. This is done by Lexis Affinity searching for specific metadata entered into the subject of the email.

When creating a new message, click on the Select Matter or Select Phonebook button on the Outlook toolbar to insert this metadata.

14.18.1 The Lexis Email Toolbar – New Messages

The Lexis Email toolbar for new messages will be displayed when creating a new email or forwarding an existing email.

🕄 🕄 🛛 Select Documents 🛛 Select Matter 🗍 Select PhoneBook 🖕

Select Documents:	Allows you to attach documents saved using Lexis Affinity Library.
Select Matter:	Inserts a matter number in a pre-defined format into the subject line of the email.
Select PhoneBook:	Inserts the unique ID of a phonebook record in a pre-defined format into the subject line of the email.

14.18.2 Associating a New Email Message with a Matter

Complete the following steps to associate a new email message with a Lexis Affinity matter number.

- 1. Create a new email within Outlook. Enter a recipient email address (any) and subject.
- 2. Click the [Select Matter] button. The following dialog will be displayed:



Display Grid Filter						
Client	Description	File	Partner	Author	Туре	~
Antwell Building Company	Antwell -v- General Insurance Company	012402	MER	MER	LITIG	Π
Ares Military Research Pty Lt	Ares v TRC	2030434	MER	MMC	COMM	
Ares Military Research Pty Lt	Contract to produce Assualt Rifles	ARES-002	RKD	ADV	ADV	111
Ares Military Research Pty Lt	Potential Redundancies Advice	012352	MMC	DJA	EMP	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Contract of Employment - Marketing Manager	012311	MER	DJA	ADM	-
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Harris Publishing	012399	MER	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Regents Park Books	012326	MER	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from The Open Book	012347	MER	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt from Gemini Ski Hire	990105	MMC	YSR	DEBT	
Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	General advice annual retainer	040705	RKD	PGL	ADV	
						*
<					>	

- 3. Select matter 012399 from the matter list or click the Filter tab and enter the search criteria.
- 4. Click the **[OK]** to insert the matter number in the message.



TIP: The metadata that is used to identify matters / phonebook records is customisable by your system administrator. In the above example (Ref: 012399) was inserted. Outlook will look for (Ref: xxx) to identify matter information (where xxx is any valid matter number).

5. Finish preparing the message then click Send. If you have the option turned on to automatically profile sent messages, the email will automatically be saved to Lexis Affinity. Open the Sent Items folder in Outlook. The Saved column for the sent email should read "Yes".



14.18.3 Associating a New Message with a Phonebook Record

Complete the following steps to associate a new or forwarded message with an existing phonebook record. Do this when the message is not related to any matter.

PROCEDURE

- 1. Create a new email within Outlook. Enter a recipient email address and subject.
- 2. Click the [Select PhoneBook] button. The following dialog will be displayed:

election Filters			
Search Key	Name	Title	1
24 Hour Dental Emergency	24 Hour Dental Emergency		
ABC	Andrea B Clarke		
ABC Computers	ABC Computers Pty Ltd		
AD	Anthony Donnelly		
ADF Lawyers	ADF Lawyers		
ADV	Adrian Vietch		-
ANZ Investments - George Street	ANZ Banking Group Limited		
Accounts_OfficeWorks - Sydney	OfficeWorks	Mr John Clarke	
Accounts_Pennant Hills Community	Pennant Hills Community Club	Mrs Susan Bradman	1
Adams_Blackwell Scientific	Blackwell Scientific Publications	Mr John Adams	
Aitken, John M	John Michael Aitken	John M Aitken	
Alexander & Associates	Alexander & Associates		
Alexander_Alexander & Associates	Alexander & Associates	Ms Joanne Alexander	
Allen_Farmers & General	Farmers & General Insurance (Australia) Pty Ltd	Ms J Allen	
Anderson, James S	James Samual Anderson		
Anderson, Jason A	Jason Abbington Anderson		
Antwell Building Company	Antwell Building Company		
Antwell_Antwell Building	Antwell Building Company	Mr Brian Antwell	
Ares Military Research Pty Ltd	Ares Military Research Pty Ltd		
Australia Post - Sydney	Australia Post		
Axia Insurance Ltd	Axia Insurance Limited		-

3. Select "Antwell Building Company" from the PhoneBook list or click the Filter tab and enter the search criteria.

🖻 Meeting followup [Ref: 169] - Message (HTML)	
Eile Edit View Insert Format Tools Actions Help	
🕴 🖃 Send 🛃 🎒 🐰 🗈 隆 🏂 🖉 Attach as Adobe PDF 🏭 🦉 🕻 Arial	•
🗄 🚯 Select Documents Select Matter Select PhoneBook 🖕	
To jimsmith@brownes.com.au <u>C</u> c	

4. Finish preparing the message then click Send. If you have the option turned on to automatically profile sent messages, the email will automatically be saved within Affinity. Open the Sent Items folder in Outlook. The Saved column for the sent email should read "Yes".



14.18.4 Automatically Saving Received Emails

Lexis Affinity Library can also automatically save received emails as they arrive if you have the appropriate settings turned on.

If an email is received whilst Outlook is running, Affinity will attempt to automatically save the new email immediately. The email will be successfully saved if a valid matter number or phonebook identifier is found in the correct format within the subject line of the email.

If an email is received whilst Outlook is not running, Affinity will attempt to automatically save the new email(s) once Outlook is opened. Depending on your system settings this may happen immediately or after at least 10 minutes.

Messages which you send offline (using a PDA device or Outlook web client) may not always get profiled automatically. In this case select the message you wish to save and click the Save As button on the Lexis Email Toolbar.

TIP: The default attachment option is used when emails are automatically profiled. To change the default attachment option click the Attachment Options drop down list on the Lexis Email Toolbar and select the appropriate saving method. The default setting is "Save attachments with the email message".



IMPORTANT

To ensure emails are saved successfully it is important to ensure that Lexis Affinity is running **before** starting Outlook. If Outlook attempts to automatically save an email whilst Lexis Affinity is closed you may get a message similar to below:

Lexis Af	finity Email Toolbar 🛛 🛛 🔀
⚠	Lexis Affinity Library is not running! Please log back into Affinity and try again.
	OK

To ensure subsequent emails are automatically saved successfully, close Outlook. With Outlook closed launch Lexis Affinity, then restart Outlook.

NOTE: Lexis Affinity will only attempt to automatically profile messages which have a blank value in the "Saved" column. If a message has "No" in the Saved column, it will not be automatically profiled. If this case you will need to manually save the message by clicking on the Save As button.



14.19 Attaching Documents to Emails

You can attach documents which have been saved in Affinity directly from within Outlook by clicking the **[Select Documents]** button.

PROCEDURE

- 1. Create a new email within Outlook.
- 2. Click the [Select Documents] button. The following dialog will be displayed:

Ģ	0					
Di	splay Grid Filters					
	Path	Name	Created	Matter	Description	1
	C:\work\BSP001\990045\PBSP0	PBSP001_990045_001.doc	28/01/2011 3:03:51 PM	990045	Letter to client re contract	1
	C:\work\BSP001\990168\PBSP(PBSP001_990168_001.doc	28/01/2011 2:57:30 PM	990168	Contract for sale	
	C:\work\KES50001\012423\PKE	PKES50001_012423_001.doc	28/01/2011 2:57:50 PM	012423	Letter to other side re settlement	11
	C:\work\PENN0001\012345\Co	Corp details_20110128104851	28/01/2011 2:07:21 PM	012345	Corp details	
	C:\work\PENN0001\012345\RE	RE_DM Checklist_2011012714	28/01/2011 2:05:20 PM	012345	RE: DM Checklist 🗆 🗆 (Includes al	-
1	C:\work\PENN0001\012345\RE	RE Exchange Integration_201	28/01/2011 2:07:08 PM	012345	RE: Exchange Integration 🗆 🗆 (Ir	
	C:\work\PENN0001\012345\RE	RE Indictment List_20110120	28/01/2011 2:07:47 PM	012345	RE: Indictment List 🗆 🗆 (Include:	1

- 3. Select the required document(s) to attach. To select multiple documents hold down the CTRL key whilst selected the relevant documents.
- 4. The document list is filtered to show only documents for the last month. To find the required document, you may need to select the Filters tab and enter different search criteria.
- 5. Click **[OK]** to insert the selected document(s).

14.20 Scanning your Inbox

When autoprofiling is activated on your workstation, Lexis Affinity interrogates each email as it arrives in your Inbox to determine whether or not to save it. However, some emails will arrive in your Inbox while you have Outlook close (eg. overnight). So that no emails are missed, whenever you open Outlook, Lexis Affinity will perform a scan to find emails that have yet been checked. There is a delay of at least one minute before the scan commences. When the scan starts you will see the following dialog box:





Select Start Scan Now to commence the scan. You will see a progress dialog as the scan processes. On completion, the progress dialog will disappear.

Select Later if you do not want to perform the scan now. You will have another opportunity to next time your open Outlook.





15. Tasks

Tasks are the activities that need to be actioned for a matter. They include but are not limited to court appearances, meetings, producing documents, telephone calls and emails. Tasks typically have a date assigned to them but do not have a specific time associated with them (unless the task is a diary appointment).

The Task List

Tasks are displayed in the Task List. There are three areas where the Task List can be viewed:

- 1. In the Diary by displaying the "Daily" view.
- 2. In the matter window by displaying the "Tasks" tab. This will show the tasks for this matter only. This task list can also be filtered.
- 3. In the Task List program.

How are Tasks Created for a Matter?

Tasks are created for a matter in one of two ways:

- A user creates an ad-hoc task (also known as a Custom Task)
- A Workflow is attached to the matter which assigns the tasks for that matter, and automatically inserts new tasks as earlier tasks are completed. This is known as a Workflow Task.

More About Workflow Tasks

Workflow tasks display on the matter as a result of a workflow being attached to that matter. A Workflow is a set of pre-defined steps for a matter according to the matter type. For example, where the firm acts for the purchaser in a conveyancing matter, there are a number of tasks that are generally always performed for that type of matter (eg. exchange of contracts, title searches, building inspections, settlement and so on). Furthermore, these tasks tend to be performed in a specific order and are dependent on each other, in that some tasks cannot be scheduled until another task is complete. A well-designed workflow will set out all the tasks to be performed, including how the date for the task should be determined and any other contingencies that may affect when or how the task is performed.

Workflow tasks populate the matter Task List dynamically, as earlier tasks are performed and as decisions are made (via Decision Point tasks). At the commencement of a matter there may only be two or three tasks on the matter, but as these tasks are completed, new tasks display on the matter.

15.1 Task List in the Matter Window

Tasks can be viewed from the "Tasks" tab in the matter window.

Image: Second point of the construction of the construc	😻 Matter: Blackwell Scientific Publications Recovery	Debt from Kelly 0100	02				🛛
Matter 01002 07.3509.9575 Partner MMC Michael Cavanagh Berkty Lewicham Reid Mebourne - Lewicham Department Blackwell Scientific Publications Controller/MMC Michael Cavanagh Short Description Recovery Debt from Kely Date Instructed 4/01/2005 Date Completed Archive Date Completed Archive Date Completed Archive Date Completed Archive Date Completed Surce Country Proceedents Data Data Data Data Data Data Receipts 20 V/Offs 8. Tris Graphs Diary Precedents Documents 1 John Woodward Date Receipts 12/01/2010 12/01/2010 Notification of new file Control State Collector 2 Secretary Document Production 13/01/2010 12/01/2010 Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry) High Normal Decision 12/01/2010 12/01/2010 Hiss Debt Been Received Normal Normal Normal Normal Decision 12/01/2010 Hiss Debt Been Received Normal	Eile Search Help						
Clent BSP001 Blacked Scientific Publications ControllerMMC Michael Cavanagh Brant Description Recovery Debt from Kely Type DEBT Debt Recovery Matter Date Instructed 4/01/2005 Date Completed Your Reference Archive Debt Roovery Matter Balances Control Backed Science Archive Science Custory Control Recovery Debt from Kely Debt Debt Debt Recovery Matter Balances Control Backed Science Archive Control Recovery Batter Balances Control Recovery Debt from Kely Debt Control Recovery Matter Balances Control Recovery Debt from Kely Debt Control Recovery Batter Balances Control Recovery Debt from Kely Debt Control Recovery Batter Balances Control Recovery Debt From Kely Debt Control Recovery Batter Balances Control Recovery Debt From Kely Debt Control Recovery Batter Balances Control Recovery Debt From Kely Debt Control Recovery Debt From Kely Debt Control Recovery Debt Control Recovery Debt Control Recovery Debt Control Recovery Debt From Kely Debt Control Recovery Debt From Kely Debt Control Recovery Debt Control Recovery Debt Control Recovery Decover Recovery Debt Control Recovery Decover Recovery Debt From Kely Debt Control Recovery Decover Recovery Debt Control Recovery Decover Recovery Decover Recovery Decover Recovery Decover Recovery Decover Recovery Decover Recover Recov	B ③ B = = - = - = - = - = - = = = = = = = =						
State Icon Pror Activity Due Date Start Date Finish/Skip Date Description Priority Image: Start Date Finish/Skip Date Email D	Client BSP001 Blackwell Scientific Publications Short Description Recovery Debt from Kelly Long Description Recovery Debt from Kelly Your Reference History Investments Debt Control Balances Contacts Data Debt Debt Sills Tasks: All Tasks	Controller MMC Mic Author JW Jol Type DEBT De Date Instructed 4/01/2 Date Completed Archive Completors Letter Receipts 2 (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (chael Cavanagh nn Woodward bt Recovery Mat 2005 s @ Tr Vffs & Tfrs	Branch Departmen Source Cou ter ust Letters	Melbourne - I t Dust Disease intry	ewisham ody 👔 🔇 Unpresented Cheques	
I: Debt Collectior 1 John Woodward Email 4/01/2005 12/01/2010 12/01/2010 Notification of new file Critical I: Debt Collectior 2 Secretary Document Production 13/01/2010 12/01/2010 12/01/2010 Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry) High I: Debt Collectior 3 John Woodward Decision 12/01/2010 Has Debt Been Received Normal		Activity	Due Date	Start Date	Einich/Skin Date	Description	Driority A
I: Debt Collectior 2 Secretary Document Production 13/01/2010 12/01/2010 Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry) High I: Debt Collectior 3 John Woodward Decision 12/01/2010 Has Debt Been Received Normal						· · · ·	
I : Debt Collectior 3 John Woodward Decision 12/01/2010 Has Debt Been Received Normal							
	4 m						

The tasks have different colours applied, indicating the priority for that task (normal, high, critical). For example, critical tasks may display in red. Your system administrator is responsible for defining the colours used to indicate task priority.

Note that not all the tasks generated by a workflow will display on the matter at one time. Many tasks will be dependent on completion of earlier tasks and the due date cannot be determined until an earlier task has been completed, or a decision point task has been actioned. As tasks are "finished", new tasks for the matter will display in the list.

The details about each task can be viewed by opening the task or by viewing the details in column layout. You may customise the column layout to suit your requirements.

The column layout will show information such as:

State

Indicates the status of the task.

🗸 Started	Task has been started
🖌 Finished	Task has been completed
💡 Not started	Action needs to be taken
Skipped	Task has been skipped
🚩 Past Due	Task is past its due date



Icon This column displays icons indicating the type of activity to be performed. Some examples are:

- Document Production
- 😂 Email
- Telephone Call
- 2 Decision Point

For Identifies the person (or role) allocated to perform the task.

Activity Identifies the type of task (eg. email, document, decision point).

Due The date the task is due.

Started The date the task was started.

Finished/Skip The date the task was either finished or skipped.

Description Details of the task to be carried out.

Priority Indicates the importance of the task (normal, high or critical).

For a complete description of all the details available in the task columns, please refer to section "15.3 Customising Column Display".

15.1.1 Task Actions

When you have tasks allocated to you, you need to action these tasks. The buttons at the bottom of the "Tasks" window are used to action tasks and to create new tasks.



- New Select this button to create a new ad-hoc task. For further details on creating ad-hoc tasks, refer to section "15.7 Custom Tasks".
- OpenSelect this button to open the "Task (Actual)" window for the task you
currently have selected. This will enable you to see the details pertaining to
this task, including what actions will be performed automatically.
- **Delete** Select this button to remove an ad-hoc task from the list. You cannot remove workflow or procedure tasks. If a workflow or procedure task does not need to be performed for this matter, use the **[Skip]** button.
- Start Select this button to start the task. This will change the status of the task to "Started" with the current system date. Tasks that have been started, but not yet finished display a red tick ✓ in the status column.



Skip Select this button to skip a task (only where you do not need to perform the task for this matter.) This updates the status of the task to show "Started" and "Finished" with the current system date. No further reminders will be given.

This option is intended for those tasks that will never be actioned or that users have the authority to ignore. Lexis Affinity Library forces you to skip these tasks (rather than allowing them to be deleted) so that there is a record of what action was taken on a task.

Tasks that have been flagged as Skipped display a _____ in the status column.

Finish This button flags the task as "Finished" with the current system date. Tasks that have been flagged as finished display a green tick ✓ in the status column.

Stop Procedure

This button ends a workflow procedure. This means no further tasks will be added to the matter from that workflow procedure. Not all users will have access to this functionality.

What Happens When a Task is Started?

Some tasks contain only a description of an action to performed (eg. phone client). When you select **[Start]** to begin this simple task, there will be no action performed on the system except to flag the task as "started". (It is appropriate to simply select the **[Finished]** button for these tasks once the activity has been performed.)

However, many tasks will include automated functions such as generation of a document or email, creation of a cheque request, creation of a diary appointment and so on. When you select **[Start]** on these tasks, you will see various windows opening and actions being performed. You may need to enter further details (eg. into dialog boxes) for some of these automated actions.

You should select the **[Finished]** button only when all of these automated functions have run and been completed.

M.

Hands on

In this series of exercises you will register a new debt recovery matter and process the debt recovery workflow.

- 1. Open the client Consolidated Supplies Pty Limited.
- Click on to create a new matter.
- 3. Enter the details as follows:



Partner	Leave as MMC
Controller	Select AD from the drop down list
Author	Select your own logged-in user
Туре	Select DEBT from the drop down list
Description	Debt Recovery from L A Peterson & Sons <tab></tab>

4. Select the "Analysis" tab:

Branch	Sydney
Department	Commercial

5. Select the "Miscellaneous" tab.

Note that the Workflow DEBT - Debt Recovery has been automatically inserted.

😻 Matter Crea	ntion						
Client	Consolidated	Supplies' I	Pty Ltd	Partner	ммс 🗸	#	Michael Cavanagh
Instructed	13/01/2010 V Controller AD V						Anthony Donnelly
Matter	[AUTOMATIC	:]		Author	YSR 💌	-	Yvette S Rogers
Alpha ID				Туре	DEBT		Debt Recovery Matter
Short Description	Debt Recove	ry from L	A Peterson & Sor	าร			
Long Description	Debt Recove	ry from L	A Peterson & Sor	าร			
Your Reference							
Analysis Finan	cial Rates	Contacts	, Miscellaneous	Team	Billing Collec	tion	
Workflow	DEBT	- Debt Re	ecovery 🔨			~	Сору
emPower					~	~	
Client Role						~	#
Expected Comp	oletion 🔲 13	/01/2010	⊙ Norn ○ Fina ○ Hold	I/Hold Process nal Process I Bill Warnin I New Time/ istration Ho	ing ig Disbursement:	,	
Agency Speculation		2	Litigation Gratis	Ch. L. C.			Print label?
Event		Subl	press Detail in Co	nnict Searc	n 🛄		

6. Select the "Team" tab

Load From: Select "NSW Work Team"

The members of the team will display.



7. Select the "Billing" tab.

Billing Template:Select "Detailed Bill Template"Tax Status for New BillsSelect "Taxable Bill"

8. Click **[OK]** to create the new matter. If you are prompted to print the instructing letter, answer **No**.

The matter has been successfully created and the matter number is allocated and displayed on the screen.

Make a note of the matter number allocated as you will be using this matter in later exercises.

- 9. Close the client window.
- 10. Open the matter you just created.



TIP: You can click on the down arrow beside the Matters toolbar button to display the recently used records.

11. Select the "Contacts" tab to add the other party to the matter.

	Туре	Seq	Role	Name	Phone	Title	Reference	
	Matter BillTo	1		Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd	02 9589 7654			
1	Matter BillTo Contact	1		Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd	02 9589 7654			
1	Matter Client	1		Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd	02 9589 7654			
			1		020007001			
1			1					

12. Click **New...** to add a new contact.



😻 Matter Contact (Matter	Party / Other Party)		- • •
Matter:	012427 Debt Recovery from L/	Consolidated Supplies' Pty A Peterson & Sons	Ltd
Type (PhoneBook Group):			•
Role:			•
PhoneBook Search:			
Reference:			
Batch Mode?			
🖉 Qlear		<u> </u>	X Cancel

- 13. Enter the details in this dialog box as follows:
 - *Type* Select "Other Party".
 - Role Select "Debtor"
- 14. Click on to open the Phonebook and select L A Peterson & Sons
- 15. Click **Add** to update the matter.
- 16. The "Contacts" tab should now show the Debtor's name.

Type	Seq	Role	Name	Phone	Title	Reference	
Matter BillTo	1		Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd	02 9589 7654			
Matter BillTo Contact	1		Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd	02 9589 7654			
Matter Client	1		Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd	02 9589 7654			
Other Party	1	Debtor	L A Peterson & Sons	02 9245 6899			

The matter is now set up and you are ready to process tasks.



Hands on

1. Open your matter and select the "Tasks" tab.

The following tasks will display:

	Tasks: All Tasks										
Tasks	5 F	Filters	Options Colur	mn Sort							
Sta	ate	Icon	Proc. Instance ID	W. Order	For	Activity	Due Date	Start Date	Finish/Skip Date	Description	Priority
Þ 💡	÷,	2	1: Debt Collection	1	1 Michelle Downs	Email	22/02/2008			Notification of new file	Critical
	·	D	1: Debt Collection		2 Secretary	Document Production	28/02/2008			Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry)	High



2. Select the first task and click the gran button.

The Task dialog box will display

😻 Task	(Actua	al)								
For:	ior: Yvette S Rogers (Matter Auth 💌 🌺				Public Description	O Priv	ate	Start		
Key:	🖍 Matter					Notification of new file				
Matter:	01243	2		<i>#</i>				Skip		
Due:	18/	01/2011	~		Activity:	Email	~			
Dem	ninder				Priority:	Critical	~	Save		
Rei		ays 🗸	Before Due	Date	Category:	NOT_SELECTE		⊆lose		
OEve		ay	Until I	Done	Started: Finished:					
Email		Ad Hoo	Procedure		Assigned To		aForm Field Link	Notes		
Workflo	w.	Task	Matter	For	Roles F	Preconditions	Dependencies	Automated		
Source Task:	Source Procedure: Debt Collection / Letter of De Task: Notification of new file Date Instructed based date							Open		
Milesto	Milestone: N									
Pro	cedure :	stop								

TIP: You can double-click on a task to open the task's dialog box.

3. Click on start and the following email will be produced.



(close this window without sending)

(ad)



4. Click on <u>Finish</u>. The second task will automatically open. Click on the "Precedent" tab and you will see this that task has a precedent attached to it.

😻 Task	(Actual)						
For:	(Secretary)		× #	Oescription	O Priv	ate	-/ Start
Key:	Matter		*	Send Dem	and Letter 1 (In	c Fee + Sundry)	-/ Einish
Matter:	012432		646				Skip
Due:	19/01/20	011	~	Activity:	Document Proc	luction 🔀	
Rer	ninder			Priority:	High	~	Save
01	Days	Before	Due Date	Category:	NOT_SELECTER	> v	⊆lose
OEve	ary Day	~	Until Done		18/01/2011 YSF 18/01/2011 YSF		Unfinish
	edent	Ad Hoc Proc		Assigned		taForm Field Link	Notes
Workfl	ow Tas	ik Matt	er For	Roles F	reconditions	Dependencies	Automated
Source Task:	e Procedure:	Debt Collectio Demand Lett Task Creation	er 1 (Inc Fee	e + Sundry)			Open
Milesto	one: ocedure stop	N					

5. Click **Start** to start this task

As this precedent has a DataForm associated with it, the DataForm will be displayed.

😻 DataForm: Debt Recovery		
<u>F</u> ile <u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp		
Matter:	012427 Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd Debt Recovery from LA Peterson Sons	,
Amount of Debt	\$0.00	
Date Debt Incurred		
Description of Debt		▼
Client's Invoice Number		
		_
+ <u>A</u> dd = <u>R</u> emove		V OK X Cancel
		14

Complete the details as follows:

Amount of Debt	16500
Date Debt Incurred	June 2009
Description of Debt	
Client's Invoice Number	H1234

building materials and supplies

6. Click **[OK]** to produce the first Letter of Demand.

🜔 LexisNexis

Word will now be launched and the first Letter of Demand produced by merging the information entered on the DataForm and details of the matter registration.

The Task also has ancillary functions attached, which include recording a Postage charge and a Fee Entry.

Branch: SYDNEY Our Ref. 012425;XXX

9 November, 2009



Lewisham Reid

F 33. 02 9210 8111 Phone. 02 9210 8335 Isvel 3 132 Kani Yuau 5409452, 4544, 2000 G PO 6aa 9455R 5409452, 4544.

alo@isvedoovsid.com.au

L A Peterson & Sons GPO Box 6547 SYDNEY NSW 2001

Dear Sir/Madam

RE: Debt Owing to Consolidated Supplies' Pty Limited Invoice Number H1234

We act on behalf of the above named. We are instructed that you are indebted to our client in an amount of \$16,500.00 for building materials and supplies during June 2002. Despite previous requests you have failed and neglected to settle the outstanding account.

We are instructed by our client to issue legal proceedings against you to collect this debt unless payment in full is made or a repayment agreement is reached within seven days.

Please telephone our office at your earliest convenience to avoid legal action.

Yours faithfully Lewisham Reid

Yvette S Rogers

7. If Document Management is installed, save the document using the Lexis Affinity **Save** function.



🖺 Document 2 - Microsoft Word 📃	
Eile Edit View Insert Format Tools Table Window Help Adobe PDF Acrobat Comments Type a question for help Figure 2 and a second s	- ×
i 💯 🗅 😂 🛃 💪 🚑 🛃 🐧 🖤 🎎 X 🕞 🏝 🟈 I 🤊 • 🗠 - I 🧕 🐺 📰 🐻 🎟 🐶 🗔 🖷 🚥	+• ₹
· 4 Normal + Left, • Arial • 10 • B I U ■ 吾 吾 〓 慧 • 田 田 華 華 田 • * * • ▲ • ,	
🕴 🜖 Create 🔹 Save Save As Save As PDF Open Close Search Print Launch 🕶 Litilities 🕶 💂 🗄 IMsave 🦉 🔆 🛄 Table End	** ∓
L · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	~
8	
×	
	≡
Branch: SYDNEY Our Ret: 012425,XXX,	
9 November, 2009 Lewisham Reid	
·····	
5 83.02 22 70 8111 Phone. 02 22 70 813	
Signed F show 20 27 0 811 Press, 20 27 0 811 Lavel 3 Lavel 3 Lavel 3 Signed 20 27 0 800 Control 10 100 GPO 800, 6547 Control 100 SYDNEY, NSW 2001 Control 100	
L A Peterson & Sons \$*#000000000000000000000000000000000000	
GPO Box 6547. Sydney Action Sy	
Se Dear SirMadam	~
RE: Debt Owing to Consolidated Supplies' Pty Limited	* 0
Invoice Number H1234	
	>
] Draw • 😓 AutoShapes • 🔨 🔪 🖸 🖸 🚰 🥼 😨 🗟 🥸 • 🚄 • 📥 • 🚍 🧱 🗐 🥛	

Note that many details have already been populated by Lexis Affinity. You can edit these details as required.

🗖 Save Do	cument 🛛 🛛 🗙
Matter:	012426 🙀 🗸 <u>0</u> K
Phonebook:	Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd
Description:	Professional Letter CSP001 for matter 012426: Demand1.dot
Created:	Z/09/2008 🔽 Mailed: 🚺 2/09/2008 💌
Author:	Yvette S Rogers 🔍
Operator:	Yvette S Rogers 🔽 🔽 Show on CliNet
From/Sender:	
Precedent:	Demand1.dot
Category:	Debt Recovery
Department:	Dust Disease
Branch:	Sydney - Lewisham Reid 💌
Type(s):	Agreement Debt Collection Forms Artwork Email Invoice Brochure Facsimile Letter Conflict Check Financial A/cs Medical Reports
Storage Typ	e for Document
C Tempora	ry © Permanent C Archive
Insert Fo Insert Fo	oter oter First Page if Different First Page Footer

- 8. Close the document.
- 9. Click vert to flag the task as finished. Close the task.
- 10. Click the "Data" tab and select the **Debt Recovery** DataForm.

The following screen displays:



These details were entered via the DataForm at the time of document production.

11. Click the "Balances" tab

The segment of the "Balances" information is shown below:

Work in Progress - Scale Cost	\$100.00	🚭 WIP
Unbilled Disbursements		🎒 Disburse
Anticipated Disbs - Unbilled - Debtors		🎒 AntDisb
Sundries	\$4.09	🎒 Sundry

Amounts are now showing against Work in Progress and Sundries. Lexis Affinity has entered these amounts automatically. You can view the WIP and Sundry Ledger if required.

12. Select the "Documents" tab to view the documents generated.

	Doc	uments Filter	Columns			
	+	🐴 X 🖬 🖬	🗧 😂 🖉 🛛 Nam	e:		
ſ		Icon Path		Name	Created	Description
Ī	»_	🗐 C:\DOCU	MENTS\DD\MD\01242	PDD_MD_012424_001.DOC	25/08/2008 11:06:48 /	Professional Letter CSP001 for matter 012427: D

13. Click the "Tasks" Tab.

State Icon Proc. Instance ID W. Order For Activity Due Date Start Date Finish/Skip Date Description ✓ I: Debt Collection 1 Michele Downs Simple Task 22/02/2008 27/02/2008 27/02/2008 Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry) ✓ 1: Debt Collection 2 Secretary Document Production 28/02/2008 27/02/2008 Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry) ✓ 1: Debt Collection 3 Michele Downs Decision 27/02/2008 27/02/2008 27/02/2008 Bend Deater 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry)								<u> </u>	Options Colum		asks
▶ 🔽 1: Debt Collection 2 Secretary Document Production 28/02/2008 27/02/2008 Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry)	Prior	Description	Finish/Skip Date	Start Date	Due Date	Activity	For	W. Order	Proc. Instance ID	e Icon	State
	Critic	Notification of new file	27/02/2008	27/02/2008	22/02/2008	Simple Task	Michelle Downs	1	1: Debt Collection		\checkmark
I: Debt Collection 3 Michelle Downs Decision 27/02/2008 Has Debt Been Received	High	Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry)	27/02/2008	27/02/2008	28/02/2008	Document Production	Secretary	2	1: Debt Collection	D	•
	Norn	Has Debt Been Received			27/02/2008	Decision	Michelle Downs	3	1: Debt Collection	0	Ŷ

Note the \checkmark against the first two tasks, indicating that the tasks have been completed. You will also see that a third task now displays in the list.

14. Open the third task. This is a "Decision" Task.

LexisNexis[®]



😻 Decision (Act	ual)	
Has Debt B	een Received	√ <u>Q</u> K
	<u> </u>	X Cancel
Selected Option:	Not Decided Yet	✓ 🖂 Skip
Due:	2/09/2008	
Matter:	012426 - Debt Recovery from L A Peterson _Co	
For:	Yvette S Rogers (Matter Autho 🗾 🏘 🗂 🖻	Reminder
Priority:	Normal	1 🔿 Days 🚽 Before Due Date
Decided	11 C E	Every Day 🚽 Until Done
Category:	NOT_SELECTED	
Workflow Task	Matter For Roles Preconditions Dependencies	s Assigned To DataForm Field Link
Source Procedure	: Debt Collection / Letter of Demand	Open
Task:	Has Debt Been Received	
	Another task: Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sund	dry), due date
🔽 Link to Anothe	r Task's Due Date	

- 15. A decision task requires you to select an option from the drop-down list. Select No.
- 16. Click **[OK]**. If the dialog for the next task opens, close it.

The list of tasks is updated and another 2 tasks have been added as shown below:

Stat	e Icon	Proc. Instance ID	W. Order	For	Activity	Due Date	Start Date	Finish/Skip Date	Description	Priority
\checkmark		1: Debt Collection	1	Michelle Downs	Simple Task	22/02/2008	27/02/2008	27/02/2008	Notification of new file	Critica
\checkmark	B	1: Debt Collection	2	Secretary	Document Production	28/02/2008	27/02/2008	27/02/2008	Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + Sundry)	High
▶√	2	1: Debt Collection	3	Michelle Downs	Decision	27/02/2008	27/02/2008	27/02/2008	Has Debt Been Received	Norma
Ŷ		1: Debt Collection	4	Michelle Downs	Email	27/02/2008			Advise client debt not received	High
0		1: Debt Collection	5	Michelle Downs	Decision	12/03/2008			Has debt been received	Norma

M.

Hands on

In this exercise you will skip the next task for this matter and then produce the second letter of demand. This task has two automated actions linked to it that allow the user to enter the value of postage and the number of units for a Fee entry.

- 1. Select the task "Advise client debt not received" and then click on the button.
- 2. Open the task "Send Demand Letter 2" (this task appeared in the list after you skipped the previous task).
- 3. Click on the **√ Start** button.

The second letter of demand will be produced. (Note that it has drawn the secretary's details from the Matter Team.)

4. As the task has a sundry associated with it, the Sundry Creation dialog box will display.


😻 Sundry	Creation 📃 🗆 🔀
Matter 🁪	012425
	Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd Debt Recovery from L A Peterson & Sons
Date	9/11/2009
Туре	POST V Postage
Description	Postage for second letter of demand
Tax Rate	TAXIN 💽 Tax included in price
Units	1.00 Rate \$0.50 Amount \$0.45
Tax	\$0.05
Private?	
	QK

5. Click **v** to post the Sundry item. The Fee Creation dialog box will display.

😻 Fee Creation				
Date 9/11/2009 💌	Time Cost			
Matter 012425	Units	1.00	Minutes	6
Consolidated Supplies' Pty Ltd	Rate	\$500.00		
Debt Recovery from L A Peterson & Sons	Tax Rate	TAX 🗸	Standard Ta	ĸ
Author XXX 💉 Yvette S Rogers	Amount	\$50.00	Tax	\$5.00
Fee Type N Normal Fee	Template	×		
Description Preparation and despatch of 2nd letter of demand	Scale Cost			
Preparation and despatch of 200 letter of demand	Units	0		
	Rate	0		
	Tax Rate	TAX 🗸	Standard Ta	ĸ
	Amount	\$0.00	Tax	\$0.00
File Note		1		
	Department	DD 🛩	Dust Disease	
	Branch	SYD 🗸	Sydney - Lew	isham Reid
	Employee Type	PAR 🔽	Partner	
	Private			
	Print			
	Non-Billable WIP			
				<u>DK</u> X Cancel

6. Enter "2" in the Units field and click



7. Click **Click** and then **Close**. The "Task" tab now looks similar to below:

	alances 'asks		🛐 Data 🚯 Inves		eceipts 🛛 🖓 W/Offs 8 Control 🖉 Debtor		Graphs 🛛 🧰 I 付 Trust Letter			
asks:	All Ta	asks		v Ξ	Add 🗙 Remove	🚑 Print				
asks	Filter	s Options Column	Sort							
		Proc. Instance W		For	Activity	Due Date	Start Date	Finish/Skip Date	Description	ſ
				Vuelte C Desers	Empil	0/11/2000	0/11/2000			-ì
		1: Debt Collection	1	Yvette S Rogers	Email	9/11/2009	9/11/2009	9/11/2009	Notification of new file	
			1	Yvette S Rogers Secretary	Email Document Production	9/11/2009 10/11/2009	9/11/2009 9/11/2009			SL
		1: Debt Collection	1					9/11/2009	Notification of new file	SL
√	a	1: Debt Collection 1: Debt Collection	1 2 3	Secretary	Document Production	10/11/2009	9/11/2009	9/11/2009 9/11/2009	Notification of new file Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee + 1	SL
√ √ √		1: Debt Collection 1: Debt Collection 1: Debt Collection	1 2 3 4	Secretary Yvette S Rogers	Document Production Decision	10/11/2009 9/11/2009	9/11/2009 9/11/2009	9/11/2009 9/11/2009 9/11/2009	Notification of new file Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fee +) Has Debt Been Received	_

- 8. Select "Yes" at the next decision point. This is confirming that the other party has now paid the debt, following the second letter of demand.
- 9. Another decision point will then display. Select "Client" from the drop-down list, indicating that the debt was settled directly with the client.

At this point the Billing sub-procedure will commence. We will stop the procedure at this point.

- 10. Close the Task that is currently open ("Request Bill to Client from Accounts").
- 11. Position the cursor on the final task in the list.
- 12. Click on the Stop Procedure button. The following dialog box will display:

Workflow Management System	X
The workflow will now terminate. Select an action:	
◯ Skip existing Tasks after this point	
O Skip all existing Tasks	
 Stop the creation of Tasks after this point 	

13. Select "Skip all existing Tasks" and click on the utton.

Note that the final task will be flagged as skipped.

14. Open the final task and note the message in the bottom left corner of the window, indicating that the procedure has been stopped, including date and employee initials.



Matter	Yvette S Rogers (Matter Auth 💌 🌺		Description	19			🖌 <u>S</u> tart
Matter		*	Create a c		🖌 Einish		
012425		44		ſ	📬 Skip		
9/11/20	09	~	Activity:	Simple Ta	sk	× (
inder			Priority:	Normal			Save
	Befor	e Due Date	Category:	NOT_SEL	ected	~	⊆lose
y Day	~	Until Done	Started: Finished:				
omated	Ad H	Hoc Procedure		Assigned	To	DataForm I	Field Link
low	Task	Matter	For Rol	es	Preconditions	Dep	pendencies
Procedure:	Bill Client Create drafi None	t bill				(Open
ne:	N						
	9/11/20 nder Days y Day omated ow Procedure:	nder Days Befor y Day V mated Ad H ow Task Procedure: Bill Client Create draft None	9/11/2009 Inder Days Before Due Date y Day Until Done mated Ad Hoc Procedure ow Task Matter Procedure: Bill Client Create draft bill None	9/11/2009 Activity: Activity: Priority: Category: Started: Finished: mated Ad Hoc Procedure ow Task Matter For Rol Procedure: Bill Client Create draft bill None	9/11/2009 Activity: Simple Ta nder Priority: Normal Category: NOT_SELI y Day Until Done Started: Finished: mated Ad Hoc Procedure Assigned Ow Task Matter For Roles Procedure: Bill Client Create draft bill None	Activity: Simple Task Activity: Simple Task Priority: Normal Category: NOT_SELECTED Started: Finished: Task Matter For Roles Preconditions Procedure: Bill Client Create draft bill None	Activity: Simple Task Activity: Simple Task Activity: Simple Task Priority: Normal Category: NOT_SELECTED V Day Until Done Started: Finished: Task Ad Hoc Procedure Assigned To DataForm F Ow Task Matter For Roles Preconditions Dep Procedure: Bill Client Create draft bill None

15. Close this task and close the matter.

ad

TIP: You will only see the **Stop Procedure** button if you have been given "permission" to use this feature in Lexis Affinity Library.



15.2 Attaching a Workflow or Procedure

Where workflows have been created for specific matter types, it is usual for these workflows to be attached automatically to the matter at the time the matter is created.

However, you may also attach a workflow or a procedure to a matter at any stage while you are working on the matter. For example, a set of tasks for debt recovery may be required for a particular matter. If your firm has a standard debt recovery workflow, this can be attached to a matter as and when required.

Workflow vs Procedure

A workflow and a procedure are both a set of pre-defined tasks. A workflow is actually made up of one or more procedures. Sometimes a set of tasks will be contained only within a specific workflow, and sometimes that set of tasks will have been created as a procedure and then attached to the workflow. This gives more flexibility since a saved procedure can be included in a number of different workflows.

To attach a workflow or a procedure to a matter:

- 1. Open the matter and select the "Tasks" tab.
- 2. Select the [Add] button.

latter		·····	🗄 🏪 🌄 - 🚯 🕅		an 💁 📬 a	ð 🛃 🤣 🗙		
	012426				hael Cavanagh	Entity	Lewisham Rei Sydney - Lew	
lient CSP(001 Consol	dated Supplies' Pty	Ltd		hony Donnelly:	Branch Departmen		isnam ke
hort Descr	ription Debt F	ecovery from L A F	eterson & Co		ette S Rogers ot Recovery Mat	Source Cou		
ong Descrij	iption Debt P	ecovery from L A F	eterson & Co	Date Instructed 2/09/2	2008			
				Date Complexed				
our Refere	ence			Archive				
n .	ry 🚯 Inve	and the second	ebt Control 丨 🗟 Debt	tors Lexters 📔 🏦 Tru	st Letters	Safe Custod		nted Cheques 丨 🍘 Researd
Balance				. /	Graphs			nted Cheques 🔴 Researd cuments 🎦 Team 🏾 💆 Ta:
g balance	ies 🚚 Curica	us 📑 Data 4	🎒 Bills 🛛 📅 Receipts 🛛		orapins E	Diary 👽 Pr	ecedenics 🖤 Do	cuments 🛃 ream 🛛 🖉 ru
asks: A	dl Tasks		- A	dd X Remove	🚑 Print			
		ε τ _ε τ			 ,			
asks Fil	ilters Options	Column Sort						
State Ic	ton Proc. Insta	nce ID W. Order	For	Activity	Due Date	Start Date	Finish/Skip Date	Description
				Email	2/09/2008			Notification of new file
💡 🐔			1 Yvette S Rogers					
� € √ C	1: Debt Co	lection	2 Yvette S Rogers	Document Production	3/09/2008	2/09/2008	2/09/2008	Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fe
 ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ 	1: Debt Co 1: Debt Co	lection	2 Yvette S Rogers 3 Yvette S Rogers	Document Production Decision	3/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008	2/09/2008	Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fe Has Debt Been Received
€ \$ \ ↓ { €	1: Debt Co 1: Debt Co 1: Debt Co	llection llection	2 Yvette S Rogers 3 Yvette S Rogers 4 Yvette S Rogers	Document Production Decision Email	3/09/2008 2/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008 2/09/2008		Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fe Has Debt Been Received Advise client debt not receive
 ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ 	1: Debt Co 1: Debt Co 1: Debt Co 1: Debt Co 1: Debt Co	lection lection lection lection	2 Yvette S Rogers 3 Yvette S Rogers	Document Production Decision	3/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008	2/09/2008	Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fe Has Debt Been Received

3. A list of all available workflows (first tab) and procedures (second tab) will display:



1	🕨 Workflows 🛛 🔛 Procedures				
1	Workflow Code	Workflow Name	Procedure No	Procedure Label	ľ
•	COMMERCIAL	Commercial	59	Commercial	ſ
	CONVEY_VENDOR	Conveyancing Vendor	1	Conveyancing Vendor	
	CRIME_PROCEEDING	Criminal Proceeding in County Court	18	Criminal Proceeding in Co	
	DEBT	Debt Recovery	2	Debt Collection / Letter c	
1	DUST_DISEASES	Dust Diseases	32	Dust Diseases	
	GEN_CLIENT_COMPLAINT	Client Complaint	34	Client Complaint	
	LANDOFFICE	Land Office	21	Land Office	
	MKT_CLUB_LUNCH	Team Club Lunch	6	Team Club Lunch	
	MKT_COCKTAIL_PARTY	Cocktail Party	7	Cocktail Party	L
	MKT_SEMINAR	Marketing Seminar	39	Marketing Seminar	
	TEST	test	68	test	
P	IKT_COCKTAIL_PARTY	Cocktail Party Marketing Seminar	7	Cocktail Party Marketing Seminar	

4. Select the procedure or workflow required and then click on **[OK]**.

The first group of tasks for the selected procedure or workflow will now display in the Task List on the matter, ready for actioning.



Hands on

- 1. Attach the "Review with Client" procedure (no. 23) to your debt recovery matter.
- 2. Attach the "Client Complaint" workflow to your debt recovery matter.



15.2.1 Displaying Tasks by Workflow Group

When you have more than one workflow or procedure attached to a matter, you may find it helpful to display only some of the tasks at any one time, or to display only the tasks belonging to a particular workflow or procedure. Use the "Tasks" drop-down list to display tasks according to the workflow or procedure to which they belong. This defaults to "All Tasks" but can be changed at any time.

Eile Search									
3 🛞 🛐) 🖥 -	🔁 • 🗇 • 🍣) 😼 🖹 🔭 🏀	- 🖲 🕅	- ► # 1 €	ක 🚱 🔁 🕻	🏝 🛃 🤣 🗙	2	
Matter	0	12426	02	2 9589 7654	Partner MMC Mic	hael Cavanagh	Entity	Lewisham Re	
Client CSPC	001 C	onsolidated Suppli	es' Pty Ltd		Controller AD An	thony Donnelly	Branch	Sydney - Lew	
Short Descr	ription 0	Debt Recovery fro	m L A Peterson & Co		Author YSR Yv	ette S Rogers	Departmeni Source Cou		•
	i l				Type DEBT De	bt Recovery Ma		na y	
Long Descri	iption C	Debt Recovery fro	m L A Peterson & Co		Date Instructed 2/09/2	2008			
					Date Completed				
Your Refere	ence				Archive				
📮 Histor	, , l (n)	Investments	Debt Control	Dahi	tors Letters 🗗 Tru	ist Letters	Safe Custod		ented Cheques 📔 🍘 Re
Balance					W/Offs & Tfrs				
	.03			Kecelpis					
Tasks: A	ll Tasks		-	🖹 A	dd 🗙 Remove	🖨 Print			
	II Tasks								
I AI	I Custom 1	Tasks re Tasks					Start Date	Finish/Skip Date	Description
All All					Activity	Due Date			
State At	ttached M	atter Workflow Ta	sks				Deare Date	Finish/Skip Date	
State At	ttached M	lection / Letter of I	sks Demand	ers	Email	2/09/2008			Notification of new file
State At At 1: 1:	ttached M : Debt Coll : Review v	lection / Letter of I with client	Demand	ers	Email Document Production	2/09/2008 3/09/2008	2/09/2008	2/09/2008	Notification of new file Send Demand Letter 1 (
State At At 1: 1:	ttached M : Debt Coll : Review v : Client Co T: De	lection / Letter of I	sks Demand 3 TVette 5 Ro 4 Yvette 5 Ro	ers gers	Email	2/09/2008			
State At At 1: ✓ 1: ✓ 1: ✓ 1:	ttached M : Debt Coll : Review v : Client Co I: De 1: De	lection / Letter of I with client mplaint pot Collection	Jemand	ers Gers gers	Email Document Production Decision	2/09/2008 3/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008 2/09/2008	Notification of new file Send Demand Letter 1 (Has Debt Been Received
State	ttached M : Debt Coll : Review v : Client Co I: De 1: De 1: De	lection / Letter of I with client mplaint sot Collection ebt Collection	Jemand J TVette S Ro 4 Yvette S Ro	ers Gers gers gers	Email Document Production Decision Email	2/09/2008 3/09/2008 2/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008 2/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008 2/09/2008	Notification of new file Send Demand Letter 1 (Has Debt Been Received Advise client debt not re
State Af	ttached M : Debt Coll : Review v : Client Co : Client Co : Debt : Debt : Debt : Debt : Debt : Debt : Debt Coll : Review v : Client Co : Debt Coll : Debt Coll : Review v : Client Co : Debt Coll : Deb	lection / Letter of I with client mplaint sof Collection sbt Collection sbt Collection	3 TVette S Ro 4 Yvette S Ro 5 Yvette S Ro	ers gers gers gers gers	Email Document Production Decision Email Document Production	2/09/2008 3/09/2008 2/09/2008 2/09/2008 5/09/2008	2/09/2008 2/09/2008 2/09/2008	2/09/2008 2/09/2008	Notification of new file Send Demand Letter 1 () Has Debt Been Received Advise client debt not re Send Demand Letter 2 ()



Hands on

- 1. Open your debt recovery matter and display the Tasks.
- 2. Display only the tasks belonging to the procedure "Review with Client".
- 3. Display only the tasks that belong to the "Client Complaint" workflow.
- 4. Display only the tasks that belong to the "Debt Recovery" (DEBT) workflow.
- 5. Display all tasks.



15.3 Customising Column Display

The "Column" tab in the task window enables you to determine which columns of information you want to see when displaying a list of tasks. The procedure for customising the column display is the same whether you are customising columns in the matter window, the Task List program, or the Diary.

You may have different column layouts in each area of Lexis Affinity Library. This will allow you to select the column layout that is most suitable for the area you are working in. For example, you will probably want to display the matter number in the Diary window, but this would not be necessary in the matter window.



Procedure

1. In the "Tasks" window on the matter, select the "Column" tab. The following window will display:



1. From the column headings listed in the "Hidden" column, select the columns to be displayed by selecting the column name and then clicking on the **[Display]** button. This will move the column name from "Hidden" into "Displayed".

To select all columns, simply select the [All] button.

- 2. Remove columns by selecting the column name in the 'Displayed' column and then click on the **[Hide]** button.
- 3. Change the order of displayed columns by selecting the column name and then clicking on the **[Up]** or **[Down]** buttons to position the columns in your preferred order.
 - **NOTE:** You can select several columns names at a time using <Ctrl> + left mouse click or <Shift> + left mouse click to select a group of column names.

15.3.1 Column Headings

Activity	Identifies the type of task (eg. email, document, decision point).
Category Code	ID or code applied to the task category (if a category has been assigned).
Category Descriptior	Description of the task category (if a category has been assigned).
Client Matter Description	A combined field of client name and matter description
Client Name	This is the Name field from the Client record.
Description	Details of the task to be carried out.
DISABLESKIP	Indicates whether this task has the "Disable Skip" flag applied.
Due Date	The date when the task is due.
Finished/Skip By	The initials of the person who skipped the task.
Finished/Skip Date	The date the task was either finished or skipped.
For	Identifies the person (or role) allocated to perform the task.
lcon	Icons indicate the type of activity to be performed. For example:
	 Document Production Email Telephone Call Decision Point
Matter Description	Description entered at matter opening
Matter File Id	Matter number
Milestone	Use this field to flag a task as a milestone. This field may be used to filter tasks (ie. show all tasks that are milestones).
Priority	Indicates the importance of the task.
Proc ID	The procedure ID which is a number allocated to procedure.
Proc. Instance ID	Refers to the name of the workflow.
Proc Item ID	Number allocated to task.
Reminder Date	Date of reminder
Skip	Y/N Indicates whether a task has been skipped or not.



Source Procedure Co		D or code assigne	ed to the source procedure.			
Source Procedure La		iption of the sou	irce procedure.			
Start Date	The date the task commenced.					
Started By	Person or role who started task					
State	Indicates the status of the task.					
	 ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ 	Started Finished Not started SkippedTask ha Past Due	Task has been started Task has been completed Action needs to be taken as been skipped Task is past its due date			

Task No	This is unique identifier and is used to determine the sequence in which tasks were added to a matter. This should not be confused with the order of processing tasks.
W. Order	The number in this column relates to the order of the task in the workflow it belongs to. As a matter may have multiple workflows attached, each workflow has its own numbering sequence. If the task is not a workflow task, this column will be blank.

15.3.2 Sorting Columns

You can alter the order of the columns using the "Sort" tab.



Procedure

- 1. Display the Tasks window on a matter and select the "Sort" tab.
- 2. In the "Available" column, select the columns that you want to be used when sorting entries.
- 3. Click on **[Add]** to move the column to the "Selected" column.

If a Column is already included, you can use **[Up]** and **[Down]** to rearrange the sort order. If more than one column is selected, the primary sort is by the first columns, the secondary sort is by the second column etc.

You can check the "Descending" check box to display the tasks in descending order.





Hands on

- 1. Open your debt recovery matter and display the task list.
- 2. Customise the column layout of tasks, displaying only the following columns in the order shown:

State
lcon
For
Activity
Description
Due Date
Priority
Proc Instance ID

3. Re-set the column display to the default layout



TIP: Use the [<< All] button to remove all column headings from the display list.

15.4 Filter

As in other areas of Lexis Affinity Library, a filter may be applied to the Task List to selectively display tasks.

In the Tasks window on the matter, select the "Filter" tab. The following screen will display.





15.4.1 Filter Equal To

Select Equal to - Employee

Select an employee from the drop-down list to display tasks for that employee only.

Select Equal to – Workflow Supervisor

Select an employee from the drop-down list to display tasks where that employee has been nominated as the Workflow Supervisor (note that a Workflow Supervisor is assigned to an entire workflow area, not to individual tasks within that workflow).

Select Equal to - Priority

Select a Priority from the drop-down list to select tasks for a particular Priority rating.

Select Equal to - Role

Select a Role from the drop-down list to select tasks for a particular Role.

Select Equal to - Workflow

Select a workflow from the drop-down list to select tasks belonging to a particular workflow.

Select Equal to - Category

Select a Category from the drop-down list to select tasks for a particular Category.

Select Equal to Tasks

Select the type of Task from the drop-down list to select tasks of a particular type

Milestone Only

Tick this to list only Tasks that are Milestones.

15.4.2 Filter by Date

A number of date options are available on the filter screen that enable tasks to be filtered by the reminder date, due date, finish date and start date.

From and To Dates:

To filter by a date range, check the boxes beside "From" and "To" and then select the dates required. These may be entered via the keyboard, or by using the pull-down calendar.

Set Date Button:



The "Set Date" button is used to quickly populate the "From" and "To" boxes with a specific time period. For example, you may set the dates to display a date range for this week, last week, this month and so on.

When you click on the "Set Date" button, a drop-down menu with two items will display:



Set Date to: Setting the date using this option sets the date using the criteria selected for this report only.

Always Set Date to: Setting the date using this option sets the date to the period selected and the date range is updated each time the report is generated. If this option is selected, it will be indicated on the Filter screen with the words "Always set to <period> date period".

For example if you want to produce a Task List of matters that were due for action in the last 7 day period, use the criteria "Always set date to – Last week".

Blank Date:

Check the blank date check box (eg. "Blank Start Date") to display only those Tasks where the date is blank. For example, checking "Blank Start Date" will return all Tasks that have not yet been started.

15.4.3 Clearing and Restoring the Filter Settings



Click on this button to restore the Filter defaults (all tasks due today but not finished for the current user).

🖉 <u>C</u>lear

Click on this button to clear all the Filter settings.

15.4.4 Saved Filter Settings

Commonly-used filter settings can be saved for re-use.



PROCEDURE

- 1. In the Tasks Filter, set the filter option as required.
- 2. Click on the **[Save As]** button at the top of the Filter window.

ile <u>S</u> earch <u>H</u> el;)											
) 🛞 🚯 🐴	- 🔁 - 📾 - 🚳 - 🍝	🖗 😴 🖗	👫 🛜 -	🖲 K 🔺 🛛		🏘 🛱 🤔	🞜 🖗 🖌	🤣 🗙	4	8		
latter	012431		02 9589 765	54 Partner MMC	Micha	ael Cavanagh	Entity		visham R			
lient CSP001	Consolidated Supplies' Pty	y Ltd		Controller AD	Anth	ony Donnelly	Branch Departme		iney - Le nmercial	wisham Re		
hort Description	Debt Recovery from L A	Peterson 8	Sons	Author YSR Type DEBT		te 5 Rogers Recovery Mat	Source Ci		nmercial			
ong Description	Debt Recovery from L A	Peterson 8	Sons	Date Instructed Date Completed		010						
our Reference				Archive								
🖨 History	🚯 Investments 🔰 🧉	Debt Cor		Debtors Letters		rust Letters	📙 Safe (ustody	🖉 (Inpresented Cheq	ues 🕺 🔴	Research
📕 Balances 📔	🗒 Contacts 🛛 🔣 🛛 🕷	🎒 Bills	🗌 \overline 🚮 Receip	its 🛛 🛃 W/Offs (& Tfrs	🖰 Graphs 📗	🧱 Diary 📗	💖 Preceo	lents	📢 Documents	🎇 Team	🎽 Tas
Tasks: All Tasks			× =	Add X Ren	nove	🚑 Print						
	Options Column Sort											
Load From				Save As	Save	Delete		🖉 🖸	r			
	Private? 📃 Save setting:	s on close?				-Finish Date-						
Select Equal to			Reminder D									
Employee	~		From Date		× ¥	From Date						
Workflow Sup	ervisor		To Date	13/01/2010	*	To Date	13/01/20					
Priority	All	~		📃 Blank Reminde	r Date		Blank Finis	h Date				
Role		~										
Workflow		~	Due Date			Start Date			5			
Category		~	From Date	13/01/2010	¥ 😨	From Date	13/01/20	10 🗸 😨	1			
Tasks	All Tasks	~	To Date	13/01/2010	~	To Date	13/01/20	10 🗸				
	Milestone Only			Blank Due Date	•		Blank Star	t Date				
Client Master		~										
		and the second second	L									

3. The following dialog box will display:

Input Form				
Task List Filter save	e name:			
Private?				
	V OK Cancel			

- 4. Enter a meaningful name for the filter (eg. Unfinished for this Week).
- 5. Tick the "Private" box. Private filters will only display for the person who creates them.
- 6. Select **[OK]**. This will save the filter and you will see the filter name in the "Load From" box.

LexisNexis[®]



Load From Unfinished for this week	Save As Save Delete 🖉 Clear
🔽 Private? 🔲 Save settings on c	xlose?
Select Equal to	Reminder Date Finish Date
Employee	From Date 5/01/2007 V From Date 1/12/2006 V F
Workflow Supervisor	To Date 5/01/2007 To Date 5/01/2007
Priority All	🔲 Blank Reminder Date 🔽 Blank Finish Date
Role	
Workflow	Due Date
Category	From Date 5/01/2007 V From Date 5/01/2007 V
Tasks All Tasks 💌	To Date 5/01/2007 - To Date 5/01/2007 -
🥅 Milestone Only	🔲 Blank Due Date 👘 Blank Start Date

15.4.5 Changing a Saved Filter

If you need to modify a saved filter:

- 1. Display the filter by selecting the filter name from the drop-list in the "Load From" box.
- 2. Change the filter settings as required.
- 3. Click on the **[Save]** button.

This will re-save the filter with the new settings.

15.4.6 Deleting a Saved Filter

To delete a saved filter:

- 1. Display the filter by selecting the filter name from the drop-list in the "Load From" box.
- 2. Click on the **[Delete]** button.

The selected filter will be deleted from the list.



15.4.7 "Options" Tab

The "Options" tab in the matter task window provides additional options for determining which tasks to display in the task list.

Tasks: All Tasks		▼ Add	× Remove	🞒 Print
Tasks Filters Options Co	olumn Sort			
Enforce private flag? Hide dependant tasks? Hide finished tasks? Hide sub procedure tasks? Hide skipped tasks?				

The options are:

• Enforce private flag?

If this option is checked, the task list will not display any tasks that other users have flagged as "Private".

• Hide dependent tasks?

This is legacy option, relevant only for firms using earlier versions of Lexis Affinity Library.

• Hide finished tasks?

If this option is checked, the task list will not display any tasks that have been finished.

• Hide sub-procedure tasks?

If this option is checked, that task list will not display any sub-procedure tasks. The tasks that form part of the sub-procedure will continue to display, but the task that calls the sub-procedure (which does not require any action by the user) will be hidden.

• Hide skipped tasks?

If this option is checked, the task list will not display any tasks that have been skipped. This is useful where many tasks have been skipped, and you only wish to see those tasks that have been or will be performed.



Hands on

In the exercise you will create and save two filter settings:

- 1. Open your debt recovery matter and display the "Tasks" tab.
- 2. Select "Filters".
- 3. The first filter will be for unfinished tasks on this matter that are due to be done this week. In the "Due Date" area, click on the "Set Date" box and choose "This Week".

asks Filters Options Column Sort		
Load From	Save As Save	Delete 🖉 Clear
Private? 🔲 Save settings on clo	se?	
Select Equal to	Reminder Date	Finish Date
Employee	From Date 31/01/2011 💌 🗊	From Date 31/01/2011 💌 🗊
Workflow Supervisor	To Date 31/01/2011 💌	To Date 31/01/2011 💌
Priority All	Blank Reminder Date	Blank Finish Date
Role		Set Date Button
Workflow	Due Date	Start Date
Category	From Date 🗹 31/01/2011 🔽 🛐	Set Date to
Tasks 🛛 All Tasks 🗸 🗸	To Date 🗹 6/02/2011 🔽	Vesterday
Milestone Only	Blank Due Date	Always Set Date to Last Week
Client Master		This Week
		This Month
Client Group		L <u>a</u> st Month
		Y <u>e</u> ar To Date

- 4. Check the "Blank Finish Date" button.
- 5. Click on the Save As button. The following dialog will display:

Input Form		
Task List Filter save n	ame:	
Private?		
	✓ <u>о</u> к	X Cancel

- 6. Insert the name "Unfinished Tasks this Week".
- 7. Check the box beside "Private?". This will save the filter for the current user only. Leaving this box unchecked will make this filter available to all users.
- 8. Click on **[OK]**. The filter is now saved and you will be able to select it in the "Load From" drop-down list.
- 9. Create and save a filter to display all tasks due but not finished this month for the current user. (You should consider whether this should be a private filter and save the filter accordingly.)



15.5 Viewing Tasks from Diary

Tasks may be viewed and actioned from the Daily view in Diary. Before applying any filters, the tasks displayed will be for the current user only and will show tasks across all matters for the current date. This is a useful way to see what tasks you have to perform across all matters for today.



Procedure

- 1. Open Diary.
- 2. Select the "Daily" tab to display the daily diary view.

😻 Diary	for Yvette S Rogers (YSR) for 31/01/2011		
<u>File</u> Edit	<u>View</u> <u>H</u> elp		
	🏢 🗙 🎽 🔯 🖦 💐 💐 🞜 🚑 (Use standard diary filter) 💽 🦻		
Daily	🔢 Work Week 🔝 Weekly 🛐 Monthly 🔝 Custom 🖪 Time Line 🔲 List 💈 Options		
	Monday, 31 January	4 January 2011 ► For Taken At By Phone Message	
8 00		MTWTFSS	
0-		27 28 29 30 31 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	
9.00		10 11 12 13 14 15 16 Quick Filter	
		1/ 10 19 20 21 22 23	
10 .00		24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 1 2 3 4 5 6	>
10-			
11		Task Today	
LTT		Date Select: Created (Default) 💌 💻 💌 31/01/2011	
12 pm		State Activity Description Description Due Date	
		Occument Production Send Demand Letter 1 (Inc Fet 1/02/2011	
1.00		Email Notification of new file 7/09/2006	
		Simple Task Critical 31/01/2011	
2 .00		Simple Task High 31/01/2011	
			=
3.00			
4.00			
I			
5.00			
For Sta	rt Time Status Description		
I			>
<			
Open	Go to Day 🖌 Accept 🔀 Decline	Mew BOpen X Delete Start Skip Skip	hish <u>S</u> top Pre
Deadyl			

3. By default, the Diary opens on today's date. The Daily view displays tasks, appointments, telephone messages and meeting invitations.

Task Today and Task Reminder

Tasks can be displayed in either the "Task Today" list or the "Task Reminder" list. The "Task Today" list is displayed by default.

"Task Today" displays all tasks that match the quick filter criteria (see screen layout above). In the example above, the quick filter is set to show tasks where the finish date is greater than or equal to 31/07/2006. Users can change this quick filter to show due, started, finished and created dates, and can also change the date and date comparison operator. See below under 15.5.2 Filtering Tasks in the Daily View for further details.



"Task Reminder" does not use the quick filter. It simply displays all tasks for the selected employee(s). (This is generally the user currently logged into Lexis Affinity Library but is determined by the employees selected in the Diary Filter.)

15.5.1 Column Layout

The column layout can be modified in the Diary window in the same way as it is modified in the matter window. You will see that some additional columns are available in the Diary view such as matter title, matter short description and matter long description. (These columns are not available in the matter window). You will probably want to include the matter number and/or client name in the column layout as the task list shows tasks due across all matters and you need to be able to quickly identify the matter a task belongs to.

To modify the column layout of the task list in Diary:

- 1. From the "Daily" view, select the "Options" tab.
- 2. Select the "Task Columns" tab (found on the tabs listed down the right-hand side of the window).

Viary for Yvette S Rogers (YS	R) for 31/01/2011	_ 🗆 🔀
File Edit View Help		
🏼 🖻 🎟 🗙 🎽 🙆 🖦		
🚺 Daily 🚺 Work Week 🌠 Wee	dy 🇱 Monthly 🎬 Custom 💽 Time Line 🔲 List 🗵 Options	
Columns to display (in sequence) Hidden Category Code Category Description Matter Long Description Matter Title Priority Proc. Instance Procedure ID Source Procedure Code Source Procedure Label Task No	Description Due Date Finish Date Skip Start Date Matter Created For Activity Code Client Name	Diary Filter Diary Columns Calendar Task Filter Task Columns Reports
Ready!		

3. Select the columns required, and click on the Display button to place them in the "Displayed" column.



TIP: You can use <Ctrl>+ left mouse click to select multiple columns at a time.

- 4. Use the **1** and **1** buttons to order the columns as required.
- 5. Click on the "Daily" tab to view the results.

15.5.2 Filtering Tasks in the Daily View

There are two ways to filter tasks in Diary.

- Using the "Date Select" quick filter.
- Using the "Task Filter" tab under "Options".

Date Select Quick Filter

This option enables the user to filter tasks based on a the created date, due date, started date or finished date.

Task Today Task Reminder			
Date Select: Due	>=		
State Due D Created (Default)	Activity Matter Short Desc	cription Matter	For Start Date F
- Started Finish			

- **Created** Date the task was created or entered into the Task list
- Due Date the task is actually due on

Started Date the task was started (Task may or may not yet be completed)

Finish Date the task was finished (ie completed)

Task Filter Comparisons

Use a comparison operator to set the date range to display:

Task Today	Task Reminder		
Date Select: Due	-	= 💌	27/06/2006
State Due Date	Description	= <	Activity Matter Short Description Matter For Start Date F
		<=	
		>	
		,	

- = Equal to the date displayed
- < Less than the date displayed



- <= Less than or equal to the date displayed</p>
- > Greater than the displayed date
- >= Greater than or equal to the displayed date

Task Filter

This option allows the user to select which tasks are to be reported on the Task area of the Daily Diary. The filter screen is displayed below:

😻 Diary for Yvette S	S Rogers (YSR) for 31/01/2011	
File Edit View Help		
	🖄 💿 🖙 🚿 🕷 😅 🔄 🚱 🔽 🖉 Veekly 🔢 Monthly 🔯 Custom 🖪 Time Line 🔲 List 🗹 Options	
Select Equal To Priority: Matter:		
Advance Tasks: Procedure Instance:	All Tasks (Default) : 0 Get the last "Procedure Instance"? Show selected day task history?	
Readyl	Task Filter Task Columns Reports	
Priority	The priority set on the task. Select from:	Ŭ.
	All Normal High Critical	
Matter	Enter the matter number or click on 👫 to disp selection window.	lay the matter
Fasks	Select the type of task to display: Select from:	
	All tasks	
	All Custom Tasks All Procedure Tasks	
	All Workflow Tasks	



Proc Instance	You can select a particular instance from the procedures that are
	attached to a matter

Get the Last "Procedure Instance"?

Check this box to show only the last instance of a procedure. (This is useful where a procedure has been added to a matter multiple times but you only want to see the most recent instance.)

Show selected day task history

Check this box to include finished tasks for the selected day. If the box is unchecked, finished tasks will be hidden.

15.6 Task List

The Task List program (found under the Case Management group) displays all tasks for all users across all matters. Filters can be applied to this list to enable firm-wide reporting of various types of activities (eg. settlements, court appearances, seminars). The task list can also be printed from this program.



Procedure

e	<u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp						
0	🎽 🕞 🖌 🛰	🗸 💲	3 🖉 🚭 🤋				
ask	s Filters Options	Colum	n Sort				
St	ate Due Date	Icon	Description	Client Name	Matter Description	Priority	1
٣		Ľ	Send letter (or Fax) to agent c	Gribble, Mr John	Sale to Thompson	Normal	1
۲		1	Phone client and agent to conf	Consolidated Supplies Pty Ltd	Sale to Birrell	Normal	
۲	25/09/2008		Attend Seminar	Lewisham Reid - Melbourne	Grassroots Campaign 2007	Normal	
1	6/06/2008		Follow up on client complaint	Fauldings Pty Ltd	Dust Disease - James Hardie -\	Critical	
1	6/06/2008		Follow up on client complaint	Fauldings Pty Ltd	Dust Disease - James Hardie -\	Critical	-
1	14/06/2005		Letter of Demand	Department of Consumer Affai	Debt from JM Smith	Normal	
1	14/06/2005		Debt Unrecovered	Department of Consumer Affai	Debt from JM Smith	Normal	
1	14/06/2005		2nd Letter of Demand	Department of Consumer Affai	Debt from JM Smith	Normal	
1	14/06/2005		Debt Recovered	Department of Consumer Affai	Debt from JM Smith	Normal	-
1	14/06/2005		Has debt been recovered	Department of Consumer Affai	Debt from JM Smith	Normal	
1	14/06/2005		2nd Letter of Demand	Department of Consumer Affai	Debt from JM Smith	Normal	
1	22/12/2006	63	Send email to client advising de	Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Regents F	Normal	
1	24/12/2006	Ľ	Send Final Letter of Demand (I	Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Regents F	Normal	
1	10/01/2007	2	Has debt been recovered	Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Regents F	Normal	
۲	6/12/2006	6	Advise client debt not received	Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt Recovery from Regents F	High	
٣	29/12/2006	63	Advise client debt not received	Consolidated Supplies Pty Ltd	Recovery from Kelly	High	
٣	1/09/2008		Advise client debt not received	Consolidated Supplies Pty Ltd	Dust Disease - James Hardie-v	High	
٣	12/12/2006	- 21	Advise client debt not received	Department of Consumer Affai	Recovery from Fauldings	High	
1	3/07/2005		Letter of Demand	Black Day Publishing Pty Ltd	Debt from Gemini Ski Hire	Normal	

1. To view tasks, select Case Management | Workflow & Tasks | Task List.

2. As this Task List shows all tasks for the firm, you will need to use a filter to display a more useable list of tasks.



15.6.1 Filter on Task List

The filter window in the Task List program is very similar to the filter found in the matter window. There is one additional field for filtering, which is the "Matter File ID" field. This allows you to filter the task list by matter.

Save As Save	
Save As Save	
Save As Save	
	Delete 🖉 🖉 🤇 🔤
Reminder Date	Finish Date
From Date 2/09/2008 👻 🛐	From Date 🚺 2/09/2008 💌 😨
	To Date 2/09/2008 -
Blank Reminder Date	Blank Finish Date
	Start Date
From Date 2/09/2008 🔽 🗾	From Date 2/09/2008 💌 😨
To Date 🚺 2/09/2008 💽	To Date 🚺 2/09/2008 💌
🧮 Blank Due Date	📕 Blank Start Date
	L
	Default
	From Date 2/09/2008 S To Date Blank Reminder Date Due Date From Date 2/09/2008 S



Hands on

In this exercise you will display a task list for outstanding tasks that were due this month and have no Start or Finish date recorded.

1. In the "Due Date" area, select the "Set Date" button and then select "This Month" from the drop-down menu.

The dates will be completed automatically.

- 2. Check the box beside "Blank Finish Date".
- 3. Check the box beside "Blank Start Date".
- 4. Click on the "Tasks" tab and view the list of tasks generated.
- 5. Return to the filter window and save the current filter as "Uncompleted Tasks for current month".

15.7 Custom Tasks

Sometimes you will need to be record a single task that needs to be performed which is not standard to a matter and therefore not included in a workflow. These ad-hoc tasks are referred to as Custom Tasks. Custom Tasks may be created from the matter window, the Diary, or the Task List window.

15.7.1 From Diary

I	٦	
	 -	

Procedure

- 1. Open Diary and ensure the Daily view is displayed.
- 2. Click on the B we button (in the Task pane) to create a new task. This will open the "Task (Actual)" dialog box.

😻 Task	(Actual)					
For: Key:	Yvette 5 Rogers		• Public Descriptior	O Private		✓ <u>S</u> tart
Matter: Due:	31/01/2011	A	Activity:	Simple Task	~	Save
 ✓ Rer ○ 1 ○ Even 	Days 💽 Befo	ore Due Date Until Done	Priority: Category: Started: Finished:	Normal	~	
Show o	Matter Ad Hoc Procedur In CliNet?	e Assigned To				
Crea	te Fee Sheet Entry					

- 3. In the "For" box, select the person or role for whom the task is being created. This will default to the current user.
- 4. Enter the matter number that this task relates to (if applicable).
- 5. Select the due date for the task (if applicable). The default is today.
- 6. If you would like a pop-up reminder for this task, ensure the reminder box is checked. You may then choose to be reminded a specified number of days prior to the due date of the task, or to be reminded every day until this task is done.



- 7. Select either "Public" or "Private". If the task is to be viewed by all users select Public.If the Task is not to be viewed by all users or is a personal entry select Private.
- 8. In the "Description" box, enter an explanation of what the task is and what actions need to be taken.
- 9. Select the type of activity this task relates to (eg. email, telephone call).
- 10. Select a priority for the task Normal, High or Critical.
- 11. Optionally, you may select a Category for this task. Task categories are usually created by your system administrator and are used for reporting purposes.

For example, your firm may have a task category for "Settlement Date" to enable a task filter to be applied showing all settlements that are scheduled to take place in a given period.

12. In the "Task" tab in the lower part of the window, enter an expected duration for this task, in minutes. This is optional but is useful to show other staff members how busy you are with tasks when they attempt to schedule you into meetings.

You may also create a fee sheet entry for this task by clicking on the Create Fee Sheet Entry... button. This will open a "Fee Sheet Entry" dialog box.

Once all the above details have been entered, selected ______ and then
 _______ This task will now display in the Task Reminder list for the person it was created for and is ready to be actioned.

15.8 Task Reminders

Task Reminders are used to remind or alert the employee(s) who is/are to perform the task that there is a task to be performed.

Task Reminders will automatically appear on the Affinity Desktop or can be invoked manually at any time.

When a Task Reminder is displayed (either automatically or manually) the relevant matter number, activity, description, due date and priority status will display. The priority is also shown by a coloured band at the bottom of the task reminder.

Reminders will continue to display until a Task has been flagged as "Finished" or as "Don't Remind Me Again".

Task Reminder Dialog Box



If you select "Don't Remind Me Again" the dialog box will change to allow you to either open, start or finish the task.

If "Open" is checked the task screen will open, allowing you to start, finish or skip the task.

15.8.1 Checking for Task Reminders Manually

To check your task reminders:



Procedure

1. From the Lexis Affinity Library menu bar, select File | Check for Task Reminders.

Your reminders will display. The number of reminders that will display at one time depends on what options you have selected (see below).

You may action the task via the reminder dialog or simply close the reminder dialog.

- 2. Close the reminder dialogs by clicking on
- 3. Repeat the above steps to view additional task reminders.

15.8.2 Options for Task Reminders

The **Options** window contains settings for the behaviour of task reminders.

To open the Options window, select Utilities | User Options.





Options						- E
Matter <u>L</u> abels	<u>M</u> atter Display	Diary Precede	ents <u>T</u> asks	Spell Checking Ot	he <u>r</u> Resea	rch
Reminders V Disable Remind	Task Reminders Ier Every					
					<u></u>	X Cancel

These options allow you to set the time interval for task reminders and control the number of reminders that will pop up at one time. You may also disable pop-up task reminders.

NOTE: Your system administrator can also set task options at a system level which may or may not override the options you set yourself. Please refer to your system administrator for further information on how your system has been set up.



16. LexisNexis Research Services

If you subscribe to LexisNexis AU or LexisNexis NZ, you can access online research from within Lexis Affinity Library.

This chapter describes how to access online research from inside Lexis Affinity, save research links back to matters and record time spent doing research. It is not intended to provide information on the functionality of LexisNexis AU or LexisNexis NZ.

16.1 Launch Research from Matters



Hands On

- 1. Open matter **990224**.
- 2. Select the "Research" tab.



3. There are two research icons listed in the left side panel.

General: launches the LexisNexis research web site for a search across all subscribed sources. Your default home page will display.

By Matter Type: launches the LexisNexis research web site with only selected sources loaded. You will be prompted to enter your search terms before the web page is launched. You will be taken straight to a results list.



General Research

4. Select "General". You will be prompted to sign in to LexisNexis Research Services.



5. Enter you user name and password and then click Sign In .

h	
ad l	TIP: If you tick "Remember My Sign-In Information",
-	this window will not display again.
	inis window will not display again.

Your default page will display.

Note that this page is part of a special Lexis Affinity Library window which has its own toolbar. You will also see that the matter number is displayed in the title bar.

😻 Rese	arch -	Matter [9	99022	4]					_	
%	3	-0-	-13-	2	8					
Home	Back	Forward	Save	Refresh	i Stop					
		Nexis®	reas	Source	Directo	Resea	rch Manag	er	Start Pag	e
Home	Gene	eral Case	es Leg	islation	Comme	ntary Form	s Journals	Dictionaries	News and Companies	
Gei	neral	Search	1 I							

- 6. Enter your search criteria as usual and display the results.
- 7. Close the research window to return to the matter window.



By Matter Type

Matter Types can be customised by applying selected research sources. For example, Intellectual Property matters can be setup to select only Intellectual Property sources on LexisNexis AU or LexisNexis NZ.

Matter Types are customised by your System Administrator to suit your firm's requirements. If a particular Matter Type has not been customised for research, you will only see the "General" icon under the Research tab. Where a research customisation has been applied, a "By Matter Type" icon will also display.



Hands On

- 1. Open matter **990224**.
- 2. Select the "Research" tab.
- 3. Click on the "By Matter Type" button in the left side panel.

The following dialog box will display:

Research
Search Terms:
Enter phrase, eg duty of care, or use connectors to show relationship of terms. Eg surveyor and negligent, contract or agree! (truncated search), internet w/p copyright (within paragraph)
QK

4. Enter your search terms and then click [OK].

For example, enter "notice to complete".

The Sign In dialog will display.

Version V	Sonal	G Back	O Forward	⊨ Save	Refresh	8 Stop		
ID Sign In Password Sign In Sign-In Tips Forgot Your Password? System Requirements Image: System Requirements Image: Remember My Sign-In Information Use a Secure Connection (SSL) for Entire Session Use of this service is subject to Terms & Conditions. Please review them. Note: Personal data with respect to individual users of the LexisNexis® services will be exported to the United States for purposes of providing access to, use of , and support	() *	Lexis	Nexis		Y	ou hav	e just ended your research session.	
Sign-In Tips Forgot Your Password? System Requirements Remember My Sign-In Information Use a Secure Connection (SSL) for Entire Session Use of this service is subject to Terms & Conditions. Please review them. Note: Personal data with respect to individual users of the LexisMexis@ services will be exported to the United States for purposes of providing access to, use of , and support				1.0	n to the	e Lexi	sNexis® Research Services	
Remember My Sign-In Information Use a Secure Connection (SSL) for Entire Session Use of this service is subject to Terms & Conditions. Please review them. Note: Personal data with respect to individual users of the LexisNexis® services will be exported to the United States for purposes of providing access to, use of, and support								
Use of this service is subject to Terms & Conditions. Please review them. Note: Personal data with respect to individual users of the LexisNexis® services will be exported to the United States for purposes of providing access to, use of, and support				-	-			
Note: Personal data with respect to individual users of the LexisNexis® services will be exported to the United States for purposes of providing access to, use of, and support								
			No	te: Per	sonal dat	a with n	espect to individual users of the LexisNexis® services will be	

ad

TIP: If you tick "Remember My Sign-In Information", this window will not display again.

5. The next screen to display will be the results list. For example:



6. Browse your results, and then select Sign Out. You will be returned to the matter window in Lexis Affinity Library.

16.2 Fee Sheet Entries

You can automatically record Fee Sheet entries in Lexis Affinity Library for time spent doing research. When you enable automatic time recording in Lexis Affinity Library the Fee Sheet timer starts as soon as research is launched. The timer stops as soon as the research window is closed.

16.2.1 Setting up Options for Fee Sheet

You can set default options for creation of Fee Sheet entries when performing online research.





Procedure

To apply research settings at the user level:

1. From the menu, select Utilities | User Options.

_					/			
₩١	exis	Aff	inity Library	1				
File	Utiliti	ies	Help					
	T	Use	er Options 🗡		20			
	5	Pas	ssword Change	•	🎬 🔹	7	. 📟 .	
My	ê.	Pos	stcodes Search		Clients	Matters	Safe Custody	Research
		Qui	ickcodes	<u>-</u>	19			
Ş								
fran	nsactio	ns	Case Management	Fees & Billing		Database	System Settings	

2. Select the "Research" tab.

	Email	Curbon Course	(Durandanta)	Taska	Constitution of the set of the set	Decearch Other	<
spreon	CIIIdii	Exchange berver	Precedencs	Tasks	Spell Checking	Research Other	
		- III. Charle Times Game				Default	
	ucomatic	ally Start Timer for	General Resea	ircn			
1	Default M	latter			✓ #4		
	Fee Туре				~		
'	Descriptio						
A	utomatic	ally Start Timer for I	Matter Resear	ch			
	Default M	latter			✓ #4		
'	Fee Туре	•			~		
1	Descriptio	on					
	uppress	web browser script	error message	:5			
						🖌 ок	X Cance

3. You can activate the timer for general research and/or matter research.

You can then enter a default matter number, default fee type and default description for the Fee Sheet entry.

General

This refers to research launched from the Global Navigation Toolbar (ie. not from a matter window).

Under Default Matter, select from the following:



[USE SEARCH] to display the Matter Search window and allow the user to select any matter before the Research window opens.

[NO DEFAULT] to not default the Fee Sheet entry to any matter number. In this case, the user will need to enter a matter number into the Fee Sheet on completion of the research.

to select a particular matter against which all general research will be recorded (eg. your personal administration matter number).

Matter Research

[MATTER] to always use the current matter (ie. matter on which research was launched).

to select a particular matter against which all matter research will be recorded.

Note that the matter and fee type selected may cause a chargeable fee sheet entry to be created for a matter, and this will become a Fee on the matter when submitted. Choose matter numbers and fee types carefully if you do not wish fees for research to be created on clients' invoices.

IMPORTANT

Research launched from a workflow task can be set up to launch using your default browser rather than the Affinity browser. If you are automatically recording time while performing research, note that the Fee Sheet timer will not stop when you close an external browser window. You must stop the timer manually after closing your browser window. If using the Affinity browser, the Fee Sheet timer will stop if you answer Yes to the following prompt:

Confirm	$\overline{\mathbf{X}}$
2	Do you want to stop the Fee Sheet timer?
	Yes No Cancel

If you answer No to this prompt, the timer will continue and you will need to go to the Fee Sheet and stop it manually.





Hands On

In this exercise you will set up Fee Sheet defaults for research.

- 1. From the menu, select Utilities | User Options.
- 2. Select the "Research" tab.
- 3. *Automatically Start Timer for General Research:* tick this box.
- 4. *Default Matter:* select the administration matter for the user you are logged in under.
- 5. Fee Type: Non Chargeable
- 6. Description: General Research
- 7. Automatically Start Timer for Matter Research: tick this box.
- 8. Default Matter: [MATTER]



TIP: This selects the matter number from which you launched research.

- 9. Fee Type: Research
- 10. Description: Conduct Research
- 11. Select [OK].

16.3 Save Research Links

Links to individual documents found on LexisNexis AU or LexisNexis NZ can be saved into Lexis Affinity Library. These saved links are stored in the Document Management system, however note that you are not saving the actual document onto your file system. You are saving a link to the document on the research web site.

If you discontinue your subscription for research services, you will not be able to activate these links.



Hands On

- 1. Open matter **990224** and select the "Research" tab.
- 2. Select By Matter Type.



- 3. Search Terms: drainage easement
- 4. Display the first document in the results list.
- 5. Select the save button from the top toolbar.



6. The following dialog box will display:

😻 Save Re	search Link	
Path	Research//267703,7TPR-SNF0-Y91J-R36H	
File Name		X Cancel
Matter	990224	Open
Phonebook	Blackwell Scientific Publications	
Description	WORIMI LOCAL ABORIGINAL LAND COUNCIL Y MINISTER FOR LANDS FOR NEW SOUTH WALES (No 2) -	
Created	▼12/01/2010 ▼ Mailed 12/01/2010 ▼	
Author	James Anderson	
Operator	Yvette S Rogers	
	Show on CliNet	
From/Sender		
Precedent	(A)	
Category		
Department	Conveyancing	
Branch	Melbourne - Lewisham Reid	
Type(s)	Agreement Email LSA Statement Artwork Facsimile Letter Brochure Financial A/cs Medical Reports Conflict Check Forms Online Search Debt Collection Invoice PDF	

- 7. Select [OK].
- 8. Close the Research window.

The Fee Sheet will display in Lexis Affinity Library.

- 9. Submit the current entry and close the Fee Sheet.
- 10. You should now see a saved research link in the matter window.
- 11. Double-click on the link to re-display the document, then close the document.
- 12. Select the "Balances" tab and display WIP. You should see an entry for the research you conducted. This is because a chargeable matter and fee type were entered in your research defaults.



16.4 Launching Research from a Workflow Task

If you use workflows, tasks may be set up to trigger the launch of LexisNexis AU or another URL. Where another URL/web page is launched, the Save function will save a link to that URL.

Note that a LexisNexis Practice Guidance page cannot be saved using the Affinity browser Save button. When Practical Guidance is launched in the Affinity browser you will not see a Save button on the toolbar.

16.5 Display all Research Links

A list of all saved links to documents on LexisNexis AU or LexisNexis NZ can be viewed in the Document Management program.



Hands On

- 1. Open Document Management (in the Case Management group).
- 2. Clear the filter and then select the "Filter" tab.
- 3. Tick Research under Types.
- 4. Display the results. All saved research links will display.



TIP: Remember to insert accurate descriptions when saving research links, as these can be used to further filter results.



Notes


17. On-line Searches via Espreon

On-line searches such as title searches, property enquiries and company searches can be performed from the matter window in Lexis Affinity Library. The service provider is Espreon (SAI Global). To use this feature, your firm must be licensed for the Espreon Integration module, and you must have an account with Espreon. You will continue to be billed by Espreon in the usual way.

There are two methods for performing searches:

- 1. Using the Espreon B2B Gateway. This allows you to perform the most common types of searches (eg. title search, owner search) and have the search results and charges captured back to the Affinity matter (immediately in many instances).
- 2. Using the Espreon Web Site. This allows you to launch the Espreon web site from inside Lexis Affinity. This gives you access to all the searches available from Espreon. You can save the results and the costs back to the matter. Costs are returned as part of an overnight process.
- **NOTE:** If using the Espreon web site, it must be launched from inside Lexis Affinity. If you launch Espreon from the desktop, it will not be integrated with Lexis Affinity.

17.1 Searches via the B2B Gateway

The B2B Gateway method provides a quick data entry point from inside Lexis Affinity and in many instances, allows costs to be captured on the matter immediately.

The searches available using this method are:

ASIC

- Company Search
- Company Extract

NSW

- Address Search
- Owner Search
- Title Search
- Image Status Search
- Image Order (eg. plan, dealing, deed, primary application, SCIGS)

QLD

- Address Search
- Owner Search
- Lot Plan Search
- Title Search
- Image Search (eg. plan, title, dealing, pre-ATS dealing)



VIC

- Address Search
- Owner Browse
- Owner Search
- Lot Plan Search
- Title Search
- Image Search (eg. plan, instrument, survey report, title diagram)

Hands On

1. In Lexis Affinity, open a conveyancing matter (CV or CP matter type).

It is important to select the correct matter, as charges will automatically write to the matter ledger.



2. Select the Espreon tab.

🦋 Matter: Axia	Insurance	e I tri Sale	to Wilson	154\004						X
File Search Help				Loniovi						لها ا
0 8 1 7	- 🐴 - 🖉	7 - 🔊	a 😼 🖗) 📬 💏 - 🗿) 👬 🕮 🚰 拿	3 🗞 📝 🛷	× 🔿 🙀 🤋		
Matter	LSA\004				Partner MMC	Michael Cavanagh	Entity	Lewisham Reid		
Client AXIA0001	Axia Insura	ance Ltd			Controller MMC	Michael Cavanagh	Branch	Brisbane - Lewisham		
Short Description	Sale to Wil	lson			Author MMC	Michael Cavanagh	Department Source Country	Conveyancing		
Long Description					Type CP	Conveyance - Purchas	,			
Long Description	Sale to Wil 11 Undine	ison Street, Marri	ckville		Date Instructed 20 Date Completed)/12/2010				
Your Reference					Archive					
📕 Balances 📕	Contacts	Data	🕐 em F	ower 🦾 Bills	Receipts	🔊 W/Offs & Tfrs 🛛 💡	Graphs 🕅 🕅 [Diary 📢 Precedente	Documents 💦 Te	eam
	History	🚯 Investme			🖞 Debtors Letter				Espreon 🔰 Resea	
Search Orders F	Filter									
(⊡)¥×∣⊈	3 🖉 🕏									
created Ma	atter File ID	Reference	Initials	Status	Description		Disb. Status	Disb. Error		
										_
<					1	Ш				>
Sync	Web Site	Get Wel	o Site Sear	thes						

3. To perform a new search, click on the New Search Order icon D. The following dialog will display:

C Search Order: NONE				
An asterisk (*) indicates that the field is m	andatory.			2
An asterisk (*) Indicates that the field is m NONE Corporate and Business Orders ASIC Company Search Order ASIC Company Extract Order ASIC Company Extract Order NSW Wowner Search NSW Wowner Search NSW Title Search NSW Itage Status Search OLD Winr Search OLD Owner Search OLD Owner Search OLD Owner Search OLD Title Search OLD Tit	andatory. /Request Informa Matter Contact Initials* Reference* Description* Search Order Acti Please select an a	JMWESP01 YSR JMWESP01 NONE	Status	DRAFT Submit Search Order? Use existing Search Order?
VIC LOT Plan Search VIC Title Search VIC Image Search	d.			QK Cancel

4. Select a search to perform by clicking on the name of the search from the list on the left. This will display the required fields for completion:

Example: NSW Address Search

🐛 Search Order: NSW Address S	earch			
An asterisk (*) indicates that the field is n for the street number (85, not 85A).	nandatory. Enter stree	t names only (do not inc	lude Road, Street, Av	venue etc). Use numeric characters only
NONE		ation		
Corporate and Business Orders ASIC Company Search Order ASIC Company Extract Order	Matter	JMWESP01	Status	DRAFT
- Land Orders	Contact Initials* Reference*	YSR JMWESP01	4	 ✓ Submit Search Order? ✓ Use existing Search Order?
NSW Address Search NSW Owner Search	Description*	NSW Address Search		
NSW Title Search NSW Image Status Search NSW Image Order	Street Number	50		
QLD QLD Address Search QLD Uch Plan Search QLD Uch Plan Search QLD Title Search QLD Title Search VIC VIC Address Search VIC Owner Browse VIC Owner Search VIC Comre Search VIC LOT Plan Search VIC Title Search	Street Name* Suburb*	Campbell Bondi		
Save New Ba	ick			Cancel

Note that you cannot enter unit numbers in the Street Number field for a NSW address search. Do not enter "Road", "Street" etc beside the Street Name.

TIP: The yellow box at the top of the window contains help text to assist you to complete the required details correctly. For example, fields marked with an asterisk * are compulsory.

5. Enter the details and select [OK] to submit the search order.

A list of properties matching the details entered will be returned.

🐛 Search Order:	NSW Address Search			_ 🗆 🛛
An asterisk (*) indica for the street numbe		iter street names only (do not include Roa	ad, Street, Avenue etc). Use numeri	c characters only
	tion			-
Matter	JMWESP01	Status COMPLETE		
Contact Initials*	YSR			
Reference*	JMWESP01	#		
Description*	NSW Address Search			
Street Number	50			
Street Name*	Campbell			
Suburb*	Bondi			
Title Address	Street Address		Title Reference	~
	> 50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	1/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	2/SP13459	=
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	3/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	4/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BC	NDI BEACH	5/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	6/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	7/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	8/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BC	NDI BEACH	9/SP13459	
	50-54 CAMPBELL PARADE, BO	NDI BEACH	10/SP13459	~
Save	New Back		Create	Title Search

C Search Order: NSW Title Searc	ch			
An asterisk (*) indicates that the field is m	andatory.			
				<u></u>
	_/Request (Informa	ation		^
ASIC Company Search Order	Matter	JMWESP01	Status	DRAFT
- Land Orders	Contact Initials*	YSR		Submit Search Order?
NSW NSW Address Search	Reference*	JMWESP01	M	Use existing Search Order?
	Description*	NSW Title Search		
NSW Image Status Search	Title Type*	Current title	~	
Image Order ⊜-QLD	Title Reference*	2/SP13459		
QLD Address Search QLD Owner Search				
QLD Lot Plan Search				
QLD Image Search				
VIC VIC Address Search				
VIC Owner Browse VIC Owner Search				
- VIC LOT Plan Search VIC Title Search				
VIC Inde Search				
]			
Save New Ba	ck.			

7. Click [OK] to perform the title search.

The following message will display:

Confirm 🛛 🔀
Show downloaded result file?
Yes No

If you select [Yes] the document will open in your PDF Reader. If you select [No] you will be returned to the order dialog box for this search.

You can click either [OK] or [Cancel] to close the order windows.

The Espreon tab will then show a list of orders submitted for this matter.

LexisNexis[®]



😻 Matter: Axia	Insurance	e Ltd Sale	to Wilsor	LSA\004						- 🗆 🛛
<u>File S</u> earch <u>H</u> elp	P									
0 🛛 🖬 署	• 🔁 • 🖥	7 - 🙆	5 🕃 🎱) 🏦 👸 - 🖲		M 🛱 🛱 者	🞜 😽 🖌 🗞	× 🖨 🚼 📍		
Matter	LSA\004			02 9451 1900	Partner MMC	Michael Cavanagh	Entity	Lewisham Reid		
Client AXIA0001	Axia Insura	ance Ltd			ControllerMMC	Michael Cavanagh	Branch	Brisbane - Lewisham		
Short Description	Sale to Wi	son			Author MMC	Michael Cavanagh	Department Source Country	Conveyancing		
Long Description					Туре СР	Conveyance - Purch	nas .			
Long Description	Sale to Wil 11 Undine	son Street, Marri	ckville		Date Instructed 2	0/12/2010				
Your Reference					Date Completed Archive					
	<u> </u>					-				
	🗐 Contacts		emP			W/Offs & Tfrs				🂦 Team
		🚯 Investme	nts 🛛 🗳	Debt Control	🕀 Debtors Lette	rs 🛛 🏥 Trust Lette	rs 🛛 📙 Safe Cust	ody 🔁 Cheques	🌒 Espreon 🌘	Research
Search Orders										
🛛 🗅 🚔 🗙 🕻	3 🖉 🗟	1 🔁								
	atter File ID	Reference		Status	Description		Disb. Status	Disb. Error		<u>^</u>
> 2/05/2011 (LS		LSA\004	YSR	COMPLETE	NSW Address S		COMPLETE			
2/05/2011 (LS	A\004	LSA\004	YSR	COMPLETE	NSW Title Sear	ch	COMPLETE			
										-
										=
<										>
Sync	Web Site	Get Wel	o Site Searc	thes						

Based on the actions described above, this window will show 2 orders: a NSW Address Search order and a NSW Title Search order.

To view the details of these orders, select the order and click on the *button*, or simply double-click on the order.

8. Double-click on the NSW Address Search Order. Click on the "Information" tab:

🌜 Search Order:	NSW Address Search		
An asterisk (*) indicat only for the street nu		ry. Enter street names only (do not include Road, Street, Avenue etc). Use numeric characters	_
	.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		~
	ion		•
Order ID	1CB9F7F0-55E0-4EBE-91	60-2041DDE21403	
Action	NSW_ADDRESS_SEARCH		
Author	YSR		
Created	16/12/2009 2:54:05 PM		
Disbursement Recovery Status	COMPLETE		
Espreon Order ID	101810		
Espreon Ref	645325		
Order Status	COMPLETE		
Order Created			
Order Completed			
Service Fee	3.65		
Service Fee GST	0.37		
Provider Fee	0		
Provider Fee GST	0		
Post Disburseme	ent Add Files to	DocMan Iest Login	
<u>S</u> ave	New Back	🔽 🖉 🖉	cel



The "Information" tab show details for this order.

Order ID: A unique ID assigned by Lexis Affinity to each order.

Action: The name of the search.

- Author: Initials of the employee who ordered the search.
- **Created:** Date the search order was created in Lexis Affinity.

Disbursement Recovery Status:

Indicates if a disbursement has been captured against the matter for this order. This will show as complete or in progress.

Espreon Order ID:

A unique ID assigned to the order by Espreon.

Espreon Ref:

A unique reference number assigned to the order by Espreon. This is used as the reference number for the bill by Lexis Affinity.

Order Status:

Indicates whether the order is complete, in progress or has failed.

Order Created:

Date order created at Espreon.

Order Completed:

Date order completed at Espreon.

Service Fee: The fee charged by Espreon for performing this search.

Service Fee GST:

The GST applied to the service fee.

Provider Fee:

The fee charged by the provider for performing this search.

Provider Fee GST:

The GST applied to the provider fee.

17.2 Search Order Toolbar

	Created	Matter File ID	Reference	Initials	Status	Description	Disb. Status	Disb. Error	
	1/02/2010 2	JMW1010	JMW1010	XXX	COMPLETE	NSW Address Search	COMPLETE		
▶	1/02/2010 2	JMW1010	JMW1010	XXX	COMPLETE	NSW Title Search	COMPLETE		

Ľ	Submit a new search order. The search order window will open.
2	Open a search order currently in the list. Select the order first.
\mathbf{X}	Delete a search order in the list. Select the order first.
0	Refresh the display.
0	Clear the filter.
1	Open the PDF document for the search. Note that not all searches return a PDF document. If there is no PDF result, this button will be inactive.
	Post Disbursement. Processes disbursements that are set to "auto" and not yet complete.



17.3 Search Status

When a search is submitted it is placed in a queue. Sometimes the results will be returned quickly; other times there may be a delay.

The Status field is important as it shows what is happening with a particular order.

Created M	latter File ID	Reference	Initials	Status	Description	Disb. Status	Disb. Error	
10/10/2008 01	12431	012431	YSR/	COMPLETE	NSW Address Search	COMPLETE		
10/10/2008 01	12431	012431	YSR	IN PROGRESS	NSW Title Search	AUTO		
10/10/2008 01	12431	012431	YSR	COMPLETE	LD Address Search	COMPLETE		
10/10/2008 01	12431	012431	YSR	DRAFT /	NSW Address Search	AUTO		

Complete: The search order is complete and results are available.

In Progress: The search order is in the queue but results are not yet available.

Draft: The search order has been saved but not yet submitted.

Failed:The search order cannot be completed. This may be because invalid data
has been entered or because the service is not currently available. Note
that if a search has failed, you will need to attempt to submit it again later.
Once a search has failed, Affinity will not attempt to re-submit it.

17.4 Disbursement Recovery Status

The Disbursement Status field indicates whether a disbursement has been captured against the matter for this search.

10/10/2008 012431 VSR COMPLETE NSW Address Search COMPLETE 10/10/2008 012431 012431 YSR IN PROGRESS NSW Title Search AUTO 10/10/2008 012431 012431 YSR IN PROGRESS NSW Title Search AUTO 10/10/2008 012431 012431 YSR COMPLETE QLD Address Search COMPLETE 10/10/2008 012431 012431 YSR DRAFT NSW Address Search AUTO	 10	Disb. Status	Description	Status	Initials	Reference	Matter File ID	Created
10/10/2008 012431 012431 YSR COMPLETE QLD Address Search COMPLETE		COMPLETE	NSW Address Search	COMPLETE	YSR	012431	012431	10/10/2008
		AUTO	NSW Title Search	IN PROGRESS	YSR	012431	012431	10/10/2008
10/10/2008 012431 012431 VSR DRAFT NSW Address Search AUTO	 /	COMPLETE	QLD Address Search	COMPLETE	YSR	012431	012431	10/10/2008
	/	AUTO	NSW Address Search	DRAFT	YSR	012431	012431	10/10/2008
\sim		\sim		- 50	50			

- **Complete:** The disbursement has been captured and can be viewed by displaying the ledger.
- Auto: A disbursement will be captured automatically but it is still in progress.
- Hold:Disbursement recovery is on hold for this search. You need to post it
manually by clicking on the Post Disbursement button.
- None: No disbursement recovery is set up for this search type. You may still post the disbursement manually by clicking on the Post Disbursement button.



17.5 Other Functions

Various other functions are available in the Search Order window, however their availability depends upon the type of search being performed. Open the order and select the "Information" tab to access these functions.

Search Order: N Request Information			
Lexis Affinity			`
Order ID	10DCC8B4-1873-47FD-A8	304-0488638610ED	
Action	NSW_TITLE_SEARCH		
Author	YSR		
Created	2/05/2011 1:46:50 PM		
Disbursement Recovery Status	COMPLETE		
Espreon			
Espreon Order ID	136640		
Espreon Ref	697210		
Order Status	COMPLETE		
Order Created			
Order Completed			
Service Fee	5.9		
Service Fee GST	0.59		
Provider Fee	6.7		
Provider Fee GST	0.67		
Post Disburser	Add	DocMan <u>T</u> est Login ditional nctions	
Save Ne	aw <u>B</u> ack	View Document Export Files	Cancel

Save: Save search details without submitting the search order. This will create an order but the status will show as DRAFT. You can open the search later and click [OK] to submit the search.

New: Create a new search order.

Back: Go back to the previous screen (only available on some search screens).

View Document:

View the document returned with the search. This can also be done from the "Documents" tab on the matter if you are using Document Management.

Export Files:

Exports (copies) the files associated with the search. This is usually a single PDF document. Browse to the folder where the file is to be copied to.



Post Disbursement:

Click this button to post the disbursement if it has not been posted automatically.

Add Files to Docman:

This button is used only where files have been downloaded to Espreon but the import to Document Management has failed. Clicking this button will import the files so that they are available on the "Documents" tab on the matter.

Test Login: Click this button to test your connection to the Espreon web site is valid and functioning correctly.

17.6 Espreon Web Site

The Web Site... button is available from the "Espreon" tab in the matter window.

le <u>S</u> earch <u>H</u>	elp							
) 🛞 💽 👎	• 🗃 • 🖥	7 - 🔊 - 7	a 🕃	🖻 🎦 👸 - 🖯	8 🖌 🔸 🕨 🚧 🗯 🔗	🞜 🖗 🗹 🔷 🗙 🛛	a 📷 🕈	
latter lient AXIA0001	LSA\004 Axia Insura	ince Ltd		02 9451 1900	Partner MMC Michael Cavanagh ControllerMMC Michael Cavanagh	Branch Brisba	ham Reid ane - Lewisham eyancing	
hort Descriptior	n Sale to Wil	son			Author MMC Michael Cavanagh Type CP Conveyance - Purch	Source Country	eyancing	
ong Description	Dale to Wi	son Street, Marrio	:kville		Date Instructed 20/12/2010 Date Completed			
our Reference					Archive			
Balances		💽 Data 🛐 Investme		Power 🏼 🎒 Bills Debt Control		🕈 Graphs 🧱 Diary s 📙 Safe Custody	Precedents Document Theques Espreon	s 🚺 🎦 Tea 🍘 Researd
D 🚅 🗙	1 1001	1						
Created [Matter File ID	Reference	Initials	Status	Description	Disb. Status	Disb. Error	
2/05/2011 (L 2/05/2011 (L		LSA\004 LSA\004	YSR YSR	COMPLETE	NSW Address Search NSW Title Search	COMPLETE		
					101			

Click on this button to login to the Espreon web site. This will allow you to perform any search provided by Espreon.

Lexis Affinity Toolbar

When you login to the Espreon web site via Lexis Affinity, the page opens inside a Lexis Affinity window. This window has buttons to allow you to perform certain functions such as saving your results back to the Lexis Affinity matter.

🜔 LexisNexis

The buttons available on this toolbar are controlled by your System Administrator. You may not see all the buttons described below.

Espreen			
🔊 . 😓 🖬 🙆	0		
Home Print Save Refresh	Stop		
asmraan			
espreon		d Property	
- tomorrow, today		ment Authority	C (R espreon
Services Utilities	I Manage	nent Authonity	
CORPORATE & BUSINESS			
ITSA BANKRUPTCY	0	NSW TITLES	
NSW LAND	Title by title referen	ce/plan reference (eq 3	7/241044_0012_104_ctc)
 NSW Property Enquiries 	The by the referen	ce/plan reference (eg s	//241944, 9013-104 EC)
Title Search			
 Sub Folio Inquiry 			
 Plans, Dealings & Images 	Corder Copy of (Cancelled Title	
 Lots in Plan 			013-104. Enter Water Access Licence titles as 'WAL'
CAC Inquiry		ce number e.g. WAL1234	
Lease Folio Data/Lease Premi	or Title by owner name		
 Deed Index Search 	Last or Company		
 Land Value Search 	name		Use '*' as wildcard eg. JOHNS*ON, NAT* MUTUA For company names, do not enter PTY Limited. 3
 OSR Online Stamping 	First name		help for more tips.
 Manual Searches & Services 	Current Owner	T	Unchecking will also search previous properties.
VIC LAND	ONLY	14	
QLD LAND	Search first names	V	Uncheck to search first names in any order (e.g Asian name format) or, if using Last or Compan
WA LAND	in order entered		name only, search names in any order.
OTHER STATE LAND	Order Purpose	-	
• REVS	Other Purpose		
SETTLEMENTS		1	
COURT LISTS		I have authority to un	dertake this search and will respect an individual's right
 QUICKSEARCH 	Declaration	privacy in accordance	with the principles underpinning the NSW Privacy and
FIRST TITLE'S SAFE SEARCH		1998.	Protection Act, 1998 and the Commonwealth Privacy Act
	LPI NSW advise th	at this information is provi	ded as a searching aid only. The Registrar General does
			closes details of all land/premises owned/leased by the
- Logoff			ed relates to owners/lessees registered from 1971 onwa mation which is returned from 1998 onwards. Manual
< >	indexes are available	e for records registered pri	ior to 1971. Note: * indicates Lessee name.
Account: lexistest Lexis Nexis Test	or		and the second second
	Street number	ss - enter street name and	d suburb in part or full. Do NOT use wildcards Only enter the numeric street number (ea. for 8
Client Ref LSA900 for YSR CHANGE	Street number	1	enter 85). Common property titles shall be returned for addresses under strata plans.
	Street name		Enter street name ONLY eg. GEORGE, PARRAMATTA, PACIFIC, THE BOULEVARD etc.
Current client \$0.00 Current session \$0.00 ESTIMATE	Street type	-	Select street type where applicable.
Fees include GST where applicable			
	Suburb		

Home: Go back to the home page.

- **Print:** Print the current search page. This will show a print preview first, then send the page to the printer if required.
- **Save:** Save the search results and download files and disbursement information.
- **Refresh:** Refresh the current window.
- **Stop** : Stops the current search.



17.6.1 Saving Search Results from the Espreon Web Site

The save on the web site toolbar performs the following functions:

- 1. Saves a PDF document back to Lexis Affinity, if available.
- 2. Saves the disbursement details back to Lexis Affinity.

Both these functions are not necessarily immediate and in all cases, the disbursement details will not be posted to the matter ledger until the following day. This is because these details are put together by Espreon as an overnight process. When you open Lexis Affinity on the following day, a synchronisation process will be performed to retrieve the disbursement details that have not yet been returned. Often, the PDF documents will be returned on the same day.

Click on the Sync button in the matter window (Espreon tab) to perform a manual synchronisation for all matters,.

Click on the Get Web Site Searches button in the matter window (Espreon tab) to perform a manual synchronisation for the current matter and current user only.